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MEDICARE, MEDICAID, AND MATERNAL AND
CHILD HEALTH BLOCK GRANT BUD'GET ISSUES

WEDNESDAY, JULY 8, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE oN FINANCE,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
SD-215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Max Baucus presiding.

Present: Senators Baucus, Bradley, Chafee, Heinz, and Duren-
berger.

[The press release announcing the hearing and the prepared
statements of Senators Mitchell, Baucus, and Heinz foll.w:]

{Press Release No. 55, June 26, 1987)

Finance CommitTEE To HoLb HEARINGS ON MEDICARE, MEDICAID, AND MATERNAL
AND CHiLp HEALTH BLock GRANT BUDGET IssUES

WasHINCTON, 1).C.—Senator Lloyd Bentsen (D. Texas), Chairman, announced
Friday that the Committee on Finance will hold a series of ih. ve heerings to exan-
ine budget issues affecting the Medicare, Medicaid, and Materual and Child Healtl.
Block Grant programs. The hearings are in preparation fcr Committee markups of
proposals necessary to comply with the reconciliation instructions contained in the
First Concurrent Resolution on the Budget.

The first hearing will focus on Part A of the Medicare program, the second will
focus on Part B of Medicare, and the third will focus on Medicaid and the Maternal
and Child Health Block Grant programs.

Bentsen said that the Finance Committee wili examine changes in the Medicare
program necessary to reduce spending in accordance with the budget resolution, and
wiil also examine expansions of coverage under Medicaid and Maternal and Child
Health Block Grant Possible initiatives include expanded coverage of pregnant
women and children, reducing spousal impoverishment of nursing home residents,
and improving quality assurance of long-term care.

The hearing schedule is as follows:

July 8, 1987—Medicare Part A;

July 9, 1987—Medicare Part B;

July 10, 1987—Medicaid and Maternal and Child Health Block Grant.

. All hearings will begin at 10.00 A.M. in Room SD-215 of the Dirksen Office Build-
ing.
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OPENING STATEMENT
SEN GEORGE J MITCHELL
JUNE 8, 1987
HEARING ON FINANCE COMMITTEE RECONCILIATION
MEDICARE PART A ISSUES
If, this nation did not have a debt exceeding two

trillion dollars and a projected deficit for fiscal year
1988, of more than 150 billion dollars, the focus of this
hearing would be different. However those are the stark

realities we face.

The savings we need to achieve in the Medicare program,
although significart, represent a more equitable share of
the total savings n~eded than those in years past. However.,
we are still confronted with the difficult task of finding
ways to meet the savings specified in the budget resolution
and at the same time ensuring Medicare recipients do not
suffer a reduction in the scope or quality of services as a

result.

Earlier this year I chaired a hearing of the health
sub-committee of the Finance Committee, which reviewed both
previous and current costs and savings in the Medicare and
Medicaid programs. The witnesses included nine of the top

health policy experts ip the United States.

There was consensus that significant cost savings had
been achieved in the Medicare program as a result of
implementation of the Prospective Payment System and other
actions taken by Congress in the past six years. Most of the
witnesses agreed that although a significant amount of the

inefficiency in the hospital system had been removed, there

v




was still room for additional measures to enhance efficiency

in hospitals.

As Medicare reimbursement for services is refined and
made more efficient, there is a concomitant need to make
sure that the reimbursement system is equitable. Evidence
has been presented to this committee in this and previous
years that reimbursement under Medicare for rural hospitals
was set inequitably low at the outset of the program. While
we made some important changes in this regard in last years
reconciliation bill, significant problems remain. I am
firmly committed to seeing that rural hospitals receive
adequate reimbursement for the services they provide to

Medicare beneficiaries.

As we attempt to moderate the rate of increase in
hospital service costs, we nust also monitor the effect that
changes have on the quality of care and on access to .ervice
for post hospital home care. Congress has mandated that ceer
Review Organizations focus on the of quality of care, as
well on on utilization. I continue to be concerned that this

mandate is not being appropriately addressed.

Finally, as hospitals become more effective and
efficient, it is clear that the need for post hospital home
and skilled nursing facility services increases. We cannot
allow unduly restrictive policies in regard to home and
skilled nursing facility services to place the elderly at
high risk of re-hospitalization, functional loss or even
deatl.. I would hope that these issues are addressed along
with those that will result in cost savings. To do otherwise

would be to fail in our recsponsibilities to our elderly

citizens,
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OPENING STATEMENT By

SenaTor Max Baucus
FINANCE CoMMITTEE HEARING
Mepicare ParT A
Jury 8, 1987

ToDAY, WE BEGIN THE FIRST OF THREE HEARINGS
ON SPENDING REDUCTIONS AND OTHER REFORMS IN THE
HEALTH PROGRAMS UNDER THE JURISDICTION OF THIS
CoMMITTEE. THE PURPOSE OF THESE HEARINGS IS TO
EXAMINE THE OPTIONS WE HAVE IN DEVELOPING THE
COMMITTEE'S PORTION OF THE FISCAL YEAR 1988 BUDGET
RECONCILIATION PACKAGE.

| AM PLEASED THAT THE CONFERENCE AGREEMENT ON
THE BUDGET RESOLUTION RESULTED IN MORE MODERATE
SAVINGS TARGETS FOR THE MEDICARE PROGRAM THAN
THOSE ORIGINALLY PROPOSED BY THE PRESIDENT.

OuR TARGET IS TO COME Up WITH $1.5 BILLION IN
FY 1988 anp $8.8 BILLION OVER THREE YEARS. THE
PRESIDENT PROPOSED TO CUT THE MEDICARE PROGRAM BY
ovER $5 BILLIoN 1N FY 1988 anD BY NEARLY $22
BILLION OVER THE NEXT THREE YEARS-.




TODAY'S HEARING WILL COVER ISSUES RELATED TO
THE PART A PORTION OF THE MEDICARE PROGRAM,
PRIMARILY HOSPITAL AND HOME HEALTH SERVICES.
ToMORROW'S HEARING WILL Focus ON THE PART B SIDE
OF THE PROGRAM. FINALLY, ON FRIDAY, WE wiLL
EXAMINE MEDICAID AND THE MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH
SROGRAME.

ACHIEVING BUDGET SAVINGS IN THE MEDICARE
PROGRAM IS NEVER EASY. THIS YEAR IS NO EXCEPTION.
As WE LOOK FOR SAVINGS, WE ALSO NEE®™ TO KEEP IN
MIND THAT SOME IMPROVEMENTS ARE NEEDED IN TAR-
GETED, HIGH PRIORITY AREAS. BUT THESE ALL HAVE A
PRICE AND WE WILL HAVE TO FIND WAYS TO PAY FOR

ANYTHING THAT ADDS TO MEDICARE COSTS.

Over 60 p=RCENT OF MEDICARE SPENDING GOES FOR
HOSPITAL SERVICES. S0, IT'S NO SURPRISE THAT THIS

IS THE AREA WHERE WE BEGIN OUR HEARINGS TODAY.

EARLIER THIS YEAR, THE HEALTH SUBCOMMITTEE
HEARD FROM SEVERAL WITNESSES WHO TOLD US THAT, IN
THE FIRST YEAR OF THE PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT SYSTEM,
MANY HOSPITALS DID VERY WELL UNDER MEDICARE'S

PAYMENT RULES.
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BUT THE EXPERIENCE IN THE FIRST YEAR WAS

UNEVEN AT BEST. 1 AM DEEPLY CONCERNED THAT ONE
OUT OF EVERY FOUR SMALL RURAL HOSPITALS LOST MONEY
UNDER PPS IN THE FIRST YEAR. MANY HAD DOUBLE-
DIGIT LOSSES. THIS IS A SITUATION THAT SIMPLY
MUST BE CORRECTED.

| RECOGNIZE THAT MANY CHANGES HAVE OCCURED
SINCE THE FIRST YEAR OF PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT. AND
WE NEED TO FIND OUT HOW THOSE CHANGES HAVE AF-
FECTED THE FINANCIAL PICTURE FOR HOSPITALS AND THE
AVAILABILITY OF SERVICES FOR SENIORS WHO DEPEND ON
THE MEDICARE PROGRAM-

WE NOW KNOW WHERE THE ADMINISTRATION STANDS
ON THESE ISSUES. THEY HAVE PROPOSEP THAT
HOSPITALS GET AN INCREASE OF THREE-QUARTERS OF ONE
PERCENT FOR NEXT YEAR. FRANKLY, | HOPE THAT WE
CAH DO BETTER THAN THAT, ESPECIALLY EN RURAL AREAS
WHERE THE WARNING SIGNS ARE ALREADY CLEAR-

WE WILL ALSO BE HEARING TODAY ABOUT HOME
HEALTH CARE CONCERNS, ESPECIALLY ON WAYS TO
IMPROVE ACCESS TO IN-HOME SERVICES AND THE QUALITY
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OF THOSE SERVICES. I LOOK FORWARD TO THE TES™
TIMOAY IN THIS AREA AND IN WORKING WITH MY
COLLEAGUES ON THE COGMMITTEE IN THIS IMPORTANT
AREA.

SENATOR BENTSEN IS ON THE SENATE FLOOR THIS
MORNING MANAGING THE TRADE bitL. HE MAY BE ABLE
TO JOIN US DEPENDING ON THE SITUATION IN THE
SENATE OVER THIS IMPORTANT LEGISLATION.

IN THE MEANTIME, WE WANT TO MAKE AS MUCH

PROGRESS AS WE CAN THIS MORNING.

I REMIND ALL WITNESSES TO PLEASE SUMMARIZE
YOUR STATEMENTS AND TO KEEP YOUR RESPONSES TO
QUESTIONS AS CONCISE AS POSSIBLE.

WHEN YOU SEE THE YELLOW LIGHT, IT MEANS TO
BEGIN WRAPPING UP YOUR REMARKS. THE RED LIGHT
MEANS STOP.

Our FIRST WITNESS 1S DR. STUART ALTMAN,
CHAIRMAN OF THE PROSPECTIVE PAYMENT ASSESSMENT
CommissioN. WE WELCOME YOU ONCE AGAIN, DR.

ALTHAN- PLEASE PROCEED WITH YOUR OPEMING REMARKS.




OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN HEINZ (R-PA)
SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE HEARLIG ON BUDGET RECONCILIATION
MEDICARE PART A
JULY 3, 1987

Mr. Chairman:

You have launched this ship on a three-day passage through tne
financing narrows of America's health care nrograms for her
oldest and most vulnerable citizens. Our immediase challenge is
to trim lfedicare's sails by $1.5 billion dollars without running
aground on reduced access to quality services.

All of 's here are sensitive to the increasing welght of costs
shouldered by Medicare beneficiaries today. We also recognize
an unequal distribution of caregiving among health care
providers, including the heavy burden of uncompensated care
sorne by many urban public hospitals. It is important to keep
these two points in mind, I belleve, as we attempt to trim the
"fat" from several programs that have been on & starvasion diet
for a long time.

lir. Chairman, the package we send out of this Comittee should
be cost-sensitive, most certainly. But a caveat on ¢ost does
not mean we sacrifice quality or comprehensiveness. There are
several major initiatives that I would urge be considered as
part of the final Committee bill.

As Chairman for six years, and now Ranking Member of the Special
Committee on Aging, I have tracked a disturbing pattern of
denials for home health services. Congress saw throuxh the
pattern of denials based on definitions of "homebound" and
"Intermittent,"” saw them as an attempt to deny the spirit of the
law in an effort to scimp on spending. Ye're acting to clarify
what we intend as the range of coverage under the home health
benefit,

But the lealth Care Financing Administration appears to have
introduced a new twlst to the denial geme: ‘“medical denials."
Current HCFA rules permit a nurse to determine medical necessity
for reimbursement purposes. I want to require that a physician
make the review, and that the fiscal intermediaries provide an
explanation of the medical basis for a denial,

Vaccinations to protect against pneumonia and hepatitis are now
covered under Medicare. A logical extention of this preventive
health benefit would be to cover the costs of influenza
vaccinations--and I urge that we do so.

13
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Two additional initia.ives, lir. Chalrmen, address needed
reforms in nursing home quality assurance and in pacemaker
utilizacion. Under the former, I would like to see us upgrade
nurse staffing requirements, improve enforcement and provide for
a ban on Medicaid discrimination. Under the latter, DHHS should
be empowered to recover dollars paid under warranties for failed
pacemakers and tighten implantation guidelines to reduce
overutilization. I should note that these pacemaker initiatives
Were projected by CBO to save Medicare between $20-$30 million
per year,

There are two other proposals I will bring up, Mr. Chairmen, and
ask my colleagues here to join with me in folding them into our
final recommendation to the Senate. In the meantime, I look
forward to our witnesses.

o,
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Senator Baucus. The hearing will come to order.

Today we begin the first of three hearings on spending reduc-
tions and other reforms in health programs under the jurisdiction
of this committee.

The purpose of the hearings today is to examine the options we
have in developing the committee’s portion of the Fiscal Year 1988
budget reconciliation package. )

I am pleased that the Conference Agreement on the Budget Reso-
lution resulted in more moderate savings targets for the Medicare
program than those originally proposed by the President. Our
target is to come up with $1.5 billion in Fiscal 88 and $8.8 billion
over three years. The President proposed to cut the Medicare pro-
gram by over $5 billion in Fiscal 88 and by nearly $22 billion over
the next three years.

Today’s hearing wiill cover issues related to the Part A portion of
Medicare, primarily hospital and home health services. Tomorrow’s
hearing will focus on Part B. Finally, on Friday we will examine
Medicaid and the Maternal and Child Health programs.

Achieving budget savings in Medicare is never easy; this y=ar, no
exception. As we look for savings, we also need to keep in mind
that some improvements are needed in targeted high-priority
areas. But these all have a price, and we will have to find ways to
pay for anything that adds to Medicare costs.

Over 60 percent of Medicare spending goes for hospital services,
o it is no surprise that this is the area that we begin our hearings.

Earlier this year, the Health Subcommittee heard from several
witnesses who told us that in the first year of the Prospective Pay-
ment System many hospitals did very well under Medicare’s pay-
ment rules. But the experience in the first year was uneven. I am
deeply concerned that one out of every four small rural hospitals
lost money under PPS in the first year. Many had double-digit
losses. This is a situation that must be corrected.

I recognize that many changes have occurred since the first year
of Prospective Payment, and we need to find out how those changes
have affected the financial picture for hospitals and the availability
of services for seniors who depend on Medicare.

We now know where the Administration stands. They have pro-
posed that hospitals get an increase of three-quarters of one per-
cent for next year. Frankly, I hope that we can do better than that,
especially in rural areas where the warning signs are very clear.

You will also be hearing today about home health care concerns,
especially ways to improve access to in-home services and the qual-
ity of those services. I look forward to hearing testimony in this
area and to working with my colleagues in this area.

Senator Bentsen, I might add, is on the Senate Floor this morn-
ing managing the Trade Bill. He may be able to join us, depending
upon which amendments are up and what other business is before
the Senate. In the meantime, we will make as much progress this
morning as we possibly can. Because of the importance of the
Trade Bill and because many members of this committee will be on
the floor participating in the trade bill, I ask the witnesses to make
an extra special effort to summarize their testimony, to be even
more succinct, more direct, more pithy in answering questions an.l

£5
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making statements, so that we can be more efficient than we some-
times are.

I also will probably ask fewer questions than usual. The main
point of this hearing is essentially to give PROPAC, hospital
groups, and others an opportunity to say what they want to say,
whatever they think, in reacting to the Administration’s Prospec-
tive Payment proposals, outlier provisions, the rural/urban split,
PIP, or whatever is on the minds of the witnesses.

With that, I will first turn to Senator Heinz to see if he has an
opening statement.

Senator Heinz. Mr. Chairman, I have a few brief remarks I
would like to make, and I ask unanimous consent that my entire
statement be a part of the record. You have correctly stated why
we have launched this three-day passage through the financing of
American healthcare programs that will affect our oldest and most
vulnerable citizens. We have to try and save $1.5 billion this year
and considerably more than that over the next three years, and I
think we need to do so without running aground on reduced access
to quality services.

I think we are all sensitive to the increasing weight of costs
shouldered by Medicare beneficiaries today—I hope we are. We
should recognize that there is an unequal distribution of caregiving
among healthcare providers, including the heavy burden of uncom-
pensated care born by many urban public hospitals.

It is important to keep a couple of points in mind, I think, as we
attempt to trim the fat from several federal programs that have in
many cases beer on a starvation diet for some time.

I do think that what we send should be cost-sensitive—most cer-
tainly—but a caveat on cost doesn’t preclude a caveat on making
sure that these programs do serve those that they are supposed to
serve, and I would hope that we would also address in the commit-
tee some areas that need addressing. I will cite one:

For quite some time, going back almost two years now in the
Committee on Aging, which at that time I chaired, we have been
tracking a disturbing pattern of denials of home health services.
And Congress saw through that pattern of denials last year when
the definitions of “homeboundedness” and “intermittency” were
being manipulated, and we addressed that problem.

We have a new problem with home healt. care benefits, and
that is that somewhere in the Health Care Financing Administra-
tion there is a new twist to the denial of reimbursement game;
namely, the establishment of medical denials that permit a nurse
to second-guess what a doctor has prescribed in the way of home
health care.

We are here talking about Part A of Medicare, and I raise this
subject—which is only tangentially related to Part A—because I
think we need to understand that if we are going to trim in acute
care any more than we already have, and even taking into account
what we already have done, we create a demand for post-acute hos-
pitalization services—home health care, nursing home care—that
we must address at the same time. We can’t simply say we are
going to deliver less money and therefore in some sense less hespi-
tal-based care and not provide access to the alternative care set-

i6
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tings. To do so puts those who deliver hospital-based services in an
impossible position.

So, those are some of the issues I think we need to address, Mr.
Chairman, as we talk about cutting costs. We cannot just cut costs
in Part A and say, “Well, that’s all we have to do, and there are no
consequences to that.”

Mr. Chairman, I know you share those feelings, but I just wanted
the committee to have an understanding on the record of what I
think are some critical issues. I ask that the rest of my statement
be made a part of the record.

Senator Baucus. Without objection. Thank you, Senator.

Our first witness is Dr. Altman, Chairman of the Prospective
Payment Assessment Commission. Dr. Altman, I know you have
worked long and hard examining the Prospective Payment System,
and we very muck luok forward to hearing your views and what-
ever advice you have for us.

STATEMENT OF STUART ALTMAN, PH.D., CHAIRMAN, PROSPEC-
TIVE PAYMENT ASSESSMENT COMMISSION, BOSTON, MA,
ACCOMPANIED BY DONALD A. YOUNG, M.D., EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR, PROPAC

Dr. AurMan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate being here
this morning.

I understand the constraints we are working under. Let me just
deviate for a second to respond to Senator Heinz and strongly en-
dorse his statement. I think the Commission shares his view that
PPS and the Part A system can only work well if it integrates in
with home care and ambulatory care, and we are very concerned
about that as well. So, while it is not part of my prepared testimo-
ny, I just wanted to put it on the record early on that I think the
Commission share your views, Senator.

Senator Heinz. Thank you, Dr. Altman.

Dr. ALTmAN. Let me focus specifically on the issue that is before
us, specifically hospital payments. I would like to introduce Dr.
})?na d Young, who is the Executive Director of PROPAC, on my
eft.

Hospital payment rates for the upcoming fiscal year have been a
source of great disagreement this year, and I know this subject is
high on your agenda today.

You will recall that the bottom line of PROPAC’s April recom-
mendation for Fiscal Year 1988 payment rates was an increase
averaging 2.3 percent. Here, we made a distinction of 2.2 percent
for urban hospitals, and we believe that rural hospitals should re-
ceive around §percent. This bottom line has not changed, although
we have made a few technical modifications in some of the compo-
nents we used to develop the update.

I want to emphasize that we have attempted to follow our meth-
odology and not just accept the number we had before; so the fact
that we have come up with the same bottom line was not just to
keep a historical precedent, but really was the result of the model
that we have worked out.

Since our April recommendation, the Department has released a
Notice of Proposed Rulemaking on the 1988 PPS changes and an

iv
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update notice. And as you indicate, iMr. Chairman, the Department
has recommended a .75 for both rural and urban. As we indicated,
we believe that the numbers should be signifizantly higher and
that there should be a significant distinction bstween urban and
rural adjustments.

A more detailed explanation of our adjustment appeared in my
April 7 testimony, and we have a table at the end of my testimony
which summarizes and compares the two.

At this point, you are faced with a range of possibilities and you
must make some tough decisions about an appropriate update. This
update should ensure that the provision of quality care be equita-
ble to the hospital industry and protect the hospital insurance
trust fund—as I might add, a delicate balance, indeed.

When the subject of hospital payments arises, there is a tenden-
cy to overlook the important group of hospitals excluded from PPS,
so I will begin by mentioning that we have recommended a 4.2 per-
cent increase for excluded hospitals. This update factor is signifi-
cantly higher than for PPS hospitals, because we believe these hos-
pitals face an entirely different set of incentives and experiences
than do PPS. And I have talked at length about that at other
times.

We are concerned that the Secretary has suggested an update
factor of only 1.9 for excluded hospitals. We believe this is too low,
and I bave mentioned that several times.

W - regard to PPS hospitals, we have recommended, as I said,
the percent increase. Now, we believe our recommendation is
qui‘' tringent. It takes account of the fact that in the first year of
PP{ sts were projecied much higher than they actually came out
tok and we believe that it is appropriate and necessary that some
adjustment be made ir the future updates to account for that.

Of the 12-percent differential, we have recommended that 5.4
percent of it be adjusted in the next three years. I want to empha-
size this. We have not recommended to you that all of the 12 per-
cent be taken away from hospitals, for two very important reasons:
One is that they have already paid part of the increased differen-
tial, and, second, we believe hospitals should share it.

Now, I realize that questions have been raised about the appro-
priateness of using costs. I want to emphasize that our methodolo-
gy is not a return to cost-based reimbursement. On the other hand,
to not look at costs when trying to calculate what an appropriate
increase is, it does not seem to be either equitable nor in the long
term best interests of quality of care.

We need, you need, all of us need to be conscious of what it costs
to provide good quality hospital care; and therefore we do look at
it, although we do not do a blind mechanical adjustment that just
relates the payments to the costs.

I also recognize that there has been some new information that
has recently become available which indicates that in the second
year of PPS costs increased about 10 percent. We support that
analysis, although we have not had a long time to look at it, but T
want to emphasize that that information does not change our re.-
ommendation.

It is important that you understand that our recommendation ac-
counted for that; we anticipated those costs. We did not know ex-
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actly what they were going to be, but we knew the costs per case
would be higher in the second year, for two very real reasons:

The second year of PPS, we had substantial decreases in volume,
and costs in-hospital per-case did not go down correspondingly. So,
it wasn’t that costs went up, it was that volume fell, so the costs
per case went up. It was a mathematical adjustment.

The second reason is, we have already taken this into account;
that is why we have recommended that, of the 12 percent increase
in costs for the first year, only less than half of it should be taken
away. So, I wanted to emphasize that.

Let me jump next to this issue of urban and rural hospitals. I
share your comments, Mr. Chairman, and I think the Commission
does, in general, that the PPS system has not worked equitably
across all of our system, and particularly rural hospitals in the
first few years were negatively affected.

We have attempted over a series of our reports to try to adjust
for the differential. Unfortunately, we don’t believe the Adminis-
tration has been as kindly to that set of recommendations as we
would like. In particular, we believe that it is not fair for this
year’s update to be the same, .75, a they have recommended, be-
cause rural hospitals did not benefit nearly as much during that
first year, as you have pointed out. So, to take it all away from
them does not seem to be equitable and in the best interest of qual-
ity of care.

We also are concerned that the Administration has not been will-
ing to look hard at some of our other recommendations about rural
hospitals—particularly, making appropriate adjustments for
volume through the various proposals that have been available,
such as focusing on the smallest and most isolated facilities. We be-
lieve the system that is now in place is too restrictive, so that very
few rural isolated hospitals can qualify for this special exemption.
And we believe that our recommendations that are in our report
should be followed by you and that we should adjust the rural rates
to be more level when it comes to overall rates with urban.

Senator Baucus. Could you sum up, please, Doctor?

Dr. ALt™mAN. Yes. I just want to mention tlie other two points,
and then I will conclude.

Senator Baucus. Very briefly, if you would.

Dr. ALTmAN. First, we again strongly recommend that you in-
clude cagital in the PPS system to bring about equality.

Second, we would ask that you take a hard look at good evalua-
tion of the PRO’s. We believe that is the best available information
for quality—which I know has been Senator Heinz' and others’ con-
cern, and we don’t believe the evaluation that HCFA is doing on
the PRO’s will get at the quality issues.

Let me now stop and ask if you have any questions.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Doctor.

According to the Early-Bird Rule of this committee, the first Sen-
ator here and therefore the first Senator entitled to ask questions
is Senator Heinz.

Senator HEiNz. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Dr. Altman, you recommerded a 4.2-percent increase for exempt
hospitals. Those include psychiatric facilities.

Dr. ALtmaN. Yes, Senator.
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Senator HEiNz. And at the same time, you recommend 2.3 per-
cent on average for PPS facilities. Is that correct? :

Dr. AutMaN. Yes, sir.

Senator Heinz. Can you explain to the committee why you want
that higher update for the exempt hospitals?

Dr. AutmaN. Yes. The PPS hospitals have two advantages over
the exempt hospitals: First, their total payment increase is not just
the update factor; they are capable of increasing payments through
productivity advances as well as tbrough adjustments in coding.
They have received payments which are higher than the update
factor, as opposed to the excluded hospitals.

Our ultimate objective. is not simply to pay higher rates to the
excluded hospitals. And so what we are trying to shoot for is that
rate for excluded hospitals which would give an appropriate pay-
ment increase, even though it looks like we are recommending a
higher rate.

Senator Heinz. Now, maybe I missed this while I was consulting
with my staff on another issue, but back in April you recommend-
ed that the Secretary promptly initiate a comprehensive evalua-
tion, a PRO quality-of-care review, activities and findings, and you
indicated in your testimony that this recommendation was rejecte 1
by the Secretary.

Can you give us a brief explanation as to why you believe that
additional review is necessary, and what, if anything, this commit-
tee should do, in your judgment, to further address the problems of
quality of care?

Dr. Aurman. Yes. As I did indicate, we believe that the PROs
have the best set of information that is currently available to
really get at the issue of quality of care. We don’t believe the
HCFA evaluation will get at that. The SuperPRO is focusing much
more on technical aspects of how the system is working.

It would be a shame, really—given our concerns about quality—
not to make use of this information for quaiity purposes.

So, while we have no problem with the SuperPRO and what they
are doing, we believe additional evaluations of that information
should take place.

Senator Heinz. And what should we do, specifically?

Dr. Avutman. Well, basically you need to instruct HCFA and
others to do that independent evaluation that is different than the
audits of the SuperPRO; because, without a specific mandate from
you, they are not planning on doing it.

Senator HeiNz. Thank you very much, Dr. Altman.

Senator Baucus. Senator Durenberger.

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Altman, just let me make sure I un-
derstand the update-factor business.

You recommended 2.3. Was that an average update? Or how does
that gibe with this piece of paper I have here that says “urban 1.9,
rural 1.1,” or whatever this is?

Dr. Autman. Yes, sir, it is an average. Basically, we are recom-
mending a 2.2 percent increase for urban hospitals and a 3 percent
for rural hospitals, which averages for the whole country at 2.3.

Senator DURENBERGER. OK, 2.2 is urban?

Dr. ALtMaN. And 3.0 for rural.
Senator DURENBERGER. All right.
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Now, just explain the effect of that. Give us a little education on
what an urban hospital is. That ineans that all hospitals in so-
called urban areas would go up 2.2 percent, but it doesn’t mean
that they are all going to be paid the same, does it?

Dr. ALt™mAN. No, sir. As you know, the PPS now has two sepa-
rate amounts which it uses to make payments, and the definitions
provide for certain hospitals to be categorized “urban,” and others
“rural.” And so, we are recommending on average that the stand-
ardized amounts go up by 2.2 percent.

Now, of course each hospital will differ depending upon the case
mix, the complexity, the number of patients they treat, and so on,
as well as there will be significant differences in their performance
based on how efficient they are in providing that care. So, we are
talking about just an average here.

Senator DURENBERGER. A lot of the larger urban hospitals—and I
think about lots of beds in big cities as opposed to a 200-bed hospi-
tal in an SMSA in the middle of Minnesota or Billings, Montana,
or something like that—have other adjustments as well, a dispro-
portionate share: indirect teaching, GME, and a variety of other
things.

Dr. ALTMAN. Yes.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do you have some sort of a conforming
set of recommendations about GME adjustment, disproportionate
share adjustment, indirect teaching adjustment?

Dr. ALt™MAN. Conforming?

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, is there sort of a parallel set of rec-
ommendaticns for teaching hospitals, for hospitals that carry a dis-
proportionate share of indigent, and so forth, in terms of what we
should do about tze reimbursements for those particular hospitals?
Dr. ALtMan. Well, in previous years the Congress and the Ad-
ministration—sometimes with our recommendation—have made
special adjustments. And I should have pointed out in answer to
your first question that hospitals will vary, depending on what ad-
Justments they get in these three or four areas.

So, as a result of that, hospitals get substantially different rates
because of whether they are a teaching hospital and so on, and
there is no attempt in this proposal to bring them all at just 2.2.
No. Each one of those adjustments were designed to meet a special
problem; and while from time to time we need to take a hard look
to make sure that those adjustments are still valid, in general the
Commission’s viewpoint is that they are. There are added costs to
being a teaching hospital; there are special added costs to being a
disproportionate share hospital. Ancl so we have made recommen-
dations, and you and the Administation have adopted variations
in those recommendations, and we see no reason not to continue
those adjustments.

Now, they may change in number, and it is possible that over
time we should go back and review them, and we will go back and
review them; but we have not in this proposal wiped them out and
Just given all utban hospitals 2.2 percent.

Senator DURENBERGER. But PROPAC, in its statutory mission to
help us implement this PPS system, has not decided that our origi-
nal judgment with regard to education and indigence, and a variety
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of those other arcas of hospital cusis, are an unnecessary part of
the PPS system.

Dr AvrrMmaN. Oh, no, quite the contrary. As a matter of fact, 1
think it is the other way around: I think w2 are constantly looking
for those appropriate adjustments that make the system fairer. Ul-
timately, the stability or the fairnass of the system will determine
whether it stays around and does its job.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Senator.

Dr. Altman, as I understand it, in comparing the differences be-
tween the Administration and PROPAC addrczs:ing the urban/
rural split or differential payment, the Adn:inistrativ believes
that there should not be a differential between urban and rural
hospital payment increases because of simulations they have run
and because of legislative changes that they cite on the other hand,
PROPAC believes that urban hospitals should be paid a 2.2 percent
increase and the rurals a 3 percent increase, based upon data re-
flecting actual cost differentials, data which indicate that the
actual costs of rural hospitals are growing at a faster rate than
those of vrban hospitals. I also understand that even with the dif-
ferential increase, there will still be about a 14-percent urban/
rural differential.

Dr. ALtTmMAN. Yes.

Senator Baucus. I wonder if you could explain more fully why
PROPAC believes there should be this differential, and in answer-
ing that, if you could address the actual cost differential.

I think there is a myth going around that the urbans are experi-
encing higher cost increases than the rurals. Apparently you are
saying it is just the opposite. I wonder if you would expand on that,
please?

Dr. ALT™MAN. Yes, sir. I have in my testimony a little more detail,
and I would be prepared to provide even more; but let me just
briefly summarize what we believe, and that is that the Secretary
has done a study, which we have not seen, which talks about the
fact that if there was a further adjustment it would overcompen-
sate rural hospitals relative to urban hospitals.

In addition, they believe that the Commission did not take into
account recent changes that reduce the disparity. Well, we have
looked at those changes, and we just disagree. From Congressional
testimony we understand that the Secretary’s rejection of urban
and rurzl update factors are based on that simulation that you
talked about.

The intent of recommending separate adjustments was to ensure
that the standardized amounts that we pay, as opposed to the costs,
are fair.

Now, the Adm‘nistration has recommended a .75, and they don't
tell us where that came from. The only w:y you can justify such a
low number is by recognizing that these were higher costs or
higher payments in the firs. year or the first few years. But those
higher payments disproportionately went to urban hospitals. So,
the only justification for the low rate is the higher payments; then
you have to acknowledge that rural hospitals didn't get, relative to
their costs, such higher payments. So, in my view, and I know the
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Commission shares this, it is just equitably appropriate that rural
hospitals receive a higher payment.

And we understand what the simulation model has done, but
that does not change our recommendation.

Senator Baucus. So, your point really is ihat the rural hospitals
have incurred higher costs proportionate to the payments they
have received, compared with the urban hospitals. Is that correct?

Dr. ALtMAN. In general, rural hospital costs are lower. Now, they
have a special set of probiems, which you know much better than I
do, and 1t relates heavily to volume, and that is: rural hospitals by
and large tend to have smaller numbers of patients in their facili-
ties, even relative to their capacity. Now, some of that cannot be
handled by tbe PPS system; but some of it needs to be rec. nized,
and our recommendation for small isolated hospitals was to do
that—not to be so stringent. The Administration seems to be very
stringent in its willingness to grant exce{)tions. My understanding
is that they have only allowed the special adjustment for four hos-
pitals, where there are potentially up to 363 that could qualify.
And the reason why they have onﬂr granted that is twofold: First,
they make it very tough to qualify; and, second, they use very
tough criteria to allow that.

Senator Baucus. Do you think the 14 percent payment differen-
tial should be maintained for the next three years?

Dr. AurMaN. We need to take a look at that, whether the 14 is
the appropriate number. There probably should be some differen-
tial. I am not prepared right now to say that 14 is the absolute,
correct nhumber.

Senator Baucus. In 45 seconds, essentially what explains the dif-
ference br.iween your 2.2 or 3 percent versus the ..dministration’s
0.75 increase in prosPective payment rates?

Dr. ALt™MAN. I don't know. [Laughter.]

Senator Baucus. What is your best guess? In 30 seconds, what is
your best guess? [Laughter.]

Dr. ALt™aN. I don’t know, because I haven’t got the foggiest idea
where they came up with that.

Senator Baucus. Now, wait a minute. You have been around,
you havs to have some sense here.

Dr. ALTMAN. Yes, sir. I really do believe, with those facts and fig-
ures, they made that number up. I know where our number came
from, and I think our number is correct, it will do what you asked
us to do, which is to maintain the quality of care but be tough. I
really don’t know where the 0.75 came from.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Senator Chafee?

Senator Cuaree. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Altman, on page 4 of your testimony you say, “We have not
had significant time to analyze these new cost figures. It appears
that the higher costs are related in part to significant volume de-
clines.” Could you discuss that a little more? There are significant
volume declines that I think we all recognize. What is being done
about that? Are hospitals being closed anywhere?

Dr. Aurmz 1. Well, there are continuing numbers of closures; I
don’t have the numbers before me. But what happened in that
second-year PPS, throughout the United States we found a much
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}iarger decline in admissions than we have ever seen in the last
ecade.

Several hospital administrators claim that if those volume de-
clines had happened under the old cost-based reimbursement, they
would have been in much worse shape, that PPS allowed them to
rnake much better adjustments with their costs; but their costs did
not come down proportionally, so, by mathematically, the cost-per-
case went up.

Senator CHAFEE. Well, I think we recognize that, .hat lower occu-
pancy doesn’t necessarily mean lower costs—clearly, it means
higher costs per patient. But I was getting into a philosophical
question, if yon would, on whether you think the pressures to close
hospitals are strong enough in this country; or do all these hospi-
tals hang on one way or another, figuring that better times are
ahead, or that they present a very specialized service that the
public shouldn’t be deprived of? What is this situation, as you see
it?

Dr. ALtmaN. Well, without generalizing, because I realize it is
easy to make sweeping statements, I think there is no question
that we have developed a capacity in this country that exceeds our
needs in hospitals and that we have nurtured that over a period of
20 years with a high cost-based system. And like any good institu-
tion, communities develop strong attachments to them. And I mean
communities—I am not necessarily talking about “rural, isolated.”
I am talking about in the middle of an urban area, a five-block
region can consider a henpital sacrosanct.

There is no question in my mind that what you have said is true.

Senator CHAFEE. What produces the closure of a haspital? What
factors are out there that will finally make a hospital close?

Dr. AutMAN. Well, I do think there are cost pressures. In spite of
what I said, I think PPS does create the incentives to force hospital
boards to take a hard look at whether they should stay in business.

Not only does it affect costs, but it affects quality. And many i -
stitutions finally realized that they just can't continue with such
low occupancy. They usually are in the form of mergers—often.
And it is often in the best interest of the community and the qual-
ity, and hopefully the costs.

Sometimes it works to the detriment. Often the hosnitals that
close are the lower-cost hospitals, and then patients wind up being
sent to higher-cost hospitals. Hopefully, they get higher quality.
But we don’t necessarily save money by lots of these closures.

Senator CHAFEE. Pressures, I suppose, come from the third-party
payors, don’t they?

Dr. Aurman. Well, the pressure comes somewhat from third-
party payors. The way our system is set up, most third-party
payors really lack the clout. It is only the government, and in a
few areas where you have a dominant third party payor, that a
third party really has that kind of clout. In most parts of the
United States third parties are what we call “price takers"—they
just lack the clout to tell hospitals what to do. And maybe that is
to the betterment of our system, but few third parties have that
power.
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Senator CHAFEE. Why would the lower cost ones be the ones to
close? Not aliz.ys, obviously, but why would the lower cost ones be
the ones to close? They are smaller?

Dr. ALtMaN. Well, for lots of reasons. I mean, our system is very
heavily quality-oriented. Quality costs money. Over time, those in-
stitutions that have closed, by and large—and I have done several
studies—are usually undercapitalized, they have not renovated in
many years, they lack technical, sophisticated equipment, doctors
don’t want to put their patients there. So, by the time they come
close to closing, if you look at their cost per patient, particularly if
you adjust for volume, they are meager compared to those that
stay open.

We are a very quality-conscious nation, and quality and cost go
together; so they are much lower cost on average.

Senator CHAFEE. Lower cost and lower quality.

Dr. Aut™maN. Yes, sir.

Senator CHAFEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Doctor, we very much appreciate your testimony.

Dr. AurMan. Thank you, sir.

Senator Baucus. Thank you for participating.

[Dr. Altman’s prepared testimony follows:]
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PROSPECTIVE ‘SYMENT ASSESSMEN. CCMMISSION
Stuart H. Altman, Ph.D.

Chairman
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, far your invitatjon to testify this
rorning about issues related to Medicare hospital payments for
tiscal year 1988. Since I have previously descriuved for yon in
wetail ProPAC's formal reccmmendations from our April 1987 Report
to the Secretary of Health and Human Services, I will discuss our
concerns nmore briefly today. I am accompanied by Donald A.

Young, M.D., ProPAC's Executive Director.

Hospital payment rates for the upcoming Jliscal year have been a
source of great disagreement this year, and I know this subject
is high on your agenda today. You will recall that the "botton
1ine" of ProPAC's April recommendation for fiscal year 1988
payrment rates was an increase averaging 2.3% -- 2.2} for urban
hospitals and 3.0% for rural hospitals. This botton line has not
changed, although we have mada a few technical modifications in
some of the components we use to develop the update. These

technical podifications are based on more recent information.

since our April recormendation, the Department has released
Notices of Proposed Ruleraling on 1988 PPS changes and an Update
Notice. Their update notice suggests an increase of 0.75% for
both rural and urban hospitals. In contrast, the hospital
industry has argued that. the statutory update of Market Basket
ninus 2%, or 2.7%, should be allowved. For your information, I
have attached at the end of my statement a copy of a comparison

of ProPAC and BHS update factor recomzendations.

At this point you are faced with a range of possibilities and you

must make some tough decisions about an appropriate update. This

update should ansure the provision of quality care, be equitable
to the hospital industry, and protect t%é hospital insurance

trust fund ~- a delicate balancing act indeed!
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ProPAC Updats Recommendation

When the subject of hospital payments arises, there is a tendency
to overlook the important group of hospitals excluded from Pps.
So I will begin by mentioning that we have recommended a 4.2%
increase for excluded hospitals. This update kactor is
significantly higher than that for PPs hospitals because we
believe these hospitals face an entirely different set of

incentives and experiences than do PPS hospitals

We are concerned that the Secretary has suggested an update
factor of only 1.9% for excluded hospitals. We believe that this
update factor is too low, but we are unable to evaluate the
merits of the Secretary's decisions in the absence of any

supporting data or consistent methodologies in the notice.

With regard to PPS hospitals, we have recommended an update
factor averaging 2.3% which we believe is stringent but not
excessively harsh. In fact, our racommended update factors are
likely to be stringent at least through fiscal year 1990. This.is
because we have recommerded that the standardized amount be
adjusted downward by -5.4% over the next three years to reflect
cost information pertaining to the first yzar of PPS. We have
recommended adjustments which are different for urban aad rural
standardized amounts -- -5.7% for urban and -3.3% for rural
hospitals. I will describe in more detall some of our concerns

about rural hospitals in a few minutes.

Questions have been raised about t!e appropriateness of using
cost data to make adjustments in the 7S rates. The Commission
believes that even though PPS was designed to break the direct
link between each hospital's costs and its Medicare payments, the
average payment should be related to what is believed to be the
costs of providing appropriate hospital care. Therefore, the

commission has in the past made decisions about the level of PPS
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prices based on judgments about the extent to which hospitals
could increase productivity and lower their costs. Periodically
reviewiny more recent cost data is the best way to assess the

accuracy of such judgments.

We are also aware of rerorts that recently available Medicare
cost data show a relatively large increase in per-case costs --
perhaps as high as 10% -- between the first and second Years of
PPS. For several reasons, however, we do not believe that our
present fiscal Year 1988 update factor should be adjusted to

reflect this information.

The Commission's -1.8% adjustment for FY 1988 rates was meant to
correct for part of the large discrepancy between actual first-
year PPS per case cost and per-case 1981 costs as they were
trended to the first year to set PPS payment rates. In other
words, the Commission determined that the initial PPS rates were
set too high. ProPAC did not adjust for the entire differential,
pelieving that efficiency gains should be shared with the
hospital irdustry, and that relatively lower update factors in
recent years already corrected for part of the differential.

We have just received the new second year PPS cost data. While
we have not had sufficient time to analyze these new cost figures
in depth, it appears that the higher costs are related in part to
significart volume declines. ProPAC will thoroughly examine the
cost data, along with other information on hospital experience

under PPS in its deliberations on future updates.

¢ While the Administration's proposed update factor does not
include an explicit adjustment to reflect first year PPS costs
data, as does ours, the -3.55% composite policy target adjustment
factor which they use suggests that this information must have

been used implicitly in arriving at their recommendation.
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The Administration's reasoning in reaching their recommended
0.75% update factor is never described in any detail. This makes
it difficult to comment very specifically on their
recommendation. We do believe, however, that there is inadequate
justification presented by the Secratary to support an increase

of only 0.75%.

ura)l Hospital Pavment Rates and Problems
As you know, we have been seriously concerned about the equity of

payments between rural and urban hospitals under PPS. We nmade a

series of recommendations for changes which we believe will
assist in developing a better balance in the rates. I have
already discussed the reasons we recommended differential update
factors for FY 1988. Let me respond to some of the comments
offered by the Department when this approach was rejected in

their recent proposals.

The Secretary asserted in his Update Notice that separate update
factors, in conjunction with legislative changes, would
"overcompensate' rural hospitals relative to urban hospitals. 1In
addition, the Secretary maintains that the commission did not
take into account recent changes that reduce the disparity

between payments to urban and rural hospitals.

We disagree with these assertions. From Congressional testimony,
we understand the Secretary's rejection of separate urban and
rural update factors to be based on simulated operating margins.
We do not believe that such an analysis is relevant. The intent
of recommending separate adjustments was to ensure that the
standardized amounts reflect more recent information about the
underlying cost differences between urban and rural hospitals.

If the Commission's recommendation were implemented, the
difference between the urban and rural standardized amounts after

the third year of separate update factors would be about 14

' 4
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percent. This percentage is almost lidentical to the difference
in average discharge-welghted urban and rural standardized

amounts computed using the first year PPS cost data.

In summary, we believe that lnequities still exist between rural
and urban payment rates. We reject the Secretary's suggestions
that legislative changes have solved the problems. But we do
believe that the biggest problems relate not to all rural
hospitals, but to the smallest and most isolated facilities. And
we believe that our recommendations related to clarifying
exceptions criteria and expansion of volume adjustments would
address some of the problems faced by these small, isolated
facilities. Thus we urge your continued attention to our earlier

recommendations on these subjects.

Inclusion of capital Within PPS

The Commission strongly urges the inclusion of capital within the
PPS system. We have recommended the inclusion of capital for the
past two years. We balieve that continuation of cost-based
reimbursement for capital introduces distorted incentives for
investment decision-making. 1In particular, we believe that the
current pass-through encourages hospitals to substitute capital

. for labor or other operating costs even when it is not the most
efficient choice. In addition, the current systen falls to
encourage hospital managers to evaluate interest rates or

alternative financing mechanisms in making investment decisions.

We do not believe that the payment method should favor either
capital or operating costs. It should, instead, encourage
hospital managers to choose the optimal mix of capital and

operating inputs.

Generally, we are in agreement with the specific systen for

inclusion of capital proposed by the Secretary. We believe that
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the proposed changes are consistent with our recommendations. I
believe that it is noteworthy that, after several years of
careful consideration and analysis, both the Commission and the
Secretary are in substantial agreement about the need to include
capital and the manner in which to go about doing so. I urge you
to carefully consider any action which would preclude the

inclusion of capital for ry 1988.

Othexr Issues

I would 1like to mention two additional issues which we hope you
will consider during your deliberations. These issues deal with
recommendations we made this year which were rejected by the
Secretary in his recent proposals. We believe that both of these

issues are deserving of additional consideration.

The Commission has been concerned for some time about the
definitions of hospital labor market areas used in the PPS
system. We have L:lieved that the current adjustment for area
wage differences does not adequately account for multiple labor
markets within urban and rural areas. Earlier studies supported
this concern by showing substantial wage variation between inner-
city and suburban hospitals within several large Metropolitan

Statistical areas.

To further address these concerns, we contracted for a major
study of the definition of hospital labor market areas. We used
the findings from this study in developing a recommendation this
year for improvement. This recommendation would modify the
current urban areas to distinguish between central and outlying
areas, and modify the current rural areas to distinguish petween

urbanized rural counties and other rural counties within a state.

The Secretary has disagraed with this recommendation for

improving the definition of hospital labor market areas. Rather,




27

he suggests additional study and analysis are necessary to
evaluate the options and determine their impact. Because we have
had a long commitment to this issues and studied it extensively,
we do not believe that the Secratary's objictions are
appropriate. We believe that our study produced information

necessary to evaluate the impact of our recommendations on

hospital payment, and we disagree with the Secretary's reasons

for wanting to conduct further impact analysis.

In the NPRM, the Secretary claims that "any analysis of redefined
labor markets must be considered in the context of the payment
effects to hospitals." We believe that refinements in the

definition of labor market areas should be accepted or rejected

on their technical merits rather than on the basis of their
redistributive effects, as the Secretary seems to be suggesting.
Other more technical concerns are also raised by the Secretary,

with which we also disagree

Finally, we are concerned that the Secretary's study of labor
market areas required under COBRA is not completed. The
Department has not collaborated with us on such a study, as you
required, and their rejection of our recommendation does not

indicate how they will approach this continuing problem.

In another area, the Secretary also rejected our recommendation
that he initiate a comprehensive evaluation of PRO quality of
care review activities and findings. The NPRM states that
extensive and comprehensive systems are already in place to

evaluate the credibility of PRO review decisions.

However, our recommendation was not intended to address the

credibility of PRO review decisions. Rather, we believe that the
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patterns of quality of care to beneficiaries and the impact and
£indings of PRO review of these patterns of care should be the
focus Of a substantial national evaluation. Because the PROs are
a unique source of information regarding quality of care, the

experiences of all the PROs should be evaluated and made public.

The Secretary indicates that ProPAC's recommendation would result
in duplicative evaluation efforts. We are aware of the SuperPRO
activities which audit and validate PRO review activities.
However, this SuperPRO effort does not substitute for a
comprehensive evaluation of the extent to which PRos are
identifying, assessing, and correcting problems related to
quality of care. Among other concerns, the results of SuperPRO
activities, which are a very technically oriented ceview, are not
made public or discussed within a policy context. Thus, we do
not agree with the Secretary on this matter and are disappointed
that he rejected this recommendation. We hope that the Secretary
will reconsider his position, and that you will also consider our

recommendation on this subject.

c sio

We appreciate this opportunity to testify on these important
issues today. We will be pleased to work with you as your
legislative decision-making progresses, and I would be glad to

answer any questions you or members of the Committee may have.
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COMPARISON OF PROPAC AND HHS JUNE 1987
RECOMMENDED PPS UPDATE FACTORS FOR FISCAL YEAR 1988

ProPAC HHS
ADJUSTMENT TO LEVEL '
OF STANDARDIZED AMOUNTS
Average -1.83 0
Urban -1.9
Rural -1.1
FISCAL YEAR 1988 UPDATE FACTOR
FY 1988 Market Basket
Forecast 4.7P 4.7
Correction for
Forecast Error 0.0 -0.4
Discret‘onary Adjustment Factor/
Compos..ce Policy Target Adjustment
Factor 0.0P -3.55
Scientific and Technological
Advancement 0.5 c
Productivity -1.0 c
Site Substitution -0.3 c
DRG Case-Mix Index 0.4P 0
Within DRG Patient Complexity 0.4P 0
OBSERVED CHANGE IN
CASE~MIX INDEX (Adjustment
Made to DRG Weights
After Recalibration) -0.6° 0
TOTAL CHANGE IN
PPS PRICES (Averaga) 2.3 0.75
Urban 2.2 0.75
nural 3.0 0.75
a A total adjustmunt averaging -5.4 percent to be made in

three equal incroments through fiscal year 1990.

b Estima*e ravised since the Commission's April 1, 1987 Report
comut o , based on more recent
information included in the HHS update factor notice.

c Not specified == included in composite policy.target
adjustment factor

]E[{jﬂ:‘o -88 -2 94
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Senator Baucrs. Our next panel includes Mr. Jack Owen, Execu-
tive Vice President of the American Hospital Association, and Mr.
Mike Bromberg, Executive Director of the Federation of American
Health Systems.

Mr. Owen, why don’t you proceed?

STATEMENT OF JACK W. OWEN, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN HOSPITAL ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. OweN. Thank you, Senator.

My name is Jack Owen. I am Executive Vice President of the
American Hospital Association, the Director of the Washington
office. You have a copy of our statement, and I would trust that it
will be part of the record.

Senator Baucus. It will be included.

Mr. Owen. I would like to make some brief comments, in view of
the time contraints I know you are under today.

Prospective pricing puts hospitals at risk—we have heard a lot
about that—and there were two risks that every hospital had to
face up to: One was, could they operate efficiently within a price
that was set by the Federal Government? And second is the risk of
patients needing extraordinary treatment above the DRG limits,
and we have seen that happen.

A price provided by the government to the hospitals has provided
predictability for the Federal Government znd allowed for a profit
to those I pitals who were efficient and to those who were lucky
enough to get a fair mix of patients.

We have heard a great deal about hospital profits from Medicare
patients; the General Accounting Office has made statements about
it, the Congressional Budget Office, and even PROPAC called at-
tention to these profits. What is most disturbing to us is that these
surpluses were earned more than three years ago. This was the
result of many one-time cuts which can no longer be made by hos-
pitals, since those first years that they participated.

Since that time, Congress has consistently reduced the rate of in-
crease per DRG to hospitals well below the market basket rate of
increase. Last year, the Congress directed the rate of increase to be
market basket less 2 percent, a reduction of over $800 million going
to our hospitals.

I guess, Mr. Chairman, what I am saying is that, as you look at
what is going to be done in 1988, the surplus you have been hear-
ing about is gone. With a 2 percent increase, even, in the DRG rate
in 1588, over 33 percent of the hospitals in this country are going
to have a deficit position as far as Medicare is concerned.

HCFA data now shows the 1987 margins to bz between 6 and 7
percent, not the 15.1 percent they originally estimated.

It is time to put the issu# of hospital profits to rest. The issue is
not what happened in 1984 but what will happen in 1988 without a
fair update factor, and that is what we are most concerned about
today.

The hospital market basket since 1984 has risen 13 percent,
while payment increases approved by the Federal Government
have totalled only 5.6 percent; so the change has already taken
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plaﬁe, and the dollars that were there have been reduced substan-
tially.

In cur testimony is a chart. You have at your desk a report that
was done by Consolidated Consulting Group, and this report was
based on HCFA’s PPS figures; they are not American Hospital As-
sociation figures. You can see very graphically how the profit
margin or the surplus margin is dropping across the country.

I think it is very important to urge the Senate to look at that
update factor. The 2.7 percent, which is what was recommended
last year by congressional action, would be of course what we
would most favor; and, if we were forced to, we could go along with
what PROPAC recommends, 2.3 percent.

Now, let me just make a couple of other comments, if I could, in
regard to capital payment and to the problems facing rural hospi-
tals. .

Capital payment is ~ne problem that we have been working hard
and diligently with for some time. We feel, because of the uns and
downs of the capital market and where hospitals are located
throughout this country, the best thing the Senate can do is to go
along with the House and continue the pass-through of capital for
the next four years. There is a reduction in that capital payment of
10 percent in the out years, and though we don’t like it, we can
live with it, and it does give us predictability in the capital market,
and we would hope that the Senate would continue that.

The rural hospital problem has been stressed here this morning,
and there is a serious problem there. We hope that the Senate will
agree with PROPAC and allow for a greater increase to rural hos-
pitals. But in order to do that, there has to be an adequate update
factor which all hospitals receive, enough of an update factor that
we are not taking away money from one institution to give to an-
other but only increasing the rate of increase to the rural hospi-
tals, moreso than what we are doing for the urban hospitals.

Payments for medical education, both indirect and dirsct, we are
very concerned about. We are going through one of the most severe
nursing shortages that we have had in our field in probably the
last 25 or 80 years, and without adequate educational funds to con-
tinue to train nurses, we are going to see a real problem in the
years ahead.

I would just conclude by saying that we hope the Senate recog-
nizes that the need for an adequate base DRG update is there and
we hope also that, as you luok at this, you will provide some equity
to the rural hospitals as has been recommended by PROPAC.

Thank you.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Mr. Owen. Mr. Bromberg?

[Mr. Owen’s prepared statement follows:]
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STATENENT OF THE
AMERICAN HOSPITAL ASSOCIATIOH

INTRODUCT FON

Mr. Chalrman, | am Jack W. Owen, Executive Vice president of the American
Hospital Assoclation (AHA) and director of Its Washington office. The AHA
represents more than 5,600 institutional members that annual ly provide
sorvices to more than 10 mililon Medlcare bensflciaries. | am pleased to have
this opportunity to address deficlt reduction issues affecting the Medicare
program as the Commlttes prepares to comply with the reconclliatlon
Instructlons In the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Flscal Year 1988.

MEDICARE AND THE FEDERAL BUDGET OEFICIT

The prospective pricing system (PPS) was adopted by Congress as part of the
Soclal Securlty Amendments of 1983 In an effort to ensure the long-term
solvency of Medicare's trust fund. The purpose of the new payment system was
to estabilsh positive incentlves that would reward hospltals for reducing the
rate of increase In hospital costs. The opportunity to earn a surplus was the
positive Incentlve. In return, hospltal managers accepted the risk of
Incurring sizable deficlts If costs excewaes prospectively datermined prices.

The system was not enacted as part of a budget bill. The origlnal legisiation
oxplicltly directed the Secretary of Health and Human Services to set prices
that were nelther greater nor less than amounts that would have besn pald for
sorvices If the new pag:ent system had not been adopted. in short, the new
payment system was to be used to promote the "efflclent provislon of quallty
care," and not as a means of reducing the growing federal deflcit. Since
psssage of the Soclal Security Amendments of 1983 and desplte Its ausplclous
beginnings PPS has been used repeatedly as a primary Instrument of deflclt
reduction. For FYs 1986 and 1987, the Raagan Adalnlstration proposed
legislatilve or regulatory Inltlatives that would have reduced DRG payments by
31.6 bitllon In F\' 1986 and $455 milllon In FY 1987. Although Congress
subsequsntly Intervened and Increased payments by more than was proposed by
the Administration, Its action still ylelded substantlaj budget "savings," and
thus reduced pag:onts to levels that were less than orlglinally called for.

The end result has been that Medlcare has contrlbuted disproport lonately to
the foderal deflclt reduction effort--gven though Medlcare part A Is funded
entirely throuzh the payroll tax systen.

That Lcospectiva pricing has schleved Its original goal Is unarguable. |[p the
flirst year, the Health 2nd Human Servlces Secretary announced that the rate of
Incroase In program outlays had failen to the [owest level since Medlcare was
created. And recont reports from the trustees of Medicare's Hospltal
Insuranca trust fund have announced a substantlal Improvement In the solvency
of the program. Desplte this success, pollcles hava beon dlctated hy
considerations other than Medlcare's viablllty and funding requiroments. The
adoption of prospective pricing, combined with contInulng concarn about rising
federal deflcits, Increases the urgoncy of finding a way to ensure adequate
funds for beneflts promlsed current and future Medicare beneficlarles.

PROSPECTIVE PRICING: PRINCIPLES AND PROFITS

Congress [ntended that PPS create positive Incentlves to restraln the rate of
Increase In hospital costs by putting hospltals "at risk" for the difference
between a fixed price and costs. Hospitals that Increase thelr efflclency
earn a surplus. Hospltals unable to keep costs within the price Incur
doflclts. That Is the theory. In practlce, under prospective pricing,
hospltals are "at risk" for more than tholr own efflclency. They also bear
the risk of admitting patients who require extraordinary treatment and Incur
extraordinary costs. For this reason, hospltals neod to c=ra 3 surplus on
Hedlicare payments. The only alternative Is to shift a part of the cost of
treating Medicare patlents to private patients--an Increasingiy difflcult task
In today‘s coapetitive health care systes.
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The "savings" that sre discussed each year during the debato over the federa!
budget are above and beyond those that the PPS was Intended to generate.
Those savings were never Intended to be produced by arbltrary "ratcheting” of
prices. Instead, savings were to be garnered by holding the annual rate of
Increase In prices to a level closer to the rate of Incresse In the hospital
marketbasket. Throughout the 1970s, per case hospltal costs rose
substantially more than Inflatlon In the hospltal marketbasket. Holding the
rate of Increase in prices to the msrketbasket woutd have produced substant!al
Medicare savings; llialting prices to less-than-marketbasket Increases have
produced even greater savings. More Isportant, holding the annual rate of
Increase In costs to the rate of Inflation Is a challenging goal for hospital
.ane?ers. To Insist on more than this, year after year, jeopardizes the
abllity of hospltals to proviue access to high quallty care without depending
on subsidies-from privately Insured or self-paying patieuts.

Recontly, before this Committeo and othera, the General Accounting 0ffice
(GA0), the Congresslonal Budget offlce (C80), and the Prospactive Payment
Assesseent Commlaslion (ProPAC) have called attention to “proflts" earned by
hospltals during the first ysar under prospactlve pricing. Thase reports are
troublesome for severa! reasons.

Flrst, the data on “"profita" under PPS that are belng dlscussed by ¢80,
ProPAC, and others, and that have attracted public notice, are from 1984--the
flrst gear of operatlon under the systea. Thase "proflits" were earned more
than three years ago. For FY 1988, Congress has dirocted that prices rise
only by marketbasket minus 2 parcent; In dollar terms this reduction wiil
reduce any surplus by approxisately $800 milllon,

Thus any surplus earned by hospltals In the first year will have boen cut by
more than half by subsgguant bolow-marketbasket Increases In prices. The data
that have been presented also focus on overal! or average oﬁoratlng margins,
These averages conceal tremendous varlatlions In Indlvidual hospltal financial
performance. Even In the first year of prospactive pricing, significant
nusbers of hospltals—-particularly rural hospltals—exporlencod Medlicare
cporating doficlts, and recent projections by the AHA Indlcate that the nuzbor
of hospltals operating at 8 deficit has risen signiflcantly. AHA projoctions
for FY 1988 Indicate that for Medlcare revenue only approximately 33 percent
of all hospitals will exporicnce an oparating doflcit, and 15 percent wilf
exparlence a deflicit of groater than 10 percent.

NEW_DATA

How, in stark contrast to earller HCFA and CBO predictions, new data roleased
by HCFA and a rocently completed study on margins conducted by the
Consolldated Consulting Group (CCG) Indicate that hospital margins have peaked
and aro rapldly declining. According to HCFA's data, which |s based on a
sample of 4,757 hospltals for cost data from tho second year of the PPS
systea, FY 1987 cargins are now projected to be between 6 percent and 7
percent, not 15.1 percent, as origlinally estimated. The new data also
demonstrate that evon with a 1.5 percont PPS update about 40 percent of all
hospltals are projected to have nogative Medlcare margins in FY 1988 and
average marglins for all hospltals could be In the 3 percent to S percent rango.

The CCG study provides an analy3ls of how marglins as reported on the cost
report and estimated by HCFA have changed since the first ysar of prospective
payment, particularly In light of nawly available data on second year reported
costs. According to this study, Medlcare margins dropped to between € percent
and 7 parcent In FY 1987 because hospltal costs per casa rose 6.2 percent
while Medlcare revenuss dropped 3.8 percent. In addition, KCFA now counts
Modicare capltal and medical education cost pass-throughs In [ts new margin
calculation. According to CCG, that change In methodology lowared profit
projectlons 1.7 percent. The rosults of CCG's study aro displayed In

Exhiblt 1. It Is the AHA'S hopo that the Comulttee will take the timeo to
revien this new Informatlon before making any fina! declsions regarding an
adequate hospltal rate of increase.
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FY 1988 UPDATE FACTOR

Slnce 1984, the Increase In prices pald to hospltals undar PPS has fallen far
behind Inflatlon. By 1987, the hospltal marketbasket--which measuros the
prices pald by hospltals for the resources consumed In providing care to
patients--1s expocted to be 13 percent higher than In 1984, the flrst yoar of
prospective pricing. Vet, price updates provided by Congress have totalled
oaly 5.6 percent.

In principle, the AHA belleves that Iimiting Increases In prices to the rate
of Increase In the hospltal marketbasket 18 a reasonable goal and responsible
spubllc pollcy. In addlition, to address the prcblem of dlfferences In urban
and rural rates of paywent, me recommend that the rate of Increase bo slightly
higher for rural than for urban hospltals. The AHA recomoends a separate
update for PPS-uxeapt faclllitles.

Rocent reports by the CBO and GAO have suggested that addltlonal budget
"savl* ;3 can be achleved by reducing payrants to hospltals under PPS. Tho
AP opposes such proposals bacause 1t would be a fundamental break with the
or yinal design of PPS. Inherent In that design was the Idea that hospltals
should hold snnual cost Increases to a reasonable level, allowing for
Inflation and modast technologlcal advances durlng the flrst two years of the
new systea's exlstance.

in sotting prices for subsequent yoars, the Secretary was granted broad
:uthorlty to sot a ". . . parcentage Incroase [In prices] . . . which will
ake
Into account amounts nocessary for the efflcliant and effective dellvery of
modically approprlate and nocessary car¢ of high quality.” (Soc. 1886(e)(4)
of the Soclal Securlty Act). Nowhare In this diroctlve is any comparlson of
paysBnis to costs as deteralned on the Modlcara cost roport even mentloned as
a factor to conslder in setting prices. The caphasis Is on ostablishing a
reasonsbie rate of Increase withln which hospltal managers should strive to
hold costs.

Hospltals have worked hard to respond approprlately and ef fectively to the new
Incentlves of, and the risks Imposca by, the prospective pricing systea. The

ssIbility of Incurring losses for reasons that have nothing to do with
Egsplial offlclency requires hospitals to develop surpluses that can ba used
tc offset losses durlng perlods whon 8n extraordinarlly large number of
high-cost patlents aro adaltted. Clearly, as the now data on marglns
doaonstrate, those margins are rapldly eroding and that downward trond will
have sorlous consequerces for the quallty of hoalth care In this country.

CAPITAL PAYMENT

over the past two yoars, the government and the hospltal fleld have attoaptod
to develop an adequate and equltable mothod for folding Medlcare capltal
paymonts In PPS operating prices. Despite tho best efforts of all partles to
Identify a solutlon, no falr systea has yet beon pr(osed. Bacause none of
the cspital proposals prasonts an adequate and cqultable pothod of paylng for
these exponses, malntalning the current capltal cos* pass-through |s the most
appropriate approach, particularly bocause Congress already has establlshed
linits for Medlcare capltal payments for the noxt two yoars.

Therofore, Congross should defer actlon to Incorporate capltal In PPS and
prohibit the Secretary of Health and Human Sarvices from Issulng regulations
that accoapllish such an objectlive. Without speclflc congresslonal actlon to
bar Implezentation of those rogulations, HHS rules wlll take offect
autoaatically and radlcally change the method Medlcare uses to rolnburse
hospltal capltal expanses.

Daveloping an equitable capltal payment pollcy Is difflcult because there Is a
nide diverslty among hospltals regarding thelr capital cost cycles. Hospltals
cako major capltal expenditures or commitconts, such as replacing or
nodernizing physical plant or major fixed equipaent, very Infrequently. At
the polnt that a coemltaent Is madn, a hospltal's capltal costs are flixed for
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a conslderable perlod of time and, unllke operating expenses, are generally
beyond the hospltal's control. Thus, differences In where hospltals are in
thelr capltal cost cycles result In wide differences in thelr capital
commiimeiits (or amounts of debt) and, consequently, In thelr Immedlate and
future capltal needs. The differences among hospitals In capltal requirements
are further complicated by the fact that this varlatlion cannot be accounted
for by commonly used hospltal characteristlcs such as location, ownership,
size, teaching status, geography, labor costs, or Intensity of care.

The approaches that have been proposed to fold capital puyments In PPS to ¢ te
would be dlsadvantageous to a signlflcant portlon of hospltals. None of these
proposals adequately recognizes Indlvidual hospltal capltal needs either In
the calculation and update of the capltal add-on amount or In the length and
structure of the transitlion. Hospitals most adversely affected by these
Incorporatlon proposals would be those Institutions that have recently
Incurred major capltal commitments and those that must undertake major
projects soon. Among the latter group of hospitals are Institutlons that most
depend on government payers--those facllltles serving sub~tantlal numbers of
poor and elderly under Medlcare and Medicaid. Many of these hospltals have
old physical plants that are greatly In nesd of capital for the purposes of
renovation and modernization.

A switch from the pass-through for capital to prospective payment would
severely penallze some hospitals for past decisicns they cannot change.
Unlike operating costs, hospltals can do Ilttie to change caplta! costs once
Incurred. A radlcal change in Medicare's capltal payment rules under which
hospitals have been makling capltal Investment declsions would cause
slgnificant, undeserved flnanclal hardshlps.

Another potentlal difficulty fnherent In capltal Incorporation Is that lender
uncertainty about debt repayment will Increase. It Is absolutely critical
that hospltals avold defaults becsuse they would have serlous repercussions
affecting the entire health care flald. It Is aiso naoteworthy that many
hospital capital projects are backed with federal guarantees such as the
Federal Houslng Authorlty Section 242 programd. Greater uncertainty means
higher Interest costs, which for some hospltals mean loss of access to capl tal
zarkets altogether. Moreover, ollminating the pass-through could affect the
ablllty to refinance, which reduces Medicare capltal payments for Interest.

Under the coniliued pass-through, hospltals would be better assured of being
able to mest current debt service requirements. Thus, there would be less
I1kellhood of hospltal bond defaults. in addltion, financlal markets would
have more confldence In the ablllty of hospltals to meet thelr financial
commitnents. Thls would help hospltals acqulre needed capltal at reasonable
rat?s and, consequently, would help keep costs down for the Industry as a
whole.

Several months ago, the AHA completed an analysls of an approach sinllar to
that proposed by the Adminlstration. That analysls Indicated that
Incorporatlon would sharply Increase the number of hospltals exparlisncing
substantlal ghortfalls batwean thelr capltal payments and caplta) costs. Even
with the split transition for fixed and wovable equipment:

o  Rearly 30 percent of all small haspltals (fewer than 1,000 admlsslons
annually) and more than 30 parcent of large hospltals (8,000 or more
admisslons annually) would experience a capltal shortfall of at least
10 parcent or more;

o  Nearly 20 percent of small hospltals and more than 15 percent of
large hospltals would experience a shortfall of 30 percent or more;

0  Approximately 40 percont of mid-slzed hospitals would experlence
lossas of 10 parcent or more, and approximately 24 percent of these
hospitals would experience losses of 30 percent o more;

0  About 18 parcent of all rural hospltals and about 25 gercent of all
urban hospitals would experlence a loss of at least 3 percent; and
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o  More than 20 percent of all non-teaching and more than 25 percent of
all teaching hospitals would experlence a shortfall of at least 30
percent.

The AHA Is currently completing an analysis of the proposed rule on Medlcare
capital payments published on May 19, 1987 and will be pleased to provide the
Comittes with an updated Impact analysis when avallable.

The AHA will contlnue to devote slgniflicant resources to the development of a
falr and adscuate method of paylng for capltal by Medlcare. On the basis of
currently avallable Information, the AHA has concluded that the only method of
paylng for capltal that provides reasonable assurances of adequacy and equlty
Is a contizuation of the pass-through. Because Congress already has
astablished Madicare capital payment limits through FY 1989, maintalning the
capltal pass-through will be neutral In terms of budget savings. This
position has the broad support of the hospital fleid and reflects a strong
consensus among hospitals in all parts of the nation that none of the proposed
methods of paying for capital that has been proposed would resuft in either
adequate or equitable payement.

INDIRECT MEDICAL EJUCATION

The Admlnistration has proposed a reduction in Indirect medical education
payzents. This proposal s based, In part, on more recent data and,
apparently, on data from flrst-year cost reports. No change in the Indirect
sedical education factor should be made at thls time, The factor was
originally Inctuded In PPS to compensate for the llmltations of DRGs as a
measure of case mix. Payments for Indirect medical educatlion costs are
actually Intended to reflect differences In the types of services provided In
teaching and non-teaching hospltals, not simply to reflect effects of teaching
on oparating costs. Thus, changes in the formula that result In lower
payrents will require teaching hospitals to make substantive changes in
servicss they offer and resources they employ.

in addition, the Implications for teaching and referral hospitals of moving to
the 100 percent DRG natlonal rate have not been determinci. The transition to
national rates was expected to substantlally change the distribution of
reve.ues arong hospltals. Movement to natlonal rates s expected to cause
many hospitals that reported a positive margin In the first PPS year to sllp
Into 2 ‘oss positlon--even with the Indirect medical education formula at Its
curren level. Untll the ablllty of hospitals recelving indirect medlical
educat.on payments to contlnue operating as reglonal referral centers under
natlonal rates has been verifled, it would be unfalr to demand greater
reductions In costs from these faclllties than from other huspitals.

The adjustments Intended to achleve greater equlty betveen urban and rural
hospitals recommended by ProPAC, and those supported by the AHA, require urban
hospitals to accept a smallar increase in prices than will be provided to
rural hospitals. 1t would be inappropriate to further reduce payments to
urban hospltais by Iiniting payments for medical educatlon costs.

DIRECT MEDICAL EDUCATION

The Administration also has proposed a further reduction in payments for the
direct costs of medical education. These reductions would be made before
limits on medlical education payments enacted In 1986 are fully Implemented
Further payment restrictions would be premature bofore the Impact of those
previously enacted llmits on medical educatlon and patient care In teaching
hospltals has been evaluated.

It would bo particularly damaging to implement those provisions In the
Adminlstration's proposal eliminating relmbursement for costs of educating
nurses and other allled heaith professionals. Recently, and despite the
slower rate of Increase In hospltal employment, hospltals have agaln
encountered a sevare shortage of nursing personnel. Over the past several
years, the demand for reglstered nurses has grown steadily. To limit the
funding available to support education programs would compound the problenms of
racrulting sufficient numbers of quallfled professional staff, both today and
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In the future. Befors making further changes, Ccagress should consider the
results of an HHS study, mandated by P.L.99-272 and due July 1, 1987, with
rospect to Madlcare-approved educatlonal activitles related to nursing und
other allled health professions.

SOLE cOMMUNITY PROVIDERS

The AHA recommends that any rural hosplta! that Is the only hospital located
In a eouggy or located within a reasonable numbsr of mlles or trave! time be
designated as a Sole Cosmunity Provider (SCP). The AHA concurs with ProPAC's
recommendation that the speclal treatment glven SCPs bo clarifled. The AHA
has developed, however, a speclflic agproac to be used to recognlze the
difflcult oparating environment of these hospltals. Thls approach should be
consldored as an alternative to existing SCPs. The sole communlty provider
would be permltted to select one of two payment options. The election would
be for three years. The payment optlons would be:

o  Current law retalning ths 25-percent natlonal/75-percent hospltal
speclfic rate blend; or

o  Full natlonal rates with low-volums adjustment protection. The

~ low-voluze adjustment would provide relzbursement for a percentage of

loss on Medlcare particlpation measured by total Medicare Inpatlent
revenues less total Medlcare Inpatlent expenses. This adjustment
would bo avallable to hospltals with 2,500 or fewer total annual
discharges.

PERIODIC INTERIM PAYMENT

The Adaministratlion has proposed to ellminate the periodic Interim payzent
(PIP) program for dlsproportionate-share providers. Thls recommendatlon Is
not basaed on any evidence that these g;ovlders would be able to finance the
Increased working capital that would required by the dolay In payment
resultl:g fron loss of PIP. The continuation of the PIP program for small
rural and for dlisproportionate-share providers was based on a concern that
theso hospl{als mlght exparlence substantlal disruptions In operations If
thelr cash flow were Interrupted. Many disproportlonate-share hospltals treat
substantlal numbers of the poor and provide significant jevels of
uncomponsated care. The Increased costs of flnancing working capital would be
a signlflcant burden for these faclllitles. Thus, PiP should be continued for
alllhospltals ellglble under the taw as currently written,Including PPS-exempt
facilltles.

TRANSITIONAL CARE

One effect of the Implementation of PPS has bean to make toth providers and
beneflclaries aware of the growing need for sub- or post-acute care.
Hospltals repart grovwing difficulties In placing patlents in nursing homes
and/or with home hoalth agencles. To ensure the avallabllity of such
sorvices, Congress should amend TItle XVIII to perait hospitals to provide ail
levels of care, not simply acute lr.ggtlent hospltal care. Specif’=ally,
curient use of "swing beds" should expanded to Include urban a aell as
rural hospitals, and ths current bed limltatlon (fewer than 50) should be
ollalnated. By allowing hospltais to provide skilled nursing cars to Medlcare
bensficlaries for IImited pericds of time, the quallty and continulty of care
vould be Increased at cinlmal cost to Medlcare. Such an action also would
contribute to the contlnued viabllity of rural hospltals and help assure
agcessl:? needed nedlcal services to Medlcare baeneficiarles living in rural
comunltias.

APPEALS AND EXCEPTIONS

PPS, which I8 based on natlonal averages, Is by design unable to make
exceptions and take Into account var’atlions in Indlvidual hospital

conditions. Currently, hospltals have =~ avenue for appeal that considers the
most serious alsapplications of the systes. Therefore, HHS should be required
to use existing authorlty, which peralts broad discretion, to nake exceptions
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for and grant adjustments to hospitals able to demonstrate :dat thelr
treatment under PPS Is unreasonable. An example of a sltuatlon that might.be
woll served by an exceptlons process Is use of the nearest Metropolltan
Statlstleal Area (MSA) wage Index when a hospltal can demonstrate that It pays
wages that are affected by such competition.

CONCLUSION

As orlginally deslgned prospsctlive pricing won the broad support of the
hospltal Industry. An essentlal feature of that deslgn was the opportunity
for hospltals to earn a surplus If hospitals were to assume the risks Inherent
In prospective pricing, With the release of new KoFA data It Is clear that
hospltal margins have peaked and are rapldly declining. 1In light of this new
data it Is Imperative that hospltals recelve an FY 1988 update factor that is
falr and adequata. This will enable hospltals to contlinue to provide high
quallty care to Hedlcare beneficiarles at the saze time that the Medlcare
rogras hgg experlenced the lowest rates of Increase In expendltures since it
was created.
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STATEMENT OF MICHAEL D. BROMBERG, ESGQ., EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, FEDERATION OF AMERICAN HEALTH SYSTEMS,
WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BromBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me fivst say that I support everything that Jack Owen has
said, and for that reason I am going to limit my remarks primarily
to one subject, the DRG update.

I would like to refer you to the last page of our testimony, which
is Exhibit Two, which has two charts on one page, the one at the
bottom tracing the profit margin decline of hospitals, and the chart
at the top of that page tracing the 1983 Prospective Payment Act’s
promise of a marlget-basket increase, compared to what hospitals
have actually gotten.

If you look at that difference between the top line and the
bottom line on the first chart, the market-basket versus the update
factor, I think I would be the first to admit that a lot of that differ-
ence in the early years was fat, waste, and inefficiency, and it ex-
plains why the law has been so successful and, in part, why the
Medicare Trust Fund has a 10 to i5 year longer life than previous-
ly thought. The Congress deserves credit for that, and so does the
industry, and 5o does the Administration.

But at some point in that differential between the top line and
the bottom line, we have become very worried about what we call
“cutting the bone” or quality or access to services.

The difference between the top line and the bottom line is $600
per case. I would like to try to put that into perspective for you all
by giving you an example of what would happen if you were man-
aging a huspital:

The average standardized rate is $3000 per case for inpatient
PPS. With costs rising at a conservative estimate of 5 percent a
year—that is just price, not intensity; it is probably closer to double
that, but if we just say that the market basket is rising by 5 per-
cent a year—that is $150 per patient.

The Congress basically, in the last couple of years, has given us
less than a 1 percent annual increase and is talking about some-
thing in that range for the next couple of years, or about $30 per
case. Well, if you have to absorb as a manager, or eat, $120 per pa-
tient, you can probably do it for a year or two when there is fat
and waste in the early years and the incentives work, and you can
probably do it for another couple of years; but at some point it is
mmpossible to absorb, and that is what the chart at the bottom
shows: What is going to happen to profits if this continues?

Now, we have.supported and do support—and I know it is politi-
cally popular and I should say a lot of great things now about rural
hospitals and disproportionate share hospitals. And believe me, we
do support them. But I want to talk for a minute about the forgot-
ter hospital, the typical hospital, 80 percent of the hospitals, that
little 200 to 300 bed ron-teaching, non-disproportionate share hospi-
tal. It could be rural, by the way. It could be a 100-bed rural hospi-
tal, too, that doesn’t get these extra benefits,

If you look at these profit-margin data that are now coming out,
you should subtract another 1 percent for these forgotten hospitals.
Because, this chart really applies to the average of all hospitals.
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When you take out all these special adjustments which that typical
forgotten urban or rural hospital doesn't get, they are another full
percentage point lower.

My point simply is that, while we should continue disproportion-
ate share, and we should do more for the rural.—we were for no

aral/urban difference back in 1983, I might add—you can’t keep
coing it solely at the expense of that typical forgotten hospital, or
something bad is going to happen to the system.

The only other point I want to make on the update is to say that
the hospital industry realizes you are under budgetary pressures
and, notwithstanding what was a good decision in the Budget Con-
ference, you still have a high target to meet, and I think we want
to work with you to offer reasonable alternatives to finance those
targets other than the update.

One, in partictilar, would be our willingness to discuss changes in
the prompt-payment methodology, wkich could get very high sav-
ings by stretching out averages, ceilings, floors—we are open to all
discussions. But we would much rather have you do it that way
than do it on the update, because of what this chart implies will
happen.

If you can’t do any of that and you continue year after year to do
this to us, at some point someone is going to have to admit that
Medicare can’t keep its promise, which is more care for more
people for less dollars. It just can’t go on forever. And at some
point you are going to have to consider unpleasant alternatives
such as raising taxes or means testing, or at least allowing hospi-
tals to charge for what Medicare is not paying for; in the form of
premiums such as yoa are now doing with catastrophic, I might
add. 1% is not an out-of-the-world idea.

I just want to add two other thoughts. On capital, I want to sup-
port what Jack says but just add to it: You are about to pay us 90
cents on the dollar for capital costs. I can’t think of a stronger in-
centive not to overspend capital and also a stronger reason why
you don’t need to do anything in the capital area in terms of pro-
spective payment. Anyone that takes 90 cents on the dollar and
overspends is going to get their just desserts without more regula-
tion.

Finally, I would like to add two things: One, uniform reporting is
an idea which in concept we would be glad to work with you on;
but we think you ought to look at it and study it, because we are
very concerned about potential $100,000 per-hospital costs in con-
verting information systems, and we thirk it can be done in a
much more streamlined way.

Finally—it is not a subject for this hearing, because it is happen-
ing so quickly—I would hope that the Thairman and the members
of this committee will lool. into this proposed regulation coming
dowr. from the Administration to no Ic .ger pay for the bad debts of
Medicare patients. I think it is an outrageous provision which Con-
gress hias a chance to block before September 1, and I would hope
that you will look into that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Mr. Bromberg’s prepared testimony follows:]

Q
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STATEMENT OF
MICHAEL D. BROMBERG
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
FEDERATION OF AMERICAN HEALTH SYSTEMS

The Federation of American Health Systems is the national associa-
tion of investor-owned hospitals ind health care systems representing
ove: 1,400 hospitals with over 172,000 beds. oOur member management
cormpanies also rmanage under contract nore than 350 hospitals owned

by others.

PPS Hospital Update Factor

When prospective payment was enacted in 1983, our association
strongly supported the legislatisn. In fact, we first urged Congre;s
to enact some type of prospective payment system as early as 1966
berause we believed that positive incentives could improve efficien-
cy. The DRG system has accomplished that objective. Expensts have
been cut and the Medicare Trust Fund has a longer life expectancy.

The hospital industry supported a bill in 1983 which provided
for f:xed DRG prices. These prices which were tc be increased an-
nually by an agreed upon market basket index reflecting the annual
increases in the cost of goods and services purchased by hospitals.

For chree years in a row, the Administration and Congress have
amended that law to cut by more than S0 percent the rate of increase
promised to hospitals.

The rationale or excuse for cits in the DRG update in fiscal years
1985 and 1986 was the serious federal budget deficit. Hospitals
responded to that argument by agreeing to participate in any fair,
across-the~board budget geficit reduction plan. Hospitals pointed
out though, }hat defense spending was rising while Medicare was being

cut at a rate nearly double its share of federal outlays.

In 1986 and today the argument is being made that hospital profit
margins were too high in 1984 and 1985, and therefore rates should
be rebased. Rebasing, however, is not consistent with the intent
of the prospsctive payment legislation. Review of the 1983 floor
debate clearly shows that the law was based on a new incentive to
increase hospital efficiency by reducing costs. But, in contrast

to original intent, hospitals have been rebased every year since
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1983 through cuts in the promised rates of increase. Now new data
show that margins have declined rapidly to the point where about
40 percent of hospitals will soon be operating at a financial loss
on their Medicare patients.

According to a recent study by Consolidated Consulting Group,
new HCFA data indicate that Medicare profits are much lower than
previously estimated and are declining rapidly. Original HCFA data
(PPS-1) projected fiscal 1987 profits at 15.1%, New (PPS-2) data
estimate FY 1987 profits at 6.2%. Medicare profits for FY 1988 would
be 3.0% 4if hospitals receive a 0% update and 4.4% with a 1.5% up-
date factor (s2e Exhibit One). When all Medicare revenuns and all
Medjcare costs (not Jjust operating costs and passthroughs) are in-
cluded in the margin calculation, total Medicare margins for FY 1988
would be about 3.0% with a 1% update factor. At this level of average
Medicare profit margin, almost 40 percent of hospitals will 1lose
nmoney (have a negative margin) on their Medicare business.

While government profit margin data have been disputed by the
industry for understating the true cost of services, even the govern-
ment's own data now show that most hospitals face a loss situation
by the end of 1988, The graph attached to this testimony illustrates
the problem facing hospitals (See Exhibit Two).

The typical hospital admission carxries a standard DRG payment
rate of approximately $3,030. The cost of goods and sexvices to
hospitals is increasing at about 5 percent annually, or $150 per
patient. Tf Congress continues to provide DRG rate inrreases of
only 1 percent per year--or about $30 per case~-the typical hospital
will incur costs of $120 more than it would receive from Medicare
per patient each year, or $360 over three years.

such drastic reductions in hospital payments could jeopardize
the entire Medicare program. Hospitals cannot absorb cost increases
of 15 percent over the next three years, while receiving payment
increases of only 3 percent.

There is 4imply no way that most hospitals can cut their costs
anywhere near that amount and still provide the quality of care that
Medicare beneficiaries should have.

Furthernmore, the distributional effects of Congressional action,

e.g. increased payments to disproportionate share hospitals, are
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such that certain types of hospitals will enjoy significantly higher
profit margins than average connunity hospitals. HCFA data, assuming
a 1.5% update factor for FY 1988, projects a national average PPS
hospital margin of 4.4%, with non-disproportionate sghare hospitals
averaging 3,4% compared to profit margins of 6.4% for urban dispro-
portionate share hospitals with .more than 100 beds and 10.8% for
urban disproportionate share hospitals with less than 100 beds, while
rural disproportionate share hospitals would experience margins of
12,7%

While we support special adjustments for disproportionate ghare
providers, there is a danger that continued budget neutral increases
for these hospitals, without adequate updates for all hospitals will
jeopardize the typical urban and rural community hospital.

We urge the committee to provide an adequate rate of increase
at or near the market basket minus 2 percent enacted 1last y.ar for
fiscal 1988 and to return to a full market basket increase for fiscal
years 1989 and 1930. The hospita industry is ready to work with
the committee to find other proposals for reaching the deficit re-
duction target for fiscal year 1388, including reasonable changes
in the prompt payment mpethodology for Medicare claims. Failing
some method for providing adequate updates, we would urge Congress
to simply admit that it cannot finance its past promises to the elder-
ly and either raise taxes, increase copayments, establish a means
test or consider authorizing hospitals to charge those beneficiaries
who are able to pay, in order for hospitals to achieve adequate up-
dates.

If notbing is done to change the trend toward inadequate payment
updates, hospitals will be forced to riassess their support for the
program, Patiente will realize and react tc the simple fact that
they are the ones who suftfer the consequences of Congress authorizing

inadequate payment for services,

Medicare capital Paymants

During the past two years, the governmen!’. and the hospital industry
have attempted to develop an adequate and fair method for folding

puyments for Medicare capital costs into PPS operating prices.

o 4
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Despite the efforts of all parties to identify a solution, no fair
systen has yet been proposed. fThe difficulty in developing an equi-
table capital payment policy arises from the fact that capital cost
percentages vary substantially among hospitals. Some hospitals have
large amounts of debt while others have very 1little, depending upon

where a hospital happens to be in its capital spending cycle. The
amount of capital costs varies greatly over time for individual in-
stitutions because najor capital expenditures for replacing and mod-
ernizing physical plant or najor fixed equipment occur infrequently.
For example, a hospital having recently initiated or completing a
large capital projert may have capital costs amouating to over $2,300
per discharge. However, by comparison, an older facility that faces
a major project in the future could have current capital costs amount-
ing to lecss than $50 per discharge.

thus, the approaches suggestea so far to fold capital payments
into PPS prices would prove inequitable for a significant portion
of hospitals given tne differences among hospitals and where they
are in their individual capital cost cycles. The critical questions
are: 1) whatiier the average capital amount will be adequate to meet
the hospital's capital needs; and 2) whether the transition will

I adequately reccgnize individual hospital cr.ital costs such “hat
hospitals -an satisfy tireir capital obligatio:s.

‘either the plan proposed by the Administration in their capital
regulation, nor the plan outlined by the Prospéctive Payment Asse-
ssment Commission, adequately nswers these two critical questions.
Each would result in 2 sharp Jicrease in the nuwber of hospitals
that would experience zubstant?al shortfalls between their capital

payments and capital requirewsnts.

There is No Need to Incorporate Cipit Payments
into PPS Prices

Part of the sense of urgency to replace cost based payment for
capital has come from concern that the continuation of the status
quo would set off a capital spending boom. This fear is greatly
exaggerated and not supported by experience. The rate of increase

in hospital capital spending has declined from over 20% in 1981 to
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8.8% in 1984. The projected incra:<e in cost per case for FY 1988,
including the reductions {n capital payments passed by Congress last
year, is believed to be significantly lower still -- 2.9%. We believe
the Medicare prospective payment system will restrain capital expendi-~
tures beyond the expectations of many policy analysts. The reason
is that while capital costs (depreciation, interest and return on
equity) are now excluded from Medicare's DRG rates, the operating
costs associated with new capital expenditures are not.

Some of these capital-generated operating costs would normally
be recovered under an intensity index, but the Medicare prospective
payment rates were increased only a net 4.15% in fiscal 1985, 0.50%
in fiscal year 1986, and 1.15% for fiscal 1987. Since new capital
spending generates higher operating costs, but Medicare's payment
for operating costs is tixed by diagnosis, there is 1little incentive
to invest in cost increasing technology. AaAdditionally, the reductions
in capital payments to hospitals snacted in OBRA last year will result
in hospitals receiving only 90 cents for each dollar of capital costs
by tiscal 1989. These reductions in capital payments, combined with
operating cost restraints, are sufficiently strong so that hospi-
tals will not find it in their interast to expand high cost acute
care capacity.

Since the status quo would not generate perverse behavior, and
sinre capital costs vary so widely among hospitals, we do not think
that it is necessary to change capital payment policy. congress

should act to continue the current reimburgement system for Medicare

hospital capital payments.

Uniform Reporting

During various haarings on hospital profit margins, many members
expressed the need and desire for more timely and accurate reporting
of hospital fiscal data. Many have felt that decisions made about
tha hospital update factor were made in a vacuur, because Congress
only had access to data several years old, and not reflective of
the current fiscal condition of hospitals. fThe recent release of
PPS~IT data cited earlier, demonstrates that earlier reports of high

Medicare profit margins were misleading with the more recent data
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showing dramatic declines. Thus, we would agree that Congress should
have access to more current intornation. However, we would note
that hospitals .already subnit comprehensive Medicare cost reports,
on a timely basis, within 90 days of the close of the cost report
year.

A new, nore comprehensive Medicare cost report is not the solution
to this problem. Completely reprogramming huspitals for a new uniforn
reporting or accounting syastem would cost at least $100,000 per hospi-
tal, to say nothing of the cost for additional personnel needed to
fulrill additional reporting requirements. I¢ anything, Congress

should consider a streamlined report which mnore accurately xeflects

the costs incurred by hospitals in treating Medicare patients.
Furthermore, the fiscal intermediaries and the Health Care Financing
Administration must be encouraged to process the information provided
by hospitals, more quickly. We would be happy to work with the Com-
nittee to develop a less burdensome sy item for publishing more current

data.

Conclusion

The Federation of American Health Systems supported the enactment
of a prospective payment system as a way to provide hospitals the
correct incentives for providing quality care at an efficient price.
Most significantly, the response of hospitals to the new incentives
under PPS has resulted in enormous savings to the Medicare progran,
and prolonged the 1life of the Medicare trust fund well beyond the
next decade.

Hospitals have contributed more than their fair share toward de-
ficit reduction. We ..ge you to take a more balanced approach toward
reducing the deficit. We ace willing once again to provide alterna-
tives for helping the Senats Finance Committce to achieve its budget
reconciliation target and still provide hospitals with an equitable

increase in their Medicare paynents.
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Exhibit one

R HCFA HOSPITAL PPS MARGINS -= OLD VS. NEW
(FY, PERCENT)

o4

Hew
FY 83/84 14.8% 14.8%
{PPS - I)
FY 1987 15.1% » 6.2% %
Projected Rate of Increase
0.0% 1.5%
FY 1988 —_— 3.0% wn 44300

* Federal Register, vol. 51, No. 170, September 3, 1986, page 31601
(1986 ~ 1587)

** Projections based on PPS - IT data.

Exhibit prepared by consolidated Consulting Group, Washington, p.c.
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Exnidit Iwo

UPDATE FACTOR VS. INCREASE IN MOSPITAL INPUT COSTS,
FY 1984-1989

)0 5.0¢
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B)/c// cumulative
g
e
Percent Hospltal Market Basket 1,288
L9 .cu-ulnllve
o ——
—r T s e Lt
Kedlicare Update "qctlor
3.26
O v v v " Y -
198) 1984 1985 1986 1987 1968 1989
Flscal Year
PROJECTED TOTAL MEDICARE MARGINS
10.0 9.8
10 g — .
3 ~ -
] - A8
3 TS - 3.0
r ~~
Percent ] . +
7 ~o (0.9)
E R -
-5 3 v v ~ y — .
198) 1984 1985 1906 1987 1988 1989

Flscal Year
If the annuval iacrease In Hedlcare's DRG payment rate I3 limited

to 1.13 for FY 1988-89, the average hosplital 1a 1989 will lose 1¢
for every $1.00 recelved from n'eaiure for lnpatlient cases.
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Senator Baucus. Thank you, gentlemen.

Mr. Bromberg, do you agree with Dr. Altman’s basic point that
there should be about a 14 percent differential between urban and
rural Medicare payments?

Mr. BROMBERG. As I said, in 1983 we came before the committee
and said, “We don’t want any differential; pay them both the
same.” We didn’t even want nine regions. We wanted simple rates.

Senator Baucus. What about today?

Mr. BROMBERG. Today I would think that differential ought to be
reduced, certainly to that level if not more. And it costs very little
to give rural hospitals those extra benefits. So, from a budget point
of view, we would be mcre than willing to see that differential
shrunk even below 14.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much.

I regret that there is a vote in progress now. Senator Duren-
berger will return to chair the remaining portion of this hearing,
so there will be about a two or three minute recess until Chairman
Durenberger returns.

[Whereupon, at 10:52 a.m., the hearing was recessed.]

ArTER RECESS

Senator DURENBEKGLR. Just so I get on the right track, I under-
stand you have both completed your testimony, is that correct?

Mr. OweN. Correct.

Mr. BROMBERG. Correct.

Senator DURENBERGER. And you have been responsive to ques-
tions from the Chairman?

Mr. BROMBERG. Yes, sir.

Senator DURENBERGER. Was one of them on capital?

Mr. Owen. No.

Mr. BroMBERG. No.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me, then, ask both of you just to clar-
ify for all of us your positions on capital. I do this, I think, princi-
pally so we can make a record as we look to the future.

The reality, as I think most of us know, is that we have struggled
and struggled and strvggled with this issue, and that nobody will
argue with the fact that, if it were possible to incorporate into any
kind of a prospective payment system for any kind of a service, to
be able to incorporate into that the known, predictable and neces-
sary capital requirements to produce the service, no one would
oppose recommendations for percentage or other adjustments.

However, I take it we have a somewhat difficult situation when
we are going into an existing industry whose capacity does not nec-
essarily conform to future demands, where the capital investment
has been predicated on one kind of a reimbursement system rather
than the one we now have in place.

And so, for at least last year, our efforts to come up with a for-
mula for phasing into a capital adjustment fell flat, and we copped
out for the sort of current reimbursement minus whatever.

I take your recommendation here to be that the House judgment.
this year to continue that process is agreeable to you. Is that sort
of a temporary position? Or, what is the current position of the two
associations on capital reimbursement?
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Mr. OWEN. Let me start, and then Mike can pick up.

I think we agree with you, Senator, that in the long run we
would like to see it as part of that; that was the goal that we start-
ed out with.

The problem, as ycn mentioned, has been the different spots
where everybody is in the capital structure. More importantly,
however, capital tied to an inadequate DRG rate has gotten a lot of
hospitals vary frightened that in the long run, incorporation is not
a good move, 1nless tl.ere is some way in which the DRG rate itself
is made fair and equitable and not tied so much to a budget deficit.

The problem that we have had right along is what kind of pre-
ditability can we get in this capital situation, that it goes year by
year and becomes a problem.

Last year, your action to continue it for a period of time of three
years, unless the regulations came out to change it, was at least a
start toward that predictability. And now what the House has done
by extending it to four years, even though it is 90 cents on the
dollar—as Mike says, not the kind of thing that makes us extreme-
ly happy—it does provide predictability both to the hospitals ana to
the financial markets, to know what is going to happen.

I think that in itself is very good, and maybe within these two or
three years coming up we can reach a point where we get more
predictability in that operating price so that there is a lot more
confidence in how capital will be treated.

At this point in time, I think there is almost 100 percent agree-
ment by hospitals across the country to continue the pass-through
as the way to go for the next few years. Now, maybe Mike would
like to add to that.

Mr. BromBeRG. Well, I would just simply say that I think, yes,
the position of the industry has changed. We prefer to keep the
pass-through, and our best argument for it is that the capital costs
are coming down by themselves. The data shows that it has been
nowhere near the projections of what capital is going to be. And
therefore, the basic reason for doing this in the first place seems to
be slipping away.

However, the second position, I think, is that if you want to do
capital and you don't agree with us, we would be willing to work
out a plan, and always have been.

The problem with all the plans submitted by all sides so far has
been that the transitions don’t _.ve enough help, no matter how
long they are, because of the vast difference in commitments made
that can't be changed—that is, that can’t be changed as operating
costs can be. Therefore, the only kind of plan that we all could
agree to last year—which was maybe too new to be considered and
maybe some day should be brought back to the table—is a plan
that grandfathers old capital for a certain number of years and
puts new capital in the system right away and then some date
down the road, 10 years or so, everybody is vn prospective. I think
we could all live with that.

But the flaw in the plans has been the inebility for the transi-
tions to provide adequate protecti.n. It really just hurt too many
hospitals that couldn’t do anything about it, as they could have on
the operating side.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Let me go to the urban/rural differential
issue. I certainly appreciate the endorsement of the PROPAC rec-
ommendations in this regard, and I think everybody here does, and
I trust there are many on the House side that feel the same way
about it; but there are some other issues as well that relate to that,
One is the wage index issue. That has been a troublesome one for
some period of time, and I would just ask you if you believe it is
necessary for us to continue the process of improving and updating
the wage survey data, to the extent that that helps in the area of
fairness as between different hospitals.

Mr. OweN. Well, I think, yes, that is definitely necessary. Any of
those kinds of equity adjustments ought to be continued.

Mr. BROMBERG. Particularly the problem that we have with
counties thet have lines running through them, and the hospital is
on the wrong side of the line but its labor force is coming from the
other side of the line. That is the one we get the most complaints
about. It seems to have a lot of merit. So, if anything more could be
done to have adjustments for those rural hospitals that are getting
their labor from urban markets, and beef up the provisions in the
law on that, it would be very helpful.

Senator DURENBERGER. The current hospital-cost reporting
system provides data which appears to be anything but current,
and as a result we are faced with differing estimates of the finan-
cial condition of hospitals.

Let me ask you, Mr. Owen, do you agree with Mr. Bromberg's
position that a streamlined rather than a more comprehensjve cost-
reporting system can provide us with the information we need? If
s0, how would either of you streamline the system while still pro-
viding the needed information?

Mr. OweN. I agree that a more streamlined system is better than
getting some very complicated, intensive kind of reporting form
that is probably not going to be used, anyway.

There are a couple of ways it could be done, I think. One might
be the possibility of some kind of quarterly reports issued by the
fiscal intermediary using data that hospitals report annually. This
nechanism would ensure the provision of more timely data for con-
sidering either update increases or whether the costs of providing
health care are going up.

We know pretty much from year to year what is happening, and
you could do this on a quarterly kind of report, on what is now
being reported to the fiscal intermediaries HCFA by hospitals, and
streamlining some of these is a much faster way of getting this in-
formation.

Setting rates without having adequate informstios: is a very diffi-
cult thing indeed, and I am sure that Dr. Altman in his job as
Chairman of PROPAC must find it extremely difficult to come up
with recommendations, not having the data that is necessary.

Mr. BRoMBERG. I would just add to that that I think the data is
there already, and I think it is current; it is just not being sent to
Washington and being used.

Every hospital in the country files a cost report within 90 days of
the end of its fiscal year, and they send it to their fiscal interme-
diary But the lag between the intermediary receiving that cost
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report and HCFA receiving it can be months and months, if not
years.

All they would have to do is take 10 elements off that repcrt and
telephone it into HCFA’s computer, and it would be there.

But what we are concerned about is this obsession with devising
some brand new form. We don’t know if it is in lieu of or in addi-
tion to, and we are afraid of the costs.

Hospitals have spent a lot of money with their computer systems
in the last few years, getting ready for DRGs. And we are afraid
that all of that cost is out the window and we would have to start
all over again.

We think the data is there—it is sitting out there in the field,
either in a sample basis or, if you want to, on a 100-percent basis.
You know, the use of a telephone will get that data to Washington
a year or two sooner.

Senator DURENBERGER. Along this same line, I have made some
recommendations about improving the outlier pool payment
system. Do you have any problems with the recommendations?

Mr. OweN. No, I think that is a very important issue. The closer
you more to a national rate, and the more important the outlier
becomes. The outlier was put in there, as you know, primarily to
take care of some of the differences that occur in the severity of
cases. And wken we had a hospital-specific larger portion, the out-
lier was built into that hospital-specific side. But as you move more
toward a national rate, you have to depend more on the outlier,
and I think we are going to be in serious trouble if those outliers
aren’t used adequately and properly so that the hospital which is
taking care of these serious cases has an opportunity to be paid an
adequate amount of money. And the outlier is the way to do it.

Mr. BrRoMBERG. Particularly for small and rural hospitals. An
outlier can really cripplz a small hospital; whereas, a larger one
may be able to absorb it. So I think your proposals are very effec-
tive in that area.

Senator DURENBFRGER. Do either of you have any recommenda-
tions for us for ob.aining spending reductions or reductions in the
growth of spen_.ng in areas that you wouid recommend to us be-
cause ho one else has thought of it before? Or some spending reduc-
tion that you don’t oppose? [Laughter.]

Mr. Owen. Well, I think we both would agree that delaying the
payment, although not very popular with many of our hospitals,
but a delay in the payment cycle might be one way that we could
live with it without creating too much of a hardship for our hospi-
tals. That seems to be one of the few ways that you could get some
savings.

Mr. BroMBERG. I would agree with that and add to it. Senator
Heinz made a comment at the beginning of the hearing that hospi
tals represented 60 percer. of the costs of Medicare. The other
body, in its wisdom, produced 87 percent of the cuts on hospitals. I
think equitable distribution of cuts goes with the equitable burden
o{) taking care of patients as something you should be concerned
about.

Second, after a long hard-fought budget resolution at which 1.5
became the number instead of a much higher one, I hope it stays
there. And I hope we don't see the revenue side fall shoit and ev-
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erybody come back to Medicare, as we have heard rumors might be
the case again. That fight to keep it at 1.5 I hope won't get thrown
oug: the window because revenues in defense don’t come to the
table.

I think really before you ask the question—and we have always
been willing to .:1 you where in Medicare you could find the
money—there is a question that precedes that, which is: What
about the rest of the programs? And is Medicare taking too much
of a hit? Without going into it in detail, I think you know our posi-
tion.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, you know there is the appearance,
if you look at what has been happening over the last few years—
and this is a gensral question—that, while the use of hospitals in
ﬁeneral has gone down, the severity of the cases that are coming in

as gone up. So, the costs keep going up.

If you look over on the Part B side, there is a whole Iot of in-
crease in vol'ime over there and very little, if any, constraint in ex-
penditures such as we have on this side. I would wonder out loud
why it is that the two hospital associations haven’t made some rec-
ommendations to us about constraints and the growth in Part B re-
imbursement.

Mr. BRoMBERG. It is very hard for a supplier of a service to tell
you to go after their customer.

Senator DURENBERGER. Jack, do you have anything to add?

Mr. OWeN. No comment. [Laughter.]

Se}rllator DURENSERGER. All right, gentlemen; thank you very
much.

Mr. OWeN. Thank ycu.

Mr. BROMBERG. Thank you.

Senator DURENBERGER. Next we have a panel consisting of Mr.
Charles M. O’Brien, Jr., the Administrator of Georgetown Universi-
ty Hospital, on behalf of the Association of American Medical Col-
leges; Ms. Kay Hollers, Chairwoman of the Government Affairs
Committee of the National ...sociation for Home Care, from
Austin, Texas; and Ms. Cynthia Polich, the President of Interstudy,
Excelsior, Minnesota.

All right, in the order of introduction you may begin. You know
the rules as far as summarizing your statements. All of the state-
ments will be made part of the record, and we welcome all of you.

Mr. G’Brien?

STATEMENT OF CHARLES M. O'BRIEN, JR, ADMINISTRATOR,
GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY HOSPITAL, ON BEHALF OF THE AS-
SOCIATION CF AMERICAN MEDICAL COLLEGES, WASHINGTON,
DC

Mr. O’BrieN. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Charles O'Brien. I am the Director of the George-
town University Hospital and a member of the AAMC Council on
Teaching Hospitals Administrative Board. The formal remarks of
the Association are included for the record; I would like to high-
light some of the points that we want to emphasize.

The Association of American Medical Colleges represents all of
the nation’s me”ical schools, 85 academic societies, and over 350
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teaching hospitals participating in the Medicare program, and wel-
comes the opportunity to testify this morning.

With regard to most of the issues before tbe committee, we agree
with the position taken by the American Hospital Association.
However, the AAMC has a special responsibility to comment on
the Medicare payment issues that have an educational label.

In the 1988 budget, the Administration would eliminate pa,.ient
for the educational costs of residency training and expenses for
nursing and allied health programs as an allowable pass-through.
The AAMC believes that both of these changes are ill-advised.

It is clearly recognized that hospitals that educate our nation’s
health professionals generate additional expenses that need to be
financed. Last year's COBRA legislation required studies that
would examine the cost of educating both physicians and allied
health professionals. The AAMC believes that any consideration of
major changes in the financing of direct medical education should
wait until these results are available. Therefore, the AAMC firmly
is opposed to the Administration’s proposal to modify the payments
in direct medical education.

I wish to turn our attention now to the second Medicare payment
with an educational label, and that is the indirect medical educa-
tion.

While the 1esident-to-bed adjustment is called “the indirect ad-
justment for cost accompanying medical education,” it is, in fact, a
proxy measure to provide appropriate compensation for the added
patient service costs borne by teaching hospitals. This was recog-
nized in 1983 by the Senate Finance Committee report, which
stated:

This adjustment is provided in the light of doubts about the ability of the DRG
case classification system to account fully for factors such as severity of illness re-
quiring the specialized services and treatment programs provided by teaching insti-
tutions and the additional costs associated with the teaching of residents The ad-

justment for indirect medical education costs is only a proxy to actount for a
number of f..ccors which may legitimately increase costs in teaching hospitals

Thus, the resident-to-bed adjustment helps correct for the fact
that too few variables are used to set prices in the current system.
Nevertheless, its “medical education” label permits the adjustment
to be viewed as an educational payment rather than a correction
fo statistically consistent differences in costs between teaching
and non-teaching hospitals.

The AAMC has found the medical education label has led to
much misunderstanding of the purposes of this adjustment. Last
year, ‘be AAMC worked with the Senate Finance Committee staff,
and analysts from the Congressional Budget Office, to re-estimate a
statistically aporopriate percentage for the indirect medical educa-
tion adjustment.

The Association reviewed this CBO analysis and concluded that
the study was conducted properly. Therefore, the AAMC did not
challenge the CBO analysis, which showed a newly calculated cur-
vilinear rate adjustment should be set at 8.7 percent, with a some-
what lower percentage if & disproportionate share 2.{justment was
added to the formula. As set forth in our testimony submitted for
the record, this cut was substantial.
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I am familiar with the observation that teaching hospitals have
fared well under the new payment system. It should be noted, how-
ever, that data on teaching hospital margins were reported for the
first two years of PPS, when hospitals were paid primarily on the
basis of their own historical costs. Given the implementation of
fully national rates, the small increases of the last two years, and
the substantial cut to the iudirect medical education adjustment
last year, it appears that the future is not nearly so bright as the
recent past for teaching hospitals.

For example, the fiscal year which began seven days ago in my
own institution, we are conservatively projecting a 5.4 percent re-
duction in revenuve compared to last year. This decrease assumes
no change in the volume of discharged Medicare patients. We
assume a similar decrease the following year, when we move to 100
percent of the national rate. At the same time, we are expecting
major expense increases in nursing salaries and other allied short-
age areas and malpractice insurance.

This being the case, the AAMC recommends the indirect medical
education adjustment be retained at its current level. The AAMC is
aware, however, that the size of the adjustment has been chal-
lenged in some quarters. This being the case, we would call to the
committee’s attention the DHHS “Study of the Financing of Grad-
uate Medical Education” conducted by Arthur Young, which re-
cently was completed.

It is clear that, based on this study, the adjustment under no cir-
cumstances should be reduced below 7 percent.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks. I would be happy to
try to answer any questions you would have.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Ms. Hollers?

[Mr. O'Brien’s prepared testimony follows:]
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Charles M. O'B" ien, Jr.
Administrator
Georgetown University Hosplital
Member, Council of Teaching aHn:spitals Administrative Board

The Association of American Medical Colleges (AAMC) vhich represents all of
the nation's medical schools, 85 academic societies, and over 350 major teaching
hospitals participating in the Medicare program, welccmes the opportunity to
testify on the Administration’'s Fiscal Year 1988 budget proposals for Medicare.
With regard to most of the issues before the Comittee, the ARMC supports the
positions taken by the American Hospital Assoclation. However, the AAMC has a
special responsibility to cament on the t<o Medicare payment issues that have an

educational label.

Direct Medical Fducation Costs

To provide clinical training for residents, nurses, and allied health
personnel, hospitals incur oosts> beyond those necessa for patient care. Under
prospective payment, reimbursement for these expenses has continued, albeit with
modifications enacted in the Consolidated Ommibus Budget Reconciliation Act

(coBRrA) last spring.

In its 1988 budget, the Administration proposes two major changes in the
Medicare pass-through for direct medical education costs. First, educational
costs Included in residency training would be eliminated. W#hile detailed
language on this proposal has not been made available, informal discussions with
staff at HHS suggest the Health Care Financing Administration will propose that
expenses for faculty salaries, faculty benefits, and faculty support costs be
eliminated. Second, expenses for nursing and allied health programs would be

eliminated as allowable costs in the pass-through.

The AAMC believes both of these changes are i1ll-advised. Hospitals
providing our nation with health manpower education in adlition to patient
services need revemies beyond patient care payments to support the added
responsibilities. It is inappropriate to pretend! that residency programs can be
operated without faculty to train and supervise residents. It is equally

ERIC

e _ e e




ERI

O

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

58

ineppropriate to ignore the costs of mursing and allied health education
programs. As the Department of Health and Human Services stated in the
Secretary's 1982 report Hospital Prospective Payment for Medicare (pp. 47-48):

The Department believes that the direct costs of approved medical
education programs should be excluded from the rate and be
reirbursed as per the present system. This approach will assure
that the base rate is related to a patient care ocutcame and not
significantly influenced by factors whose existence is really
based on chjectives quite apart from the care of particular
patients in a particular hospital.

In 1983, Congress supported the Department's position that it was not appropriate
to iInclude clinical training costs in DRG payments and approved continuing to pay
costs of graduate medical education separate from the DRG based per case payment.
This policy is as valid in 1987 as it was in 1983.

Detailed information on educational costs is presently being developed in
Congressionally-mandated studies. Last year, the COBRA legislatior. established
the Council on Graluate Medical Education. Through COBRA, Congres: directed the
Council to study the costs of graduate and undergradua‘’e medical education and
the Federal policies concerning changes in the financing of those programs. The
Council will report its recoamendations to “ne Secretary in January of each year
for the term of its charter. 2Additionally, CO3RA requires the Secretary to
study approved allied health educational activities reimbursed by Medicare and
report to Congress on those findings bw December 31, 1987. The AAMC believes
that consideration of amny major changes in the financing of these activities
should be delayed until the results of both the Council's and the Secretary's
studies are available.

In the COBRA legislation, this Subcomittee carefully examined Medicare
payments for direct medical education. The AAMC worked cooperctively and openly
with the Camittee and its staff, and did not oppose the temination of the open
ended comitment of the Medicare program to graduate medical education.
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Regulations to implement this change, effective for fiscal years begiming on or
after July 1, 1985, have not yet been promilgated. Glven the Congressionally
mandated studies that are underway, the major policy change made last year, and
the fact that the absence of regulations has resulted in no assessment of the
impact to date under the new payrment methodology, the AAMC believes it is
entirely inappropriate to make any changes this year in Medicare payments for
direct medical education costs. Thus, the AAMC is firmly opposed to the

Administration's proposals.

The Indirect Medical Education Adjustment

When prospective payment was being considered early in 1983, the
Congressional Budget Office (CBO) compared the systems's impact on teaching
and non-teaching hospitals. CBO's February, 1983 assescsment showed that 71%
of teaching hospitals would 1 .  wney compared with TEFRA, while oaly 32% of
non-teaching hospitals would 1. ; money. A copy of the table setting forth
this projection is included as attachment A to this testimomy. It should be
noted that this impact assessment assumed the original indirect medical

education (IME) adjustment of approwtimately six percent.

At least four factors have been identified which contribute heavily to

this projected adverse impact.

o First, the scope of services and therefore average costs of a
hospital generally vary with bed size. This was recognized in
the TEFRA limits where hospitals were compared using bed siz2
groups. Under TEFRA, larger hospitals had higher limits. HCFA's
use of an approach for prospective payments that sets prices
approximating the costs of a 255 bed ospital disadvantaged
teaching hospitals.

o Second, when HCFA estimated the factor for the IME adjustment,
two variables were included ‘n the analysis -- hospital bed size
and urban area size —— which were not included in the payment
system. As a result, the computed adjustment was understated.

ERIC 6g

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




O

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

60

o Third, the Medicare payment system provides only 470 DRG's for

recognizing differences between patients. If each hospital
an equal distribution of patients in each DRG, the average
payment for each DRG, and thus the amalgamated average payment
for all DRG's would not be a problem. However, teaching
hospitals do not receive a random mix of patients. Teaching

hospitals receive the sickest, most difficult and most costly

cases,

Pinally, hospitals in large wetropolitan areas have higher
average costs than those in smaller cities, and within a
metropolitan area central city hospi<als have higher average
cost than suburban hospitals. Teaching hospitals are heavily
concentrated In the central cities of major metropolitan areas.
Because the prospective payment system does not adjust for the
higher costs of central cities, teaching hospitals are hurt by
the average pricing system of prospective payments.

khile the resident~to-bed adjustment is called the "indirect adjustment
for cost accorpanying medical education," it is, in fact, a proxy measure to
provide appro- late compensation for the added patient service costs borne by
teaching hospitals.

This was recognized in the 1983 Senate Finance Ccmmittee

ERIC

Report which stated:

This adjustwent is provided in the light of doubts . . .

about the ab..ity of the DRG case classification system

to account fully for factors such as severity of illness

of patients requiring the specialized services and treatment
Programs provided by teaching institutions and the additional
costs assoclated with the teaching of residents . . . the
adjustment for indirect medical educaticn costs 1s only a
Proxy to account for a number of factors which may legitimately
increase costs in teaching hospitals.
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Thus, the residzit-to-bed adjustment helps correct for the fact that too
few variables are used to set prices in the current system. Nevertheless, its
“mdical education" label permits the adjustment to be viewed as an
educational payment rather than a correction for statistically consistent
differences in cost between teachiny and non-teaching hospitals. The AAMC has
found the medical educaticn label has led to much misunderstanding of the

parposes of this adjustment.

Last year, the AAMC worked with Senate Finance Camittee staff and
analysts from the Congressional Budget Office to re-estimate a statistically
appropriate percentage for the IME adjustment. The Association reviewed the
CBO analysis and concluded the study was conducted properly. Therefore, the
AAMC did not challenge the CBO 2nalysis which showed a newly calculated
curvilinear adjustment should be set at 8.7% with a somewhat lower percentage
if a disproportionate share adjustment was added to the formula. The table
below sets forth the size of the cuts that resulted from this action for
hospitals with resident per bed ratios ranging from .1 to .5. At a minimm it
should be noted that teaching hospitals with a resident-to-bed ratio of 0.1

will experience a 32% reduction in the adjustment.

INDIRECT MEDICAL EDUCATION ADJUSTMENT

Resident=to-Bad t Adjustment Percentage Cut
Ratio Pre-COBRA Post~COBRA in_Adjustment
0.1 11.59% 7.87% 32%
0.2 23.16 15.33 34
0.3 34.24 22.42 35
0.4 46.32 29.20 37
0.5 57.90 35.69 38

The ARMC is familiar with observations that teaching hospitals have fared
well under the new payment system. It should be understood that these data on
teaching hospital margins were reported for the first two years of experience

Q
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under prospective payment when hospitals were paid primarily on the basis of
their own historical costs an! prior to the implementaticn of the reducticas
to the payment system adopted wder COBRA. To the degree that profits were
generated, they resulted more from the hospital specific payment component
than the federal component adjusted for indirect medical education costs.
Given the implementation of fully national rates, the small rate increases
aring the past two years, and the substantial cut to the indirect medical
education adjustment last year, it appears that the future is not mwarly so
bright as the recent past for teaching hospitals. Therefore, the ARMC would
hope that the status of the indirect medical education adjustment would not be

an issue for debate once again this year.

The ANC is asare however, that the siza of the sdjustment has been

challenged in some quarters. This being the case, we would call to the
Camittee's attention the DHHS-funded, "Study of the Pinancing of Graduate
Medical Bducation," conducted by Arthur Young and Campamy, which has recently
been caxpleted. Chapter 5 of Report II in that study uses uniformly . sported
financial data in teaching and non-teaching hospitals to estimate an
appropriate n.sident-to-bed adjustzent. This study is based on data collected
in 1983 and 1984 and is the first effort of which we are aware that provides
an independent assessaint of the indirect medical education adjustment.

The table in attachoent B sets forth the results of this research. It
should be noted that the results estimate a resident-to-bed adjustment of
0.688 (i.e. 6.89%) to 0.758 {i.e. 7.58X} depending on the mzber of variables
used in the regression equation. Importantly, each of these equaticns use a
metropolitan city size variable that is not present in the current payment
methodology. If this variable were to be excluded, the percentage for the
resident-to-bed adjustment would be higher.

Given the fact that the current payment methodology does include a
"disproporticnate share” adjustment, it would be important to include this
verisble dn the analysis. This is first accomplished in column three by use
of a "Medicald" index. This index represents the hospital's Medicaid/no pay
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caseload as i percentage of total discharges, and vhile it is not the same as
the "disprogortionate share” formula, it is an adequate proxy. Thus, colimmn
three is the most useful column to study for evaluating present Medicare
payrent policies. The results in column 3 show an adjustment of 6.94X is
Justified i1t sdjustments were also made for severity and metropolitan city
size. It rust he understood (hat the £.94% figure nould be higher if the

severity index and metropolitan city size variables were not Included.

The foregoing analysis is based on a relatively small sample of 45
hospitals. All other analysis is based on averages that sugyest a wmide range

of results. As indicated earlier the future for teaching hospitals under the
Medicare Prospective Payment System is not as tright as the past. The future
is aiso very uncertain given the move to the full irplementation of naticnal
rates. This being the case the AAMC once again recommends that the indirect

afical education adjustment be retainad at its current level.

The ARMC is well aware of the conplexity of the statistical and
methodological basis for this discussion. However, we have had excellent
vorking relationships with the Camaittee staff as well as sawr Coomittee
Member's staff. We would be plessed to review this matter in detal with all
staff members who may have an interest.

Conclusion
Teaching hospitals are a diverse group of highly corplex institutions
performing medica. aducation and research for the pation and providing both
basic and tertiary patient care. The current enph2sis on re-examining
national policies in light of more limited public resources places teachily
hospitals and their vital activities at significani risk if their special
nature and role are not suyxorted.
teaching hospitals will continue to adapt and evolve.

As policies ard expectations change,

If national policies on

health care delivery and payment recognize the distinciive characteristics and
diversity of teaching haspitals, their fundamental missions can be presérved.
If the characteristics of teaching hnspitals are not recognized and valued,
sirplistic public policies may damage the ability of these institutions to

fulfill their responsibilities.

(€) ] . 6 '51 !
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ATTACHMENT A

TARLE L. LS TIMATLD AVERAGE PLNALTILS AND DON.G LS UMDIR THE
ADMINISTRATION'S PROPOSLED DRG-BASED PAYMUNT SYSTEM
BY TYPE OF 1HOSPITAL 3/

- cevems o “ee " cmches rmm——

Hospitals That Hospitals That
Al Hospitals -Would Gain _VWould Loye
Agpiegate Aggregate Aggregate
Percent Effeat as Pereent  Effectas  Percent  Effect as
Distni- Percent of Distri-  Percentof  Distri-  Percent of

bution of Reimburse- butiun of Reimbursc- bution of Reimburse-
Hospitals inents b/ Hospitals ments ¢/ Hospitals ments d/

All Hospitals 100 0el , 8l V23 39 -12
Bed Size

Less than 50 26 +32 86 +l 14 -10

50-99 23 Yo7 73 +32 - 27 -10

100-299 34 *2 50 +21 50 -1l

300+ 17 -6 30 +17 70 -13
SMSA . . B [

SMSA 52 -4 43 T 207 - 57 -13

Non-SMSA 48 +19 81 220 19 -6
Region

Northeast 15 -4 45 +19 M -12

North Central 23 -4 60 «21 40 -13

South 37 +8 72 126 28 -9

West 20 -2 57 «23 4: -13
Teaching Status

Teaching 18 -7 29 +18 71 -13

Nonteaching 82 o7 69 +24 32 -10
Ownership

Nonprofit 57 - 50 +2Q 45 -12

Goverminent 3 +9.. . 78 +29 22 -12

Proprictary 12 -1 48 +22 52 -13

SOURCE: Ireluninary CBO astunates hased on Mcdicare Cost Reports for 1980.

a. Assimes .un average payment Icvel needed to keep outlays at the same level as und
TECRA in fiscal year 1984, Average gams and losses are incremental to those unds
TEFRA, which are assumed to he the average for each group. Effects of phase-in ar
adjusuncnts for exceptionally costly cases are cxcluded, but an adjus went for teachir
hospitals is included.

b.  Average calculated for alf hospitals.
c. Average caleulated for hospitals that would gaen.
d. Averape calculated fur hospitals that would fose.

¢ Retame appregate rennburseinents were assned to be the sane as under TEFR,

INFCases in payincits to sune hospitals wouhd be exar iy affset by decreased Paytnen
to others,
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VARIABLE
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1n Residents Per Sed
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n Nurss Wage Index
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1n Seversty Index
n Medicaid Indsx

in Beds

R-Squared

Intercept

2

3
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(49)

-007
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(28)

108
31

0415
{43)

-005
52

0213
L

0017
o)

0.026
{12)

0580
192

0694
{29)

102
(as)

0514
{51

-0.12
{63}

0208
L1t

0013
(R}

0015
L12)

0.614
11.05)

0037
Lok}

04528

101

0851
{55)

-0.43
Les}

0A76

0.033

*Vatues in parsntheses sre standard ecrors of cosfficient estimates.
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STATEMENT OF KAY HOLLERS, CHAIRWOMAN, GOVERNMENT
AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR HOME
CARE, AUSTIN, TX

Ms. Howrers. Thenk you.

My nanie is Kay Hollers. I am the owner and President of Well-
stream Health Services in Austin, Texas, but I speak to you today
for the 5,000 member agencies of the National Association for
Home care.

We thank you for allowing us to testify today, when, as you
know, the need for home health services is growing rapidly, due to
many of the factors that have already been described today—the
changes goine on in the hospital industry. And yet, the access to
and funding for the Medicare home health benefit are decreasing. ~

Senators Bradley and Mitchell, joined by nine other members of
this committee, have introduced S. 1076, known as “The Medicare
Home Health Services Improvement Act of 1967.” The bulk of my
remarks today will underscore the importance of getting the provi-
sions of this bill incorporated in Budget Reconciliation, ana 1 will
go throuzh some of those key provisions for you.

One of the things thac has proven to be an enormous rroblem for
us, that the bill addiesses, is the whole area of claims aenials and
the appeals of those claims denials.

One of the provisions of 1076 would require that the fiscal inter-
mediaries provide adequate explanations to us when they deny
claims. Now, we understand that Senator Heinz and Claude Pepper
are additionally working cn further legislation to deal with the
preparation of the reviewers that make those kinds of denials—a
problem that has been chronic with our industry but seems to be
entering an acute phase.

The second provision would require that penalties be assessed if
appeals are not handled in a timely fashion and would assess pen
alties after 60 days. It would require that FI performance be evalu-
ated by HCFA not only on their aggressiveness in denials but on
their appropriateness, and the amount of overturn of appeals be
factored into evaluating their performance.

This bill also reyuires that HCFA be required to comply with the
Federal Administrative Procedures Act, an important issue, so that
we may all know about changes in policy in a timely fashion, so
that we can better manage our agencies.

We support the provisions of this bill that deal with quality of
care issues. There are many. Three key ones among them a.e re-
quiring standards for the training of paraprofessionals used in
home care, revising the certification process for home care so that
it focuses more on the actual quality of patient care rather than so
much on structural and procedural assessments, and requiring that
a patient bill of rights be incorporated for Xledicare home care con-
sumers.

The bill also requires « HCFA study on the appropriateness of
the different rural and urban cost limits. We, too, have rural/
urban cost limit problems in home health. Many of our agencies
may serve four to five counties and truly have a mix of rural and
urban factors influencing costs in the agency, and currently an
agency is categorized as either urban or rural. There is no way to
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have any kind of perhaps proportional mix in establishing cost
limits. The bill would also address another problem relating to the
cost limits. It would require HCFA to use a wage index based on
data obtained on wage factors in home health agencies, rather than
assuming that the hospital-based wage index fits our industry,
which it does not, always.

The fifth 1:3ue addressed in this bill is recognizing occupational
therapy as a qualifying skilled service, qualifying the beneficiary
for home care rather than requiring them to become eligible
through their need for nursing, speech or physical therapy, in
oxder to get occupational therapy.

In addition to those provisions in S. 107 6, we are very inverested
in provisions that would allow our proprietary members to retain
return on equity capital, at least until such time as we get a pro-
spective payment for home care, a similar provision to that which
was used in the hospital industry. We lost return on equity
Monday, and that is going to cost many of our members as much as
$10 million for the industry.

We urge prompt enactment of S. 1127, the Medicare Catastrophic
Loss Prevention, which clarifies the Me¢ > definitions of “inter-
mittent care” and “homebound,” words « . the FI's use and rein-
terpret to beat us over the head in our denials process.

That concludes my remarks, and I would welcome any questions.

Thank you.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.

Ms. Polich?

[Ms. Hollers’ prepared testimony follows:]
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TESTINONY OF

Kay Hollers, Preside.t
Wellstrean Health Services, Inc.
Austin, Texas

on behalf of the
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR EOME CARE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am FRay Hollers, Presideat of Wellstream Health Services, Inc.
in Austin, Texas. I also serve on the Board of Directors for the
National Association for Home Care (NAHC), and am the Chairman of
NAHC's Government ,L(Affairs <Committee. NAHC is the nation's
larcest professional organization representing the interests of
home health acencies, homemaker-home health aide organizations
and hospices, with approximately 59880 member organizations. On
behalf of these organizations, I would like to commend you for
holding this important hearing.

The population of Medicare beneficiaries needing home care
continues to Qrow. Not only 2z-e the numbers of frail elderly
increasing as the population a¢ , but elderly patients are
discharged in more acute stages of illness than in past years
because of guicker releases under the Medicare prospective
payment  system. Such patients may require highly skilled
services which were formerly capable of being provided in
hospitals or nursing homes but can now be provided in their

hones.

Yet, Jjust as the need for home care has dramatically increased,
coverage for these services under Hedicare has actually
Gecreased. According to a report by the Senate Special Committee
on Aging (1986), recent policies of the Health Care Financing
Administration (HCFA) "to restrain beneficiary protections,
combined with vague and confusing guidelines for providers,
result in reduced access to home health care for Older
Americans.” The report noted that although hospital discharges
to home health have increased 37 percent since prospective
payment for hospitals was implemented, the growth in home health
services since then has slowed. A 1987 General Accounting Office
survey of hospital discharge planners revealed that 86 perccnt
"reported problems with home health care placements” for Medicare
bepeficiaries. Fifty-two percent of those surveyed cited
"Me. icare program rules and regulatioas” as "the most important
barrier” to these placements. It is no coincidence that HCFA's
own statistics show that the .ercentage of home health claims
denied under the Medicare program rose from 1.2 percent in 1983
to over 6.8 percent ‘in 1986. And this figure does nct include
the many patients who are effectively denied Medicare coverage
because home health agencies, incapable of assuming the costs of
non-covered care, avoid Medicare claims submissions. The
problems have only increased since the report was released, with
denials for home health secvices up to 9 percent in the most
recent period. Denial rates in iadividual states have been as

high as 30 percent.
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This year, Senators Bradley and Mitchell, joined by nine _ther
Members of this Committee, introduced S. 1876, the Medicare Home
Health Services Inprovement Act of 1987 to improve the
availability and quality of home health services under the
Medicare program. This legislation, which currently has 21 co-
sponsors, contains a number of provisions which NAHC urges this
Committee to incorporate in this year's budget reconciliation
package:

C1 ifi t £ " s ¢ ¢ " nd _"Homebo J" Definitions

Currently, definitions of key eligibility criteria such as "home-
bound® and "intermittent care" vary tremendously depending on the
fiscal intermediary’s (FI) interpretation. §. 1076 would ensure
uniform definitions of these terms. This Committee has already
incorporated a modification of the clarifications of these terms
as set forth in S. 1676 in the Catastrophic Health Insurance
bill. NARHC commends the Commitice £for this action and for
recognizing the importance of including these provisions in the
catastrophic health package. We have additional report language
we would like to work with the Commitice on to assure that HCFA
administers the benefit appropriately.

Cur- :ntly, a beneficiary, with the assistance of a home care
agency, can request a "reconsideration” of a home care claim for
Medicaire reimbursement after it has been denied. If tihe denial
is upheld, the beneficiary can appeal the matter to an
administrative law judge (ALJ). Often, an appeal or a
reconsideration of a claim denial can take six to nine months as
there is no incentive for FIs to expedite the reconsideration
process. Further, when an FI denies a claim, an explanation is
given to the provider and beneficiary that .s written in language
that 1is extremely difficult to understand, so patients and
providers are often unaware of why coverage has been denied. In
addition, when the performance of FIs is monitored by HCFA, FIs
are rewarded for claims denied, without regard to whether that
denial was ultimately reversed. Thus, FIs are rewarded for
aggressive but not appropriate administratior. of the Medicare
home health benefit.

The provisions in S. 1876 directed at the appeals process are an
important step in improving the current system. Those provisions
would require the FI to provide adequate explanations for
denials, would require that penalties be charged if
reconsiderations are not conducted within 68 days of receipt of
an appeal, and that FI performance on appeals be made part of
HCFA's overall appraisal of the FI. These provisions would
provide an incentive to FIs to make prompt reconsiderations and
would help beneficiaries and providers to understand the denials.
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. : blicati ¢ polici

Y4CFA has promulgated numerous major policy changes that restrict
the Medicare home care benefit through written and verbal
directives, manuals, and guidelines, rather than through the
regulatory process, depriving affected parties of the opportunity
to know in advance of changes in policier and to comment on these
changes. S. 1676 would require HCFA t¢ comply with the Federal
Adninistrative Procedures Act. This would permit a thorough
review of changes in policy by providers, beneficiaries, and
interested members of Congress. It would only add an estimated
78 pages per year to the Federal Register, and would promote a
more rational administration of home health agencies and the
Medicare program.

Quality of C Provisi

This Congress has focused attention on the issue of quality of
care, an issue critical to home care providers and the
beneficiaries they serve. Home care services are provided behind
closed doors in private homes to millions of people who by
definition are the vulnerabie members of our society due to their
inability to care for themselves. The care is rendered in a
setting which is not subject to public scrutiny. The very nature
of the services places unique responsibilities on providers of
care.

S. 1876 contains provisions designed to improve the juality of
home care services, including creating standards for training of
paraprofessionals, a revised certification process that focuses
on the quality of patieut care and a patient bill of rights for
home care consumers. We urge you to incorporate these important
measuces.

c imits Provisi

y
Currently, home health agencies participating in the Medicare
program are reimbursed at cost, subject to cost limits. These
cost limits are based on a hospital wage index and there are
different cost schedules for rural and urban areas.

If an agency is designated by HCFA as either urban or rural, but
serves a mi» of urban and rural patients, the reimbursement for
the services of these agencies may not accurately reflect the
costs of the services provided, and may serve as a disincentive
to provide care to patients for whom agencies are reimbursed at
lower rates. S. 1076 would require a HCFA study on the
appropriateness of the different rural/urban cost limits ard on
possible changes in the calculation of these limits to more
fairly reflect the proportion of urban and rural patients served

by an agency.
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In addition, S. 1876 would require HCFA to use a wage index based
on data ohtained from home health agencies, rather than on a
hospital-based wage index. This would more accurately reflect
home health agency costs.

Qccupational Therapy

Under current law, occupational therapy services are available
only after the beneficiary has otherwise qualified for the
Medicare home care benefit. Only the need for skilled nursing
care, speech or physical therapy qualifies a beneficiary for home
health benefits. S. 1876 would recognize occupational therapy as

the fourth skilled service which would qualify beneficiaries for
the home health benefit.

Preserve Return_on Equity

In addition to the provisions of S. 1876 just d*scussed, there is
anc .her crucial issue which NAHC would urge the Committee to
address in the context of budget reconciliation. The Health Care
Financing Administration has published a final rule to eliminate
the Medicare return on equity capital for all proprietary
providers other than hospitals and skilled nursing £facilities,
and to eliminate the exception to the home health agency cost
limits for new agencies, 52 Federal Register 21216, June 4, 1987.

The rule became effective on July 6, 1987, and has an estimated
fiscal impact of $18 million a year on home health agencies arnd
certain other providers (comprehensive outpatient rehabilitation
facilities, providers ©of outpatient physical therapy and speech
pathology services, independent organ procurement agencies,
histocompatability laboratories, and rural health clinics).

We urge you to take immediate action to rescind this regulation,
and retain return on equity until a prospective payment system is
implemented for home health agencies, and then phase it out
gradually, as Congress has done for hospitals. Such action is
necessary in order to preserve access to home health services for
Medicare beneficiaries.

NAHC is getting telephone calls from home health agencies who
will be forced out of business as a result of this precipitous
action by HCFA.

The abrupt total elimination of return on equity capital used in
the provision of Medicare-covered services would prompt many
investor-owned agencies to discontinue service to Medicare
beneficiaries or to reduce drastically the number they do serve.
NAHC believes that this would be detrimental to the home health
community and to beneficiaries, w'o benefit from a competitive
mix of different providers.

&) [ ¢)
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Those proprietary agencies that elete. .. rvemain in Medicare
would have a greater incentive to borrow to meet their capital
needs, incurring interest costs that would be borne by the
program. These increased costs would reduce, if not outweigh,
the cost savings that HCFA projected from eliminating a return on
equity to home health agencies. Moreover, NAHC maintains that
the Medicare program should not, after 20 years, sh.ft its policy
in such a way as to favor debt over equity financing of capital
needs.

Finally, to tne extent that profit-seeking agencies continue to
serve Medicare beneficiaries at less than cost, including the
opportunity cost of capital, other payors will be forced to
subsidize Medicare services, in derogation of the proscription
against cost-shifting contained in 42 0U.S.C. 139x(v) (1) (A).

It should be noted that HCFA has the authority to pay a return on
equity to home equity to home health provid: s, despite statutory
silence on the issue.

Equity capital is more important to home health providers than
ever, as providers are forced to rely on capital resources in
order to meet payrolls and other operating expenses Juring delays
in Medicare payments, particularly on the increasing number of
claims not processed under recent prompt payment requirements.
(sixth Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1386, P.L. 99-589,
Section 9311).

As noted earlier, return on equity for hospitals for inpatient
services was maintained until a prospective payment system had
been implemented for hospitals, and is being currently phased out
gradually over a period of three years (Consolidated Omnibus
Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986, p.rn. 99-272, Section S187).
Return on equity is still allowed for skilled nursing facilities.
As a matter of equity, it should be maintained for proprietary
home health providers.

Summary and Conclusion

We urge the Committee'. consideration and approval of inclusion
of these modest changes which, together with those included in
the catastrophic health package, will help to assure the avail-
ability of high quality home health services to Medicare
beneficiaries who need them, as well as assure appropriate

administration of the home care benefit by HCFA. We would be
pleased to work with the Committee in this endeavor.

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today to discuss these
important issues with you. I would be happy to respond to any
questions you may have.
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STATEMENT OF CYNTHIA POLICH, PRESIDENT, INTERSTUDY,
EXCELSIOR, MN

Ms. PoricH. Thank you.

My name is Cynthia Polich. I am Presi-ient of Interstudy, a non-
profit health care research firm involved in promoting competition
and quality in the health care marketplace.

Over the last two years we have been involved in evaluating
Medicare enrollment in HMOs. We come at the issue from .he
point of view that Medicare enrollment in HMOs should be promot-
ed as a way to contain Medicare costs, reduce out-of-pocket pay-
ments from the elderly, and improve access and coverage of health
services.

Most recently, we conducted a survey of HMOs with Medicare
risk contracts. The purpose of the study was to shed some light on
two questions that have been points of contention for the Medicare
risk contracting program since its inception: First, are HMOs being
reimbursed adequately? And consequently, is the »-0gram enjoying
wide success, or on the brink of failure?

In this urvey, over half of the HMOs reported that their con-
tracting experience was somewhat or very unfavorable. Only 56
percent felt confident that they would renew their contract in 1988.

The most significant problem cited by the respondents was the
inadequate method for determining their Medicare capitation
rate—otherwise known as “The AAPCC.”

The problems with the AAPCC are both conceptual and techni-
cal. First, the AAPCC does not adequately reflect real costs or utili-
zation. It is in the best interests of the HMO, the enrollee, and the
government for capitation to better reflect expected costs. HMOs
need to be protected from adverse selection. Government must be
assured that it is not overpaying HMOs for the care of healthier-
than-average beneficiaries. Enrollees must be protected froin inad-
equate rates that threaten quality of care.

Second, since rates vary by count of residence, there can be
great discrepancies in payments for two HMO enrollees that live in
adjoining counties, even though the HMO’s cost of caring for those
enrollees are the same. This problem is par.icularly exacerbated in
rural counties.

Third, unlike the PPS system, HMOs do not receive extra pay-
ments for catastrophic or outlier cases. This is particularly trouble-
some for new plans and plans with a relatively small enrollment. It
may not only jeopardize the financial viability of sk contracts but
may also be a barrier to entry for new plans.

There are also problems for HMOs operating in rural areas. Be-
cause these areas have historically had poor access to comprehen-
sive services, Medicare beneficiaries have a level of unmet needs
not generally seen ir urban areas. The result is higher than expect-
ed utilization, and higher costs in the early period after enroll-
ment.

Based on these findings, Interstudy reccmmends several modifi-
cations to the Medicare reimbursement process. I have outlined
many recommendations in my written statement, and I will high-
light just three here.
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First, we recommend that a Medicare capitation task force be
created to improve reimbursement rates. In conjunction with
HCFA, this task force should design a new method for calculating
Medicare rates. This method should include an adjustment for the
case mix or health status of Medicare enrollees, to protect both
HMOs and the Government from the effects of bias selection.
Second, the new rate-setting method should more adequately adjast
for geographic variations in costs, including the potential of moving
away from using the county as the geographic unit, so that differ-
ence in rutes for contiguous counties are reduced. Third, the
method should provide more equitable rates for HMOs that serve
rural Medicare beneficiaries. And fourth, the method should move
away from a capitation rate based upon fee-for-service reimburse-
ment and utilization, so that rates more accurately reflect the costs
of providing services in a managed-care system.

That is a long-term agenda, however. Over the short term, sever-
al changes are needed. As I mentioned, I have outlined several rec-
ommendations in my written statement and would like to highlight
two.

First, we need to ¢.tablish a minimum AAPCC rate equal to ap-
proximately 80 rercent of the national average of the AAPCCs for
urbar counties. The AAPCCs for some counties, particularly rural
counties, are extraordinarily low. One HMO in Minnesota reported
that the average rate for an urban and a rural county in their
service area varied by 76 percent, while the cost of cicring for those
enrollees varied by only 10 percent.

Second, a major barrier to entry for many HMOs is the risk of
catastrophic costs. This is particularly true for small HMOs and
HMOs in rurul areas where the risk pool is small. Hospitals are
buffered from these outlier cases by receiving reimbursement
above the usual Medicare PPS rate. HMOs should be protected in a
similar way. Specifically, vhen an individaal HMO enrollee meets
the hospital determination of a day or cost outlier, the HMO
should be reimbursed at the fee Medicare would have paid the par-
ticular hospital being used.

This ends my prepared remarks, and I would be happy to answer
any questions or elaborate further on our recommendations

[Ms. Polich’s prepared testimony follows:]
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Cvathia L. Polich
President
InterStudy
The number of Medicare beneficlaries enrolled in Health Maintenance

Organizations (HMOs) has soared In recent years. It is estimated that as of

April 1987, enroliment reached nearly one milifon elderly persons.

The rise In Medicare/HHO enroliment has been met with both pralse and
criticism. Proponents suggest that HMOs are well-designed to provide care to
older persons that Is more appropriate and less expensive than care fn the
fee-for-service sector. At the same time. concerns have been ralsed about the
adequacy of capitation rates and the scope and quallity of care currently
provided In Hedicare HMOs. Though the dramatic growth In the numver of risk
contracts suagests that the trend s strong and wi1l continue, others suggest
that inappropriate rates and oiher questionable pollcle; seriously threaten the

success of current and future Hedicare risk contracts.

Prompted by ine ongofng scrutiny and controversy surrounding the Medicare/HNMO
program, InterStudy undertook a naticnal study to examine these fssues from the

HMO perspective,

The purpose of this study was to shed some 1ight on two questions that have
been points of contentlon for the Medicare risk contracting program since {ts
Inceptfon: Are HHOs being refmbursed adequately. and consequently, Is the

program enjoying wide success or on the brink of fallure?

On the one hand. problems with the program are evident. In this survey, over
half of the HMOs reported that their contracting experfence was somewhat or
very unfavorable, and onl, 561 felt confident that they would renew their
contract in 1988. Inadequate rates and other problems appeared to
significantly hinder the effr-ts of severa) HHOS to success%ully serve Hedicare
beneficlaries. Consequently, many respondents indicated that mafor program
changes are needed soon to prevent large numbers of HMOS from terminating thefr

current risk contracts or deciding agalnst entering the program.
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At the same time. however. the number of HMOs enterling into risk contracts has
risen dramatically since che first TEFRA contracts were imolemented in early
1985, and these numbers continue to grow. Also. as of late 1986. less than 10%
of HMO and CHP risk contracts had been terminated. and these terminatfons
affected less than <0.000 beneficlaries. Further. several reports essert that
at ieast some HMO5 are enroiling a healthier-than-average population and are

therefore being overpald for the services they provide.

If one conclusfon is ciear from these conflicting reports. It is this: HMOS
vary tremendousiy in the degree to which they experience financlal gain or loss
from thefr risk contracts. This survey indicated that many of the factors one
might assume are reiated to success., such as model type or plan age. may not be
significant. Huch more research is needed to determine what variables are
important. in the meantime, care must be taken not to overgeneralize or make

sweeping recommendations based on the experfence of just a few plans.

The termination of a few contracts. for Instance. does not mean that the
program is doomed and that aider personz shouid be discouraged from enroiling
in HM0s. Likewise. rapid. continued growth in the number of risk plans should
not be taken as a sign that HMOs and Hedicare beneficlaries are sufficiently
satisfied with the progrem. The termination of even one HMO. for example. can
have significant imcliication . Contract terminations send a message to
Medlicare benef iciaries and the HMO Industry ailke. That message of instabfliity
and unreliatulity oniy serves to discourage HMOs from continuing or pursuing
risk contrawts in the future and discourage Hedicare beneficiaries from

enrolling.

InterStudy’s survey results suggest that a major problam with the Hedlcare risk
contracting program s the AAPCC -- the capitation rate paid to HKCs. The
probiems with the AAPCC are both conceptusl and technical. first. several
studies suggest that the AAPCC dees not adequately reflect real costs or
utilfzation. Both adverse and favorable selection contrib. to the
discrepancy between AAPCC rates and actual costs. (Adverse election oucurs

when HHO enrol jees are less healthy than area beneficiaries nut enruiied in an
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HHO and results in underpayments to the HMOs. Favorabie selection. converse.y.
occurs when HHO enroilees are healthier than average. resul ng In
overpayments.) There is much debate about whether HMOs are experfenc.. .
favorable or adverse selectlon. Regardless of the accuracy of these cialms.
however, ft Is In the best Interests of the HHMO, the enrollee, and the
government for capitation rates to better reflect expected costs. HMOS need to
be protected from strong adverse selection. Government must be assured that it
s not overpaying K¥0s for the care of healthier-than-average beneficiaries.
Enrollees must be protected from inadequate rates that threaten quaiity of
care.  In addition. insdequate rates should not discourage the em diiment of
the frallest elderly In HHOS. It is these individuals who may be most
benefited from enroliment In an HHO -- the potentlal for cost savings is high
and the managed care concept is essentlal for maintaining high quaiity care.
Yet. the current capitation system rewards HHOs for enroiliing heaithy Hedicare
beneficlaries.

Second. $ince rates vary oy county of residence., there can be great
discrepancies in payments for two HHO enroilees that live in adjolining
counties. even though the uivw 5 costs of caring for those enrollees are the

sane, This probtem Is particularly execerbated In rural counties.

Third. si»ce rates are based upon the utilization and costs for Hedicare
veneficiaries In the f:s-for-service system. geographic areas that have below
sverage medical care utiiizatlon will also have low AAPCCs. Tris Is a problem
since the premise behind giving HEDs 951 of the AAPCC was that HHOs would
reduce utiiizalion by being more efficient health care providers. In areas
that are 3iready efficient. HH0s may be unable to offer care at 95% of a lov
bave rate. The result is that H¥O» tend to avoid risk contracts In aress with

low fee-far=varvice utilization and 1¢ ¢« AAPCCS.

Fourth. uniike the PPS system, HHOs do not recelve extra payments for
catastrophic (or outiler) cases. In additlon, It Is difffcuit for plans to
obtain the reinsurance necessary to protect them from high cost cases. This s
particuilariy troublesone for new pians and plans with a relatively small
enroliment. It may not only Jeopardize the financial viability of a risk

contract. but may also be a barrler tc entry for new plans.
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There are also problems for HHMOs operating in rural areas. Because these areas
have historically had poorer access to comprehensive services. Medicare
beneficiaries have a level of unmet need not generaily seen in urban areas.

The result is higher-than-expected utiiization in the early period after

enroliment.

Recommendat fons

Based on survey resuits and subsegquent analysis. InterStudy recommends the
foliowing .ug and short term modifications to the Hedic re reimbursement
process. First. InterStudy recommends that a Heuicare Capitation Task Force be
created to study and ..prove reimbursement rates. .t ts recommended that the

responsibiliities of the task force include. but not be iimited to:

o reviewing the calculations and methodology used ty the Office of the

Actuary to determine the capitation rate;

o assessing alternative methodologies for determining the capitation rate;

o f{dentifying issues and problems affecting the siccess of Hedicare

caplitation and recommending solutions to those problems.

It is further recommended that this Task Force work with HCFA to specifically

addres the following reimbursement issues:

o _nrluding an adjustment for the case mix or health status of Medicare

enrollees so that the capitation rates more accurately refiect t-e actual
risk of providiiy services to both healthy and frail Medicare beneficlaries
and so that participating organizations have an fncentive to enro.}l thcse

vwho are sick:

o More adequctely adjusiing for geographic variations fn .. :t, fncluding the

potential of moving away from using the county as the geographic unit so

that differen~_ In rates for contiguous counties are reduced:




79

o Setting more equitable rates for particioatina organizations that serve

rural Medicare beneficiaries and for geoaraphic areas with conservative

practice patterns.

o HMovina away from a capitation rate based upon fee-for-service reimbursement

and utilization so that rates more accurately reflect the cost of providing

services in a managed care System;

o The ootential of competitive oiddina among participating organizations to

further imorove the cost-effectiveness of the Medicare risk contracting

proaram;

o The need for catastrophic reinsurance among Medicare risk contractors;

o Methods for insuring access and quaiity of care for Medicare beneficiaries

in rural areas;

o Comparing the use, cost., and qu¢ ity of services provided to Medicare

beneficiaries in prepaid plans and the fee-for-service system; and

o The long-term cost saving potential of using prePaid heaith plan options

for Medicare beneficiaries.

in the short-term. there is a need for technical enhancements to the AAPCC to
protect the viavliity of the risk program. The following includes a series of
. ..ommendations which should be put into effect until long-term changes in the

capitation methodology car, be made,

1) Require HCFA's Office of the Actuary to fuliy disclose the methodoiogy and

assumptfons for the calculation of the AAPCC. At present. the methodology for

calculating the AAPCC is very mysterious. Few Individuals or participating
organizations fully understand how the AAPCC Is calcuiated and what assumptions
are made during the prc.2ss. Further, HCFA’s Office of the Actuary has

v »eatedly declined to fully disclose the meth Jology and assumptions
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uncerlying the AAPCC. in spite of the fact that they have made numerous
unilateral changes to the methodology without notice to. or input from, the
interested public. Consequently, eligible organfzations are unable to
replicate the AAPCCs for counties which they serve and are unabie to make any
predictions on the level of the AAPCC for subsequent years. It is important
that the Office of the Actuary provide the AAPCC calculations to HMOs in a
format which tey can follow from start to finish. This document should be
transmitted free to oil garticipating organizations with the ratebook. as wel!

as to anyone who requests.

2) Speed up the ca'culation of the USPCC and county AAPCCs. Each year. the

Office of the Actuary calculates the USFCC. This fs a natfonal estimate of the
total per copita cost of the Medicare program for the comlhg year. The county
AAPCCs are based uoo.. this estimate and are given to the participating
organfzstions prior to the beginning of the contract year. At present.

pa ticipating orgenizations are not always notified soon enough about changes
in the AAPCCs. Potential and current contracting organizations must have tne
time to adequately evaluate their willingness and abfiity to participate {n the
Hedfcare risk cont-acting program and to set adec .ate premiums for the coming
year., .Prellmlnary estimates of the USPCC should be available by July | with
preliminary county AAPCCs released no later than August 1. Final county AAPCCs

should be provided to counties no later than September 7.

3) Include an adjustment in the AAPCC for Medicare bineficiaries who are also

disabled. Such an adjustment will result in payments that more accurately

reflect the actual costs of providing services to these Medicare/HHO enroljacs.

4) Handate an audit of the data elements used by the Offfce of the Actuary fn

calculating the AAPCC. AAPCCs for contiguous counties vary as much as $80 per

enrollee per month. Researchers are unsure {f this §s the resul* of low
physician supply fn certafn counties. a healthier population. lover fee
schedules. different hospitalization patterns. or other factors. One
possiblility is that the claims incurred by rural residents for .are rendered §n

urban hospitals is not befr.g attributed back to the legal domicile of the
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beneficiary. This recommendation calls for an audit of the claims process to
see if this is a weak point in the system. In addftion. the GAO shoula review
the attribution of retroactive claims adjustments to prior years. the data
collection process. the effectiveness of data exchange within the Department of
Health and Human Services. and the computer systems and.programs used.

5) Establish a minfmum AAPCC rate equa: to apprcximately 80% _€_the national

average of the AAPCCs for urban cou.ties. The AAPC”s for some counties.

particularly rural counties. are extraordinarily low. It is uncliear why such
low rates exist. It cculd be due to the fact that those counties have very
efficient practice patterns, with low costs and utflization. More likely the
case, however, {s an inadequ ‘te supply of providers and poor acc -s to care.
The current low rates discourage HM¥Os from enrolling individuals from these
areas. In adiition. when they do enroll, those beneficfaries will likely have
high levels of unmet need which will result in higner than expected costs for
the HH0. One HMO reported that the average rates for two counties in fts
service area varfed by 76%, while the costs of caring for enroliees frum these
counties varfed by only 10%. It is necessary to increase the rates in the
lowest counties to a level that is reasonable to provide the fuli package of

Medicare benefits.

6) Eliminate the ACt for_premium setting. The ACR has become meaningless,

complex, and easfly manfpulated process, wasting both the resources of the HMO
and HCFA.  This process was originaily mandated to control the premiums set by
the HHO in order to protect the consumer from excessive charges. With
increased competfition between HHMOs and other payors. artificial controi of the
rates is no longer necessary. HCFA, for exampie. has recom» Jed that tne ACR
process be eliminated for areas that have 8t least three HMOs competing for
Medicare enrollees. It is assumed that the competition among the plans will be
sufficlent to keep premiums down, In fact, this has been the case in the Twin
Cities metrcpolitan area where competitic 1 between several HMOs for Medicare
enrollees has kept the premiums extraordinarily low, some beifeve too low.
Even In areas without several HMOs, however., the ACR Is no longer warranted

because HMOs do not compete solely with each other for Medicare beneficiaries.
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Medicare beneficiaries cun choose between HHMOs, PPOs, standard fee-for-service
Medicere coverage, andsor Medigap coverage. - Because of this competition, HMOS
must provide reasonable premiums and quality service packages to attract

enrol lees.

7) Pay HMOs and CNPs outlier payments for Medicare enroliees receiving

inpatient hospital services which mee. the definition of cost or day outliers

for the Medicare PPS system. A major barrier to entry for many HMOz is tha

risk of catastrophic costs. This is particularly true for small HMOs and HMOs
in rural areas where the risk pooi is small. These plans simply do not have
the critical mass of enrollees to offset the tremendous risk of catastrophic
cases. This is also a problem because it s difficult to obtain cutastrophic
reinsurance for Medicare risk contracts. The iarge, establiched HMOe are able
to self-insure, but the small, new HHOs sre often unable to do su. It is the
small number of high-cost cases that often determines an HM40's or hospit3al’s
sveral coste. Hospitals are buffered from these "outlfer” cases by receiving
reimbursesent above the usual Medicare PPS rate. This recommenc tfon suggests
that HNOs be protected in a similar way. Specifically, when an individual HMO
enrol le2 meets the hospital determination of a day or cost cutlier, the HHO
should be reimbursed at the fee Medicare would have paid the particular

hospitasl being used.

8) Eliminate the 507 Rule one year after PRO/QRO ambulatory care review is

implemented. The 50% Rule stipulates that HHOs with risk contracts have no
more than S0% of their enrollees Hedicare or Medicaid eligible. This rule was
put into place as en indirect quality assurance measure. It was assumed that
if the HMO could mafntain 50% commercial enrollment, then they were meeting a
market test for quality. Not only is the 50% Rule an insufficient indicator of
quality, but it may also inhibit the development of plans desianed specifically
to meet the unique health care needs of an aging and chronically il
popuiation. The cap was apparently set to grevent the development of a
two-tiered system based on age, 1.e., a health system for the elderly tiat
would be different “rom the system for younger persons. It is feared that the

system for older people would be an inferior one. If qualit, s assured
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through a direct mechanism, however. such & dual system may be desirable. In
fact, the development of programs designed especially for the eloerly may be
necessary to ensure adequate health care for o'der persons. Research strongly
indicates that the health of older persons differs significantly from that of
younger persons. The prevalence of chronic multiple conditions §{s much higher
among the elderly. while the health problems of younger persons almost
exclusively relate to acute conditions. Thus. separate innovative systems
designed to meet the unique health care needs of the young and the old should
not necessari'y be discouraged. Removing the 50% cap and allowing Medicare-
only HH¥)s., may encourage the development of innovative and ccst-effective
geriatric care centers. This recommendatlon suggests eliminating the 50% Rule
one year after PRO/QRO review of ambulatory care is implemented. As a direct
method of qualléy assurance, PRO/QRO review of HMO care is much preferable to
the current 50% Rule.

The various problems reported by the HH)s., and the program changes recommended.
are not meant to suggest that HCFA. reimbursement rates., or any other policy
are solely responsibie for a plan’s success or faflure. It {s acknowledged
that there are differences among H40s in thelr ehiiity to control utilization,
manage services effectively. provide quality care. negotiate with providers.
and attract and retain Hedicare beneficiaries. HHMO risk contracting is based
fn part on the theory that competition will weed out Hi0s that are poorly
managed or provide poor quality care. Undoubtedly. the poor financial

experience of some HMOs fs due in part to problems within the HMO.

Yet, ‘t is crucial that TEFRA policies encourage competent HMOs to succee ‘.
Many HHOs ave apparently entered inta risk contracts with careful plans,
quality programs. and competent managenwnt. only to find ihat adve-se selection
and Inadequate reimbursement rates are threatening their contract. In some
cases., apparently. even the best plans have had little tuance to do well.

The failure of risk contracts has serious negative implications for the federal
government who expects to save ndney. for HHOs who would ilke to serve the
elderly, and for older persons who can be adversely affected by plan
terminations. [I. Is clear that the number of contracting failures must be
minimized, and that competent, quality HHO plans be encouraged to s¢-ve the

Hedicare population.
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Senator DURENBERGER. Let me thank each of you for the thor
oughness of your prepared statements and the brevity of your pres-
entations, as well. I think it has been very, very helpful to us.

Senator Bradley is going to try to get over here and ask a set of
questions, in particular for Ms. Hollers. If he doesn’t make it, you
can expect to get them in writing, and we are going to need them
for the record.

In general, other than the specifics of your testimony, do any of
you have any recommendations for the committee as to areas of
spending increases in the Medicare program, or specifics on spend-
ing reductions that we might look at, since this is the Reconcilia-
tion hearing, and we are going to have to end up reducing the in-
creases? So, if you have any suggestions on increases or decreases,
we would appreciate them.

Does anything have any specific?

Mr. O’BrieN. Just briefly, on capital, I think I would echo what
Jack Owen said, and that is that I think the ability to arrive at an
equitably defined addition to the PPS system of capital doesn't
seem to be there. We believe that the 10 percent reduction on the
capital pass-through is an adequate disince1tive for people to, if
you will, make it up on volume, to go on capital expenditures that
really aren’t necessary. I think there is just too much variation in
the industry, in terms of the capital cycle, the locations, et cetera,
that make going to a PPS or a DRG rate for capital at this point
not very attractive to anybody.

Senator DURENBERGER. Any other recommn.endations?

Ms. HoLrErs. I think, obviously we would like to see a broader
home care benefit; but fziling that, for the short term, for this
year, realistically, if we could get some relief from the way the cur-
rent regul~iions are being administered and interpreted. I think
home care holds a lot of potential for helping to fill in the gaps
tbalt): 1glsre being created by what is going on as this system readjusts
to .

And I think what we would plead for this year is, free us up to
try to make the contribution that we can make in not spending less
total Part A dollars but spending them in the most appropriate
level of care.

So, I don’t really want to argue for increases; just let us grow
with the rate that 1 think we would be growing, given some of
these artificial constraints being relieved.

Senator DURENBERGER. Mis. Polich?

Ms. PouicH. I think the most promising long-term method for
containing overall costs in Medicare is further enrollment in pre-
paid health plans, whether it be HMOs or CMPs or other types of
health plans.

In the short term, however, it may be necessary to authorize
spending increases in order to encourage the expansion of this pro-
gram, particularly the two recommendation: that I made today.
Making a minimum capitation rate would increase rates for cer-
tain areas, particularly rural counties. Also, providing outlier pay-
ments would increase costs to the Medicare program in the short
term. I believe the implementation of these recommendatiors
would encourage more health pl. .s to enter into Medicare entry

-
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into the market of rsk contracts, particularly in areas that cur-
rently have extraordinarily low AAPCC rates.

Senator DURENBERGER. Senator Heinz?

Senator Heinz. Thank you very much, Senator Durenberger. I
wish I could say “Mr. Chairman.”

Senator DURENBERGER. So do . [Laugh. ]

Senator Heinz. Well, we have a majority right here. [Laughter.)

S]enator DURENBERGER. We don’t have a quorum, though. [Laugh-
ter.

Sj?nator HEenz. And we would be unlikely to have botk. [Laugh-
ter.

Mr. O’Brien, you indicated that Arthur Young had done a study
for DHHS which sugfgests an adyustment level for indirect graduate
medical education of 6.9 percent. And you said that would be rea-
sonable if there were adjustments for severity of illness and metro-
politan city size, if those were included.

Now, we have already mandated that there be a study of how to
do severity of illness. We have in place an adjustment for the
higher cost of operation in meiropolitan areas. And in light of
those efforts, which are in one case respunsive—the second case—
and in the other, good faith, why should we pay more than a level
found appropriate by Arthur Young?

Mr. O'Brien. Well, I think in the first instance the severity of
illness, which personally I think is one of the major areas, is not in
place yet. There is not an adjustment for that. And that is one of
the proxies for the indirect medical education.

Sen%tor Henz. I understand thai, but where is Arthur Young
wrong?

Mr. O'BrieN. Well, they factored in their formula that 6.9 was
the -ppropriate indirect medical education adjustment, in addition
to which they added a severity of illness adjustment and the adjust-
ment for the urban areas; so that 6.9 was exclusive of an adjust-
ment for severity of illness. At the current time there is no adjust-
ment for severity of illness. In other words, if the regression formu-
la included these two factors—metropolitan area size and severi-
ty—the adjustment would, in fact, be higher.

Senator Hrinz. Are you saying that Arthur Young thought 6.9 is
right if you do the severity of illness and——

Mr. O’BrieN. The other two. Right.

Senator Heinz. Well, we have done half, or one of the two things.
How much weight should we give the fact that the severity of ill-
ness is not yet implemented?

Mr. O'Brien. I think it is a fairly significant one. I think the
AAMC would certainly be anxious to work with the taff of the
committez to try to get it at an appropriate level that meets cur
nee}clls as well as meets the budget targets that you all have to work
with.

Senator HEinz. Now let me ask you about another study, this
one done by the researchers of the National Center for Health
Services Research and Health Care Technology Assessmeot, which
this spring published a study, the resulis of which affirm that
teaching hospitals spend more to treat patients than nonteaching
hospitals, but the study goes on, apparently, to debunk the common
belief that teaching hospitals actually have more seriously ill pa-

30




86

tients. Does this mean that our basic assumption for having an ad-
justment for indirect medical education is flawed?

Mr. O’'Brien. 1 don’t think so. I personally am not familiar with
the study. I believe that the studies that are underway on the se-
verity of illness may or may not support that contention.

Senator Heinz. But in order to save time, would you please take
a look at this study and let us have your comments on it?

Mr. O’BrieN. Certainly.

Senator Heinz. Because if they are accurate, it would appear to
undercut the argument for a major positive adjustment for indi-
rect.

Mr. O’BrieN. I will be pleased to review the study and make cer-
tain that the AAMC confers with your staff.

Senator Heinz. Ms. Hollers, I want to thank you for bringing up
the issue of denials of home health care under the guise of medical
necessity or lack thereof. And you are quite right, there is legisla-
tion that is before this committee, S. 1076, :ntroduced by Senator
Bradley, myself, and others, that will deal with giving a written
reason for the denial and speeding up the denial process, requiring
that they take place within 60 days. And I do intend to try and en-
courage the committee to not only look at but support the inclusion
of requiring that denials made by reason of medical necessity be
reviewed by a qualified physician.

Now, let me tell you why I came to that conclusion. They are
done right now by nurses—I assuv e they are RNs. Obviously, I
think one reason I assume HCFA does that is that it is cheaper to
use & nurse than a doctor. The rationale beyond that is that, since
what is being prescribed by the doctor is skilled nursing care, a
skilled nurse should be able to judge whether that care is appropri-
ate. That is what HCFA would argue if they were here. Why ar»
they wrong? Or are they right?

Ms. HorLers. Well, I think they are wrong and have bezn wrong.
I mean, this is ike all denial problems; it is a problem that we
have had for a long time. It is in order of magnitude, that we are
seeing enormous numbers of these now.

I think they ar. wrong for two key reasons. It is not so much a
nurse looking at a nurse’s behavior, in terms of a peer review ac-
tivity. Most of the nurses I have met who are reviewers are very
well-intentioned people, but for the last 10, 15, or 20 years what
they have been is claims reviewers, not nurses; and we all know
what happened in the last 10 to 15 years in the terms of technolo-
gy, particularly in community care technology.

So the whole issue of whether they are even qualified to do peer
review of nurses ir. community care is to some degree questionable.
But what they are reviewing is not the quality of nursing care. As
they told me over and over again, “It is not that what you did was
inappropriate or wrong in terms of nursing or in terms of what the
patient needed; I am reviewing whether it was medically necessary
and w’hether it meets the coverage criteria of vhe Medicare pro-

am.’
ngell, if coverage criteria is the only thing, then what we are
talking about is an insurance adjuster, not a medical issue. But if it
is medical necessity, you are quite right—what they are saying is
that the physician ordering care and reviewing care is wrong.
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Senator HeiNz. So, you have nurses, under the present system,
making judgments that are supposed to be made by doctors?

Ms. HoLLERrs. And that have already been made by doctors.

Senator HeiNz. And which have been made by doctors.

Ms. HoLLERS. Yes.

Senator Heinz. If they are a fiscal intermediary over in Philadel-
phia, as indeed they are in my home Siate of Pennsylvania, and
there is a doctor over in Pittsburgh who ..us prescribed skilled
nursing visits three times a week for four weeks to attend to X, Y,
and Z, that intermediary is operating without a chart, only with a
very limited form, a 485, 486, 487, and they are saving, “No, that
doctor over in Pittsburgh doesn’t know what he is doing.” Is that
basically what is taking place?

Ms. HoLrErs. Yes.

Senator Heinz. Now, HCFA would cite the GAO study that a
number of us asked GAO to do in 1984, which study says two
thing, and rather perplexing things: On the one hand it says
HCFA could make more in the way of denials and be technically
within the scope of the law; and, second, there are a lot of unmet
needs—a lot of unmet needs. The unmet needs are clearly in the
area of what we call “personal care needs” as opposed to skilled
nursing needs. Skilled nursing needs are what the law sanctions,
and there is no argument that skilled nursing needs, if properly
identified and prescribed, should be reimbursed.

In your judgment, are the denials that are being made under the
guise of medical necessity, the cases thai are being denied, is there
any possibility that some, all, a few, many of them are indeed
being made because personal care services are being prescribed for
delivery by a skilled nurse when they shouldn’t be?

Ms. Horrers. I don’t have persenal knowledge of all of the deni-
als currently being made, like in renpsylvania, et cetera. But it is
my understanding, from the people I have talked with, that we are
not seeing currently personal care denials; we are getting a lot of
personal care denials :ndirectly through the process of technical de-
nials—like if you say the nursing care is not justified, thai wipes
out all of the home health aid service that was rendered, because
the nursing care was the qualifying service.

So, y»., it is cutting back on personal care. But the reason being
given for the denials is the lack of medical necessity for the nurs-
ing visit. And we are seeing a much sicker client now than we were
even when the GAO study was being done.

So I can’t prove this, but it is my clear personal belief that the
people being denied now would never have been questioned by that
GAO study.

Senator Heinz. All right.

One last question for Ms. Polich. I am one of those people who
strongly supported the development of Medicare risk contracts to
make HMO services more widely available under Medicare; but I
have discovered that there has been some reluctance on the part of
people involved in HMOs to acknowledge that there can be some
problems with HMOs because of the nature of the reimbursement
system.

Let me ask you, in the abstract and in theory, if you prefer,
would you agree or Jdisagree with the proposition that because of
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the way we structure payments to HMOs that they can't avoid
having an incentive that is more present for them tinan others to
cut corners on patient care?

Ms. PouicH. I would agree with that but might phrase it dilter-
ently. I think that HMOs have a clear incentive to be more effi-
cient; they have a clear incentive to reduce unnecessary care, to
shorten lengths of stays in hospitals. On the far end, some HMOs
may not care about anything but the bottom line in tliose cases, it 1
may result in negative quality of care. |

And that is why I think it is so important that the program that ;
was passed here, the PRO anc QRO review of inpatient and ambu-
latory care in HMOs be implemented as sooom as possible. The
sooner this occurs, the better it will be for all of us who want to
promote risk contracting in HMOs and to make sure that all of those
EMOs that are out there doing a terrific job and really providing
excellent quality care are not damaged by a few bad apples in the
barrel that are creating a lot of problems.

Senator HEINz. Let me ask you about an exchange that Senator
Wilson had with a Health Maintenance Organization witness at a
fpe;::igl gommittee on Aging hearing last January, a hearing which

chaired.

“Senator Wilson: Some might argue that because you receive a
set amount each month, regardiess of what happens, that you have
got an incentive to under-serve, to try and cut corners.

“HMO Witness: I think that is a genuine concern, Senator. For
instance, I mentioned a total hip replacement can be a very, very
costly service to give someone, and that could be dererred by the
HMO. There is a whole host of problems which you buy with the
capitation program.”

Isi’t there a clear incentive for an HMO to say to someone,
“Look you are €8, but don’t do a hip replacement; it is not a good
thing to do”?

Ms. Pouich. It depends on the individual patient’s needs. Obvi-
ously, doing a hip replacement now versus doing it a few years
frem now could have implications for costs, too.

In some of work that was done looking at lengths of stays in hos-
pitals, it was found that length of stays for particular diagnoses
were actua'y lcnger for HMOs than for Medicare beneficiaries
under fee-for-service; the reason being that the HMO was responsi-
ble for all the costs, the entire episode of illness. The HMO found
through its own research that, if they kept the person in the hospi-
tal for a couple of extra days, it actually reduced their costs by re-
ching the chances for readmission andy also increased the quality
of care.

So I would caution against thinking that reducing lengths of stay
in hospitals or reducing the amount of care received is necessarily
equated with poor quality. Yet, I thi % it is certainly very possible
under a capitated payment system. sgain, that is why I think a
direct quality assurance review mechanism is necessary under capi-
tation.

hSenai:or HEiNz. One quick question, if I may, Mr. Chairman, is
this:

Regarding the Medicare Peer Review Organization, do you be-
lieve that they have received adequate ;unding and adequate in-
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struction to commence and carry out effectively their mandate re-
views of HMO quality of care?

Ms. PoricH. No, I don’t.

Senator Heinz. Why?

Ms. PoLicH. It is too early to judge how the program we!l be im-
plemented but I'm concerned that the requests for proposals that
were given to PROs and potential contracting organizations were
not specific enough. I don’t believe that it was really clear what the
intent(ilons of HCFA were regarding the kinds of processes they
wanted.

In the RFPs, for example, it was implied t..at they were seeking
innovation; yet, in my opinion inaovation was not at all sought,
and in fact HCFA had a clear idea of what they wanted, it was just
unclear in the Reg.'est for Proposal.

I don’t think there has been adequate direction. I think a lot
more needs to be done to make sure that that system is adequate—
particularly on the ambulatory care side. Since nothing has been
done in that area, much work is needed—both research and demon-
stration—to ensure that whatever we put into place is adequate to
assure quality in most settings.

Senator HEINz. Thank you very much.

Senator DURENBERGER. I would just make one observation on the
question that you asked about the hips, and so forth. I suppose you
are correct in recalling that it was in 1982 that you really brought
us the CMP, as you recall. A lot of us recall your being down there
on the floor when some of us said, “Hey, we are not ready for it
y}elat.” So, you are correct in identifying yourself as the author of
that.

Now I think I probably represent the State that has gone bon-
kers with this thing, and where we are doing it all over, which is
why we have these recommendations on AAPCC.

But one of the obvious things, that is clcar when you have four
million folks being exposed to a lot of marketing on the difference
between the fee-for-service system and prepaid system is that at
the ond of the fee-for-service system you contribute something to
the decision to get your hip replaced. Under the prepaid system, it
looks like once you sign up with one of these HMOs you can now
avail yourselves of all the wonderful things that you have heard
from every one of your relatives and you have read in every maga-
zine is available thanks to medical technology.

And so, that is what happens. I mean, the minute somebody
signs up on one of these new plans, they want a hip, they want an
ocular implant—you know, there are a wide varief + of <hings. And
it becomes difficult for the HMG under that settinyg to try to chan-
nel that demand into something that is appropriate. And I am
veally glad you raised the question.

Bill Bradley?

Senator Br+pLEY. Thank you very much.

I'wo.ld li¥ to talk a little bit with you, about oversight of the
home care benefit—in particular, I have gotten a lot of complaints
about quality, poorly-trained staff, patient abuse, neglect, those
types of sordid events. Please focus on federal quality standards, if
you could.

Q
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I would like Ms. Hollers to do that. In particular the Medicare
conditions of participation—whether they are adequate, or whether
they provide only a kind of paper compliance.

You know, the question is not whether on paper quality care is
being provided, but the question is do we have tangible proof that
quality care is in fact being provided. My question to you is: Should
we upgrade this kind of assurance monitoring, and are outcome
measures feasible? In other words, focusing as we do in S. 1076 on
patient outcomes, not simply on the paper criteria.

Ms. HoLrers. I think it is clear that the Medicare conditions of
participation as they are currently written are primarily structure-
and-process kinds of conditions, and they do indeed look at paper
compliance.

I think that there is no question that we as en industry are very
concerned. I think many of the comﬁlaints yeu have heard are not
even necessarily from occurrences that happened within organized
home health agencies. Nonetheless, we are aware that most every-
thing that goes on in the community gets painted under the broad
umbrella of “home care,” and it is up to us to make sure that that
reputation stays as unsullied as possible.

0, we would support everything that you can do to try to assure
real quality assessments under the Medicare compliance process

Senator BraDLEY. And would patient outcomes be a legitimate
thing to look at?

Ms. Horzers. I think patient outcomes are legitimate. I think the
difficulty that everybody in the evaluation field has with patient
outcomes is the linkage between patient outcomes and quality of
care. And I am speaking now theoretically; I am not opposing out-
comes. I think everybody desires outcomes as the optimum meas-
urement.

Obvicusly we know, particularly in a hospice-oriented program,
however, the fact that the patient died is not a negative outcome.
So, you have to look at outcomes of care in less than ultimate
senses. But that doesn’t mean that we don’t support them and that
we don’t think they can be devised. It is going to be a time-consum-
ing and tedious process, but one that needs to be undertaken.

In the meantime, I personally thirk that one of the strongest ef-
forts that we could make is in the training area, particularly with
paraprofessionals, because I am sure that most of the complaints
that you have gotten involve paraprofessionals. We are using thou-
sands of these people all across the country to render moci of the
basic hands-on care. They are in very difficult to supervise environ-
ments. It is much different when you don’t hove these people on
the floor of a nursing home or in a unit in a hospital. They are
going alone in many cases into people’s homes, and so supervision
is difficult; although, I am convinced that most of my colleagues
try very hard to do ,u0d supervision. We are going to have to make
sure tha. these people carry with them much better training than,
frankly, me.ty of them do now. That is something that we support,
and we really want to work with you to try to make that work, be-
cause I think it will help a lot.

Senator BranrLey. Do you think that it would be helpful if every
home care agency had to conduct patient-outcome surveys on an
annual basis, and reveal the results?

i !
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Ms. Hovrt Rs. Yes. It is difficult to overwhelmingly endorse some-
thing without details. But, yes, in general I think that would help.

Senator BRADLEY. What about some intermediate sanctions,
somewhere short of not participating in the program?

Ms. Horrers. Conceptually, I support intermadiate sanctions. If
we really get to the point that we are measuring quality of care,
then I think we have to be certain that our sanctions are sanctiouns
that try to correct the quality questions.

Now, in a sense, we have intermediate sanctions. You are cited,
you have a plan of correction, vou heve time to correct the cita-
tions that have been issued. There i5 nothing inherently wrong
with that system. I think that there needs to be some way that we
can assure that people - "\ have to truly produce a quality product,
and the best way to do .aat probably is through intermediate sanc-
tions; because I suspect that if you simply remove people from the
Medicare program, they will just centinue to run their home care
outside the government system.

Senator BrRADLEY. Right. And how about intermediate sanctions,
including such things as civil fines, or denial of Medicare reim-
bursement? Are those reasonable intermediate sanctions?

Ms. HoLLeRs. Once the whole system is built to where it hangs
together, those could be reasonable sanctions.

Senator BrapLey. Do either of the other two witnesses want to
vomment on this issue?

Mr. O'Brien. No.

Ms. PovricH. No.

HSlelznai:or BraDLEY. All right. Let me ask one last question of Ms.
ollers.

One of the problems that I find is that so many seniors who are
in a home setting do not know what recourse they have.

Ms. HoLiers. That is right.

Senator BrabpLEY, They don't know whether what they are get-
ting is quality or not quality, or what they do if an incident occurs
that offends them but they can't respond to in any institutional
way. Would a hotline be a help as well? And would an ombudsman
be helpful?

Ms. HoLLers. Only if people were aware that those things exist-
ed. Under the licensure law in Texas—to take it back to something
that I am immediately femiliar with—one of our State require-
ments is that we inform. clients the first day of service of the mech-
anism for filing a complaint with the State health department.
Now, that mechanism is there, and it is there in every State. You
know, you can appeal directly to the Medicare surveyors. And you
can file those complaints.

I think what you are seeing is that people are not necessarily in-
formed of that process. So, even though I wouldn't object to a hot-
line or an ombudsman, it .night be less expensive ju the short run
to simply assure that people are aware of the procedures that al-
ready exist, and see if that doesn't help relieve the problem.

Senator BrapLey. On the agpeals process, do you think that we
could improve on that process?

Ms. HoLLers. I think we can enormously improve on it, and the
very first step is letting us know the basis for the denial to begin
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with. TlLen, the second thing is getting a timely review of that
appeal, once it is filed.

The Fls, as I am sure has been brought to your attention, will
use everything. You know, it is almost looking, in some cases, like
it is the easiest procedure to just deny 30 percent of care and then
see who is going to bother to appeal, and see if they can figure out
the basis or even arguing the appeal. If you can't tell the basis for
the denial, it is hard to build your case when you take it to appeal.

Senator BrRADLEY. Is it legitimate to say that you should have
some penalties for reconsiderations that exceed 60 days?

Ms. HoLLer. Well, every home health agency I know is a very
labor-intensive business that is running on a very tight cash flow.
And believe me, as these things drag out, we are being severely pe-
nalized.

I would like to see something that would spur the Fls into timeli-
ness; and if it takes penalties, then, yes.

Senator BRADLEY. Fine.

Thank you al! very much for coming today and giving us the
benefit of your thoughts. It has been very helpful.

The committee hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:01 p.m., the hearing was conc'uded.]
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR GEORGE J. MITCHELL
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
MEDICARE PART B -- RECONCILIATION HEARING

JULY 9, 1987

We have a difficult task ahead of us in reconciliation. he
must save 1.5 billion dollars in Medicare this year. 1In
considering savings from Part B, we must focus on equitably
distributing the reductions among physicians and other Part
B services. <Changes that we make should also have the
effect of improving the reimbursement system by making it

fairer.

I would like to point out a few of the inequities of the
current system:

The Medicare prevailing charge for an initial brief office
visit is over $70 in some regions, and lower than $7 in
other regions;

For bypass surgery, the high is over $4,000 and the lov is
under $2,500;

I recognize that there is some variation in practice costs
between regions and some differences in exactly which
services are included in a procedure, but I find it hard to
believe that these variations could result in a ten-fold

difference in reimbursement levels.

In particular, reimbursemcnt for rural physicians and for
primary care services is too low. By ct..trao.,
reimbursement for a few high technology procedures in

certain areas is too high. As I have said, our goal should

be to eliminate the ineguities.

O

RIC - 99

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




95

The plight of physicians in rural areas is well-known.

Given the reimbursement variat:ion I described earlier, it is
no surprise that rural areas have great diffaiculty keeping
existing physiacians in their communities or attracting new
ones. In our efforts to find savings in the Medicare

budget, we must be sure to improve this satuation.

Similarly, basic primary care services are under=-paid
relative to technical services. This situation makes it
less attractive for physicians to provide the basaic
diagnostic and follow-up services that can reduce the more

expensive and sometimes more harmful technological care.

Finally, & few spec1fic s;rvices are apparently over-paid in
cértain parts of the country. This apparent error in
reimbursement is based on historical charges, rather than
the relative value of the services provided. In correcting
this error, we must be careful not to unfairly recduce

payment for these services in areas which are not over-paad.

Thus when we consicer cuts in reimbursement, we must 2\vo.d
"across the board" cuts whach indiscrimanately affec: al.
physicians, especially those who have relatavely low lovels
of reimbursement. Instead, we should take this opportun:ty

to make the system more equitable.

In conclusion, in our effort to save 1.5 billion dollars
from lMedicare, we must make every effort to make the systerx
fairer rather than indescriminately cutting payments o a.l

physicians.
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OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN HEINZ (R- ¥A)

SENATE FINANUE COMMITTEE HEARING ON BUDGET RECONGCILIATION

MEDICARE PART B
JULY 9, 1987

Mr. Chairman:
I suspect we reccnvens this morning still hundreds of millions
dollars short of our goal for savings in the Medicare orogram.
Yesterday we probed to leach waste from hospital payments.,
Today, we put our Comittee microscope to physican
reimbursements and look for signs of mallgnant growth. I
personally believe that some savings can be achieved unuer Part
B of the program.
Congress fessed up to the historic error in our way of
reimbursing hospitals when we replaced the cost-based system
with prospective payment in 1983. Expecting hospitals to bz
prudent providers on a cost-based system was like sending a kid
into a candy store with a blank check--and being surprised when
he cam¢ out with a bellyache, It is time we own up to a
similar mistake in paying doctors for treating Medicare
patients.
We currently reimburse physicians according to an antiyuated
system that was flawed at conception. I see at least two
symptoms of faulty reimbursement -or put positively, two

avenues to explore for savings.

First, physicians' fees for some services vary as greatly as
300 to 400 percert from state to state and even urban to rural
location. A recent study from the Center for Health Economics

Research in Needham, Massachusetts, for example, found the cost
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of a coronary artery bypass zZraft to be 31 percent higher in
Hartford than in Biminghem; a total hip replacement costs 55
percent more in Hartford than in Milwaukee. And these
remarkable differences in fees were calculated after ad,usting
for legitimate cost-of-living variations. The most plausible

explanatcion is that Medicare overpays in some reglons,

Adjusting for geographic variations is probably a long-range

option, but one we must begin to look at now.

Second, Medicare overpays for some procedures. To use pacemaker
implantations as an example, 1985 testimony before me as
Chairman of the Special Committee on Auing established the
current level of reimbursement to be excessive. The $1,000 to
$2,000 fee was set when implantation involved an incision in
the chest and major surgery. One expert witness sug.ested a
$500 rayment more accurately reflects the complexity of the
procedure today. A recent report from the Physiecan Payment
Review Commission lists a number of other "overvalued" surgical

procedures.

Mr. Chairman, I believe we should pay doctors fairly. But we
should reevaluate some fees and set reimbursement levels that

squarely reflect changes in technology.

On the issue of adjusting payments to more accurately reflect
levels of service, I hope we wlll address the need to reimburse
primary care doctors more adequately for the care they provide.
We continually undervalue the preventive health role of these
physiclans--not to mention their hands on healing.
I am eager to hear from today's witnesses and remain confident
that savings opportunities will emerge.

lzl{j}:‘ ulij;g
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Senator ROCKEFELLER. This hearing will come to order. I apolo-
gize for the lateness, but there were a few votes on the floor. It 1s
an honor for me to chair this hearing at the request of our chair-
man, Senator Bentsen, and to fill in for him this morning. As you
know, he is fully occupied on the floor with the trade legislation,
which is very complex.

This morning’s hearing is the second in a series of three hearings
on the Finance Committee’s agenda, this week, in fact, to examine
issuen possibly arising in the recorcilation process that may affect
Medicare, Medicaid and other programs. Specifically this morning
we will look at Part B of Medicare, the Supplementary Medical In-
surance Program. Our goal is basically to detecmine whether
changes or approaches can be designed in this part of Medicare to
contribute our deficit reduction.

We have, obviously, some very tough work ahead of us. Congress
just approved a conference agreement on the budget which seeks
$1.5 billion savings in Medicare for 1988, and a tetal of $9 billion
over the next three years. The stated assumption is that these sav-
ings will be generated by taking action affecting providers, not
veneficiavies. Therefore, once again, we must at least look at the
rate of increase for payments for providers, and even at the possi-
bility of reducing fees in certain circumstances.

As part of its overall proposal for Medicare, the Administraticn
has offered some specific recommendations for ways to achieve sav
ings in Part B. In January, we received the President’s budget plan
which proposed the so-called RAPS proposal affecting the systen.
for reimbursing radiologists, anesthesiologists and pathologists, and
another across the board cut in payments for cataract surgery.

I am sure I am not the only member of this committee to hear
some rather strong objections to some of these ideas; nevertheless,
today we have a group of distinguished witnesses who should be
able to help us with the formidable task of examining Part B of
Medicare. This committee looks to them for both a list and an anal-
ysis of options for what might be included in this year’s reconcila-
tion package in ‘this area.

Are there ways to modify spending under Part B to contribute to
the $1.5 billion Medicare savings that must be accomplished to
reach our goals for 1988? The idea is already on the table, so to
speak. What are the best? What are the worst? What should be
considered in some other version?

Senator Durenberger, do you have any commments that you
would wish to make?

Senator DURENBERGER. No, I don’t. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator RockereLLER. All right. Onto the first panel. We will
begin with Dr. Reinhardt, who is here a lot, and a well-known
expert on health care and the Medicare program. He is here as a
Commissioner of the Physician Payment Review Commission to
sl,)hareBhis and the PPRC’s views and recommendations concerning

art B.

Dr. Reinhardt, it is a pleasure (o see you again and we look for-
ward to hearing what you have to say. We have received your writ-
ten testimony.

I might suggest that this is a difficult day. We will go on the
early bird—there being only two early birds for the moment—
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system in terms of questions. There will be votes, I think, on and
off, but let us proceed to our witness. Dr. Reinhardt.

STATEMENT OF UVE REINHARDT, PH.D., COMRMISSIONER,
PHYSICIAN PAYMENT REYIEW COMMISSION, PRINCETON, NJ,
ACCOMPANIED BY DR. PAUL GINSBURG, EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, AND DR. TERRY HAMMONS, DEPUTY DIRECTOR

Dr. REiNHARDT. Thank you very much, Senator.

Senator RocKEFELLER. May I ask if Senator Daschle has any com-
ments that he would like to make? Excuse me, Dr. Reinhardt.

Senator DascHLE. No, I do not. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator RockEFELLER. Dr. Reinhardt.

Dr. REiNHARDT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for giving
the Physician Payment Review Commission the opportunity to tes-
tify at these hearings. And I would like to stress that I am testify-
ing voday in my capacity as a Commissioner and in place of its
Chairman, Dr. Philip Lee, whose schedule precluded him from
being here.

I am accompanied by Dr. Paul Ginsburg, the Executive Director,
and Dr. Terry Hammons, the Deputy Director of the Commission.
Dr. Ginsburg is an economist, as you know, and Dr. Hammons is a
physician. And oc:asions may arise where technical questions had
best be answered by them because they know the details better.

As you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, your committee has been pro-
vided with a written statement containing my full testimony,
which I assume would become part of the record.

Senator RoCXEFELLER. Yes.

Dr. REINHARDT. An4 here I would like simply to summarize that
statement.

That statement has three major sections. One, a s3ction on short-
term options to achieve the budget savings for Medicare you are
seeking for fiscal year 1988. The second section deals with incentive
payments for primary care services in rural areas and urban areas
judged to be underserved at this time. And the third section deals
with recommendations the Commission has concerning the Admin-
istration’s proposal to compensate radiologists, anesthesiologists
and pathologists by DRGs rather than by the traditional fee for
service,

Now with respect to the first section, the recommendstions for
short-run budget savings, the Commission exFlored four options:
First, to reduce the annual update of prevailing charges by the
Medicare Economic Index, known as MEI; second, reducing prevail-
ing charges fer selective procedures judged to be overvalued rela-
tive to other procedures; third, setting lower customary charges for
new physicians; and, fourth, reducing prevailing charges for serv-
ices in geographic aieas where charges exceed national or State
averages by a substantial margin.

Now because time is short, in a nutshell, our recommendations
are as follows: Under budget reduction options, the Commission
views the first two, the reduction of the Medical Econonic Index
update and the reduction of prevailing charges for overvalued pro-
cedures, to be the most appropriate for meeting the 1988 budget
target. We favor those because both of these options are consistent
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with our conception of long-range reforms that should be made in
physician compensation under Medicare.

The Commiscion does not support the third option, which would
be to reduce payments to new physicians because that option is not
consistent with the long-range reforms that we had laid out in our
March report.

Finally, the Commission strongly supports the concept of reduc-
ing geographic variation in physician fees that cannot be explained
by cost-of-practice differences. But in the short run, we deem this
option not to be technically feasible because the information
needed to implement that option rationally is not available at this
time.

Those then in a nutshell are our recommendations.

In connection now with the first option, reducing the update of
prevailing charges by the Medical Economic Index, the Congres-
sional Budget Office had forecast an increase of 3.2 percent, effec-
tive January 1, 1988. This update could be reduced, or indeed even
eliminated, but if that option is taken, the Commission recom-
mends that primary care services—defined as office visits, nursing
home visits, and home visits—be exempted from that reduction.

We recommend exempting primary care because increasing its
relative value, which is implicit in that, would be in the direction
of long-run reform that we favor.

In connection with the second option, reducing pevailing charges
for selected procedures, we have appended to our statement a list
of procedures we have analyzed with a methodology developed by
the Commission. Roughly, what this methodology implies is that
we compare the relative valuation of procedures paid under Medi-
care with the relative valuation that you find in other fee sched-
ules used in this country. And the criterion is that if the Medicare
relative value exceecs that of all of the other fze schedules in this
list, then we judge it potentially overvalued.

The Commission does not recommend specific cuts, nor does it
even explicitly recommend that any cuts be made. We view that a
political decision, but the methodology is one we would submit to
you.

I see my time is up and I would be happy to respond to questions.

Senator RockerFeLLER. Thank you, Dr. Reinhardt.

Senator Baucus has just arrived. Do you have any comments that
youa want to make, Senator Baucus?

Senator Baucus. Not at this time.

Senator RockereLLER. All right.

Dr. Reinhardt, one of your recommendations for budget reduc-
tions is to reduce payments for a group of procedures that the Com-
mission believes to be overpriced. Are you confident that the
charges that you are comparing for these procedures are for the
same bundle of related services?

A recent article by Janet Mitchell in Business and Health, for
example, noted that such a reduction would be smaller for sur-
geons whose comprehensive fee includes fewer pre- or post-opera-
tive visits.

Dr. ReinuarDr This is one of those technical questions and a
very pertinent question the I would like to defer to Dr. Hammons,
who worked on this list and who is a physician.
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Dr. Hammons. As you know, there are variations in the number
or content of services paid under a surgical bundle. We do not have
the information to determine exactly where the variation is and
how much there is. The methodology we used abstracted from that,
however. Let me give you an example.

We compared the relative valuation for one surgical procedure to
another procedure within Medicare, and we then compared that, in
turn, to the relative valuation within a particular payer’s fee
schedule. Therefore, if Medicare or a payer had a consistent differ-
ence in the amount and number of services bundled, it would not
affect the comparison of relative values.

The degree to which it hits individual physicians who bundle
more or less, let’s say, within Medicare, one cannot determine at
this point. That is one of the major reasons we don’t believe we
could do a rational reduction in geographic variation, for instance.
So within the limits that we have, we have tried to avoid either
analyzing the data in such a way that that would affect the results,
?r recommending a policy that would interact negatively with that
actor.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. All right.

In that same article—for Dr. Reinhardt, Dr. Hammons, or any-
body—dJanet Mitchell also noticed that an across the board reduc-
tion will reduce fees in low-fee areas, as well as high-fee areas, and
thus may discourage new physicians from locating in these low-fee
areas, obviously a subject of some interest to my State of West Vir-
ginia.

Is there a better approach that would reduce fees only in high-
fee areas or mur?, it, by definition, be across the board?

Dr. GINSBURG. In the recommendation of the Commission, this is
recognized, and the Commission has suggested that Congress follow
the precedent that it established last year with cataract surgery;
that those areas with prevailing charges substantially below the
nationel average be exempted from this reduction.

On the other hand, outside of those areas with particularly low
charges, by singling out procedures that appear to be paid most
generously, or perhaps most excessively, by Medicare, the chance of
discouraging physicians who specialize in these procedures to enter
these areas is much more limited than for across-the-board reduc-
i:lions in Medicare reimbursement that affect less profitable proce-

ures.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. All right. Thank you.

Now [ think, Dr. Reinhardt, that you addressed this by ruling
out the third of the four recommendations. But there was a recom-
mendation for a higher update for primary care services that de-
fines these primary home care services as office visits, home visits,
ard then nursing home visits. And I thought that you, in your tes-
timony, omitted then removed nursing home visits. In case I
misheard you, why are nursing home visits included if you still do
include them? Are they not more closely related to a hospital visit
where a physician can make rounds and visit many patients in a
short time?

Did I hear you correctly exclude those?
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Dr. REINHARDT. Yes. Nursing home visits were perceived to be
more in the nature of the routine office visit, quite distinct from a
hospital visit. I think that was the reasoning.

Dr. GinsBURG. On a number of occasions, Dr. Robert Butler, an-
other member of the Commission, has commented about what he
sees as an access problem, that patients in nursing homes have dif-
ficulty getting physicians to come and see them there. And the
overwhelming majority of patients in nursing homes are not there
to recover from hospitalization, but are there for long-term chronic
care.

Senator RockerFeLLER. Does that argue against what Dr. Rein-
hardt just said, that in nursing homes there is a hospital-like pa-
tient-to-patient continuity? And you are suggesting some patients
might have difficulty getting doctors there?

Dr. REINHARDT. I said it is more of the primary care contact in
the office. I did not mean a hospital.

Senator RockereLLER. Oh, I understand.

Thank you very much.

Senator Durenberger?

Senator DURENBERGER. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Dr. Reinhardt, let us just explore the economic premises here,
and maybe you can just, as an economist, talk to us a little bit
about what we should be sensitive to in terms ¢f human behavior
as it is impacted by expectation of reimbursement.

I would assume that if we put a cap on a reasonable reimburse-
ment, or we reduce the reasonableness of reimbursement, the natu-
ral reaction for a provider of services is to try to increase the
volume of service, but there are other things, such as scale back on
packaging and things like that. But as we deal here with medical
services, is it not true that the natural instinct, if you are not get-
ting paid a fair price, is to try to increase your volume in some way
since {our prices averaged, and so forth, try to get in more business
and all that sort of thing?

And if that is the case—and I am just giving you sort of the obvi-
ous. So you talk to us rather than me talk to you—then as we go
about this business of deciding where we restrain growth or where
we try to stimulate growth in reimbursement, do you find that the
recommendations of the Commission conform with your view of ec-
onomics in the medical practice?

Dr. ReEINHARDT. That is indeed a broad philosophical question.
The Commission is basically concerned, I think, when you look at
its work, much more with the question of whether the fee schedule
we now have is fair and efficient in terms of the signals that it gives.

The signal America now gives to your people is, we need more
surgeons and we need fewer primary care physicians. Basically,
that is the signal that we speafc to people, in part, through the g
nancial incentives we give them. And year a&er year in the last
decades we have said, we need more specialists—although everyone
agrees we probably have too many surgeons—and we need fewer
primary care physicians, although everyone agrees we probably
need more.

And much of the work of the Commission is really addressed to
redressing this non-sensical signal giving that we do.
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As to the question of volume, that is another very serions issue. I
received yesterday a letter from an opthalmologist who told me—
and I would be happy to share it—that one of the dangers of reduc-
ing the fees for cataract surgery is that it might trigger unneces-
sary operations. And they would be triggered to cover overhead.
Now that is really a very ominous statement coming from a physi-
cian.

The imagery here is that the fixed cost of the overhead of a phy-
siciari is rent, automobile, malpractice insurance, and staff, and
then on top, some imagined proper income for the physician. You
call that whole thing “overhead”’ and then divide it by the fee to
see the kind of procedures you need to do. I think that is an 2x-
tremely dangerous way for physicians to look at the world and I
am sure mnost of them do not share that view.

Ultimately, as we move towards a fee schedule in America,
which I suspect we do, we will have to address the issué of volume
as any other country that uses fee schedule does. That does not
mean regimentation, but it will mean review and dialogue with the
profession.

Senator DURENBERGER. We have a couple of other related issues
to that. One is balanced billing and the participating physician or
ghe assignment issue. I take it you have dealt with it to some

egree.

The other is the business that we are sensitive to, particularly
the people that are here today, and I think most people on the Fi-
nance Committee, that is, the problem of underserved areas. If we
are using a reimbursement system that has charged historic
charges as a base, we are not playing fa.r, because we do have a
surplus of physicians in America, except in a lot of the areas that
we represent. And economics again will tell you that in rural areas
where the average income is half of what it is in a metropolitan
area, or in a ghettoized part of an urban area, I\;ou cannot charge
the same thing that you car charge in the suburbs or a lot of other
places. And yet, the fee system, again, is somewhat averaged out
‘;eographical y, and everything. So when we try to do our subsid
or rural or underserved, or if we do it across the board, the ric
get richer and the poor just get average. The same thing is true in
reverse, is it not? If we cut across the board, you do not increase
the Medical Economic Index, or you a:ze cutting the poor more than
you are cutting not so poor.

Dr. ReinHARDT. Well to address that question, our testimony does
include a secticn on incentive payments for primary care services
in underserved areas, where we looked and discussed in the Com-
mission alternative ways of identifiing underserved areas, and felt
the most practical method would be to use the health manpower
shortage area designation. at least because we know they have been
used and are accepted. And we then calculated what .t might mean
to increase, say, fees for visit there by 10 percent. And actually the
money involved would not be that substantial.

So we would encourage Congress to consider options to reward
those physicians more.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Senator RocKEFELLER. Senator Daschle.

Senator DasHcLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

14y
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Dr. Reirhardt, I would be interested in having an elaboration
from you with regard to your reasons, or the Commission’s reasons,
why the fourth option is not acceptable: reducing prevailing
charges for services in geographic areas where charges exceed na-
tional and State averages by a substantial margin.

As I look through your testimony, the closest I can come to some
direct relevance later on in your testimony to that particular
option—it is on page ll—where you say, “While the Commission
strongly supports the concept of reducing geographic variation that
is not explained by cost of practice differences, it believes that
short-term changes are not feasible at this time, but should be pos-
sible a year from now.” That is interesting. Could you elaborate?

Dr. REINHARDT. One of the remarkable features of our reimburse-
ment system now is that, in fact, we know less about it than would
be desirakle to make quick policy changes. For example, coding of
procedures across the United States is not uniform, which is a
major problem in identifying areas that charge a lot. That point
has already been alluded to. And there are other issues that the
staff people perhaps ought to address.

But I think it is not an issue of desirability. Evervone agrees
there probably is unjustified geographic variaticn, and that it
should be addressed. It is just within a short time frame to do it so
that you can look people in the eye and say, this is reasonable. We
do not know how to do that.

Senator DAscHLE. In essence, what you are saying is that a year
from now if this committee finds itself in a similar position, this
could be a viable option.

Dr. REINHARDT. gh, yes.

Senator DAsCHLE. And you would be much more willing to rec-
ommend it.

Dr. REINHARDT. Absolutely. Yes.

Dr. GinsBeRG. I think right from the beginning the Commission
began with a very strong interest in this issue of geographic varia-
tion, and, frankly, when it started looking into what was known
about it, was really appalled in how little analysis and research
was available.

The Commission began right away to develop its own analytical
plans, and I think that by next year, that not only will we know a
lot more about the nature of the pattern of variation but we will
have a cost of practice index, which would give us more confidence
that what we are Joing would be fair and not perhaps creating
other problems while solving some.

Senator DAscHLE. Judging from your position on the first two op-
tions which you can find some support, I assume by that that the
option which includes reducing prevailing charges for selected pro-
cedures is one where you already have established that confidence.
Is that the case?

In other words, there seems to be a differentiation between geo-
graphic areas and selected procedures, wherein, you have much
more confidence in determining the variances among selected pro-
cedures versus the variances among geographic areas.

Upon what information are you basing that? Is that a study of
similar scope?
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Dr. ReinsARDT. One of the problems with geographic variation is
adjusting for variations in practice cost, including malpractice cost,
which varies quite enormously across States and even within State
regions. You do not have this problem in connection with these
procedures because you are dealing only with relative values of
roughly the same procedure. There may be some coding problem,
but it 1s probably not a large one. But you do not have this massive
problem of variations in practice cost. And that is the bit of infor-
mation in particular that is lacking.

Senator DaschLE. The complexity or the uniqueness of any given
operation, in other words, does not vary substantially from one op-
eration of the same kind to the other?

Dr. Reinsarpr. Well if you look at a particular operation, and
you look at how a relative value scale of the two large insurance
companies in America that we are using pay for it, we would
assume that to be the same procedure as the procedure that is
billed to Medicare. So that is a reasonable assumption there. But to
assume that the practice costs in San Francisco are the same as in
San Diego, that is a much more heroic assumption.

Senator DascHLE. Let me ask one final question. I see the yellow
light is on. I do not see anywhere in your statement where you
affix any associated savings with either of the options that is spe-
cific to that particular option. Have you analyzed from a savings
point of view what those savings might be? And do you concur with
the staff assessment of savings in this regard?

Dr. REiNHARDT. I think we could for the first option. And I will
ask Paul Ginsburg to comment on it. For the second one, we
cannot, of course, because we do not recommend a specific cut.

Dr. GINSBURG. As far as savings estimates go, that is the job of
the Congressional Budget Office. Whereas the commission’s staff
tries to indicate the order of magnitude of savings from particular
options, the Commission does not want to do its own detailed sav-
ings estimates. Certainly, the Congressional Budget Office has
come to us with questions about details of our options and we have
helped them in that way. But we have no reason to doubt their es-
timates.

Senator DascHLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Senator Baucus.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Reinhardt, as I understand it, you are saying that the
present payments send a wrong incentive in the sense that we are
rewarding specialists relative to, say, the primary care physicians.
And it is ,our view that perhaps the signals should be reversed.
Perhaps one w~y to do that is when we enact the update that the
tilt will be a little more toward payments to primary physicians
rather than to specialists.

The question I have is, really is that going to make a difference?
I mean, do not specialists today receive so much more in higher
fees compared to the primary physicians; that we would have to
make a very radical shift in the relative payments to the primary
care physicians as opposed to the specialists, the radiologists, for
example?

Can we really make that much of a difference effectively with
the changes you have in mind in the relative payments?

Q 1 Z
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Dr. REINHARDT. I almost feel tempted to give you two answers,
those of a professional economist who must believe, by his training,
that even small changes move people, and those of a regular
human being who knows that is not true. [Laughter.]

Senator Baucus. Are you a regular human being? [Laughter.]

Dr. REINHARDT. I am a regular. I agree with you. These changes,
in and of themselves, will not solve these problems. You have to
have more massive doses.

If you ask me, what would you do to get people into rural areas,
physicians into rural areas, to practice there, I would give them an
excuse from federal income taxation, and say, there, that is a big
chunk. And you would probably solve that problem and it would
not cost a lot in terms of revenue. But it is a big powerful signal
that you would give.

But at least we are thinking in the Commission of a long-run
strategy of where would we like this to come out, say, by the year
2000. And we recommend these changes basically as a compromise
between two things: (a) to stay on target to where we believe the
fee schedule ought to be in the year 2000, and yet to help Congress
find ways to have some budget savings. It is really more in that
spirit. It is not offered as a way, if you do this you will solve this
world problem.

Senator Baucus. So as I hear you, you are saying essentially that
if we adopt your recommendations, we should not expect to see a
significant shift in physicians moving to rural areas or a shift in a
greater number of physicians practicing primary care as opposed to
specialist care.

Dr. REINHARDT. That would be my assessment. Although occa-
sionally such gestures have symbolic value. For example, if young
physicians know that Congress is kindly disposed to them and is
likely to be so in the future, that may have a symbolic value that
goes beyond the mere incentive.

I personally am not that convinced that physicians are that re-
sponsive to monetary incentives anyway. There is room for sociolo-
gists in this game. I think there are many other professional im-
peratives.

One reason physicians become specialists, I think, is because
they find it intellectually challenging.

Senator Baucus. Where are you in your relative value recom-
mendations? As I understand it, maybe not too soon the Commis-
sion intends to come up with recommendations of setting relative
values for fees on some nationwide basis. How far along are you?
Second, what have you decided and what have you yet to decide?
Are the differences philosophical or are they technical? Give us if
you can a flavor of where you are.

Dr. REINHARDT. Well the Commission in its March report—and
we are a young Commission—basically has not gone further than
endorsing the concept of relative value scale as probably the pre-
ferred way that Americans will adopt.

Now there is a large study underway, a joint study between Har-
vard University and the American Medical Association, to develop
a cost-based relative value scale that is, however, adjusted also for
complexity, risk, and so on. And that is not due until 1988. Once
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we can examine the results of this study, the Commission will be
able to make recommendations on a relative value scale.

The major issue I see to be resolved is, supposing we have such a
relative value scale, and even if we make proper regional adjust-
ments for practice cost, will you then force mandatory assignments
upon physicians? This is a major philosophical issue that the Com-
mission has not taken up at all. And if you ask me personally,
speaking not as a Commissioner but just as a health policy analyst,
that is something I would have to think through a lot before I per-
sonally could make a recommendation. And the Commission would
not be at this time ready to make a recommendaticn on that.

Senstor Baucus. Back to my first question. How niuch would in-
centives have to change, in your view, to achieve a significant shift
S0 the}’t physicians tend to sufficiently go to serve underserved rural
areas?

Dr. ReEinuarDT. Well there are two factors. For one, the increase
in number of physicians has been shown in research produced by
the Rand Corporation to have moved physicians into areas that
were previously underserved by both primary care specialists and
specialists. So the move towards this area is, in fact, already under-
way.

If you want to accelerate it, I personally believe, particularly for
rural areas, the easiest thing would be to designate certain areas
where there would be tax abatement. Of course, that would be tin-
kering with the tax code again, which perhaps we do not want to
do. But that would be one way to do it.

Senator Baucus. Any other ideas?

Dr. Reinuarpt. Well, we recommend 10 percent in such areas,
but you could make it 30 percent.

Senator Baucus. Do you think 10 percent will make a difference?

Dr. REINHARDT. I personally believe 10 percent is too little. I wish
we had the money to make it more.

Senator Baucus. How much will 30 percent cost? Do you have
ans idea?

r. REINHARDT. Well, probably——

Dr. GiNsBURG. Depending on the details, we thought 10 percent
would range from a negligible amount up to $20 million for a full
year, like 1989. So I would just triple that for 30 percent.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Dr. Reinhardt, I just have twe final ques-
tions. One to follow on the question by Senator Baucus. What you
indicated is really very depressing that you are not suze that incen-
tives can be effective any longer. People are intrigued intellectually
and otherwise by special challenges. if they won’t practice in un-
derserved areas, that would be just about the very worse news one
could imagine not only for Montana but also for West Virginia.

At our medical school, West Virginia University, we have tried
to direct as adults to you underserved areas in our state—you
know, serve your State and we will help you get thank school. And
it has worked to some degree, but mostly it has not worked.

What is the ethic going on? I mean, people go into medicine be-
cause of a lot of reasons, and one of them obviously is to serve, the
desire to serve, and there is something about primary service in
difficult areas which would appear in the scope of human nature to
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be attractive at least for a number of years. I mean, people will
often do such things for a number of years, and then go on to more
in-ellectually stimulating things. But there is still a ‘VISTA” in-
stinct out there among some folks. But, essentially, you are saying
incentives are not destined to work, ex~ept perhaps in fairly gener-
ous amounts, which we may not be able to afford. It worries me.

What is the makeup of the younger doctor coming in? What mes-
sages—what other messages if there are any, other than finan-
cial—can we send them that give hope for underserved areas?

Dr. ReinHARDT. Well I personally do not think this casts asper-
sion at physicians. They are basically pretty much the way most
other professionals. I am a professional teacher, and yet you do not
find me practicing my craft in the area where I would be most
needed, which might be in a inner city; in Newark I teach at
Princeton, because I find that comfortable.

So I find it very hard to cast stones at physicians for not doing
the ethical thing that as a teacher I also ought to do. I think it is
human nature that professionals would like to live in cities with
cultural facilities and so on.

I think another area that I think this country abandoned far too
soon is the National Health Service Corps. I thought it was a fine
idea in many, many ways. It was not very expensive; it did so
many good things. It also financed the education of young physi-
cians. But I would encourage you to dust that one off again. Studies
of the National Health Service Corps found these physicians just as
productive, if you made adjustments for age and newness of pa-
tients. That was a good idea, to get physicians into these areas.
And some of them would stay.

We might encourage medical schools to recruit more physicians
from those areas who know what it is like to live—and like to live
in the country. There are many areas of a more cultural nature or
that really help, like the National Health Service Corps, that can
address this problem than small changes, like 10 percent rewards
for practicing in rural areas.

But I would encourage you to have another look at the National
Health Service Corps. It was a fine idea.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Good.

Your recommendations would save about what?

Dr. REINHARDT. The recommendation?

Senator RockErFELLER. That you made for us in obtaining Medi-
care saving that the Commission made.

Dr. REINHARDT. In dollars?

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Yes.

Dr. GinsBrrRG. We really have not totaled them up. A number «f
our recommendations are not that specific. For overvalued proce-
dures, we did not prescribe a particular reduction. We just assumed
that each committee, after it makes its decision about what part of
the $1.5 billion budget reduction it wants to get from Part B, and
decides how many other options it wants to pursue, would decide
what percentage to reduce overvalued procedures by.

The Commission sees its role in the budget process as just trying
to point out to Congress which short-term changes would be con-
sistent with the direction of long-term reform that the Conimission
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has set out. I do not think the Commission sees itself as really in
the midst of the budget process.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Durenberger?

Senator DURENBERGER. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Daschle?

Senator DascHLE. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Baucus?

Senator Baucus. Thank you. You were very helpful. I appreciate
it.
Senator RockereLLER. Yes. That is for sure. And I would hope,
Dr. Reinhardt, that you and your colleagues would stay for the
other panels if it is possible so that we might call on you should
that be necessary. Are you in a position to do that?

Dr. Reinuarpt. We would be certainly happy to do that, yes.

Senator RockErFeELLER. We respect you very much here. Thank
you very much.

The next panel consists of Dr James Sammons, representing the
American Medical Association. «r. Sammons, I guess I could ven-
ture that the AMA has some reasonably strong opinions and some
very helpful ideas about these Part B issues.

The committee, insofar as I understand it, had not as of last
night received your testimony. So we will be glad to hear it. And
we welcome you.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Reinhardt follows:]
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Statement of the

Physician Payment Review Commission

On March 1 of this year, the Physician Payment Review Commission submitted its
first annual report to Congress. The report outlined the nature of the probiems
in the current system of paying ph;sicians for services delivered to Medicare
beneficiaries, cnunciated goals for physician payment policy, and suggested a
strategy for long-range reform. The report also noted the likelihood of short-
term policy changes and stressed the importance of their being consistent with

long-term directions.

Consequently, when the Commission was asked for advice on how to meet budget
objectives for fiscal years 1988-1990, it regarded the task not as a distraction
from its long-term mission but as an opportunity to suggest first steps. In
particular, the Commission sought to develop short-term options that would move
the pattern of relative payments in the direction of greater rationality, while
continuing to protect beneficiaries and avoiding making the program more difficult
to administer and to understand. After I discuss budget optiuns, I will describe
to you the work that the Commission has done on its previous recommendation
for an incentive payment for primary care services delivered in underserved areas
and its thoughts on the issue of payment for the services of radiologists,

anesthesiologists, and pathologists.

BUDGET OPTIONS

As part of the process for ecvaluating short-term policy alternatives to achieve
budget savings, the Commission identified three options for consideration and
invited groups representing physicians and beneficiaries to prese.t their views on
these and other possible options at a public hearing on May 27, 1987. Twelve
groups participated in the hearing and seven additional groups submitted written
comments. From this process, we obtained useful suggestions and gained a better
appreciation of' the difficulties of satisfying diverse interests waen reductions
from projected increases in expenditures are called for, something members of

Congress are very familiar with.
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The Commission considered a number of options that could be implemented quickly
enough to reduce the projected increase in Medicare ;2yments for physicians’

services during fiscal ycar 1988. They included:

o reducing the annual update of prevailing charges by the Medicare Economic
Index (MEI);

o reducing prevailing charges for selected procedures judged to be overvalued
relative to other procedures;

o sctting lower customary charge limits for "new" physicians;

o reducing prevailing charges for services in geographic areas where charges

exceed national or statc averages by a substantial margin.

R vaili .
Since the mid-1970s, increases in prevailing charges have been limited by the
MEI, which measures increases in practice costs. The update to take cffect on
January 1, 1988 is projected by CBO to be 3.2 percent. This update could be
reduced. If this option is taken, the Commission recommends that primary carc
scrvices, defined as office visits, nursing home visits, and home visits, be
exempted from the reduction. The Commussion’s suggested definition of primary

care services refers to types of services rather than physician specialty.

The advantage of thls option is that it would spread the burd:sz of budget
reduction over a large portion of physicians serving Medicare beneficiarics, but
initiate movement towards a realignment of relative values for different services.
Reaucing outlays through changes in the MEI would apply to a broad range of
procedures—representing 87 percent of Medicare physician payments. Since it
applies only to charges constrained by the MEI, it would not affect those services
for which prevailing charges have increased less rapidiy over time. It would also
have no cffect on those physicians whose charges arc low relative to others in
their locality. It would not increase the administrative complexity of the

program.
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By protecting primary care services from this budget reduction, the option would
change relative payments in a direction that the Commission advocates for long-
range reform. The Commission has been concerned that physicians are paid less
well for primary care services than for other services, and that this distortion
limits beneficiary access to these crucial services and is unfair to those physicians
providing such services. Indeed, the Commission has received numerous reports
from physicians indicating that Medicare payments for office visits barely cover

overhead costs.

The disadvantage of this option is that it would not add:ess other distortions in
the patterns of relative payments. Outside of primary care, there are distortions
in relative payments among different services and among geographic areas. The
MEI reduction would affect procedures and areas that have relatively low
payments as well as those with high payments. Physicians with low charges

relative to others in their locality would not be affected, however.

V] A4
The Commission believes that changes in relative payments for different types of
services will be an ‘mportant aspect of major reform in Medicare physician
payiient. Modest reductions in prevailing charges for procedures that appear to
be most overvalued would be an interim change consistent with the expected

direction of major reform.

The Commission has developed a method to identify procedures that appear most
likely to be overvalued by Medicare in comparison with other physician services.
The method compares relative payments by Medicare to a series of other relative
value scales that have some of the attributes of the relative value scale that the
Commission envisions as a part of long-term payment reform. This future scale is
likely to be at least partially based on resource costs, reflect market

considerations, and be developed with substantial input from physicians.

The Commission has identified five relative value scales that have been teveloped

by methods that reflect these considerations. They range from a rrsource-based
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scale developed by Professor Villics Hsiao using methods similar to his current
study for HCFA, to the relative value scale ncgotiated over the past 17 years
within the Ontario (Canada) Medical Associaiion, to scales in use by two large
insurers anu a large multispecialty group practice, all of which were develeped

with substantial input from panels of physicians.

The procedures most likely o be overvalued have Medicare sslative values that
are consistently higher than in each of the other RVSs, and substantially higher

in most. The following cight procedures meet this criterion:

Coronary artery bypass surgery

Total hip replacement

Cataract extraction with intraocular lens implant
Intraocular lens insertion

Suprapubic prostatectomy

Transurethral resecticn of prostate

Diagnostic dilatation and curettage

Carpal tunnel release

The Appendix describes the analysis and results in detail.

The Commission is aware that prevailing charges for these procedures are lower
in some localities than in others. In order to avoid reducing charges for
physicians in localities that alrcady have relatively low charges for these
procedures, the Commission recommends that any reduction in prevailing charges
not apply to localities where prevailing charges are less than 75 percent of the
national mean for the procedure. In addition, since the option affects only
prevailing charge screens, physicians whose charges are relatively low for the

locality would not be affected.

If prevailing charges were reduced for one or more of these procedures, balance

billing of beneficiaries could increase. The Commission was divided on whether to
recommend limits on balance billing for such procedures.

Y.
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‘the major advantage of this opion is that it takes a step in tl uirection of
long-term reform. By targeting payme.it reduction to those procedures deemed
likely candidates for reduction in the future, the benefits of reform could be
realized sooner. Also, focusing cuts on procedures considered relatively

overvalued entails lower short-term risks of reduction in access to care “and of

financial protection for beneficiaries.

The principle disadvantage of this option is that it would make changes with the
benefit of less data and input from physicians than will be available in
development of a relative value scale &3 part of comprehensive reform of Medicare
physician payment, The risk is that a procedure’s payment is reduced now but
then must be increased when a fee schedule is developed and implemented. The

magnituds of this risk would depend on the size of the reduction made.

In recent testimony before the Commission, representatives of several physician
groups criticized thic process of identifying overvalued procedures. In particular,
they argued that relative payments from a Canadian province are not appropriate
for comparison witih Medicarel, and that the results of the Hsiao study are
subject to error. Some were concerned that Medicare payment policy would be
based on this work that is much less thorough than that ir progress for

comprehensive reform of Medicare relative payments.?

The Commission has carefully evsluated these criticisms. It concluded that, on
balance, this analysis is sufficient to support modest reductions in prevailing
cha ges far a limited number of procedures. I would like to note, Mr. Chairmaan,
that most of those testifying before the Commission stated that some pracedures
are overvalued by Medicare, Jeveral said that although they were uncomfortable
with the method for identifying overvalued procedures, that those indicated by the

method were, in fact, overvalued.

Aad

Under current law, new physicians (and others without a historical profile for a
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procedure) are initially given a customa;y charge for a procedure cqual to the
50th percentile of customary charges in a locality. Whereas this was initially
substantially below the prevailing screen, after years of constraints on prevailings,
this level is close to the applicable prevailing screen in many cases. ‘Thus, new
physicians can often be paid 3s much as many established physicians. The
Administration has proposed limiting customary charges for new physicians to 80

pereent of the prevailing charge.

The advantage of this option is that it attempts to mect au equity concern voiced
by some physicians that young physicians are often compensated more highly than
more experienced physicians. While it is doubtful that the Medicare
reimbursement system has contributed to this, the impact of this option would
change the pattern of relative payments. Nonectheless, physician groups that

commented to the Commission did not express support for this option.

Moreover, the option would not appear to contribute to long-term reform.

Whereas cxtensive discussion has been devoted to the issues of variadon in
payment by type of procedure, by specialty, by geographic area, and by patient
type, few have advocated variation by level of experience of the physician. The
limit on customary charges could be 2 major problem to many new physicians who
would be paid as much as 20 percent less than under current law.  Those with
large debts and those choosing to practice in geographic areas with low charges
or in specialtics with relatively low carnings, such as primary care, could be
particulary affected. Indeed, the option could seriously discourage entry into
primary care in underserved arcas. While the Commission does not favor this

option, it recommends exempting primary care services if it is pursued.

Re Prevaili in Ge i with High

Given the cxtensive geographic variation in Medicare payments that does not
appear to be fully explained by variation in costs of practice, budget savings
could be achieved by reducing prevailing charge screens in areas with relatively
high charges. A number of physician groups have suggested such an approach as

preferable to other options to reduce expenditures.

120




O

116

Concentrating budget cuts on high-priced areas is most consistent with some
physicians® concepts of cquity and might pose less risk of rcduced access to care
than across-the-board alternatives. Like the overvalued procedures option, it
would be consistent with the direction of long-term reform that the Commission

has recommended,

However, 2 number of technical issues limit what can be done for fiscal year
1988. Most acknowledge the nced to adjust for cost-of-practice differences
before making geographic comparisons, but such an index is not yet avajlable3
Also, carrier coding practices vary, so that geographic comparisons are subject to
error.  Finally, with the exception of a limited number of procedures, HCFA does

not have the data to calculate national or regional means.

These technical problems limit the potential for policies to reduce geographic
variation in allowed charges. Their existence limits the number of procedures to
which the policy can be applied and the degree of stringency. The combination

severely limits the 1988 budget savings that could be achieved.

The Commission believes that with 2 year of wos. . more significant steps could be
taken to revisc the pattern of geographic variation. At least a preliminary
version of a cost-of-practice index should be availab'c by next year. The national
Part B claims files for 1985 arc just beconing available and are reported t0 be
substantially morc reliable than previous files. HCFA has been gathering some
data from carriers on coding practices and prevailing charges. We plan 0 urge
HCFA to cxpand and accelerate these activities substantially, s¢ that the technical

ability to deal with geographic variation is not so limiting.

One physician group has suggested that these limitations could be overcome by
reducing prevailing charges f. localities in a state that exceed the state mean by
some percentagc. This would avoid many of the technical obstacles to pursuing a
national or regional approach, But this interim appsoach could reduce payments

in some arcas where payments would ultimately be jncreased as part of a loiig-
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term reform. In states I’k lows, Kansas, and Nuoraska, for cxample, which have
multiple localities but generally low charges, prevailings in their highest charge
localitics could be reduced despite being below the sational average. The 17
states without multiple localitics would not be affected by this approach,
irrespective of the level of their charges. Without very stringent limits, the
budget reductions from this approach would be small. The likelihood that some
localities would cxpericnce large percentage reductions on the majority of
physician services would raisc awesome questions concerning assignment.

Qther Ootions

A number of othel options have been suggested to the Commission and were
considered by it. Many aspear to have merit, but arc not candidates for this
year's budget process because thicy cannot be implemented rapity cnough, they
requirc morc analysis, or the judgment that is required to implcment them
properly lcads budget ana.ysts to decline to cstimate their savings. An cxample is
coding. Thec Commission's rcport rccommended 2 number of improvements in
coding, but thcy will take tume to develop and implement and require substantial
judgment, making thcm not amenable to cstimating budget savings. Thus, the
Commussion 1s procceding with its work, but cannot develop an “improve coding®

option for the fiseal ycar 1988 budget process.

Recommendations

Of the buaget reduction options considered, the Commission views the first two--
ME! reduction cXempting Prafbusy care sctvices and prevailing charge reduction for
overvalued procedures—-to be the most appropriate for mecting 1988 budget
reduction requircments. Both are consistent with long-range reform and are
technically and

admuinistratively feasible, The Commission docs not support the new physicians
proposal because is not consistent with long-range reform and raises some
administrative concerns. While the Commission strongly supports thc concept of
reducing geugraphic vanauon that is not cxplained by cost-of -practice differcnees,
it believes that short-term changes arc not fecasible at this time but should be

possible a year from now.*
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INCENTIVE PAYMENTS FOR PRIMARY CARE SERVICES IN l;NDERSERVED
AREAS )

In its first annual report, the Commission recommended that Medicare pay an
increment beyond approved charges for primary care services delivered in
designated underserved arcas. The additional payments would be financed by the
budget rcduction items discussed above. The major issues related to
implementation of this rccommendation cors¢in identifying eligible underserved
arcas, how to structure the incentive payment, and whether it should apply to all

claims or only to assigned claims,

The Commission considercd several methodologics for designating underserved
arcas, including those currently used by the Public Health Service (PliS), and
concluded that the most feasible approach was to use the existing Health
Manpower Shortage Arca (HMSA) designations. These are used by the PHS for

the placement of National Health Service Corps personncl. The HMSA
designations arc preferable to the usc of Medically Underserved Arcas (MUA)
because they arc updated more frequently, are focused on redressing imbalances in
the availability of primary care physicians, and arc divided into four categories of
need, thus affording additional flexibility in targeting the program consistent with

the availability of resources.

The technical complexity and zssocia.ed costs of identifying physicians by practice
location is greater for urban arcas than for rural arcas. Non-metropolitan HMSAs
generally are whole countics or towns within counties while urban HMSAs often
arc groups of cecnsus tracts within large metropolitan areas. Two alternative
implementation strategics arc to limit program implementation to rural arcas or to
have a phased implementation plan that would add physicians practicing in urban

HMSAs as the tcchnical issucs of matching designated arczs with physician

practice location are resolved.

The annual costs associated with the Commission’s recommendation, using HMSAs

to identify clipible physicians and paying an increment of 10 percent for office
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visits irrespective of physician specialty, are estimated to range from a negligible
amount to $20 million in FY1989, depending on how many HMSA categories of
need are included in the program and decisions on the construction and
applicability of the incentive payment. Costs for FY 1988 would be much lower,

depending upon the number of months that the program would be in effect.

The Commission has identified some other decisions that need to be made. The
incentive payment could be in the form of cither an increment to the allowable
charge or an increase in the prevailing charge screen. The incentive could be
limited to assigned claims or applied to all claims. Resolution of these issues will
depend on administra v¢ considerations, whether physicians whose charges are not
constrained by Medicare screens should receive the incentive payment, the level

of resources available, and other considerations.

PAYMENT OF RADIOLOGISTS, ANESTHESIOLOGISTS, AND PATHOLOGISTS
(RAPs)

Considerable attention has been focused on reforming payment for services of
RAPs to Medicare beneficiaries. Many have been concerned that both the volume
and price of these services are excessive. There may be substantial inappropriate
utilization of services provided by RAPs, both inpaticnt and outpatient. Concerns
about price reflect the apparent absence of market forces to constrain them.

Many hospitals have exclusive contracts with groups of RAPs, affording ncither

the patient nor his or her attending physician an opportunity to shop for a lower
price. Furthermore, patients are rarely consulted about the choice of a RAP
physician, yet are at risk for substantial balance bills. Medicare beneficiaries’
balance bills may be particularly large for the services of anesthesiologists, since
their charges arc often well above the Medicare prevailing charge, and their rates

of assiznment and participation are among the lowest of all specialties.

The Administration has proposed to pay for inpatient RAP sesvices on the basis of
DRGs. DRG payment would allow control over expenditures for these services,
and if the payment were made to the hospital, would protect beneficiaries from

balance bills.
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The Commission docs not support this option. While it is very concerned about
payment for RAP scrvices, it does not believe that paying for these services
through DRGs is the most effective way to address these concerns. DRG payment
would place RAP physicians at risk for inappropriate utilization of these services,
but most inpatient utilization of thesc services is determined by attending
physicians, not by RAPs. All payments for inpaticnt laboratory tests, including
those to physicians, arc alrcady paid through DRGs under part A. Much of the
inappropriate utilization of RAP services appears to be in outpatient scttings, and
RAP-DRGs would not address this.

The appropriateness of prices for these services can be addressed tnrough fee
schedules for these services. Finally, considerable work would be required to
implement RAP-DRGs. The questionable advantages they promisc may not justify
this usc of large amounts of scarce resources within the Department of Health

and Human Services.

However, I would like to cmphasize that the Commission recognizes the problems

with payment for RAP scrvices. The Commission is particularly concerned about

the effects of exclusive contracting arrangements between hospitals and
physicians--not just for RAPs, but also for others such as emergency physicians
and cardiologists who interpret EKGs. We will examine closely the effects these
arrangements have on the beneficiary’s ability to choose a physician who will take
assignment, and the implications for Medicare assignment policy for these

services.

To summarize, the Commission intends to look very closcly at the payment for
scrvices of RAPs and other hospital-based physicians, but we believe that the.e
problems can best be addressed through modification of fec-for-service payment

for these services rather than RAP-DRGs.
CONCLUSION

In conclusion, I appreciate the opportunity to provide the Commission's advice on
how to dcal with the short-term issucs that you will be facing in the next few
weeks. We feel that opportunities cxist to discharge this year's budget

responsibilitics in ways that move policy in the direction of long-term reform.
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The Commission looks forward to further work that will help the Congress

achieve a comprchensive long-term reform of Medicare physician payment.

IIt should be noted that the results of the analysis arc not changed by
omitting the Ontario relative value scale.

2Another criticism was that data from only four states were used to estimate
reiive values for Medicare. Since then, reliable national data have become
available and have been incorporated into the study. The results did not change
as a result of more comprehensively based relative values,

3The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986 mandated development of
such an index by the Secretary of Health and Human Services. A preliminary
version is duc on January 1, 1988 and a final version by December 31, 1939,

4Commissioncr Jack Guildroy prefers the ¢ ervalued procedure option to the
MEI option. Commissioner Oliver Beahrs docs not support the overvalued
procedure option.
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STATEMENT OF JAMES SAMMONS, M.D., EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION, CHICAGO, IL,
ACCOMPANIED BY HARRY N. PETERSON, DIVISION OF
LEGISLATIVE ACTIVITIES

Dr. SamMons. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And let me, first of all,
extend our apologies about the glitch that occurred in the delivery
of our testimony. You do have it now and we apologize for the
problem last night.

I am Dr. James H. Sammons, the Executive Vice President of the
American Medical Association. And with me today is Mr. Harry N.
Peterson, who is the Director of our Division of Legislative Activi-
ties.

The focal point of this and similar hearings in recent years has
been on meeting budget targets. Unfortunately, the hearings have
not certered on the strength and quality, or even the viability, of
the Medicare program. Hearings have not even questioned whether
cuts should be made, but only where and how much.

Further budget cuts, following upon a seemingly endless series of
cuts made in the last eight years, will have a substantial adverse
series of repercussions for the future.

Organizations representing major parties involved in the Medi-
care program have gone on record to ask publicly that this Con-
gress end the practice of subjecting the Medicare program to a dis-
proportionate share of cuts to meet arbitrary budget targets. Medi-
care already has been subjected to over $52.7 billion in cuts
through the reconciliation process since passage of the initial Rec-
onciliation Act in 1981.

An analysis of Medicare spending, approximately 6.5 percent of
the federal budget, compared witt total federal spending, is par-
ticularly revealing. Actual Medicare spending for fiscal years 1980
through 1986 compared with OMB projected spending shows that,
in fact, $11.4 billion was cut from this program. During the compa-
rable period, total federal spending, however, actually increased by
$125 billion.

With all of the cuts that have been taken to date and even with
those now proposed, the future for the Medicare program remains
bleak. The Medicare trustees themselves now state that the pro-
gram will go bankrupt by the year 2002. This committee should ad-
dress the need for long-range Medicare reform so that the promises
of previous Congresses of assured access to quality health care serv-
ices are preserved.

As a starting point for that real reform review that will stabilize
financing and assure the continuity of health care coverage for
coming generations of our nation’s elderly, the AMA has developed
a proposal that deserves serious consideration. We urge you to take
the lead in essential Medicare reform, and we urge careful review
of our initiative.

Change is inevitable, and we note that certain fundamental
changes, such as varying individual responsibility based on 1.
sources, not deemed politically feasible under Medicare until re-
cently, are now incorporated into legislation receiving serious con-
sideration.
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There is increasing recognition that when the wealthy ride the
coattails of government largess, they divert resources essential to
provide needed care for the less affluent.

The AMA is particularly concerned that further cuts added on
top of the severe reimbursement and fee freeze of 1984 and the
“maximum allowable actual charge” constraints that were passed
by Congress last year, will prove to be counter-productive. The rush
to achieve bucget savings through controls on physician payments
will create further inequities and will make more tenuous the link
experienced between what Medicare will pay and what well-
’grajned, experienced physicians may properly charge for their serv-
ices.

Proposals to achieve further savings from Part B of the Medicare
program must be carefully considered and weighed against the rea-
sonable goals for reimbursement reform set by the Physician Pay-
ment Review Commission, including access to care, quality of care,
financial protection for beneficiaries, and equity among physicians.
Our concern is that the budget proposals now under consideration
will violate these principles.

In conclusion, the AMA recognizes the budget pressures for phy-
sician payment reform. However, such reform will affect both phy-
sicians and the patients we serve, and it is essential that a rational
methodology for reimbursement system reforms be developed.

To this end, we have taken a lead role in the development of a
resource-based relative value study by acting as a subcontractor in
the Harvard University study that is being financed by HCFA aund
will be completed in 1988. With the initial results of this study due
in one year, the prudent act is to await the results of that research.

Mr. Chairman, I expect to answer your questions and the ques-
tions of the Committee on some of the specifics of the proposals
that you are considering. Our statement for the record provides
ample reasons why a proposal such as paying for the inpatient
services of radiologists, pathologists and anesthesiologists based on
DRGs, application of inherent reasonableness limitations, reduc-
tions in the Medicare economic index, and limits on the prevailing
charge levels for new physicians should not be adopted.

I strongly believe that the most important point for you to con-
sider is the future of the entire Medicare program. The proposals
under consideration today do little, if anything, to improve the pro-
gram and may do a great deal of lasting harm.

The AMA is legitimately concerned that further cuts at this time
will prove imprudent, as they could result in diminished access to
the level of care our patients both deserve and expect.

M. Chairman, the time to put aside the seeming confinual hack-
ing at the Medicare program is now, I will be pleased to try and
answer whatever questions the committee may have.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Dr. Sammons. I thank you
verxﬁrlmuch.

ere are some health policy experts who would argue that
when Medicare reduces or limits payment rates that physicians
will increase the volume of services that they provide. For exam-
ple, a physician might ask a patient to return for an additional
post-operative visit. Now I am not asking you to agree with doing
that. I am asking whether or not you think that is in some cases,
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or generally, or potentially an accurate assessment, or not? And
then depending on what you feel, what kinds of control over unnec-
essary visits are feasible to protect the Medicare program?

Dr. Sammons. Mr. Chairman, I don’t profess to believe that all
physicians are perfect any more than any other group of 500,000
people. But that oft-quoted comment by a number of people outside
of the profession is totally inaccurate. That is not the way that doc-
tors view their patients whatever the changes are. That is not an
appropriate role for physicians. And however few that number is
that do that, we would certainly be first in line to say it is too
many. But it is a very small number. It is so small, it is even hard
to project how small it is.

No, I do not agree that that is a common activity by physicians
at all. That is not their primary motivation.

Senator RoCKEFELLER. Fair enough. Thank you, sir.

Now we are faced with the task of this reduction in the Medicare
budget, and we have to do it next year and we have to save $1.5
billion. That is not academic; that is now mandated.

Most of these reductions will probably come from Part A hospital
payments. But in all fairness, should we not reduce Part B pay-
ments by some amount also? What is your view on that? And de-
pending if your view is, in part, favorable, how would you recom-
mend that we do it? And I want to press you on this point.

Dr. Sammons. All right. Let me suggest to you .hat the last page
of our full statement contains some 12 areas that identify Medicare
savings as well as revenue-generating proposals.

I would point out to you that at this point in time some 81 per-
cent of all Medicare physicians—that is, those who treat Medicare
patients—accept some assignment, and I would also point out that
over 70 percent of all charges that are being paid by Medicare
today are being paid by assignment, and that about 61 percent of
charges for Medicare patients are from physicians who are not full-
time participants of the par, non-par system.

I would submit to you that we have been taking our licks, if you
will. We have paid our pound of flesh, beginning all the way back
in 1971, and have gone through a whole litany of reductions, and
restraints and restrictions. And I have a document which I woud
like to add to the record, Mr. Chairman, that addresses that very
issue.

Senator RocKEFELLER. It will be done.

Dr. SAMMoNs. Thank you, sir.

[The document follows:]
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Historical Perspective — Physician Reimbursement under Medicare

Since the inception of Medicare, Congress and the Department of Health
and Human Services (formerly the Department of Health, Education and
Welfare) have taken actions that have resulted in reductions in Medicare
reimbursement for services provided by physicians for Medicare bene-
ficiaries. The result of these actions has been that physician reim-
bursement under Medicare consistently has been compressed to a point
vhere the maximue Medicare reimbursement rate, the "prevailing charge,”
usually does not reflect the actual. prevailing charge for a service in a
community. This is borne out by the fact that as of the end of calendar
year 1984 only 18.3% of all claims were submitted at levels either at or
below Medicare prevailing charge screens. The following details past
actions that have limited physician reimbursement under Medicare:

In 1969, the prevailing charge was lowered from the 90th percentile
to the 83rd percentile of customary charges.

In 1970, the prevailing charge was lowered to the 75th percentile of
customary charges.

For the second half of the 1971 fiscal year, physician's customary
charges were 'ased on the physician's median charge during the 1969
calendar year.

In Auguit 1971, nationwide wage and price controls were imposed.
While these controls were lifted seventeen months later for most of
the economy, they still were retained for physicians for an
additional fifteen months —- until May 1974.

In 1972, Congress established further restraints through use of an
economic index as means to 1imit the rate of annual increase in
prevailing charges. In 1976, the economic index was used to set the
prevailing charge limits using fiscal year 1973 charge screens that
were based on physiclans' charges during calendar year 1971.

In 1984, the Deficit Reduction Act modified physician reimbursement
in the following ways:

The act created two classes of physicians, “"participating”
physicians who agreed to accept all Medicare claims on an
assigned basis and "non-participacing” physicians who may
continue to accept agsignment on a claim-by-claim basis;

Medicare maximum reimbursement levels for physiclan services,
customary and prevailing charge levels, were fro:en for the
period of June 30, 1984 to September 30, 1985 (Iff no freeze had
been imposed by the Deficit Reduction Act, the economic index
would have allowed a 3.34% increase of the prevailing charge
level on July 1, 1984.);

- American Medical Association -
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The act elimipate¢ the increase in fee profiles that should have
occurred on July 1, 1984 and delayed from July 1 to October 1
any future annual increase or update in fee profiles, with the
next increase gcheduled for October 1, 1985; and

Fee increases for services provided Medicare beneficlaries by
non-participating physicians” above the level charged for the
1od of April, May and June of 1984 were prohibited during

-month period. (Participating physicians were allowed to
increase their fees for Medicare beneficiaries, but they are not
allowed to collect this increased fee because of the agreement
to accept assignment on all Medicare claims.)

The Emergency Extension Act, passed on September 30, 1985, froze
physician payment levels at the rates in effect on Septenber 30, 1985
for 45-days. (This Act prevented a 3.15% economic index increase
from being applied to Medicare prevailing charge levels on October 1,
1985.) ‘this Act sisv yuiled back the actual charge levels allowed
physiclans who "participated” in F¥85 but who had not agreed to
“participate” in FY86 to their charge levels in effect during the
period of April, May and June, 1984. This Act effectively prohibited
the scheduled October 1, 1985 increase in fee profiles from taking
Place. At the close of the first session of the 99th Congress, the
extension act was again extended, and physician fees and reimburge-
ment levels were frozen through March 15, 1986.

The Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliatlon Act of 1985 LCOBRA),
P.L. 27272, further extended the Medicare reimbursement freeze.
COBRS incorporated the following modifications: 1) The freeze on
Medicare reimbursement and charges for non-participating physicians
was continued through December 31, 1986. 1i) The freeze in the
custozary and prevailing charge ievel for participating physicians
ended on May 1, 1986, with the prevailing charge increase get at
4.15%. 111) Physiclans who participated in the first year but not in
the second were (on May 1) allowed a customary charge level increase
to reflect actval charges made between April 1, 1984 and March 31,
1985,

The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986 (OBRA), P.L. 99-509,
made substantial modifications in physician reimbursement under
Medicare and in fee 1imits that may be charged for services provided
Medicare beneficiaries. Reimbursement - Both participating and
non-participating physicians are to receive an equal 3.2% update in
Medicare prevailing charge levels beginning January 1, 1987. For fee
screen years begiuning on January 1, 1987, prevailing charges for
non-participating physicians yill be set at 96% of the prevailing
charge levels allowed participating physicians. Fees - The freeze on
actual charges of non-participating physicians expired on December
31, 1986 and was replaced by the following systen of charge limita-
tions, effectir. January 1:

Q
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If the physician's actual charge for any given gservice is at or
above 115% of the prevailing charge (as determined from year to
year), the actual charge for that Cervice may be increased by no
more than 1%. If the actual charge is less than 115% of the
prevailing charge, that charge may be increased by the greatexr
of 1% or as follows:

January 1, 1987 - charge increases are limited to 1/4th of
the difference between the actual charge and 115% of the
Medicare prevailing charge;

January 1, 1988 - charge increases are 1limited to 1/3xd of
the difference between the actual charge and 115% of the
Medicare prevailing charge;

January 1, 1989 - charge increases are liuited to 1/2 of the
difference between the actual charge and 115% of the Medicare
prevailing charge; and

January 1, 1990 and subsecuent years - actual charges may be
increased to 115% of the Medicare prevailing charge.

The Secretary is to ampsse sanctions against non-participating
physicians who knowingly and willfully bill beneficiaries an amount
exceeding the maximum allowable actual charge (MAAC). Where a
non-participating physician does not have actual charges for the base
period (April -~ June, 1984), maximum allowable charges are to be set
at the 50th percentile of the customary charges for the service of
non-participating physicians in the locality during the 12-month
period ending on June 30 of the previous year.

OBRA imposed a prevailing charge level reduction of 10% in 1987 plus
another 2% in 1988 for cataract surgery. A limit of 4 base units for
anesthesia services related to cataract surgery also was set. Actual
charges for these services is limited to 1/2 the amount by which the
charge exceeds 125% of the new prevailing charge in 1987 and to 125%
of the prevailing charge in 1988 and thereafter.

OBRA also authorized the Secretary to review the ten most costly
Medicare procedures and apply "inherent reagonableness” authority to
reduce the payment and fee level. Where “inherent reasonableness”
authority is applied, non-perticipating physicians will have to
reduce their actual charge, over a two-year period, to no more than
125% of the new Medicare prevailing charge.

OBRA modified the participating physician program by creating
additional incentives fov physicians to participate.
January 5, 1987

2035p/1-3
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Dr. Sammons. So I would have to say no.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Yes.

I have to say that increasing the tobacco excise tax may be one
way to raise revenue, but it is not precisely responsive to the ques-
tion that I asked.

Dr. SaMMons. But it is in this sense, that we do not believe that
the Medicare program should continue to suffer these cuts. If you
are not going to be able to suffer the cuts, then you have got to
raise revenue. And I understand that you are from West Virginia,
but that is still one way to raise revenue. [Laughter.}

Senator RockereLLER. No. I, in fact, favor increasing the excise
tax on tobacco.

Dr. SamMons. I know you do, but you have got some farmers
that probably don’t.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Yes. That is true too.

But my point is that if part of our savings have to come out of
Part B, that will not be done by raising the excise tax on tobacco.
And if you are willing to accept any sacrifice, where might it be?
Maybe yc .1 could take us to several of those on your list of 12.

Dr. SAmMMoNs. Well, let me put it in this perspective, Mr. Cnair-
man. Clearly, at the moment there are considerable restraints that
are already going to force down Part B payments. They are already
in place and these are going to continue. The PPRC has suggest-
ed—and we totally concur with them—that when this matter of re-
duction in prevailing rates is looked at, that it is disproportionate
to apply it on a nationwide basis. The rural areas get hurt a lot
worse than the city areas. That is a fact; no question. But those
things have been done.

The Congress passed such nationwide cuts last year, and the Con-
gress is looking at it again. Now last year, you ‘also passed a law
(P.L. 99-509) that puts some very clearly defined procedures in
place that the Secretary will have to follow if he or she is to use
inherent reasonableness authority. Now the Administration pro-
»oses to remove certainly to broaden or to relax those restraints
and constrictions and we do not agree with that.

If inherent reasonableness is to be used as a method by which
adjustments will be made in the fees, it ought to be done under the
law that was passed in 1986.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Dr. Sammons.

Senator Durenberger?

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Sammons, I think we all know that a
lot of the cutting into physician reimbursements is now taking
place over on this side of the Capitol.

Dr. SaMMoNs. That is correct.

S<..ztor DURENBERGER. And anyone who has ever attended a con-
ference committee or participated in certain elections knows that.
But we have a responsibility here to, in one sense, meet the needs
of all the elderly in America in terms of the availability of physi-
cian services. And as part of that, it seems to me legitimate to
listen to those who suggest to us that geographic variations in re-
imbursement ought to be attended to in some fashion. Or maybe
we are not doing it very well as we go at this. But there are some
very substantial difi.rences in reimbursement for the same service
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between urban and rural, as you pointed cut, and particularly be-
tween certain regions of the coun.ry.

Now what is your general view about, say, start with something
like my recommendation, which is to increase primary care physi-
cians, or particularly rural physicians by the MEI plus 2 percent to
pay them extra for office visits, nursing home visits, and so forth?
Would you favor an approach like that that would recognize that
in the adjustment here we might add more of an adjustment to
what are either underserved areas or that part of the profession
that has a shortage like the primarv care physician?

Dr. Sammons. Well, first of all, Senator, I would urge that the
MEI be applied &cross the board to both physicians participating
and nonparticipating physicians. The inequity that results from dif-
ferential treatment in itself is counterproductive in rural areas.

In addition to applying that across the board for both par and
non-par, we would certainly have no objection to an increase in the
rural areas. Clearly, those are areas that need to be addressed.
Clearly, they have to be addressed in a somewhat different fashion
than the other parts of the country. And if you don't do something
to stop the flight of rural physicians and the closure of rural hospi-
tals, then I will submit to you that the Congress will have made a
serious mistake in the health care of a great many elderly people
who do not live in metropolitan statistical areas.

Senator DURENBERGER. The Administration has recommended
that we limit the customary charges for new physicians to 80 per-
cent of the prevailing charge. What is your view on that?

Dr. SaMmMons. We are bitterly opposed to that. In the first place,
there is no rationale to discriminate against a young physician, or
for that matter, an older one who is going into a different form of
practice or adding new services. And when they start talking about
80 percent of something, that sounds pretty good, until you look at
what the reality is. And the reality is that that 80 percent is fre-
quently less than the 50 percentile of the customary charge which
Medicare now accepts and authorizes payment for.

The young physician or the new physician, whichever the case
may be, is placed at a very marked disadvantage under that kind
of a financial reimbursement methodology.

Mr. PETERSON. Just to emphasize what Dr. Sammons has said,
eighty percent of the prevailing charge is now often or can be
below the fiftieth percentile of the customary charges of physicians.
And currently the test is the fiftieth percentile of the customary
charge. Even the existing criteria has some very bad effects. So if
you go to the new criteria of eighty percent of the prevailing
charge, you are going to make that even worse. That is our con-
cern.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thark you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Daschle.

Senator DascHLE. Dr. Sammons, I was interested in the reference
that you made to Senator Rockefeller's question with regard to
your recommendations for savings. You addressed the Appendix 4
in your statement, indicating that approximately $28.6 billion
gould be achieved if we would implement each of these recommen-

ations.
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Could you tell me which of the 12 directly and somewhat detri-
mentally would affect physicians?

Dr. Sammons. Well, in the particular instance of Appendix 4,
Senator, I cannot tell you any one of those that is going to directly
detrimentally affect ;° sicians other than the entire cuts that you
are ﬁroposing in the rart B program today. And I say again that I
think that what you need to be looking at is not how to cut $1.6
billion out of the Medicare program, but how to find additional rev-
enue to pa, for that $1.6 billion.

Senator DascHLE. But your suggestion here of cutting $28 billion
out of Medicare and the way that I se¢ it, each one of the 12 recom-
mendations would make quite severe changes with regard to the
beneficiaries. Each one of these is a beneficiary cut. How do you
respond to that? How is it that the AMA would respond by provid-
ing recommendations to cut the beneficiary benefits but offer no
.sugg?estions with regard to the way you could provide some sav-
ings?

Dr. Sammons. We have been cut, Senator, successively in one
form or another since 1971. And if you continue to cut this pro-
gram, and if you do not address the entire program, you are going
to pxioduce an even greater difficulty in providing service to these
people.

ow, yes, I will admit that some of these things involve the bene-
ficiary, but I would be the first to tell you that one of the main
reasons that we think you ought to look at the whole Medicare pro-
gram is that what the Congress has done in the last 20 years has
put the lower end of the income scale of the Medicare beneficiaries
at great risk.

Senator DAscHLE. That sounds incongrous, Dr. Sammons——

Dr. Sammons. No, it does not.

Senator DASCHLE [continuing]. What you just said Hear me out.
You just said that what we are doing g’as had a very detrimental
effect on the beneficiaries, especially at the lowest scale. So what
does the AMA propose but a $28 billion menu of reductions directly
affecting those very people. Now explain that to me.

Dr. Sammons. No, Senator. If you will read the line before that,
it says “Medicare savings and revenue.” And indeed there are
some savings that will occur to the Medicare program, but there
are revenue generators in there as well. And if you yeally want
$1.6 billion by itself, you could simply include the State and local
employees that were hired before 1986 under Medicare and you
would get your $1.6 billion right there.

Senator DAsCHLE. That is another beneficiary proposal. I arm still
waiting for one that directly affects doctors.

Dr. HaAMMONS. You are not going to find us saying that we have
not already paid our pound of flesh because we have, again and
again and again. And you have in place restraints that are going to
take more out of that flesh already. You don’t need any additional
restraints. You have got them in thers now.

Senator DASCHLE. Where did the figures come from?

Mr. PETERSON. Senator, may I add on your question?

Senator DAsCHLE. Sure, Mr. Peterson.

Mr. PeTERSON. Because I think the inference from your state-
ment was that all of that is what is on this page, in this Appendix
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here, would directly come out of beneficiaries of the Medicare pro-
gram. And I would submit to you, if you look at these, that that is
not the case. Some of them cut across the entire segment of the
population, and physicians would certainly be included in that
group.

Senator DascHLe. I think you need an ir agination, Mr. Peterson,
to come up with that conclusion. Time dos not allow adequate—

Mr. Peterson. For instance, one of the recommendations here is
to increase the tax base, and that would include the non-earned,
non-wage income.

Senator DASCHLE. So, in other words, by being taxpayers physi-
cians would be affected.

Mr. PerERSoN. The purpose of this, Senator, is to——

Senator DaschLe. Well, that is going out on a limb.

Mr. PeTERSON [continuing]. Is to preserve the Medicare program

so that it remains intact and viable for the beneficiaries of the pro-
gram.
Senator DAscHLE. Let me just ask, the savings that you said for
number 7, repeal of mandated assignment for office clinical labora-
tory procedures, there is a savings here of $35 million. Could you
give me the basis for that calculation?

Mr. PetERSON. I would have to go back to the derivation of that
specific number.

Senator DASCHLE. What is the just philosophical concept of how
one would save money?

Mr. PETERSON. Phi{osophically—l understand that you will hear
also from ASIM, who will be addressing that question because they
are very much directly involved—I think it was the last go around
in the Congress, it sa’d, in effect, that Medicare would assume a
greater proportion of the cost for these laboratory services per-
formed in the physician’s office. And that was a change from the
prior procedure. So this is suggesting a return to what existed
before and that would accomplish the saving in the program.

Senator Dascure. Well I would sure like to see for the record. I
am out of time now; I could pursue this a little bit more, but per-
haps for the record you can give your overview on that.

Mr. PetErsoN. We will indeed.

Senator DascuLe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The information follows:]
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REPEAL OF COVRRAGR LIMITATION CLINICAL DIAGNOSTIC LABORATORY TESTS
PERFORMED IN A PHYSICIAN'S OFFICE

A provision incorporated in the consolidated Omnibus Budget
Reconciliation Act of 1985, P.L. 99-272, requires acceptance of
assignment for clinical diagnostic laboratory services provided in a
physician's office as a condition for coverage. This provicion was
incorporated into the Act by the conference Committee without benefit of
hearings before Congressional committees or subcommittees with
Jurisdiction over Medicare. It has caused substantial confusion where
physiciang provide in-office clinical diagnostic laboratory services.
Medicare beneficiaries who benefit from the services are unduly
discriminated against because a medically necessary service may not e
covered if an assignment is not accepted.

Repeal of this requirement will genarate program savings. Prior to
the 1986 modification in the law, non-assigned claims for clinical
laboratory services provided through a physician’s office were reimbursed
at 80% of the allowed fee schedule amount, with beneficiaries liable for
applicable coinsurance. Assigned ciaims for the sorvices were paid at
100% of the fee schedule amount. Based on a conservative estimate, the
Medicare program would save approximately $35 million annually by
repealing the mandatory assignment provision.

~ American Medical Agsociation ~
Department of Fedsral Legislation, Division of Legislative Activities
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Senator ROCKEFELLER. Senator Baucus.

Senator BAucus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Sammons, you heard the testimony of Dr. Reinhardt that the
Commission felt that the rural underserved areas need a 10 per-
cent differential when we enact the MEI update. Would you agree
with that?

Dr. SAMMONSs. Well as I said to Senator Durenberger, first of all,
we would urge that the MEI update be uniform for both participat-
ing and nonparticipating physicians because you have not had in
the rural areas as well as in the cities. Beyond that, we would have
no objection to whatever the Congress feels that it can provide, so
leng as it does not injure the program in other areas. And indeed, I
do agree that the rural physician today in this country has been
subjected to pressures since the beginning of this program that has
placed them in a disadvantageous position.

Sex;atOr Bavucus. Do you think a 10 percent differential is suffi-
cient?

Dr. SamMMons. Oh, I don’t know that I can answer that question?

Senator Baucus. Are you a human being or are you an econo-
mist? [Laughter.]

Dr. SaMmoNs. I thought I was a regular human being until I
heard you describe it. I practiced in a rural area for a very long
time and I do understand and appreciate the pressures. I am no'.
sure that I know that 10 percent will solve it, but I certainly be-
lieve that the incentive is necessary. I certainly believe that it does
add more to that than simply being a gesture, although I would
agree with Dr. Reinhardt that sometimes the gesture is more im-
portant than the amount.

Senator Baucus. Just what is your gut guess? Is 10 percent suffi-
cient or not? I mean is it going to make a difference or not? Do we
need 30 percent to make a difference if this is the route we go?

Dr. SAMmoNs. I would say somewhere in between.

Senator Baucus. What about the Health Service Corps?
Shouldn’t we reinstate that and give more grants to those physi-
cians who practice in rural areas?

Dr. SAMMONs. We have supported the National Health Service
Corps, Senator, for many years. As a matter of fact, we were one of
their agents for recruitment from day number one of that program.
Our present policy is that the Basic Corps program should continue
at its present level, or at the last level. We do not believe that it
necessarily needs to be expanded beyond the number of physicians
that it recently had, but we certainly would support a continuation
of what was a very good program, as Dr. Reinhardt says.

Senator Baucus. What about the present tilt favor of specialists
at the expense of primary care? Do you think reimbursement is too
titled in &vor of the specialists?

Dr. SamMMmoONs. If you don’t mind, let me redefine the question be-
cause, first of all, family physicians today are specialists. And in-
ternists, and OB-GYN people, and cardiologists and pediatricians,
they are all specialists. So what we really are talking about here is
the need to have some differential based on procedure rather than
by specialty.

In the rural areas, you obviously are going to be dealing more
with what we define as primary care, which includes family prac-
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tice, internal medicine, pediatrics, and OB-GYN, than you are
going to be dealing with other svbspecialties and other general spe-
cialties. And by procedure, we wauld indeed support an increase for
those primary care procedurzs that fall within that area. And in
rural areas, clearly, that would be necessary.

Senator Baucus. Do you have a difference in definition of pri-
mary care, different from Dr. Reinhardt?

Dr. Sammons. I don’t know what Dr. Reinhardt is using. But pri-
mary care to the AMA is what I just said. It is family practice, in-
ternal medicine, obstretics, gynecology and pediatrics.

Senator Baucus. Dr. Reinhardt, would you agree that that is
your definition of “primary care”?

Dr. ReiNHARDT. Essentially by procedure, normally in our work
we actually have that definition.

Dr. Sammons. I think we have the same definition of primary
care.

Senator Baucus. So you do agree. Do you agree then that we
should change incentives around a little bit here? .

Dr. Sammons. Do it by procedure and not by specialty.

Senator Baucus. Do you agree with that, Dr. Reinhardt?

Dr. ReiNHARDT. I would normally begin the work by the policy
handlers who intend to go over this, but the Commission is more
focused on the procedure.

Dr. SamMons. He agrees with me.

Senator Baucus. OK. [Laughter.]

Mr. PETERSON. Senator Baucus, I think that the dialogue has
usually centered around procedures with respect, for instance,
office visits as against surgical procedures.

Senator Baucus. Could you speak up, please. Pull your micro-
phone closer.

Mr. PerERSON. I say, the dialogue that has occurred so far has
been around the procedures, for instance, office visits, as against a
more technical surgical procedure. I think that what is being re-
ferred to here as the primary care services, are the office visit, the
visit to the home, and the visit to the nursing home, et cetera. And
it is in that sense that we are talking about a potential increase for
those procedures.

Senator Baucus. So it is office visits more.

Mr. PETERSON. That type of——

Dr. Sammons. Or nursing home, or whatever the base visit is.
But if you do it by procedure then you don’t get yourself bogged
down with any controversy about which speriality physician pro-
vides the service. And whichever physician makes that service
available and carries out that procedure—whether it is an office
visit or a nursing home visit et cetera—they should be included.

Senator Baucus. Isn’t the specialist now overcompensated?

Dr. SamMons. 1 am sure that there are some doctors in this coun-
try who overcharge. There is a great difference between overcharg-
ing and being overpaid. And I don’t know that we have——

enator Baucus. Does Medicare over-reimburse any specialties?

Dr. Sammons. I don’t think that I would agree that it does, no.

Senator Baucus. Relative to others.

Dr. Sammons. Oh, now that is the reason we got into the relative
value study with Harvard University. You see, we do not agree
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that some of the RVSs that PPRC has looked at—the two that they
got from the insurance companies, and one from Ottawa, which is
totally unrelated to this—we do not agree that .hat is the right
answer, but we do agree that when we have developed the relative
value study now underway that whatever those inequities are they
will be more readily addressed in this RVS than in any other RVS
that has ever been put together. And that will solve your problem.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. A final question from me, Dr. Sammons.
The reason that Senator Baucus and I are pressing on this, and
Senator Daschle also, is that it is fairly difficult to ignore the infla-
tion in physician-related costs. Another way of asking what Sena-
tor Baucus asked is do you recognize or know of any procedures for
which Medicare payments are significantly higher than the cost of
those procedures?

Dr. Sammons. Well I think all Medicare payments, Senator,
should pay above the out of pocket cost. Otherwise, there would be
no phvsician component in there at all. The problem that 1 have
with your question is the definition. And, clearly, the RVS is trying
to reduce whatever that differential is to a reasonable scientifically
arrived at, if you will, level of difference. But I think that all pay-
ments, whether it be by Medicare or private insurers or out of
pocket, clearly there is a part of that payment that is above the
1c.os.t of running the office. Otherwise, the doctor could not make a

iving.

Senator RockereLLER. The Commission has a list of eight or nine
procedures that it says receive excessively high payments from
Medicare. Could you comment on. those?

Dr. Sammons. It is our view, as I said earlier, that we think if
there is going to be this type of procedure by procedure review that
it ought to be done under the terms that were placed in the bill
last year by the Congress, and that the Secretary should be in-
structed to do those reviews. We do not agree at all that taking any
single procedure, arbitrarily saying we will cut it by this or that
amount straight across the board, straight across the country, we
do not agree that that is an appropriate way to address the issue.

The Secretary was given restraints and given procedures in your
bill last year They have never been carried out. They have never
been used. The Congress did its own cut last year, but HHS has
never used that. And it is our view that those procedu-es and all
others ought to be subjected, if they are to be seriously considered,
they ought to be subjected to what you put in the bill last year.
And until we get our RVS in 1988, that is the only viable option if
you are going to do this procedure by procedure. But I suggest to
you that as close as we are to the RV§, that that is truly not an
appropriate way to handle these problems because at some point in
time somebody is going to have to try and clean it up.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you.

My apologies for not seeing you come in, Senatoi Chafee. My
deepest apologies to you.

Senator CHAFEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Doctor, the RVS study is due in 1988?

Dr. Sammons. Yes, sir.

Senator CHAFEE. Do you know when?
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Dr. SaAmMMoNs. July,

Mr. PETERSON. July 1.

Dr. SaMMons. July 1, of 1988.

Senator CHAFEE. Last year I was chairman of the conference
with the House on physician reimbursement in connection with the
reconcilation bill and it was a very, very difficult process. We spent
an extraordinary amount of time on this issue-—li think we spent
close to two weeks trying to resolve this problem.

Is medical liabilitK insurance problem particulerly difficult for
those who deal with Medicare patients? I am quite aware that
there has been a horrendous rise in liability insurance rates for
those who are obstetricians and others. What about those who are
dealing with the elderly, has there been a precipitous rise in their
rates? For a physician who deals with primarily Medicare patients,
what portion of his income would you say had to go out for liability
insurance?

Dr. SamMmons. Well, Senator, clearly, we are dealing with a popu-
lation that is growing, that is, the Medicare population. And in the
last six years it has grown something like 20 percent, according to
the HCFA. So that the impact of that growth spread among physi-
cians who treat Medicare patients is substantial.

Now, if you then look at the various specialties, and if you look
in areas of very high concentration of Medicare populations, i.e.,
Florida, for example, the orthopedist, the cardiologist, the neuro-
surgeon- -that is, an evasive cardiologist—the people who are the
high risk group in terms of the complexity and seriousness of the
K;ccgdure are paying very disproportionate premiums, and the

edicare population is in fact helping pay that disproportionate
share. You are paying 40 percent there about what is being spent
in that arena at this point in history, i.e., through the Medicare
program. Therefore, whenever these rates increase, Medicare’s out
of pocket expense, assuming that there is some increase in the pay-
ments of Medicare services, is going to have to absorb an increas-
ing part of that professional liability premium.

nator CHAFEE. Have you seen any State that, from your experi-
ence and from looking at things from the AMA point of view, has
adopted legislation that has truly been successful in reducing or at
least slowing the rate of growth of liability insurance?

Dr. SAMMONS. Yes, Senator, I think we have. Not in reducing the
present level of premium, because I don’t think that is esver going
to happen.

Senator Cuaree. No, 1 wouldn’t expect it to be reduced, but how
about slowing the rate of growth.

Dr. SaMMmoNs. Slowing the rate. And I think you can look at Cali-
fornia in the last 12 months. See an improvement certainly in Cali-
fornia since the Supreme Court decision. I thirk you car look at
Indiana over a period of years, since Secretary Bowen was the Gov-
ernor, in fact, and enacted legislation. And I think you will see
some slowing. That has been much slower than other ‘areas of the
country.

Where tort reform has truly addressed the big ticket issues, yes,
I think you can see that.

Senator CHAFEE. Are there companies that are made up of physi-
cians who self-insure each other in effect?
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Dr. SaMMoONs. Oh, yes, some 40 of them.

Senator Cdareke. California has something like that.

Dr. Sammons. Well, California has three physician-generated, as
I recall, companies, but there are 32 in the whole country, Senator.

Senator CHAFEE. I looked over the list of recommendations you
had, and I do want you to know that most of those have been
around here for quite a while and have not gotten very far. So I
don’t think we are going to see your number one, which, in effect,
is a means test for Part B, the indexing of the Part B deductible,
and State and local employees. The only one that probably has a
pretty good chance is your number nine, increase in the tobacco
excise tax. But I don’t think that will be devoted to Medicare. That
will go into the general revenues. So this is a kind of a warmed
over list you have given us.

Dr. Sammons. Well, Senator, we have got another piece of pro-
posed legislation for you that takes a look at the whole Medicare
program. But let me remind you that 75 percent of all of the
money that is paid out of Part B or in Part B comes from general
revenue. Only 25 percent of what Part B is paying comes from the
trust fund. So if you do pass the increased excise tax on tobacco,
maybe by indirection if not by direction, you will have helped the
Medicare program no end.

Senator Cuaree. Well we also look on it as a health measure as
well as a revenue measure. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator RockerELLER. Thank you, Dr. Sammons.

We are at the seven minute mark on a vote, so we need to recess
this hearing for just a few moments until I can return.

Dr. SamMmosis. Thank you, Senator. It has been a pleasure to be
with you. We appre~iate the opportunity.

Senator RockereLLER. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared written statement of Dr. Sammons follows:]
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STATEMENT
of the
AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION
to the

Committee on Finance
United States Senate

RE: Budget Reductions - Medicare Part B

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

I am James H. Sammons, M.D., and I am the Executive Vice President of
the American Medical Association. Accompanying me is Harry N. Peterson
of our Division of Legislative pctivities.

Unfortunately, the focal point of this and similar hearings in recent
years has been on meeting budget targets. It has not centered on the
strength and quality -- or even the viability —- of the Medicare
program. Hearings have not even questioned whether cuts should be made,
but only where and how mych.

Medicare Outlook

Mr. Chairman, further budgst cuts, following upon a seemingly endless
series of cuts made in the last eight years, will have substantial
adverse repercussions for the future. Organizations representing major
parties involved in the Medicare program -~ the elderly (AARP), nursing
kANA), providers (AHA & FAHS), and physicians (AMA) -- have gone on
record to ask publicly that this Congress end the practice of subjecting
the Medicare program to a disproportionate share of cuts to meet
arbitrary budget targets. Medicare already has been subjected to over
$52.7 billion in cuts through the reconciliation process since passage of
the initial Reconciliation Act in 1981.

An analysis of Medicare spending, approximately 6.5% of the federal
budget, compared with total federal spending is particularly revealing.

Actual Medicare spending for figcal years 1980 through 1986 compared witl
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0ffice of Management and Budget (OMB) projected current services spending
for that period shows that $11.4 billion was cut. During the comparable
period, total federal apending actually increased by $125 billien over
OMB projected current services spending. (See appendix I.)

With all of the cuts taken to date and even with those now proposed,
the future for the Hedicar;:program remains bleak. As you are well
aware, the Medicare Trustees stite that the program will go bankrupt in
the year 2002. There is increasing recognition that Medicare is flawed
in its pay-as-you-go financing mechanism and its reliance on a government
administered program. This Committev should early adaress the need fer
long-range Medicare reform, so that the promises of previous Congresses
of access to quality health care services for our nation's elderly and
disabled are preserved.

As a starting point for ;eal reform that will stabilize financing and
assure the continuation Of health care coverage for coming generations of
our nation's elderly, the AMA has developed a proposal that deserves
serious consideration. We urge you to take the lead in essential
Medicare reform, and we invite this Committee to review this initiative.

(A booklet summarizing the AMA's proposal is attached to this statement.)

Chenge is inevitable and we note that certain fundamental changes,
such as varying individual responsibility based on rexources —— not
deemed politically feasible under Medicare until recently -- are now
incorporated into legislation receiving serious consideration. (This
Committee has reported legislation for catastrophic coverage for the
elderlr with an income-tested supplemental premium. Congress as a whole
also accepted this <oncept for Social Security when it began taxing ¢
portion of cash benefits.) There is increasing recognition that when the
wealthy ride the coattails of government largess they divert resources
essential to provide needed care for the less affluent.

Zigeal Year 1988 Budget Cutg

The AMA is particularly concerned that further cuts (including those

for physician services) -;Vadded on top of the severe reimbursement and
O
ERIC '

l

s
k,Q:.




ERIC 145

140

fee freeze of 1984 and the "maximum allowable actual charge" constraints
passed iast year — will prove to be counter-productive. We fear that
the rush to achieve budget savings through controls on physician payments
will create further inequities and make more tenuous the link between
what Medicare will pay and vhat well-trained, experienced physicians may
properly charge for their services.

Proposals to achieve further savings from Part B of the Medicare
program must be carefully considered and weighed against the reasonable
goals for reimbursement reform set by the Physician Payment Review
Commission (PPRC): access to care; quality of care; financial protection
for beneficiaries; equity among physicians; reductions in the growth of
SMI outlays; understandability; orderly change; and pluralism. our
concern is that the Part B budget cutting proposals now under

consideration will violate these principles.

As an interim measure prior to total reform of Medicare, the
physician payment system should be shifted to a resource-based fee

schedule as part of an indemnity plan.

DRG-based Pavment for Radiologv. Anesthesielogy, and Pathology Services
(RAPs) Provided to Hospital Inpatients

Congress examined the payment for hospital-associated physicians at
the time that Medicare was created and properly recognized their role
under Part B of the program. In our statement to this Committee prior to
the enactment of Medicare (May 11, 1965), the AMA stated that the
services of pathologists, radiologists, physiatriscs, and
anesthesiologists should be reimbursed on the same basis as other
physicians. That statement certalnly is true today.

The services of pathologists, radiologists, physiatrists,
and anesthesiologists are prcfessional medical services
performed by physiclans. The fact that their practice is
largely in the hospital is incidental. These are not
hospital services, aad they do not belong in a program
designed solely to offer hospital benefits. All
physicians want to be responsible to their patients to
the limit of their competence; they cannot be restricted
by decisions of non-medical personnel on what services
should and should not be performed in medical facilities.

O
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A DRG-based approach to physician payment is inconsistent with the
above Congressional treatment and recognition of such physician services
and today remains totally untested. Every indication is that such a
system will be detrimental to both access and quality. As the DRG
payment for physician services would be based on an "average" for the
mythical "average” patient, the program will increase the already
tremendous hospital-driven economic pressures for withholding care in the
hospital.

0 Incentives caused by hospital DRGs already have limited the
svailability of services, as evidenced by nursing and other

services having been pared by hospitals. RAP DRGs will creste
new incentives to limit access to physician services as well.

0 By basing payment for both physicians and hospitals on DRGs, 211
of the eccaomic incentives will be weighted againgt the patiert,
i.e. by providing fower services, the hospital stay becomes m: ce
"profitable,” .

0 DRGs do not pay only for services actually rendered; they in
fact reward for services not performed. This mechanism will
reinforce existing hospital incentives to reduce available care
and avold severely. il11 patients.

(] RAP DRGs are unnecessary as a means for coi trolling
utilization. Medicare now has the authori:y to deny payment
where it determines that a service is not "medically necessary."

[:] Benefivlaries vho use little or no services will be penalized by
havipng %o pay highker coinsurance than under the current system,
while those who use substantial RAP services will denefit from a
fixed coinsurance that is ‘nrelated to the services received.

) Access to car~ in rura. arees wili suffer. RAP physicians will
be discouragzes from rroviding gervices in areas distant from
their privary sit. 2. practice. Many rural hospitals already
exverience ha'dships due to the existing DRG paynent
methodology. it is dangerous to furthsr expand the DRG payment
to services provided in hospitals already in crisis.

In addition, exp.rts on physi 'an reimbursement issues outside of the
medical community kave indicated stiong acerng over physician DRG
proposals. Finally, the prorosal Zcveloped oy the Administration and
adopted by the House Ways aad Means Health Subcommittee iz not responsive
to Congressional direction and is certainly premature. Congress has
rejected and should continue to reject such major physician payment

refurm not backed by appropriste study.
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0 Congress in 1983 called for a study and report on MD DRGs -
- The report, due in 1985, has not been given to Congress.
However, & draft of the unpublished HCFA report states:
"DRG baged pavment to phvsiclans {s inadyisable because it

t e.
and unpredictable in jts imoact." (Emphasis added.)

o Congress in 1986 created the Physician Payment Review Commisaion
to study and report to Congress on physician reimbursement -~

~ In testimony to the House Energy and Commerce Health
Subcommittee, the Commisaion has urged rejection of this
approach.

[} Congress in 1986 called for a study and report on RAP DRGs -

~ This report was due by July 1, 1987, and has not been
releaged.

Without even providing the study report mandated by Congress, the
Administration has submitted its proposal that would have the Congress
authorize RAP DRGs but leave all of the elements of substance and
implementation up to the discretion of the Secretary. Congress should
not give such carte blanche authority to the Secretary. Furthermore, the
fact muat be highlighted that this proposal will not achieve any savings
vhile at the same time it certainly would create gubstantial upheaval in
the manner that radiologists, anesthesiologists and pathologists provide
patient care.

Bouse Concurrent Resolution 30 and Senate Concurrent Resolution 15,
with widespread bi-partisan co-sponsorship (322 House and 45 Senate
cosponsors as of July 8, 1987), clearly state that it is neither feasible
nor desirable to implement any method of payment for physicians services
based on DRGS. We urge all of the members of this Committee to Join with
us, the American Hospital Association, the Fedaration of American Health
Systems, and your colieagues in rejecting physician DRGs through support
of this Resolution.

Reduction in the Medicare Bconomic Index (MEI)

A proposal to 1¥-yit the amount of increase allowed by the MEI in
Medicare prevaiiing charges would be inequitable and harmful to both
quality of care and access to care. The existing MEI has serious flaws

that are recognized in the initial report from the PPRC to Congress. The
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current MEI fails to measure accurately the expenses of providing medical
care and has been used as an arbitrary tool to hold down the amount that
the Medicare program reimburses. Largely because of the application of
the MEI since the mid-70s, the Medicare allowed amount is below what is
cozmonly allowed under private health insurance programs.

Physicians who held the line on their charges for Medicare
beneficiaries over the Jast few Years will be the ones who face the most
severe penalties by an across-the-board MEI reduction or freeze. Further
reductions in reimbursement will only serve to drive some physicians away
from the Medicare progranm, dgpriving beneficiaries of the full range of
access to medical care services.

We urge you to reject a reduction in the MEI increase for next year
and to allow equal percentage increases for all physicians. Failure to
allow equal increases will only esacerbate the currant 4X differential in
prevailing charge levels for participating and non-participating
physicians authorized by last year s Reconciliation Act (0BRA): it would
penalize those beneficiaries who elect to receive care from
non-participating physicians, and it would act as a further disincentive
for physicians to accept claims on an assigned basis.

The AMA endorses the requirement contained in last year's
Reconciliation Act requiring the Secretary to study the extent to which
the MEY “appropriately and equitably" reflects economic changes in he

provision of physician services.

The AMA has concern about the use of "inherent reasonableness," as it
is a further means to make plecemeal cuts with no comprehensive review of
the entire reimbursement system.

1f the process is to be utilized, its development should be through
the regulatory process as now sStated in the law. This would clearly
allow broad public involvement through the notice and comment rulemaking

process. Furthermore, the Congressionally established PPRC has a key
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role to play in this process aa the iaw specifically requires the
Commission to participate {n the regulatory process. The consensus
proceas set forth in the PPRC 1987 report to Congress may prove to be a
valuable tool as part of the established process of developing
regulations set out in OBRA.

It would be a substantial disservice to the program's beneficiaries
a3 well as the physiclana involved if the established process is ignored
and arbitrary cuts are impoaed without consideration of the public's
views. Arbitrary cuts as adopted by the Ways and Means Health
Subcormittee would affect practitioners in all areas of the country,
regardless of whetner costs are high or low. These cuts would be
particularly hard felt in those rural areas where the prevailing charge
level already fails to reflect the real costs of providing care, and the
further cut will make it even more difficult to attract physicians to
these areas of the country. We also question the validity of the process
used by the PPRC to identify procedures for these cuts and We urge
rejection of this approach. (A copy of our analysis of the PPRC

methodology, Appendix IX, is attached.)

"Hev Phvaician” Linitations

The AMA opposes the proposal (set out in the Administration's budget)
to set cuatomary chargea for new physicians acr "about 80%" af the
prevailing charge level rather than the 50th percentile of area-wide
custozary charges. This proposal ia inequitable because Medicare's
prevailing charge has been held down by modifica.ions in the progrem over
the past 18 years, including the application of the MEI. The full
“prevailing" charge level, let alone 80 percent of this amount, does not
reflect the actual cost of providing a service, and is often below the
50th percentile of area customary charges.

Moreover, it would be totally unfair t. arbitrarily set a physician‘s
cugstonary charge at 8§0% of the prevailing charge level simply based on

the year in which that physician entered practice or decided to provide a
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“new" service. (The proposal fails to even set 2 cut-¢ff time period
when a physician ceases to be "new.") This proposal would be contrary to
established "incentives" to have physiclians sign up as participating
physicians. It certainly would discourage "new" physicians from treating
Medicare beneficiaries and from establishing practice in areas currently
underserved, as it would be next to impossible for these physiclans to

recoup the start-up costs of practice, educational expenses and even

their basic practice costs whes treating Medicare beneficlaries.

Since the crestion of the MAAC program, it has peen increasingly
apparent that it i3 causing unintended, but neverth.less extensive,
inequities and distortions for practitioners. The American Medical

Association, in concert with the American Society for Internal Medicine

and others in the medical commmity, calls for repeal of the MAAC
progran. In the interim, we recognize that some of the inequities caused
by the application of the MAACs could be eliminated th-sugh minor program
modifications.

Basin‘g each physician‘’s MAACs on his or her own gurrent established
customary charge profile (charges submitted from July 1, 1985 ~ June 10,
1986) wo1ld help correct many of the inequities caused by the law,
without circumventing Congress® intent that MAACS for established
physicians continue to be based on charges in effect during the fee
freeze. The change would provide a more accurate MAAC—based on the
physician's own established charge——for services that were not provided
during the current base period, such as newer gervices and services
provided before and after the period from April-June 1984. This will
elininate the tnjustified rollback experienced by many physicians for
some of their charges and make program enforcement more realistic. It
also will base the MAAC3 for physicians who entered practice froa July 1,
1984-June 3(:, 1986 on their own established customary charges, thus

eliminating other unfair rollbacks in established fees.
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By modifying the base period for MAAC calculations, physician profile
information will be more current, accurate, and inclusive than the
April-Jurie 1984 charges, and carrier udministration «nd expense will be
eased. We also are asking that physicians be provided with access to
MAAC information in a timely fashion for making future participation
decisiona. This could eliminate the situation we experienced in 1987
vhen physicians were not provided with MAACs in time to make an informed
decision on whether to participate. This simple requirement actuaily
could result in an increased participation rate. (A copy of our proposed
modifications t2 ‘¢he MAAC program, appendix III, is attached.)

Other Budget Savings

The AMA believes that revisions to the Medicare program can be made
that will result in a substantial infusion of revenue along with the
generation of savings. The changes recommended by the Association will
not result in loss of access, a diminishing of quality, or great
inequities on any segment of society. One of the proposals, 1? addition
to'raisins revenue, would go a long way to improving health care status
and preventing a leading cause of illness. We urge the Comxittee to call
for an increase in the tax on cigarettes from 16¢ a pack to 32¢ with
the increased revenue directgd to the Medicare program. This would help
offset increased Medicare co;ts and could reduce cigarette consumption
among price cnnscious consumers such as teenagers. (Appendix IV,
Medicare savings and revenue proposals supported by the AMA, is attached.)

GONCLUSION

In conclusion, the American Medical Assoclation recognizes the budget
pressures for physician payment reform. However, such reform will affect
both physicians and the patients we serve, and it is essential that a
rational methodology for reimbursement system reforms be developed. To
this end, the AMA has taken a lead role in the development of a
resource-based relative value study by acting as a subcontractor in the

Harvard University study that is being financed by HCFA. With tne
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initial results of this study due in one year, the prudent act is to

await the results of this research.

The AMA - legitimately concerned that further cuts at this time will
prove imprudent as they could result in diminished access to the level of
caie beneficlaries both deserve and expect.

Mr. Chalrman, we wi'l be pleased to respond to questions you or the

Cornittee members may have.

3101p
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[Whereupon, at 11:28 a.m., the hearing was recessed.]

AFTER RECESS

1Senator RockerFELLER. The hearing will come back to order,
please.

The third panel consists of Dr. Thomas Conaally of the American
Society of Internal Medicine; Dr. James Jones, Chairman of the
Board of Directors of the American Academy of Family Physicians;
Dr. Paul Ebert, Director, American College of Surgeons; and Dr.
Bruce Spivey. Is that correct?

Dr. Spivey. Yes, sir.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. You are Executive Vice President, Ameri-
can Academy of Opthalmology. Gentlemen, we welcome you. And I
have a problem--which is that I will need to leave—which will
become acute in 14 minutes. [Laughter.]

In 14 minutes, I have to be downstairs on the floor. I welcome your
testimony. You may want to submit it for the record. Let’s do the
best we can. If another member comes, then all problems are solved.

Dr. Connally, why don’t I go to you first, sir.

STATEMENT OF N. THOMAS CONNALLY, M.D., MEMBER, GOV-
ERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES COMMITTEE, AMERICAN SOCIETY OF
INTERNAL MEDICINE, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. CoNNALLY. Senator, I am Thomas Connally. I am an internist
in private practice here in Washington and a member of the Gov-
ernment Affairs Committee of the American Society of Internal
Medicine.

We believe that short-term changes in physician reimbursement
should follow the same principles and move the payment system in
the same direction as long-term reform. We have stated in the past
that the Physician Payment Review Commission’s annual report to
Congress seems appropriate and desirable. The challenge now is for
Congress, physicians, beneficiaries, and others to find a formula to
obtain budget savings that are consistent with the goals and find-
Ings of the Commission’s report. It is also essential that Congress
look again at the MAAC, the maximum allowable actual charge
program, and make appropriate revisions in this.

Our major recommendations are that your committee strongly
look at suggestions which we understand are going to be offered by
Senator Durenberger that would increase the Medicare payments
for office, nursing home, and home visits by the Medicare Econom-
ic Index plus 2 percent. If cuts in the Medicare Part B expenditures
are required, Congress should support the recommendations of the
Physician Payment Review Commission tu exempt certain primary
care services provided by physicians in virtually all specialties.

Selected reductions in prevailing charges for certain overvalued
services are far more consistent with the goals of long-term reform
than across-the-board reductions in prevailing charges for all serv-
ices.

The fact that certain primary care and cognitive services are
grossly undervalued under Medicare’s existing system of payment
has been borne out by several important studies. A random survey
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of ASIM members nationwide in 1986 revealed that Medicare pre-
vailing charges in most localities for a routine return visit are set
at a level that barely exceeds if at all the overhead cost of provid-
ing that service. Therefore, physicians who currently provide that
service at the Medicare prevailing charge level receive virtually no
compensation for their time or effort involved in providing this
service.

This finding, although disturbing, is not entirely surprising given
the fact that physicians in recent years have absorbed the dual
blow of historical undervaluation of their primary services as well
as the freeze. Therefore, although further resource cost studies will
be useful in demonstrating that primary care services are under-
valued—and we expect that the Harvard study will bear this out—
it is not necessary for Congress to wait for this.

By allowing appropriate increase in payments for cognitive serv-
ices, Congress would begin moving the system in the direction of
changing current financial incentives to encourage a more cost ef-
fective style of medical practice. As a result of the distortion in the
relative values of cognitive and procedural services, a physician
wlégdorders or performs an array of expensive tests is well compen-
sated.

Senator RockereLLER. Dr. Connally, I fear for your health, sir.
You can relax a little bit. You are trying to read too fast.

Dr. ConnaLLy. All right. I am trying to get you out in 14 min-
utes. [Laughter.]

A physician who spends time with a patient carefully assessing his
or her needs for further tests and procedures is generally penalized
for that type of practice. Logic and-scientific research tell us that
reducing incentives to provide technology intensive care will result
in fewer tests being ordered, fewer procedures being performed, and
in all probability, fewer hospitalizations. For all these reasons, we
strongly urge Congress to allow at least the full Medicare economic
index and prevailing charges for cognitive services, such as those
nursing home, office visits and home visits.

If Congress concludes that it is necessary to reduce the fiscal
year 1988 expenditure, then interim selective cuts in payments for
certain overvalued services would be preferable.

Conversely, an across-the-board reduction or freeze in Medicare
prevailing charges for all physician services would perpetuate the
existing distortions in the CPR payment methodology. It would fur-
ther diminish tke value that Medicare places on time consuming
cognitive services and undermine the ability of physicians to con-
tinue to provide those services for their Medicare patients.

Our second recommendation has to do with amendments to
OBRA to make minor technical changes in the Medicare’s maxi-
mum allowable actual charge program so as to base future MAACs
on each physician’s own Medicare-recognized established charges,
thus eliminating ur.intended distortions and inequities.

When Congress enacted the MAAC provisions, the intent was
that those physicians whose charges generally have lagged behind
their colleagues would have the opportunity to catch up, and vice
versa. Unfortunately, the MAAC ratings were based only on a 3-
month period back in 1984, and, in brief, it has caur2d a great deal
of distortion. We think that you can eliminate these distortions
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which are causing an increased amount of confusion and disillu-
sionment among the physicians by changing the base period of
time for the MAAC to July 1985-June 1986, a full year rather than
the previous 3-month period that you have,

A lot of physicians had no profile, no services, or were dealing
under » different relative value system or a different system of no-
menclawure for their services at that time. And it makes it very dif-
ficult to base what we are doing now going back that far and on
such a short period of time.

We have a long discussion of all these items in our written state-
ment and if you have questions we will try to answer them for you.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Dr. Connally, thank you very much. Dr.
Jones, do you have some comments, sir?

[The prepared written statement of Dr. Connally follows:]
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STATEMENT
OF THE
AMERICAN SOCIETY OF INTERNAL MEDICINE
TO THE
SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE
ON
FISCAL YEAR 1888 BUDGET ISSUES UNDER MEDICARE PART B

JULY 9, 1987

INTRODUCTION

My name Is N. Thomas Connally, MD. [am an internist In private practice in
Washington, DC and a member of the Government Affairs Group for the American
Soclety of Internal Medicine (ASIM). ASIM appreciates the opportunity to share with the
Committee the views of internists throughout thé country on proposals to cut FY 1988
spending on services covered by the Medicare Part B program and on Medicare's
Me~imum Allowable Actual Charges (MAAC) program.

ASIM believes that short-term changes should follow the same principles and move the
payment system in the same direction as long-tecm reform. As ASIM has stated In the
past, the Soclety belleves that principles and goals Identified in the Physician Payment
Review Commission's (PhysPRC) March 1, 1987 Annual Report to Congress are
appropriate and desirable. The Soclety particularly supports the Commission's goal that
#reforms in the levels and methods of payments should inerease equity among physiclans,
30 that similar payments are made for similar services among similarly qualified
physiclans, Payments for different services should broadly reflect relative cost, market
conditions, and other sppropriate factors.” The Soclety also strongly agrees with the

Comaission's finding that "eurrent differences In relative charges for physician services
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provide distorted signals to physicians and cause serlous inequities among physiclans" and
that "fee schedules under Medicare should be designed in such & way that the relative
payments for services would differ from thr pattern of allowed charges under the current
system.” Although ASIM has had sexfous concerns \hat the Administration intends to vse
"inherent reasonableness” simply 3 a measure to achieve short term budget savings,

instead of bringing about greater rationality into the payment system, the Soclety

generally agrees with the Commission's March 1 statement that inherent reasonableness
should have the following goals:

[ to address distortions in allowed charges that huve arisen from the
epplication of customary, prevalling and reasonable {CPR) reimbursement

principles, and

[ to achieve short-term budget savings in ways that are most consistent with

long-term policy directions than are across-the-board reductions in payments.

As the Commission noted In Its March 1 report, however, the application of inherent
reasonableness should increase allowable charges for some services as well as reduce

allowable charges for others.

The challenge now for the Co.nmission, Congress, physicians, beneficlaries, and others is
to find a 7-rmula to attain budget savings that s conslstent with the goals and findings
exprme.d in the Commission's March 1 report to Congress. It is also essential that
Congress review the MAAC prograr- and make appropriate revisions so that it is
consistent with the Coinmission's objectives of bringing greater understandability and
rationality Into the payment system. The following recommendations, ASIM believes, are
the most consistent with the Commission's and Congress' long-term policy obje- tives,

-2-
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Aness wequities may affect styles of praatice because they provide inappropriate
financial incentives that influence such decisions as what services to employ in the care
of patients, where to practice, and whether to specialize. These distortions can also
reduce access to care and quality of care as well as increase Medlcare program costs.”
The fact that certain primary care and cognitive services - such as office, nursing, and
home visits—are grossly undervalued under Medica~e's existing system of payment has
been borne out by several important studies, including the 1985 Massachusetts resource-
based relative value scale (RBRVS) study clted by the Commission as one Indicator that
certain services under Medicare may be overpriced. Signiticantly, that study found that
certain cognitive services are undervalued by two to three-fold compared to surgical

services.

Moreover, a random survey of ASIM members nationwide In 1986 revealed that Medicare
prevailing charges in most localities for a routine return visit are set at a level that
barely exceeds, if at all, the overhead costs of providing that service Therefore,
Physiclans who currently provide that service at the Medicare prevailing charge level
recelve virtually no compensation for thelr time and effort Involved In providing the
service. This finding, although disturbing, Is not entirely surprising, given the fact that
physiclans in recent years have absorbed the dual blow of the historical undervaluation of
thelr primary care, cognitive services coupled with a freeze on payment levels at a time
when thelr costs have risen steadily. As a result of the congressionally imposed Medicare
fee freeze, Medicare payment levels for non-participating physicians in 1987 are only 3.2
percent higher thai what physicians were charging in 1983 — a four 1ear gap between
Medicare payment levels and physician chaxnges.

Therefore, although further resource cost studies will be useful In demonstrating that

oftlce, nursing, and home visits and other cognitive services are relatively undervalued
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1 glven the rather limited choices avallable today.

2
3 RECOMMENDATIONS
4
5 1. The Committee should support a proposal expected to be offered by Senator
6 Durengerger that would increase Medicare payments for office, nursing, and
7 home visits by the Medicare Economlc index (MEI) plus two percent. If cuts
8 in Medicare Part B expenditures are required, Congress should support
9 the recommendations of the Physician Payment Review Commission to
10 exempt certaln primary care services provided by physiclans in virtualiy all
1 specialities — office, nursing and home visits — from any reduction in the
12 Medicare Economic Index (ME!) update for physicians' services, Selective
13 reductions in prevalling cherges for certain overvalued services Is far more
14 consistent with the goals of long-term reform than scross-the-board
15 reductions In prevailing charges for all services.
16

17 The Commission noted in its testimony before the Ways and Means Committee that "by
18

19 relative payments In the directlon that the Commission advocates for long-term

protecting primary care services from this budget reduction, the option will cnange

reform. The Commission has been concerned that physicians are paid less for primary
21 care services than for other services, and this distortion limits beneflcia-izs' access ‘o
22 these crucial services and Is unfair to those physiclans providing such services."
23
24This conclusion on the most appropriate way to azhieve short-term savings Is consistent
25yith the Commission's earlier tinding, as exprcased In its March 1 annual report to the
?GCongress, that "the CPR method has generated a distorted price structure that leads to

27inappropriate patterns of medical care an.d Inequities among categories of physicians.
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compared to other services, it Is not necessary for Congress to walt until the corclusion
of the Harvard resource cost study to determine that these specitic cognitive services—
in an absolute and real sense—currently are undervalued under Medicare’s CPR
methodology. The simple fact that payment levels barely exceed, If at all, the overhead
costs assoclated with these services should be sufficlent for Congress to conclude that
further after-inflation cuts are unwarranted, unfalr, and undesirable for both patients

and physicians,

By allowing an appropriate Increase In payments for cognitive services such as office,
nursing, and bome visits, Congress would begin moving the system in the direction of
changing current financ!al incentives to encoursge a more cost effective style of medical
practice. As a result of the distcrtion In the relative values of cognitive and procedural
services, a physiclan who orders or performs an expensive array of technology-Intensive
services Is well-compeneated. A Physician who spends time with a patient, carefully
sssessing his or her needd - ‘urther tests and procedures, is penalized for that style of
practice. Logie and reseanch both tell us chat reducing Incentives to provide technology
Intensive care wiil result In fewer tests being ordered, fewer Procedures belng

performed, and In all probability, fewer instances of hospitalization.

For 21 these rcasons, ASIM strongly urges Congress to allow at least the full Medicere
Economic Index (MEI) Increase In prevalling charge levels for cognitive services such as
office, nursing, and home visits In the next January 1, 1988 update. 1f Congress
concludes that It Is necessary to r¢ PY 1988 expenditures for Part B physicians
services, then Interim selective cuts in payment for certaln overvalued services would be

preferable.

Conversely, a unlform across-the-boerd reduction or freeze in Medicare prevalling
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charges for all physician services would perpetuate the existing distortions In the CPR

2 payment methodology: further diminish the value that Medicare places on time-
3 consuming, cognitlve and primary care services; undermine the ability of physiclans to
4 contlaue to provide those services to thelr Medicare patients; and be Inconsistent with
5 the Commission's and Congress' own objectives for long-term reform.
6
7 2. Congress should amend OBRA to make minor technical changes in Medicare's
8 maximum allowable actual charge (MAAC) program so0 as to base fut.ure
9 MAACs on each physiclan's own Medicare-recognized established charges,
10 thus eliminating yninteaded distortions and inequities resulting from the
" MAACy,
12
13 OBRA established a complex formula for determining how much non-participating
14 physicians may charge Medicare beneficliarles each year, based upon a comparison of the
15 physician's charges and Medicare's prevailing charges. For a8 MAAC to be determined
16 based on an Individual physiclan's actual charges, the physician must have charged for
1 services provided during April through June of 1984. In all Instances where Medicare is
18 not able to identify the physiclan's actual charge In Aprll-June, 1984, the MAACs are
19" established based on the 50th percentlle of the customary charges { all other non-
20 participating physicians In the locality during the 12-month period ending on June 30,
2 1988, rather than on the Individual physiclan's own established pattern of charges.
22
2 When Congress enacted the MAAC provisions, the Intent was that those physicians whose
24 charges generally have lagged behind that of their colleagues world have the opportunity
% to gradually increase thelr fees by a greater degree than those whose charges fell above
% the community average. Unfortunately, what has happened In the real world is far
27

removed from that which was intended. Based on the thousands of 1atters and phone
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calls ASIM has recelved from internlists, it Is apparent that some physiclans are being
foreed to reduce charges for certain services, because they dld not provide those secvices
in Aprii-June 1984 (the three month base period used to calculate the MAACs), were not
in practice at that time, or the Medlcare Program converted to a new coding system
following the 1934 bese period. Other physiclans recelved a "windfall” increase above
thelr 1986 charges. Nelther result s logical or Justifiable. In fact, ASIM can think of no
1aw oc regulation in recent years that has created such & high level of {rustratlon,

confusion, discantent and disillusionment among the physiclan community.

We make that statement based not Just on some Intuitive sense of v:hat Is going on in
physicians' offices across the country. Instead ASIM knows this to be true because
thousands of Internists have told us so. They have told us In thousands of phone calls and
hundreds of letters that the ASIM office has recelved since physiclans became aware of
this program back In late December. Those calls an setters contlnue today, at a rate of
at least ten calls or letters a day. At one point aven with five of our staff attempting to
respond, and dolng nothing else but respond, we were over 48 hours behind in answering
phone calls and several weeks behind In answerlng letters.

Ironically, it is not only k.2 physicians that are frustrated and confused by the program.
The Medlcare carriers—those responsible for implementing the program—seem equally
confused and frustrated. At least four Medicare carriers—in Florida, West Virginla,
Ohlo, and New York—have glven out ASIM's member-only toll free hotline number to any
physician who called the carrier with questions on the HAACs, presumably because the
carriers thought that perhaps A3IM understood and could explain the program. Although
we eppreciate thelr confidence In our ability to make some sense out of this mess (but
not, of course, the higher phone bill), there Is something very wrong when those who are
charged with implementing the law cannot even begin to explain {t to those affected.

-1~
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The confuslon and frustrstion within the physiclan community Is not limited only to those
who practice In Internat medicine. On June 12, thirty-two medical organizations
representing hundreds of thousands of physicians In all specialities signed a joint letter to
Congress expressing thelr concerns about the MAAC program and asking for leglslative
relief. A copy of that letter has been provided to the Committee members along with
this stetement.

Much of the discontent, disillusionment, and Inequitles resulthig from the MAACs can be
corrected by making one simple change In OBRA: base each physiclan's MAACS on his or
her own Medicare-recognized established customary charge profile (l.e. actusl charges
submitted from July 1, 1985 ~ June 30, 1986). This change will help correct many of the
worst distortions and inequitles caused by the law:

o It will provide a more accurate MAAC -~ based on the physiclan's own
established charge — for services that were not provided during the base
period, such as newer services and services provided before and after the
perlod from April-June 1984, This will eliminate the unjustified rollback
exper‘ence by many physiclans for some of thelr charges and make program

enforcement more realistic.
o It will base the MAACs for newer physiclans who entered practice from July
1, 1454 - June 30, 1986 on thelr own established customary charges, thus

eliminating unfair rollbacks In thelr established fees.

o it will eliminate unfalr "windfall” Increase In fees above December 31, 1986

levels for those physiclans who did not have April-June, 1984 charges end
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1 whose charges fell below the S0th percentile of customary charges.

2

3 1t will correct many of the problems resulting from carrier conversion to the

4 the HCPA Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS). Since all carrlers

5 were on the new CPCS aystem by October 1985, the 12 month perlod ending

6 June 30, 1988 Include) actusl charges for all or most of the new HCPCS

7 codes. Therefore, there will be littie need to attempt to match old pre~

8 HCPCS codes with the new codes If the more recent charge data Is used.

? Some coding problems may still persist, however, 0 the exlsting process that
10 allows an opportunliy for Indivic.al physicians to ask fer a review of errors
1 resulting form the conversion to the new codes should be continued.

12

13 o It will simplify sdministration of the program by Medicare carclers. Instead
14 of maintalning two profiles — the April-June 198¢ base period charges and

15 the current customary charges — for each physiclan, Medicare carrlers would
16 only need to maintain the curzent customary charza orofile, which they were
17 slready required to calculate for the January 1, 1967 profile update. In

18 zddition, slnce that profile Is more current, more sccurate, and Inclusive than
19 the Aprll-June 1984 charges, carrier administration and expent will be

:(: eased. HCPA officials have stated that thls change s feasible and would

22 eliminate or minimize some of the problems they have experlenceu in

23 Implementing the program.

24

25 o It wiil correct these distortions and problems while protecting beneflciaries
26 from fee Increases as Congress intended. The vast mafority of services by
27

28 would have MAACs under the new methodology that would not differ from

physiclans — those for which charges were incurred In Apl1-June 1984 -
-9.
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1 those assigned under current law, since actual charges for services furnished
2 from July 1, 1985 through June 30, 198¢ were frozen by law a\ the April-
3 June, 1984 levels. Moreover, HCFA officials have contirmed that for those
4 other services that wou.d receive new, more accurate MAACs based on the
5 July 1, 1985 - June 30, 1986 charges, there should be little or no overall
6 increase in beneficiary out-of-pocket expenses or programmatic expenditures,
7 since any Increase in charges that were unjustifiably rolled back should be
8 balanced out by appropriate reductions in charges that were Inappropriately
9 Increased under the existing MAAC rules, In any event, no charge would be
i0 increased above December 31, 1986 levels, except to the e ant that
1 Incremental increases are already permitted under OBRA based on a
12 comparison of the physician's customary charge and prevailing charges.
13
14 1 aadition to revising the base perlod for calculating the MAACS, ASIM supports two
15 other minor charges:
16
17 © Provide physicians with access to MAAC information in a time 7 fashfon
18 for making future participation decislons. In 1987, physiclans were not
19 provided with MAACs in time to make a decision on participation and the
20 MAACs that eventually were provided often were inaccurate.
21
22 0 Make the proposed changes In the MAAC methodology retroactive to
23 January 1, 1987, so that physicians are not penalized for the faflure of
] carriers to provide accurate and timely information and for the use of a
25 tlawed methodology to determine MAACS. This would not require carriers
2% to Issue new 1987 MAACS or allow physicians to resubmit blils to
27

beneficlaries based -sn the naw MAAC methodology. Instead, it would
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simply assure that physicians are not sanctioned inappropriately for
charges made in 1987 as long as they would have been in compliance with
MAACs based on their July 1, 1985 ~ June 30, 1986 customary charges.

3. The Committee should consider tho potential adverse impact on the quality

and avallabllity of patient care of continued reductions In expenditures for

physicians servicec under Medicare.

ASIM recognizes that the Committee has been given a difficult charge: to identify
potential areas of savings in FY 1988 Budget. The Scciety cautions the Committee,
however, to carefully consider the fmpact of continued reductions in expenditures on
physiclan services under Medicare on the quality and availabllity of medical care

provided to patients.

A. you know, the Medicare program has been forced to absorb major reductions in
projected outlays over the last several years in order to meet budget targets established
by Congress. Although ASIM recognizes the urgency of reducing the federal deficit, the
Soclety Is concerned thst continued cuts .. expenditures on physician services under
Medicara will sooner or later have a detrimental effect on the quality and availability of
patlient care. Already, as noted earller, physiclans are finding it increasingly difficult to
provide time consuming, high overhead cognitive services — such as office, nursing, and
home visits — at the payment levels permitted by Medicare. Thus far, the commitment
of physicians to continue to provide their patients with the best care possible has
minimized any real damage to the quality of patient care resulting from the budget cuts.

But sooner or later, continued reductions in spending will force physicians to change their

practice styles, by spending less time with patlents, seelng fewer Medlcare patlents,
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reducing acceptance of assignment, or discontinulng certain services in their offices

2 because they no longer can afford to provide them at Medicare's payment levels. No
3 physicizan wants this to occur. But unless there Is a redirection of national priorities and
4 resources towards improving the quality and availability of care provided to Medicare
5 patients, ASIM fears that this will be the eventual outcome of continued budget cutting.
6 The Soclety urges the Committee to act as a positive yolce for resisting unnecessary and
7 dangerous short-term cuts in Medicare payments for patient care.
8
9 OTHERISSUES
10
1 ASIM Is aware that some members of Congress are concerned (hat Instead of taking
12 assignment for laboratory services, some physiclans are billing patients directly for these
13 services. In such Instances, no Medicare payment is permitted. Soi.e have suggested
14 that this problem be corrected by mandating civil penalties for g hysicians who do not
15 take assignment on 1ab services.
16
v The Soclety shares the concern over the adverse financial Impact direct billing may have
18 on some patients. It is important for Congress to recognize, however, that many
19 Physicians are billing patients dircctly because they have determined that they cannot
20 afford to provide in-office laboratory services to all their Medicare patients at
a Medicare's approved fee schedufe amount. Therefore, in order to prevent an interruption
22 In access to those services, they have conciuded that direct bitling Is their only optfon.
23

24 Consequently, mandatory civif penalties for physiclans who do not accept assignment for
25 laboratory services requires a trade-off: the benefit of protecting patients from total
26 out-of-pocket {{ability for unassigned laboratory services is achieved at the potential

27 cost of reduced access to in-office lab services. ASIM respectfully suggests that there is
-12-
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another alternative that avoids this trade-off: restoring Medlcare benefits (at 80% of

1

2 the spproved fee schedule amount) for laboratory claims submitted on an unassigned

3 basis, while allowing 100 percent of the fee schedule amount for assigned claims. This

4  would greatly reduce patient labllity for unassigned claims; maintain a strong incentive

5 for physicians to accept assignment whenever possible; and allow physicians to continue

6 to provide in-office testing on an unessigned claim basis in those instances where

7 Medicare's payment fevels are insufficient to cover the costs of providing those services.

8

9  CORCLUSION
10
11 ASIM strongly urges you to support the above proposals. For the past sevsral years,
12 physicians and beneficlaries have become increasingly concerned that as Coigress works
13 to reduce the budget deficit, important health policy objectives are being sacrificed. By
18 protecting office, nursing and home visit additional cuts and reforming Medicare's
15 MAAC program, the Committee will be ts. o an Important step towards restoring our
16 faith that Congress Is indeed Interested in the overall objective of bringing reason and
17 fairness into the Medicare program.

G-BD-0827e
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STATEMENT OF JAMES G. JONES, M.D., CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
DIRECTORS, THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF FAMILY PHYSI-
CIANS, GREENVILLE, NC

Dr. JonEs. Yes. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. My name
is Jim Jones. I am a country doctor from North Carolina. And with
all due respect to the learned Dr. Reinhardt, I find that intellectu-
ally suimulating.

I am here today though representing the American Academy of
Family Physicians, 59,000 strong, if you include our resident and
student members. We are here and we appreciate the invitation to
be bere because it is our members who provide those services that
you have been talking about this morning. We appreciate the fact
that we have been able to submit written testimony.

I would like to just highlight some of those for you, and hope
that the committee members will have ample opportunity to look
at the comments that we have submitted.

We recognize that you have an awesome task to try to find some
way to balance the huge deficit that you are faced with, and at the
same time provide high gnality health care for elderly Americans.
We recognize that.

We believe that we have been trying to help you get that job
done because we believe we are the physicians who provide those
services and a route of access, particularly in rural America and
gfher areas. We believe that we have been doing that at a reasona-

e cost.

We believe that there may be some ways to make some Medicare
savings and our written testimony will make those suggestions for
you, we hope.

I believe that there are two principles, and I hope that there are
two principles that the committee will use in crafting new legisla-
tion that will address whatever reform is going to come. I am sure
they are two that are already important to the members of the
committee. One is that every American in the Medicare age popu-
lation should have access to high quality health care We believe
that and I am sure you believe that.

Second, we believe that the principles of new legislation ought to
address the fact that there ought to be more equity in payment in
physicians. And already this morning you have heard testimony to
that effect.

In that regard, we particularly like to applaud Senator Duren-
berger for the legislation that he is proposing that would have
some effect, we believe, to increase access to rural Americans in
particular by allowing the full MEI plus the 2 percent.

Primarily, we would like for you to address this unconscionable
disparity between the payment of physicians procedurally oriented
and those cognitively oriented. The services that are offered by
family doctors and other generalists who, by and large, do thei:
work by providing what the Physician Payment Review Board has
talked about as ambulatory and preventive care, we don't believe
that those should receive any further reductions, absolutely. We
think that would be to the detriment of the program, and to the
aetriment of the individuals getting that payment.

169 .




165

These are not the services that are ~ontributing to the big out-
lays. The services that we are proviu..ag are services that are de-
signed to be preventive, provide and maintain good health in the
recipients in the Medicare program, to make them mobile and
functional and to allow them to stay at home. Reducing premiums
is not going to hurt doctors so much as it would hurt the elderly
Americans, in our opinion.

So the major task it seems to me to make some sort of adjust-
ment maybe even some reduction in those overpriced procedures
that have been cited in the testimony that you have heard already,
or at least to freeze those, while at the same time drafting some
kind of strategy that would increase the primary care physician's
payment, assuring that all Americans would have access.

Briefly, I would like to ..1! you that I run a training program for
family doctors. One of our recent graduates wrote just last week to
tell me that he had taken over the practice of an older physician,
who had been caring for many elderly people. But because of the
new regu.ations of MAAC, he found that he was going to have to
accept balf of what that doctor had been charging, roughly, and
that doctor had barely been able to see Medicare patients because
the payments were already so low.

He wrote and said, as much as it troubles me to say this to you,
my teacher, I am going to have to not see Medicare patients. I
simply cannot afford it because my overhead is nearly 50 percent
and now they are asking me to see them for 50 percent less. So the
$20.00 office visit; I just cannot see hem for $10.00.

So, in summary, we hope that there will not be an across-the-
board reduction in physician payment. We believe that there prob-
ably ought to be a specialty by specialty perhaps or certainly even
the prevailing charges ought to be looked at in terms of capturing
those doctors who deliberaly overcharge and rewarding those who
are trying to help you do the job you want to get done, and that is
to maintain a reasonable cost for high quality health care for zll
Americans.

I appreciate the opportunity to speak before you, and I wcrild be
pleased to answer any questions.

EbSenator RockereLLER. Thank you, Dr. Jones, very much. Dr.
ert.

{The prepared written statement of Dr. Jones follows:]
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TESTIrONY OF THE
ANERILAN ACADENY OF FArILY PHYSICIANS
Precented by
James G. Jones. M.D.

Chairman, goarc .t Directors

Mr. Chairman, oy name is James Jones, M.D., and I serve as Chairaman of th
Board of Directors of the American Academy of Family Physicians. The
Academy is the national medical specialty orgamization which represents

more than 359,000 family physicians, family practice residents and medical

students.

On behalf of the Acadesy, I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear
before the Committee o share the views of our members on the subject of
Medicare physician payment policies. In the following statement I would
like to discuss with you several strategies for short term budgetary
savings in the Medicare program, including those which Fave been
considered by the Physician Payment Review Conmission, from the standpoint

of family physicians and their patients.

At the outset, I would emphasize that continuing to target Medicare
parments for physician services may have a substantial adverse affect on
access to critically needed curative and preventive services. The Acadeny
believes that two goals should govern reform of physician reimbursement;
access to quality health care by the Medicare population and equity in
psyment for physicians. Efforts by Congress to address the budget deficat
shoul”. be crafted in a manner which isg not contrary to these goals.
Dollars should not be saved at the expense of the health of the Medicare

beneficiary.

The Academy is strongly supportive the efforts of Senator Durenberger
to provide the full MEI update plus 2 percent for phvsician visits in
rural arras (non SMSA) and the same adjustment for routine office visits,
home visits and skil?ed nurging facility visits in all areas of the
country. Such increases would .. congistent with long term refora aimed
at reducing the disparity in Medicare payment for these prinary care
services as compared with procedurally oriented services, and would help

to increase access to thege services, particularly in rural areas.

Further reductions or limitations in Medicare Part B pa¥@ent will have a

detrimental effect on fanily physicians and their patients. The types of

17
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services prosided by family physicians -- ambuiatory based. preventie
oriented-=- are cost effective and already are reimbursed at very iow
levels. These are not the services which account for large “Medicare
outlays. These are not the services which are driving up tne cost of the
program. These are the t¥pes of services which are aimed at keepint
peopie healthy, active and mobile and potentially reduving acute care
costs. Yet access to these services will be reduced by furthar cuts in

Medicare pavaent.

The Academy therefore believes that Congress shouid apply any reduct.ons
in Medicare Part B payment selectively, to take into account the
disparities in payment that currently result for primary care as opposed
to procedurally oriented services. In this way, short term chances 1in

Medicare will move in the direction of longer term reform.

One proposal to accomplish this 138 to target the Medicare Economic Inde~
throukh a freeze or reduction in the amount by w~hich prevailing charges
are updated for all but primary care services. An across the board freeze
or reduction in “he MEI would disproportionately hurt fam:ily phyvsicians
and their patients. The services already reimbursed at inappropriately
low levels would be subject to the same payment reductions as higher
priced services. A selective adjustment in the ME. to allow the full MEI
for primary care services would be a more equitable approach. A
definition of primary care se.vices which we would sugfest, and which has
been used previously in the context of a similar propesal, would

include office,» home and skilled nursing facility visits. A provision of
this type would not favor one spec:alty over another, vet would permit an
increage in the reimbursement for those services which tend to be
reimbursed at lower levels relative to technically and

procedurally-oriented services.

The second strategy which we would like to address is the "inherent
reasonableness ' option that would reduce prevailing charies for a list of
procedures regarded ag outliers. One method of accompligshing this would
apply a uniform percentaSe re¢ -uction in the adjusted prevailing char.les
for the procedures targeted, the suggested percentage reduction 1s 10

percent.

One concern we have with thig approach is that all of the prevailing
charges for each of the procedures identified as outliers would be

reduced. Because prevailing charges vary tremendously for a Riven
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service, the Academy believes that rather than the application of an
across the board reduction, PPRC ghould develop a methodology to 1denta fy
and reduce the prevailing charges for a procedure that are high relative
to other prevailing charges for the same outlier procedure. Such an
approsch would target the high priced provider rather than all providers
who perform a given service, whether or not the charges for the service

are 1nappropriately high.

Another interpretation of the inherent reasonableness concept has been
suggested to reduce the magnitude of the variations in fees for Medicare
similar services. The proposal would, i~ the case of each physician
service reimbursed in a state, limit fayment to no more than a certain
percentage above the average prevailing charde in a state. In a state
with nultiple localities, this new limit may reduce payzent 1n those

localities with the highest prevailing charges.

A weighted national average of state average charfes also could be
calculated and payment limited to no more than s>me percentage above this
national average, reducing payment in areas with prevailing charges

significantly above the national average charge levels.

This approach may have merit as it does address the above noted concern
about the potential inequity of an across the soard reduction in the
prevailing charge levels for a procedure identified as an outlier. It
also raises 2 potential additional budget savings. In many localities
Medicare carriers deternine different prevailing fees for different types
of specialists providin. the same scrvices, which results in separate
prevailing charges for family physicians. If this proposal were to be
inplemented so that an average prevailing charge is established for a
given service tased on the prevailing charges for all physicians providing
the service, we believe this might be a reasonable approach. However we
rould not support the establishment of a specialty by specialty average
prevailing charge as this would result 1in placing a cap on the prevailing
charge for family physictans which would be different -- and generally
lower -- than the cap on the prevailing chur}é for other specialists

providing the same service.

The American Acadenmy of Family Physicians has been adamantly opposed fo
the establishm:nt of dual prevailing charges under the Medicare progran.

In June 1986 the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that two lower courts did have
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Jurisdiction in determining that the Medicare regulation allowing
different prevailing fees for different types of specialists providing the
same service, is in violation of the Medicare statute. We believe that as
a result the Health Care Financing Administration has & responsibility to
revok. this regulation and to provide for a single prevailing fee “or the
same service, regardless of the specialty of the physician providing the
service. Establishment of a single prevailing fee for a given service 1is
technically feasible in the near term and could be consistent with the

above recomaendation.

The third option that we would like to address would change the basis of
reimbursement for new physicians. This option was prougosed in the
r.esident’s budget and essentially would limit the physician’s

re abursement to 80 percent of the adjusted prevailing rather than the

50th percentile of customary charges, as is currently the case.

we note that this proposal is projected by the CBO to result in savings of
$114 million in 1988 and we therefore, assume that limiting new physicians
to 80 percent of the adjusted prevailing rather than the 50th percentile
of customary charfes will further reduce Medicare reimbursement for
services provided by so called "new physicians.” We believe that

arbitrarily targeting this group for further reductions 18 inappropriate.

The single aspect of the recently implemented MAAC requirements which has
generated the greatest outcry of di atisfaction among our members is the
requirement which limits new physicians to the 50th percentile of
custorary charges. In many instances, th»s provision has resulted

in very substantial reductions in the amount which guch physicians receive
for caring for Medicare patients and has resulted in MAACs which are
substantially below the charges which these physicians have ever made for

providing the particular service.

This strotegy poses partic lar problems for family practice.
Reimbursement for family physicians under Medicare currently 1is
disproportionately low for physicians who have been practicing for many
vears. The customary charges which currently are used 1n the caliculation
of reimbursement for new family physicians therefore are low. Low
prevailing charges, which reflect the impact of years of speclalty and
geographic differentials limit what family physicians are reimburscd for

their services. We therefore believe t:at it would be highly
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inappropriate to save Medicare dollars by imposing restrictions which will
provide disincentives for phvsicians to train and practice family
medicine. Faced with debts for their medical education, the high costs of
establishing a medical practice, including payment of high malpraccice
insurance premiums, students already are turning awvay from famiiy
practice. Should the Medicare reimbursement for new physicians be reduced
to achieve a short term Medicare cost savings, the direct result may well
be to further discourage physicians from training in family practice and
other primary care specialities or to provide a substantial disincentive

for such phr'sicians to provide care to Medicare beneficiaries.

To address this and other inequities with the MAAC program, the Academy

has joined with several other medical organizations to ask Congress to

adopt an amendment which would do the followuing:

- Base cach physician’s MAACs on his or her own current established
custozary charge profile {i.e. actual charges submitted from July 1,

1985 to June 30, 1986).

Provide physicians with access to MAAC information in a timely

fashion for making future participation decisions.

Make the proposed changes in the MAAC methodologs retroactive

to January 1, 1987.

These changes to the MAAC program would eliminate the unfair rolibacks in
their established fees ewperienced by phisicians who entered practice from
July 1, 1981 « June 30, 1986, and by established phy¥sicians ¢ho did not
provide a particular service during the April-June 1984 current base
quarter. In addition, the amendment would sinplify administration of the
profran by Medicare carriers by requiring that they maintain one, instead
of tuo, profiles for each physician. We would encourage the committee to

incorporate these changes into the budget reconciliation package.

In summary, the American Academy of Family Physicians does not believe
that Congress should target Medicare payment for physician services in 1ts

efforts to achieve budget savings in FY 1988, Primary care services,
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which are cost effective, already are rcimbursed disproportionately low
relative to procedurally oriented services. Further budget reductions
which do not address this disparity in Medicare payament policy will

further discourage beneficiary nccess to thesc services.

As the committee develops its strategies for reducing Medicare spending
the American Academy of Family Physicians would sugfest that consideration
be given to an adjustment in the MEI which takes into account primary care
services, or an adjustment in Medicare reimburscament for those services
and to those providers for which payment is inappropriately high or
inappropriately low, through the inherent rcasonableness authority.
Further, the Academy strongly urges that the committee reject efforts to
save Medicare dollars at the expense of new physicians and, instead,
adjust the MAAC limits for these physicians to reflect their actual

charges.

we have appreciated the opportunity to share our vieus with you today and
fook forward to working with you in developing your Medicare payment
recommendations. I would be pleascd to answer your questions at this

tige.
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STATEMENT OF PAUL A. EBERT, M.D., DIRECTOR, AMERICAN
COLLEGE OF SURGEONS, CHICAGO, IL

Dr. EBERT. I um Dr. Paul Ebert, Director of the American College
of Surgeons, and we have approximately 48,000 members who rep-
resent all the surgical specialties.

I will just try @ highlight several comments. Over the past two
years, the college has been very much aware of the problem of geo-
graphic variation in charges. What is u surgical bundle? And it has
been referenced several times today. Who really requires an assist-
ant at surgery? And if one was to come up with a relative value
scale, we would strongly support the concept that it initially be on
a State-wide basis since that will, generally speaking, address the
issue of geographic variations.

Now we have been somewhat concerned with the Physician Pay-
ment Review Commission’s report and recommendations to you.
And that we do not feel that it is logical to reduce the MEI for
many reasons. As stated by Dr. Jones, the overhead of physicians
are quite high in primary care. The medical malpractice liability
issue is extremely high among most of our fellows, and it is even
required, as you know from the newspapers, that some areas of the
country now has had to reduce services in some of these high risk
areas,

So in the same light we find that selecting nine procedures to
make a specific reduction dnes not really address the question of
inherent reasonableness. We finid, when we look through the legis-
lature, it is very difficuit to find an accurate interpretation of this
statement. And, consequently, we would like to suggest that inher-
ent reasonablene’ s, although may be applied from procedure to
procedure, the inherent reasonableness concept could Jjust as easily
be applied within each procedure. In other words, could we address
those that are overcharging for a specific procedure?

And the College recommended that Congress consider the con-
cept that could we not on a State-wide basis adopt a mean charge
and then pay a certain amount for each procedure within that sum
level above it, whether it is one standard deviation, two standard
deviations. The amount of that savings could be then calculaced by
whatever Congress decided was the target that could be reduced.

Thus, we find that that would apply better to the entire profes-
sion. And if there is truly undercharging by rural physicians, this,
of course, would address those indivicuals who are overcharging or
charging the higher fees.

hus, we think the goal of this approach is much more reasona-
ble than to simply select by techniques that we are not too comfort-
able with why 9 procedures are considered overprices on a very
short basis. And we think this was more of an expeditious recom-
mendation rather than based on any particular sound data.

I would just like to make two other comments based on some of
the discussion that was forwarded this morning.

There is often the concept that there art on excess number of
surgeons. And if one looks at actual data, i s rather interesting
that there are fewer surgeons of all surgical ~pecialties coming out
of training today than there were in 1975. Now I admit the reduc-
tion may be small, but it certainly seems to be in a proper direc-
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tion based on what other people’s opinions are regarding )~ 2anpow-
er needs of surgery.

The second is that if one looks at the nun’ er of - 2rations per-
formed in Medicare beneficiaries, you also find that the total
number of operations in the 1984 data that is availab. through the
Congressional Office of the Budget, that there is less lotal number
of operative procedures performed in patients than there were
prior to this. So it is a little difficult for us to see why one should
target the procedural aspects of surgical operations and select the
particular nine without any particular idea that these are being
overused within the community.

We thank you for the opportunity of submitting this testimony. I
think this will highlight the areas of my comments.

Senator Crarge. Thank you very much, Dr. Ebert. We are going
to have a chance to discuss this a little bit when we get to the ques-
tions.

Dr. Spivey, is it?

Dr. Spivey. It is.

[The prepared written statement of Dr. Ebert follows:]
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STATEMENT
of the

AMERICAN COLLEGE OF SURGEONS
to the

Conmittee on Finanze
United States Senate

Presented by .

. Paul A. Ebert, M.D., F.A.C.S.

RE: Budget Reconciliation Propo.als for the Medicare Part B Program

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Comittee, I am Paul A. Ebert, M.D.,
F.A.C.S., the Director and a Fellow of the American College of Surgeons, on
whose behalf I appear today. The College's 48,000 Felle+s appreciate thic
opportunity to share with you our views regarding physic:.n payment under
Medicare.

As you know, the American College of Surgeons is a voluntary educa-
tional and scientific organization devoted to the ethical and competent
practice of surgery and to the provision of high quality care for the
surgical patient. The College provides extensive educational prograns for
its Fellows and for other surgeons in the United States. In addition, we
promote standards for surgical practice, disseminate medical knowledge and
provide information to the general public.

As part of its ongoing efforts, the Coilege has devoted considerable
resources to the issue of physician refmbursement and has deveioped a
comprehensive set of physician payment proposals, approved by the College'~
Board of Regents in October 1985 and previously communicated to the Members
of this Committee. These proposals respond to specific problems with the
Medicare program that have been {dentified hy Congress. In developing
these proposals, the aim of the College was iv identify ways to establifsh
a more rational basis for paying for physicians' services under the

Medicare program without compromising beneficiaries' access to high quality
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medical and surgical se-+ices. Moreover, the proposals recommend
incremental, statewide changes that will be least disruptive to Medicare
beneficiaries and physicians. It is the College's view that these proposed
changes could help contain Medicare's cosus as well.

Following is a summary of the College's proposcls:

(] We propose the development of a statewiu2 Med care Relative Yalue
Scale to determine prevailing charge levels within each state. We believe
this would be one way .o address the issue of geographic variations in fees
without precluding future use of a national payment approach.

0 We also propose that definitions for the services that Medicare
pays for be standardized for payment purposes. For example, we believe it
would be important to standardize what services are included in a basic
service package, such as a surgical bundle, an¢ to reduce the number of
coding distinctions recognized for payment purposes (i.e., collapsing

codes).

0 The College has developed a definition of an assistant at surgery
as well as guidelines in terms ol when an assistant should be used. We
believe this proposal could resul* in cost savings for the Medicare program
and not deprive patients of access to an assistant when assistance is
medically necessary.

The College also would like to take this opportunity to share

jts views concerning the two options recently recommended by the Physician

Payment Review Commission (PPRC) and currently under consideration vy the
lHouse Ways and Means Coumittee for addressing short-run Medicare budgetary
problems. We believe that the Cor, ess created the PPRC to provide care-
fully considered advice on physician paymert reform and not to engage in
federal budget reconciliation exercises. We are most concerned by the
PPRC's hurried deliberations in arriving at its current recommendations.
One of the Commission's proposals calls for reducing the Medicare

Economic Index (MEI) update in the prevailing charges for physician ser-

vices scheduled for January 1, 1988, but allowing the ful® update for

office visits, nursing home visits and home visits.
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The College does not support a reduction in the MEI update. Past lim-
its on physician payment under Medicare and significant jncreases in prac-
tice costs, especiaily for professional ljability insurance, argue against
additional regulation of Medicare physician reimbursement. Nor do we
support the jdea of exempting selected physician services from a reduction
on the grounds.thet such a differential payment policy is not justified.

The PPRC’s second recommendation would reduce prevailing charges for a
list of selected procedures which are Jjudged by the Commission to be
overvalued with respect to other physicians' services. The Commission has,
n fact, developed its own interpretation of the inherent reasonableness of
physicians' fees. However, the PPRC's inherent reasonableness methodology
differs remarkably from procederal requirements in current law, enacted as
recently as Tast fall. These statutory provisions already permit the
Sccretary of Health and Human Services to increase or decrease the reasona-
ble charges for specific physicians' services when certain tests are met
and provire for an orderly process allowing for public comment. The
College sees no need to circumvent these requirements and strongly opposes

the Commission's inherent reasonableness recommendation.

In arriving at their recommendation, the Commission relied on a
comparison of Medicare payment amounts in four states during 1984 and the
relative values for 31 selected procedures as defined in five relative
value scales (RVSs). The Collece believes {hat the methodology used by the
PPRC to prepare this list is significantly flaved and not suitable for
natjonal policymaking. Moreover, the approach does not meet the high
analytical standards that we should expect from the Commission tn m%ing
Judgments abo‘ut Medicare physician payment policies.

The College has several specific concerns about the PP"C's approach.
First, we seriously question the procedure selection process, which, due to
the very limited information available, confines itself to an examination
of only 31 procedures. This approach completely ignores the ijssue of
volume and the aggregate outlay impact on the Medicare program of spending

for all other physician services. The 3j procedures were looked at simply
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because it was convenient to do so, and because adequate time was not taken
and adequate data were not available to permit a more systematic and
careful review.

Secondly, the College has concerns with the particular RVSs chosen to
determine whether selected procedures were overvalued. For example, we
fail to see the relevance of using a Canadian RVS arrived at through
negotiations between Canadian physicians and .n:ir government as a basis
for making judgments about Medicare payment levels. The Commission also
relied on the use of another RVS developed by William Hsiao, Ph.D. of
Harvard, who testified before PPRC that the scale could be subject to as
mu. h as 25 percent error. In addition, procedure ccmgiexity, which is one
important determinant of value, is based solely upon interviews with 110
physicians, all of whom practice in Massachusetts. Further, very little
information was made available by the PPRC on the three other scales, and
it is not clear whether they are representative of the United States.
Moreover, the five scales themselves show significani variability in the
value they assign to individual physician services, even in the case of
common procedures like the repair of inguinal hernia, where the highest
value assigned s 43 percent higher than the Towest value assigned. For
diagnr-tic colonoscopy, the highest assigned valve is 87 percent above the
Towest; “or laser photocoagulation, it is 126 percent; and for insertion of
an aortic balloon pump, the highest assigned value is 162 percent above the
Towest. This kind of .ariability certainly does not inspire confidence in
the use of these five scales to judge whether a given procedure is over- or
undervalued, or hy how much.

Mr. Chairman, the American College of Surgeons believes there are
several ways to interpret the inherent reasonableness concept. In our
testimony to the PPRC on May 27, we recommended an approach that would
limit Medicare payment for a service to no more than a certai percentage
above the average prevailing charge in a state. Another approach is to
limit, on a statewide basis, Medicare payment for a service to no more than

a certain percentage above some average charge or charges for that service.

In essence, the concept is predicated on setting a payment limit in addi-
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tion to the customary and prevailing charge limits under current law. The
magnitude of the payment adjustments under this proposal, of course, would
depend on the amount of estimated savings expected from these kinds of
changes in Medicare's physician payment rules. I should point out that our
suggestion received the support of many ¢~ the groups that testified before
PPRC on May 27. )

This approach is one way to deal with the tremendous variation in
Medicare payment levels, even within a single state, for individual ser-
vices and procedures. The goal of this approach is to reduce the magnitude
of fee variations in an orderly manner until further work can be done by
the PPRC and the Kealth Care Financing Administration on the variations
problem. This approach could be accomplished in a number of different ways
to deal with any technical datz limitations or administrative concerns, and
the amount of savings would depend upon finul specifications. The College
has c.ggested that the concept be applied first on a state-by-state basis,
v.ith the new payment Timit set at some level abov. the statewide average
charge or average Medicare payment amount. However, we clearly support
expansion of this approach to provide for broader-based limits on a
r:gional and/or national basis as it becomes possible to do so.

We believe this approach has merit for several reasons. First, it can
be applied to all services and procedures paid for by Medicare. Second,
data needed to implement this approach on a statewide basis are readily
available. Third, the approach will affect the payment level of those
physicians whose fees are substantially higher than the average, while
physicians at or below the average, including most physicians practicing in
rural areas, remain unaffected. For these and other reasons, the College
supports the use of this approach if short-term budget savings must be
achieved.

Hr. Chairman, the American College of Surgeons appreciates your
invitation to testify at this hearing, and we hope that these remarks prove
helpful to you in the difficult deliberations which lie ahead. The College

stands ready to provide any additional assistance which you may need.

O
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STATEMENT OF BRUCE E. SPIVEY, M.D., EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, AMERICAN ACADEMY OF OPTHALMOLOGY, SAN
FRANCISCO, CA

Dr. Seivey. Thank you, Senator.

My name is Bruce Spivey. I am an opthalmologist in practice in
San Francisco, and I, as Executive Vice President of the American
Academy of Opthalmology, represent over 15,000 members, about
93 percent of the opthalmologists in the country.

Now I will try to be brief. I know the time is going rapidly. And I
think it may be more productive for us to answer questions that
you might have.

I would like to make three points. Cataract surgery is successful.
It is delicate. I don’t think it should be penalized because it is suc-
cessfus or frequently employed. The population is aging. o far, we
have not found a way to retard the development of cataracts in tie
population, and it is a procedure that will continue probably co in-
creasing frequency.

Last year—in fact, over the past four years—substantial reduc-
tions in payments to a variety of physicians regarding cataract su.-
gery have occurred, and I will enumerate those in a minute. But
we have a 10 percent cut this year, a total of 12 percent, and I
think that we need to look and see the implications of thos~ cut.:
before more come.

Finally, I think HHS, at least in my opinion, is signaling provid-
ers that, or Medicare is signaling the public that quantity and not
quality of care, especially in terms of unbundling cataract post-op-
erative care, is occurring.

I would like to pick up on what Dr. Ebert said about bundling in
a minute.

We are for developing a rational, equitable physician payment
system, and we, in a self-serving way, admittedly, are here today
saying we gave last year in cataract -urgery. We would like to see
the opportunity for observing those cuts before more are employed.

Part of our problem really is that, probably as ophthalmolugists,
we have trivialized cataract surgery. In order to make our patients
not so apprehensive, we have said it is quick. It is drop by the
office. And that has not been actually how the proc:dure is em-
ployed. With the new technology, it.is more difficult; it is more
tinle consuming than it used to be.

Now regardless of that, we have about a million cataract proce-
dures performed a year, and, as I say, it will probably increase. We
have had a 12 psrcent reduction in the surgeon’s fee. There is a cap
on actaal charges. Cataract is the only Medicare procedure subject
to a specific rollback in the physician's actual charges. The use of
assistance in that surgery has essentially been eliminated; the pay-
ment to anesthesiologists providing active analgesia for cataract
surgery has been cut significantly. Cataract surgery has gone to an
outpatient setting almost exclusively. You have to be too sick for
cataract surgery if you are going to have it in the hospital. You
have to go to the intensive care almost to have cataract surgery in
a hospital. It just does not happen any more.

That hospital outpatient rei.abursement has bee~ reformed and
this fall the PROs are likzly tv require prior approval prior to any
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cataract surgery. And, therefore, we think as a substantial reduc-
tion over the past few years, cataract surgery is significantly less
expensive to the Medicare program and to its beneficiaries.

We have some other concerns about the method of choosing over-
priced procedure. Obviously, you have seen a spectrum of opinion
right in this very panel and I will not proceed on that. But we have
in our written testimony details of our concerns.

Now I think there are some ways that you might be able to
reduce Medicare outlays. We think that savings could be achieved
by Congressional direction to HHS to maintain the integrity of the
global surgical fee. Currently, HHS allows post-operative care for
cataract surgery alone. And somebody told us that. It was not a
Freudian slip. [Laughter.)

That cataract surgery lone is unbundled and allowed to be
provided separately by non-physicians. The fragmentation is costly
to Medicare. We think it is unethical. And, medically, I think it is
unwise. I think that natural referral patterns—

Senator CHAFEE. I must say, I did not quite understand what you
were saying about the post-operative care being under the control
Jf non-physicians.

Dr. Spivey. Thank you for asking. Yes. HHS has allowed an un-
bundling in the post-operative period. In ophthaimology, we believe
that there should be a global surgical fee that would allow total
care under the single price for the cataract surgery for a period of
90 days. What HHS has allowed is shat payment to usually opton
etrists who referred the cataract patient in in the first place to
follow that patient and to receive additional payment for that pa-
tient over the course of those 90 days, which should really be in-
cluded in the global surgical fee.

<enator CHAFEE. Do you think that ought to be a saving?

Dr. Spivey. Yes, sir.

Senator CHAFEE. All right. Anything else?

Dr. Seivey. Well, I do support the fact that we must reduce over-
charges. There is no comment, no doubt, no question about that.

Senator CHAFEE. Well, how do you suggest doing it though?

Dr. Spivey. I think there are a variety of ways in terms of the
overcharging. 'We have already begun doing that in cataract sur-
gery. I think that could occur across the board. There has been a
cap placed on the maximum allowable charge in cataract surgery.

Senator CHAFEE. But that was done by the government.

Dr. Seivey. Well, I think that is what we are talking about what
the government is going to do here.

Senator CHAFEE. Yes. But you think we can do more?

Dr. Seivey. I think you can look across the board to those people
who are, in my view, charging way beyond what the rest of the sur-

ical community in case of procedures, or medical .ommunity in
arge, charges.

Senator CHAFEE. As I mentioned earlier, I was chairman of the
conference last year in reconciliation when we got into this very
issue of the cataract charges, and one of the forces that was driving
us in connection with cataract surgery was the wide geographical
discrepancy in charges. A~d evan now, sometimes there is a fee of
$2,200.00. It seems to *awje from $2,200.00 down to $1,100.00. Is
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there any way you ran explain that? And if we were to reduce the
cataract fees in the high charge areas, how could we best do it?

Dr. Seivey. Well, is there any way I can explain it? I can explain
it in the same way all surgical variations in fees across the United
States exist.

Senator CHAFEE. Variation in liability insurance, I suppose?

Dr. Spivey. I would explain it on a historical basis and a number
of other more practical situations. And I don’t want to pick out sur-
gery as the only place where there is a significant fee variation. I
think you need to look across the board. And in terms of the specif-
ice you cite, there 5 indeed a substantial difference in the average
charge in one sector of the country or in one State, or particularly
in one segment in many States. And rather than approaching it
from an overall direct fee reduction, if fees or if charges or allow-
able reimbursement must be readjusted, I think it is far preferable
to approach it from the top than from the average, and would en-
courage you to look in that direction.

[The prepared written statement of Dr. Spivey follows:]
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AMERICAN ACADEMY OF OPHTHALMOLOGY

TESTIMONY BEFORE THE
SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
July 9, 1987

My name is Bruce E. Spivey, MD. I am an ophthalmolagist in
practice in San Francisco, and Executive Vice President of the
American Academy of Ophthalmology. I am speaking on behalf of
the Academy, whose membership represents more than 15,000 or
93% of the ophthalmologists in the U.S.

Our testimon; will emphasize these points: (1) that cataract
surgery is a delicate, highly successful procedure that should
not be penalized for its success; (2) that cataract surgery
has experienced more reimbursement r-ductions over the last
four years than any other procedure, and therefore, should not
be included in this year's budget cuts; (3) that the impact of
the 1986 enacted 128 prevailing cut and special cap on actual
charges for cataract surgery has not been studied, and hence,
no further cuts should be made until Congress can be assured
that patient care, quality, access, and patterns of practice
have not been negatively affected by the existing reductions:
and (4) that HHS may be sending signals to providers that
Medicare is more concerned with guantity not quality of care,
especially in terms of the urbundling of cataract post-
operative care.

We wish to stress that we appreciate the opportunity to be
here today, and to continue our sincere interest in working
with you and your staff to achieve our mutual long term goal.
We strongly believe that the worthy goal of designing a more
rational, equitable physician payment system, however, will
not be met through the selective and divisive reductions in
certain surgical procedures, especially the continual barrage
aimed at .taract surgery reimbursement.

We commend this Committee for resisting policy last year that
would have .ingled out cataract surgery for specific cuti. We
urge you to maintain your commitment to rational policy
development again this year.

Cataract surgery is a very successful procedure that is often
misunderstood. It is extremely complex surgery, performe
under a powerful microscope on an area of the body smaller
than my thumb, with sutures that are invisible to the unaiged

eye.

Unlike the CAT scan, where technology replaces exploratory
surgery, or lasers, where the technology permits surgery
without a blade, the technology associated with cataract
surgery places great demands on the surgeon's skills. The
surgeon must st cut ‘into the delicate tissues of the eye
with a knife--precisely--or lose the eye. Then, using tiny
forceps, the surgeon places an intraocular lens--measured by
ultrasound to fit the unique shape of the patient's eye --
through a tiny slit, into just the right location, in the same
small, fragile pocket where the clouded natural lens was
carefully removed. While expensive new technology is an
integral part of modern cataract surgery, it has made the
"job" harder, not easier for the surgeon.
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The advances in the technical skills of the surgeon quality
of the knife blades, the microscope, the sutures, anud the
intraocular lens implants have greatly improved the success of
cataract surgery, reduced the complication rates, and greatly
enhanced the patient's visual outcome. These results, coupl 3
with the use of local anesthesia which permits one-day

surgery, have greatly increased the public's demand for this
operation,

It is largely patient demand which has resulted in the high
volume of cataract surgery. Patients demand tnis surgery
because they want to lead more active lives, to be more self-
sufficient. The development of catarart. is all too often an
inevitable result of the human aging process. flder Americans
do not wish to sacrifice their independence or quality of 1life
to the encroaching blindness of cataracts, especially given
the 98% succest rate of modern cataract surgery.

Despite the progress in cataract surgery, in its quality and
success, it has come under continual scrutiny from Congress,
largely because of the volume of cases, over 1 million
surgeries performed yearly. As a result, cataract surgery
has shouldered more than its fair share of Part B cuts over
the last four years. These reductions include:

(<] A 12% reduction in the surgeons fee.

[} A cap on actual charges, only 25% over the prevailing
fee, or the MAAC calculation, whichever is lower. This
is the only Medicarz procedure subject to a specific
roll-back of the physicians actual charges. The special
cap on cataract fees provides a permanent mechanism to
hold down the surgeon's actual charges, reduce the
beneficiary's out-of-pocket expense, and strictly limit
the amount Medicare will pay for the foreseeable future.

(<] The use of an assistant surgeon has been nearly
eliminated in most areas.

(<] The payment to the anesthesiologist for monitored
anesthesia services only during cataract surgery has been
cut significantly.

[¢) Peer Review Organizations have moved cataract surgery to
the outpatient setting. Today, it is virtually
impossible to admit a cataract patient even for an
overnight stay, no matter how frail the patient or what
social factors are present.

(<] Hospital outpatient reimbursement and ambulatory surgery
center pavments have been reformed for program savings.

[¢) This fall, when the Peer Review Organizations implement
their second surgical opinion program, it is likely that
no cataract surgery will be permitted under Medicare
unless it has expressed pre-approval.

Due to these changes, cataract surgery, as a package, is now
significantly less expenrive to the Medicare program, and to
the beneficiary.
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Further, these policies have altered cataract surgery in ways
that might not become apparent for some time. We respectfully

,urge you to refrain from any further reductions in cataract
<urgery reimbursement until proper studies can show us what
impact these changes have had on quality of care, patient
access and physician practice patterns,

We believe it is unfair to contemplate any further reductions
in cataract surgery fees in 1988. It is unfair because we
were the "test case” In last year's inherent reasonableness
experiment. It is uafair because of the inequities of a
further straight percentage across-the-board cut. It is
unreasonable because it perpetuates the many other inequities
and inconsistencies of the usual-customary-prevailing fee
system inherent in the national Medicare system.

We have further concerns with the method of choosing the
"overpriced” procedures. The Mitchell-Stason study, which has
been cited as a reference, selected the aighest volume
Medicare procedures in four states, in 1984. This was BEFORE
any of the above-noted changes in cataract surgery were
enacted. We take issue with the data and methodology used in
th2i: study:

(1) Higher volume tends to reflect higher success; by
singling out thesa procedures, you may penalize success,
and attack the procedures which the patients demand.

(2) The data available (1984) is out-of-date for cataract
surgery, and inadequate; only high volume procedures were
chosen in order to perform statistical manipulations, and
the statistics will be subject to large margins of error.
Bven Dr. William Hsiao, who constructed the 1985 relative
value scale upon which Mitchell and Stason base their
study, has indicated that the 1985 RVS needed significant
refinement; that individual values could be subject to as
much as a 25% error rate.

{3) Modern medical practice, technique and supplies
change rapidly, enough so that 1984 data may not
accurately reflect 1988's medical care.

We «re all aware of the difficulties in collecting and
analyzing national Medicare data. Because of this, the actual

' impact of the recommended across-the-board percentage cuts in
the selected procedures is difficult to assess, especially in
terms of the greater likelihood that rural areas and
physicians who have kept their fees at moderate levels would
be hit hardest.

May we respectfully remind you, that for cataract surgery, the
Administration's proposal would result in a total reduction of
25 percent over two years. Such a large cut clearly raises
larger risks and uncertainties for the Medicare program. Just
last year, Congress declared that such a significant reduction
was NOT acceptable, and therefore enacted the 10% cut.

While we vehemently object to any further reductions in
cataract surgery reimbursement, it is possible that program
savings could be achieved by Coigressional direction to HHS to
maintain the integrity of the ¢lobal surgical fee. Currently,
HHS allows post-operative care

or cataract surgery alone to
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be unbundled, and provided separately by non-physicians. Not
only is this fragmentation costly to the Medicare program, it
is unethical. Natural referral patterns between gsneralists
and surgical specialists or surgeons and allied health
professionals should be maintained. HCFA should be directed
to pursue reasonable definitions of services which may include
bundling. In the case of cataract surgery the unbundling
which presently is allowed to exist not only endorses patient
abandonment but creates an environment where certain surgeons
are indirectly rewarded for abandonin~ patients. This has
institutionalized fee splitting.

In closing, we support the American Medical Association's
position that physicians have been subjected to years of fee
freezes, MAACS and other burdensome program changes. This
constant barrage should stop, until a rational, equitable
reform can be crafted. We also support the efforts of the
Anerican College of Surgeons in exploring lon3 term,
systemwide adjustments aimed at equitable solutions to some of
the Medicare payment problems.

We recommend that substantive policy changes not be proposed
without further study. And flnally, we belleve that cataract
gsurgery has already shouldered its falr share of federal
budget cuts and should NOT be part of any new reduction

package.

Thank you for this opportunity to voice our comments. We look
forward to working with you and your staff.
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Senator CHAFEE. I want to thank each of you for taking the trou-
ble of coming here. You have come from some distance, each of
you, and we are grateful for that.

Dr. Jees and Dr. Connally both talked about the cognitive serv-
ices and the failure to be reimbursed properly and the unfortunate
side effects in that. And 1 was interested in your comments, Dr.
Jones, about the inability to give the proper preventive advice—
preventive medical advice—as a result of the failure to adequately
reimburse for cognitive services. Could you amplify on that a little
more? In other words, you must find it in your own situation. You
have got to meet your overhead. You have got a fixed overhead—
rent, insurance—and I don’t know what the standard is.

When I was practicing law, they used to think your overhead
should not be more than 30, 33 percent of your gross. I don't know
what you figure it is, but discuss that a little bit more, how it im-
pacts on you, the failure to be adequately reimbursed.

Dr. JoNnEs. Thank you very much, Senator Chafee.

It really boils down to a matter of access and it has been ad-
dressed here several times already. Though family physicians prac-
tice in a great variety of geographic areas, a large number of our
Academy members practice in rural areas. It may be that there are
only one or two doctors providing care to the Medicare population
in a given town or county, or what have you.

If a doctor finds himself providing those services that are already
barely profitable or not ({)roﬁtable at all, reduced to the point that
he simply cannot afford to see those patients, then not only is
care—acute care—going to go by the wayside, so there will be no
access to care, but, more impor:antly, we believe that he will not
be able to see patients on a regularly scheduled basis and institute
some preventive and maintenance care if you will, that might pre-
vent much more costly care down the road, such as controlling dia-
betes, controlling high blood pressure, and those chronic diseases
that, unfortunately, beset our older citizens.

Senator CHAFEE. Let me ask each of you; I would be interested in
the panel’s reaction. I presume that when you are charging your
Medicare patients that you, if somebody is wealthy, you charge
more, presumably, than you would for somebody who is not. Is that
true or isn't it? How do you work this?

Dr. Jongs. No, sir, that certainly is not true. As a matter of fact,
it is my understanding that that is against the law.

Dr. CoNNALLy. They cannot do that.

Senator CHAFEE. You can't do that at al!. So you charge them all
the same.

Dr. JoNEs. Yes.

Dr. ConnaLLy. Senator, I have a patient who is a billionaire.

Senator CHAFEE. A hillionaire?

Dr. ConNaLLy. A hillionaire, with a “B”, if you can believe For-
tunie Nagazine.

Senator CHAFEE. How many have you got?

Dr. CoNNALLy. Just one. [Laughter.]

She has Medicare, and I charge her the same thing as { do some
very impoverished ladies who live on Connecticut Avenue and who
are living on a very small government retirement. And, legally,
you have to do that under Medicare. Now the one difference is that
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we do have the right to accept assignment on some patients and
not on others. So that is one of the ways that we make a difference.

_Senator CHAFEE. Yes. But that is if you are a participat g physi-
cian,

Dr. ConnNaLLy. No. If you are a participator, you have to accept
assignment on everybody. If you ar. a non-participator, ti:en you
can accept assignment on some patients and not on the others.

Dr. JonEs. Case by case.

Dr. ConNALLy. Case by case.

Senator CHAFEE. Good. Go aheed. I am interested in your billion-
aire. [Laughter.]

Dr. ConnaLLy. Well we are stuck. We cannot increase our fees
on people who aru very wealthy. Now we have the MAAC, which
says how much we can charge, and yocu have to charge that and
only that. So in a way, you know, I guess about six months ago I
went to a dual fee schedule. I was very sad to do it. I have a large
Medicare practice and had to start charging my non-Medicare pa-
tients more than I could the Medicare patients. We had been under
the freeze for almost three years then.

So, in a sense, we have a dual system of charges, but it is not
wealthy versus poor. It is non-Medicare versus Medicare. It's what
we are doing right now and that has already happened.

We do differentiate within the Medicare population, those of us
who are not participators, who accept assignment on some and not
others. We make our differentiation and protect our poor pat.ents
by accepting assignment. Indeed, on a few of them I do something
that is illegal. I don’t even go after the 20 percent copayment that
t}l:ey have to have on a very poor patient. But we cannol change
that.

Senator CHAFEE. Now, Dr. Reinhardt had somc comments—and,
Dr. Reinhardt, do you want to corae up—you had some comments
on the nine procedures that were being targeted. I think that was
particularly in connection with Dr. Ebert’s testimony. Why don't
you go ahead.

Dr. REINHARDT. If I may ask Dr. Hammons to come up too be-
cause he is the one who actually worked on this methodology.
Would you }ike me to explain?

Senator CeAFEE. Go ahead.

Dr. REINHARDT. Wiy don’t you explain how that was done.

Dr. Hammons. The question that I was asked earlier and would
like to address again is this. Given that there are variations in
bundling in different locations, does that mean iIf you do implement
across-the-board reductions—for example, 10 percent in all areas— .
in prevailing charges for thete selected procedures, is that unfair? ‘
Does that unfairly hit some physicians or some areas more than
others? I believe that is the question. Further, does it affect the
analysis generally? Let me address both of those.

It is clear that bundling variation does exist and is significant.
One example is the data cited from Jan Mitchell’s study. And, in
fact, that is one of the two reasons we find it difficult to suggest ¢
policy to redress geographic variations generally, as has been advo-
cated a little earlier.

Now to get to the two questions. Does it affect the analysis, the
integrity of the analysis designed to select which procedures are
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most likely to be overvalued? No, it does not. It does not because
we did the analysis in terms of relative valves within each pair.
The only way it could is a real long shot, end that is if bundling
practices were significantly different for different procedures
within a single pair. There is no reason to believe they are.

So let me reiterate. No, the analysis, I think, is not affected by it.

Now does it introduce unfairpess if it were implemented the
same in various locations? There we are back to the geographic
question. If you could determine which areas had higher—which
areas were more higher than other areas, if you will, then you
would like to cut those areas more. But as we discussed earlier
with geographic differences, generally, we do not have the data to
do that. Okay? So it neither improves or makes worse the current
differences geographically. And that is true whether those geo-
graphic differences are based on coding—that is, bundling .liffer-
ences—or cost-of-practice differences.

I would like to make one other small point, and that is, when we
did this analysis we tried very hard to be cautious and conserva-
tive. That is to work with smaller cuts than the data suggest, just
because any factors that might make it less robust than are unlike-
1y to lead to any Larm.

If I haven’t addressed the question, I would be pleased {o contin-
ue trying.

Senator CHAFEE. Go ahead, Doctor. Do you have some comment
on that?

Dr. Esert. Weil I think it is rather presumptous to assume that
the bundling practices within any single carrier are totally the
same, because the bundles are totally different for almost every
procedure when we check through and you can see what is done
‘¥1iztah various carriers. So I think there are great differentials in
that.

But I think more important than that is that if you imposed a
certain percent cut across-the-board on any procedure, you affect
the physicians who are already charging what one might like to
say reasonable charges. In other words, the person in the rural
area who is making a minimal charge is affected 10 or 15 percent
just as much as a person who is overcharging.

Now the answer to that is, if you are in an area that you can
vary your fees, you overcharge. And, consequently, what we made
the suggestion was, why not pick a mean charge, and assume that
the people below that are complying with the intent of the practice
of medicine, and that someplace above that line one would have to
decide how much budget savings they would incur. This would
ha(;/e more effect on those that are overcharging for a specific pro-
cedure.

I think trying to take RVS codes, one from Canada and two from

. several other private carriers, and saying that the bundling is the
same within it, that they represent the same type of services, that
they imply the same type of medical malpractice insurance prob-
lems with it, I think, is rather thin. And then to, out of that, come
up with nine procedures, and say why take all the savings from
nine, we are saying, why not spread it over a larger variety? We
know that there is probably 255 or 256 codes that make up approxi-
mately 80 percent of Medicare's cost. And whether you exclude cer-
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tain procedures or office visits from this, this is certainly discre-
tionary. But it would still seem more logical to us to say pay one
standard deviation above, or whatever the mean, whatever number
was necessary to achieve the budget savings that you decide.

Senator CHAFEE. Well that seems to make sense. Dr. Reinhardt,
what do you say to that?

Dr. REiNHARDT. Well it is, of course, a vastly different approach.
If you did this on a State by State basis, which, I believe, the Col-
lege of Surgeons has recommended, then some States that are al-
ready low, some physicians there might even be cut further. So I
presume when you talk about standard deviations you must be
talking about something national.

Dr. EBerT. I cannot understand why you would say some States
would be hurt more when you are only dealing with the higher
level of payment within. We know there is fee variations within
every State. We also know that it would be rather disruptive, we
believe, to take a national average and then try to compare this
from a State average. And why not take it on a piecemeal basis?
WFy not go State by State to begin with? The geographic variation
is still present, we admit, but you are only addressing the higher
charges within a specific State.

Dr. REINHARDT. I suppose what one has in mind is that in some
States physician fees would be cut, although they are already lower
than fees would be in other States that would not be cut. And you
would have testimony coming before you how inequitable that is.

I think sometimes 1t pays to step back from the whole problem a
little bit and ask, what is actually being attempted to do here?

You can take the taxpayer’s point of view and ask, how much
money has the taxpayer turned over to health care providers under
Part B in the last year? You will find if you look from 1980 to 1985
t}ﬁat that cost more than doubled. I believe I am quite correct on
that.

We always talk about budget cuts. It is cuts from some imagin-
ery line. But as a matter of fact, what we really ought to focus on
is how much has actually been paid under Part B, and that has
more than doubled. And so the taxpayer could take the view that
we have been actually fairly generous on that account because
g‘rll;!dP in that period went up, I believe, 38 percent, but Part B dou-

Now the question is, how is that amount of money to be shared
among the 500,000 American physicians that are out there? And
the notion is that perhaps some specialists who do certain proce-
dures more frequently have received much more of that ti:an cer-
tain sperialists that perform more primary care procedures. And
none of the approaches that one might pick tc redress that balance
to pay rural physicians more or to pay certain primary care physi-
cians more can be done unless you take it away from somewhere
else within that Part, unless you want to go to the taxpayer and
say, pay even more than what is paid.

And it seems to me what we are looking for here is a method
that is perfect, and there will be nune. I do not think this method
that was proposed is going to be any more perfect than the method
that was recommended by the Commission. The Commission does
not argue that this is fault-free, but my sense would be it is less
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faulty than going by a State by State method. But it is a pipe
dream to assume that we can do this without being inequitable to
s0meole.

Senator CHAFEE. Well I will give you one last shot, Doctor, if you
want it. This could go on back and forth for quite a while.

Dr. Eserr. I just would only ccument that if there are certain
areas that are procedures—office visits, rural physicians, or what-
ever—they certainly could be carved out of the package. And I
don’t have any ohjection to that. Where our objection is that this is
a rather arbitrary selection of a small number of procedur 3. And
the overpricing concept has somehow been present and recom-
mended.

Why not say that if procedures are overpriced versus nonproce-
dural physicians, why not take a wider breadth of the procedures
and do 256 of them instead of nine?

Senator CHAFEE. All right. We might be back in touch with both
of you on this.

Thank you very much for coming. All of you have been very
helpful and we appreciate it. Thank you. That concludes the hear-
ing.

[Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m., the hearing was concluded.]

[By direction of the chairman the following communications were
made a part of the hearing record:]
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AMERICAN COLLEGE OF GASTROENTEROLOGY

Thirges o £y Steecel Macchender 8w s 15 838 03y 927 B0 Tt s lue

Mr. Chairman and Members of the vomittee, I am Dr. Edwin
Cohn, a practicing gastroenterologist, and Chairman of the
National Affairs Conmittee of the American College of
Gastroenterology (ACG). ACG represents approximately 2,200

specialists throughout the country.

Of primary importance to our organization is providing the
best care available to our pavients. A great percentage of our
patients are elderly individuals who are beneficiaries of

the Medicare program.

The most significant point I wish to make is that we in
health care, and health policy should constantly remind ourselves
that beneficiaries of the Medicare program deserve to be extended
every health care opportunity that is available to insure their
good health and longevity. So, as we deliberate options for
budget reconciliation LUhrough saviags in the Medicare progran,
it is vital to remember that this is not just a numbers game.
Medicare policy tranclates into health care policy. Significant
cost cutting in the Medicare program has every réason to
translate into reduced quality of care for Medicare
beneficiaries. There is no Jjustification anywhere to permit
Medicare to become a second cla;s benefit to our nations aged

population. ACG certainly does not think of elderly Americans as

second class citizens.

The American College of Gastroenterology does not endorse
any cuts in the Medicare program. In recent years, Congress and
the Health Care Financing Administration have made significant
reductions already through changes {in policy and trimming of

payments. Yet we recognize the inevitability of budget
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reconciliation will yield some recommendations from Congress in

the form of Medicare cuts.

The Physician Payment Review Commission outlined several
options for our comments. During a hearing i1n May, the American
College of Gastroenterology responded to these options. The
second option proposes an "inherent reasonableness' plan that
would establish a uniferm percentage reduction for a number of
procedures regarded as outliers. Diagnostic coloucz.upy is
listed as one of the outliers. ACG questions the criteria used
to determine diagnostic colonoscopy as an outlier, subject to
reduction in payment. As well we find it difficult to find the
common denominator that singles out a number of the procedures

listed, unless volume of procedures is a consideration.

Diagnostic colonoscopy 1is utilized by specialists as a tool
fer detection of serious gastrointestinal disease and for many
»recursors to serious digestive aliments. Technology in recent
years has improved this procedure to a point where an endoscopie
specialist can more readily observe signs of disease at an
early stage, or detect percursor signals such as polyps in the
colon. Because of Lhis advanced technology, as well, the need
to perform more costly exploratory surgery 1s diminished
significantly, thus producing a net savings to the Medicare
program. Utilization of this enhanced diagnostic and therapeutic
capability has increased recently, but at a demonstratable
savings, and as an improved health care resource for our elderly
patients. The best method of dealing with gastrointestinal

disease is through early screening and detection.

So, while utilization of this procedure may be up, the
American College of Gastroenterology believes a major compnnent
of this increase is attributable to improved patient care. Peer

review mechanisms are in place throughout the Medicare system to
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prevent over-utilization of a procedure, or inappropriate use of
a procedure. Specialty societies in endoscopy have developed
standards for the appropriate use of 2ndoscopy, and when
followed, 1insure that unnecessary procedures do 1ot occur.
Singling out diagnostic colonoscopy arbitrarily because
utilization has increased does not make sense. Further,
assigning 1t as an "outlier" 1s confusing because it does not
appear that there is sufficient data to support this catch all
term. The Health Care Financing Administration is currently
conducting an 1inherent reasonableness analysis under 2 specific
charge from Congress (and apparently has preliminarily stated
that colonoscopy was not over-reimbursed). It would seem
inconsistent for Congress *o suggest a drop in payment while HCFA
is sti1ll studying the question. We respectfully reguest that you
reject this option and save judgement on specific procedures
until more is known to substantiate these unjust, arbitrary

outlier designations.

If in fact it is necessary to recommend cuts, the ACG urges
Congress to deal with costs savings through improvement in
various administrative items. For example, Medicare and
insurance fravud are estimated ac¢ $1 million per day. A
significant savings could be achieved through elimination of

these revenue draining fraud cases.

Certainly while Congress, PhysPRC and HCFA is gathering
information and data to best recommend physician pay reform, the
least prudent choice would be to single out specific procedures
and make a blanket cut. The American College of Gastroenterology
does not endorse the idea of an adjustment in the Medicare
Economic Index, or an overall percentage freeze in fees for
service. Nor does ACG endorse proposals that would reduce
payments for new physicians. However, given the current budget

stituation, these may be the 1least painful approaches to a
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short-term savings while PhysPRC and HCFA consider well=-thought

out, viable options.

The American College of Gastroenterology recognizes the
tough choices that face you in the coming months. If, in any
way we can assist you in carrying out your m:Ssion, we offer our

expertise.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views.
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STATEMENT
of the
AMERICAN COLLEGE OF PHYSICIANS
Submitted to the
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
UNITED STATES SENATE

July 9, 1987

tunity to submit testimony outlining our priorities concerning Fiscal
Year 1988 budget reconciliation issues related to physician payment
under the Medicare program and to comment on issues raised by the

Physician Payment Review Commission.

The College represents over 65,000 doctors of internal medicine,
subspecialicts, and physicians-in-training. OQur  membership
includes private practitioners delivering primary health care; medical
specialists in  such fields as gastroenterology, endo-rinology,
oncology, and cardiology; medical educators; and researchers. Since
its inception in 1915, the College has sought to uphold high standards
in medical education, medical practice, and medical research. As
payment policies have increasingly affected each of these areas, the
college has become extensively involved in issues raised by physician

payment policy.

The American College of Physicians (ACP) is pleased to have this oppor-
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Overview

For several years the American College of Physicians has strongly
advocated that short-term budget reductions should be consonant with
tong-term objectives for reform of the physician payment system. We
weicomed Congressional establishment of the Physician Payment Review
Commission as an effort to bring careful deliberation and reasoned
andlysis to an important policy area--namely, how physicians are paid

for the services they deliver.

Our recommendations have continued to emphasize the need to achieve
both short-term savings and interim reform of the Sy tem through

policies that:

1)  reduce payments for those procedures that are overnriced;

2) raise payments for those essential and necessary services

that are underpriced; and

3) eliminate payments for those procedures that are outmoded,

ineffective or unnecessary.

It is our view that although extensive research efforts are needed to
achieve definitive long-term Medicare payment reform, some steps can be
taken promptly to revise the current physician payment system, as we

await essential results of ongoing research studies. Such
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modifications can provide needed budgetary savings and still be
consonant with the goals of overall reform. Accordingly, the College
has been pleased with the thoughtful approach reflected in the March
1987 report of the Physician Paym.nt Review Commission. In that
report, the Commission set forth an agenda for long-term physician
payment reform that we hope will lead to needed improvements in the
current payment system and will result in correction of payment

inequities that are inherent in the current payment system.

Selected Reductions in Overpriced Services

An option for short-term budget savings proposed by the Physician
pPayment Review Commission is that of selective reductions in medical
and surgical procedures for which current Medicare payments are
excessive. The Commission showed that Medicare payments for some
medical and surgical procedures are artificially high, compared to
payments made ader other reimbursement schemes. At the same time,
Medicare payments for certain services are well below what other payers
consider to be reasonable levels. These disparities have arisen in
part because the payment methedology based on customary, reasonable
and prevailing charges has tended to lock into place the relative
pricing patterns that were in existence at the inception of the
Medicare program, paying highly for technological and procedural
services and underpaying (or not covering) non-procedural services
such as physical examinations, patient history taking, diagnostic

evaluations, and patient counseling and education.
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Further disparities have occurred because Medicare has lacked the
ability to adjust prices in accordance with changes in availability and
costs of services. Thus, when a new, ) highly sophisticated
technological procedure 1{s developed, charges may initially be
extremely high, reflecting developmental costs and availability from
only a relatively few physicians and surgeons possessing requisite
skills and training. As relevant medical and scientific knowledge is
disseminated, medical skills advance, the procedure becomes more
commonplace, and efficiencies n utilization are achieved, price
reductions should occur. However, the current payment system, which
reflects historical prices, and the medical marketplace, which is
relatively insensitive to competitive forces, tend to perpetuate
payments for procedural services at the initial excessively high

levels.

One method to correct for these market distortions and to achieve short-
term budget savings is to adjust Medicare payments on the basis of
inherent reasonableness. We believe that limiting payments for those
procedures that have become overpriced is a more preferable means of
obtafning budget savings than imposition of arbitrary, across-the-board
reductions.  Furthermore, we beliave it {is an appropriate goal of
Medicare to establish a process for reducing excessive payments for
specific Medicare services. Consequently, the College has been
supportive of recent regulatory efforts to better define “inherent

reasonableness” and to adjust Medicare payments accordingly,
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The College has also been supportive of the Physician Payment Review
Commission in its efforts to develop a relative value system for
Medicare and in its efforts to identify medical and surgical procedures
that are overpriced. The Comnission has now developed a Rethodology
for comparing payments under Medicare with those under systems that are
based on objective determinations of relative values. While ‘these
findings are preliminary and only apply to 2 1limited number of
procedures, we believe that this is an important interim step in
developing a fatrer and more objectively determined payment system. We
would reiterate our support for using this approach to identify budget

savings for the coming fiscal year.

Adjustments for Underpriced Services

In recent testimony before the Physician Payment Review Commission, we
expressed our opposition to contemplated across-the-board reductions in
the Medicare Economic Index (MEI) update that would apply equally to
underpaid services as well as to those that are now svarpaid. We
urged--and  the Cormission endorsed this  recommendation--that
undervalued primary care services be exempt from any cutback in the

ME{ update.

Congress should set Medicare policy so that payment rules are
consistent with steps considered necessary to improve health care for
the nation's elderly. The primary care physician plays a critical role
in caring for Medicare beneficiaries, as well as in serving as an

“entry point* into the wider health care system. Medicare

O
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reimbursement (ules, however, have placed an inadequate value on
primary care. The Physician Payment Review Commission recognized the
underpricing of primary care in its testimony of June 15, 1987, when
it expressed concern “that physicians are paid less well for primary
care services than for other services, and that this distortion
limits beneficiary access tn these crucial services and is unfair to

those physicians providing such services."

“ongress can take a first step towards redressing this imbalance by

accepting the recommendation of the Commission that prevailing charges
for primary care services (office visits, home visits, nursing home
visits) be updated by the full amount of the MEI. If meeting budget
targets requires some savings in the overall MEI update, at least
this approach will moderate the inequities of an across-the-board
cutback. Estimates are that this adjustment would reduce savings by
only $30-35 million from an across-the-board ME! freeze, which would

otherwise save approximately $230 million.

In addition to encouraging access to primary care services in this
manner, Congress should fashion Medicare payments <¢o achieve other
goals it considers desirable. A portion of savings could be used to
take initial steps towards improved access and more complete coverage.
For exampie, reimbursement could be increased for services provided in
an underserved area, as proposed by the Physician Payment Review

Commission.
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A second area that demands attention is Medicare coverage for
preventive health services. We suggest that the Congress begin to
consi:ier improving coverage for preventive health measures by first
examining those areas where the recommendations of che Public Health
Service are inconsistent with the coverage policy of Medicare. For
example, the Center for Oisease Control endorses influenza vaccination
and mammography as effective preventive care, but Medicare does not
provide reimbursement for these services. Services such as geriatric
assessments and patient counselling and education are highly
cost-effective and hold the promise of paying for themselves through
reduced acute care expenditures, but again Medicare does not provide

coverage for its beneficiaries.

The College believes that Medicare as well as other purchasers of
health care services should provide adequate and equitable payment for
appropriately rendered services. The College believes that it is
extremely important, especially in these times of budgetary deficits
and economic constraints, to assure that appropriate health care

services of good quality are provided safely and effectively and to

focus cost-reduction efforts on services that are overpriced,

unnecessary, ineffective or inappropriat2.

%

‘The College's overall approach to payment system reform has been guided
by several principles that we believe are needed for a clinically-

effective reimbursement System:

Q .
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0 First, the goal of the payment system should be to pay appro-
priately for effective services.
0 Second, it should not perpetuate incentives for excessive,

inappropriate, or ineffective care.

) Third, it should be based, to the extent possible, on objec-
tive, quantifiable data, rather than on historical or

normative charges, opinions, or anecdotes.

0 Fourth, it should be flexible enough to foster effective
inmvation and to be modified in the face of valid changes

in medical practice.

) Fifth, it should take the patient into account.

For these reasons, the College believes that long-term reform of the
service-based reimbursement syster are needed. We are hopeful that
work by the Physician Payment Review Commission on developing relative
value scales will lead to a more equitable payment system. We are also
encouraged that modifications baseZ on resource use, that take into
account the effectiveness of the service and the outcome of the

patient, are being considered.

For the short-term, if choices have to be made to achieve budgetary
target savings, we prefer that the savings be achieved by limiting

payments that are determined to be inherently unreasorable. We beljeve
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that this is fully consistent with short-term budget needs and the
need for long-term Medicare payment reform. Secondly, we believe that
a stage has been reached where some relief is needed “for certain
clearly underpriced services and servizes 1in certain settings.
Relief is needed now as an interim Step, as we await long-term reform
of the payment system. Lastly, we oppose across-the-board reductions
in Medicare adjustments to allowable prevailing charges, except to the
extent that savings from such reductions are used to correct some of
the historical inequities that have led to underpayments for primary_

care services.

In closing, we would note that the American College of Physicians has
for many years led the way in developing sound data to eliminate
unneeded and inappropriate medical services. The activities of our
Clinical Efficacy Assessment Project in determining the medical
necessity and clinical efficacy of various medical tests and treatments
are unprecedented among medical organizations and have helped to set
the standard for technology assessment. Through our medical education
activities we seek to continually advance the profession’s
understanding of what is and is not known about the usefulness of

various clinical approaches.

Our recent, widely publicized work with the Blue Cross and Blue Shield
Association in developing guidelines for the us~ of common diagnostic
tests was one more effort in this long history. The Blue Cross and
Blue Shield Association has indicated that it believes implementation

of the guidelines will result in significant patient care savings and
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improved quality of care. But at the same time that the College works
towards enhancing quality and cost-effectiveness of care by applying
rigorous scientific standards tnat potentially may result in payment
denials for some services, we must also argue forcefully for some
redress for those services that are very much needed and which

therefore should be appropriately reimbursed.
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1965. after twenty years of debate, Hedicare Parts A & B

{dealing with health 1insurance for the disabled and over 65) and
. HMedicaid dealing with health :insurance for the impoverished)

was established for the nation at the same time. A review of
S. health expenditures since that t:me with comparisons to
nther nations’ health expend:itures should Dbe reviewed. Average
early health expenditure growth for the U. S. since 1960 has

Leen 2272 of U. S. Gross MNational Produce (GNP) annually or
227 per decade. In the developed world (OECD) the growth has
been .147 ot their average weighted GNP annually., or 1.4/ per

decade. U. S. growth has been approximately 157/ of the average
for the other developed nations ©of the world. In addition to
growing faster, U.S. health outlay was higher to begin with,
being
comparison. 1960. Experts agree that U.S. health care has grown
more rapidly and from a higher base than any other developed
economy in the world. At Ppresent the expenditure 1s approxi-
mately $458 Dbillion (1985}, or something 1iKe $1892 per vyear for
every man woman and c¢hild in the nation. Wwhat has accounted for
this

The table Dbelow gives some 1indication.

u. s. OECD CANADA u K
1960 5.3% 4.47 5.5% 3.9%
1965 6.17% 4.7/ 647 4.27%
1970 7.6% 5.67 7.24 4.57
1975 8.6% 6.7% T.4% 5.5%
1980 9.5% 6.77% T.47% 5.57%
1985 10.97% 7.6% 8.6% 6.2%
RATIOS
1985/1960 1047 85.3% 56.47 36.27%
1985/1965 774 627 417 487

{OECD represents GNP weighted average of 21 developed economies)
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THOHAS G. SCHONGALLA
AHMERICAN COUNCIL FOR HEALTH ECONOMICS & STATISTICS
1250 FOURTH ST (SW)
SUITE 101
WASHINGTON DC 20024

ECONOMIC POINTS TO BE CONSIDERED
IN REGARDS TO AMERICAN HEALTH FINANCE AND INSURANCE.
PARTICULARLY THE HEDICARE AND MEDICAID PROGRAMS.

“Today we spend apprximately $1892/year for health care
for every man. woman. and child. We spend two to three
times on average that for the retired. A child born :n
1985 can expect. at a minimum. a total health bl
of $133.000 in his/her lLifetime. Since 1965 in avoiding
National Health Insurance we have had a doubling of
of ‘real’ national health expenditures. At what Ppoint
are you going to ‘throw in the towel’ and get out of
health care provision?”
Questioner from Audience to Business Panel
Secretary’s Conference on Retiree Health
June 26, 1987

1297 of the OECD average 2t the Ddeginning of the baseline

economiCc event?

SELECTED INTERNATIONAL COHPARISONS:.
HEALTH EXPENDITURES/GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT
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FOUR ESTINMATES OF U. S. HEALTH EXPENDITURES
THRU 2035 (percent GNP)

HIN HISTORIC MAX AVERAGE
(HIN-MAX-HIST)
1995 1.9 13.0 13.2 12.7
2005 13.0 15.2 155 14.6
2015 184 17.4 20.0 17.2
2025 15.2 19.6 24.7 19.8
2035 16.3 21.8 30.4 22.8
Delta (GNP) 1.1/dec 2.2/dec 3.9/dec 2.4/dec

The question presented the American health economlst and
legislator 1s: what 1s the expectatlon for health expenditure
growth 1n the U. S. economY for the next several decades under
different legisiative and economic scenarios? Arithmeticaily 1t
could be concluded from trend line analysis that, absent any
major policy change, the growth of heaith care expenditures as a
percentage of GNP would be 2.2Z per decade. In other words, the
period 1985 -~ 1995 would go from 10.8Z GNP to 13.04 GNP; THE
period 1995 - 2005 would go from 13.04 GNP to 524 and so on .

HINIHAL INCREASE POSSLBE/LIKELY

I would l1Ke to address the concept of the minimal increase that
can be actuarilly foirecast for health expendltures, assuming
the present pluralistic health care system contlnues 1n form and
<tyle substantially as 1t exilsts today. At Jleast five major
Lealth factors exist today to raise the proportion of national
product spent on health care; there is one major unknow to be
considered, and there are three economic/ soclal factors that
will drive government policY and 1imit governmental options 1n
all areas of expenditure . Factors tha+ must be considered
individually are: (i) an increased supply of physicians gradu-
ating from medical schools, railsing the total npumber of
Practitioners to a projected 630,000 1n 2035 (2) the ageing of
the population, 1independent of the 1ncrease in the numbers of
aged; (3) an increased number of aged beglnning in 2011 due to
the birth of 74 million "baby boomers" between 1946 and 1965;
() technological 1improvements 1n the di1agnosis, management and
administration of health care and services to 1nciude the
increase and diffusion of all levels of technology; and (5) the
normal growth of population due to immlgratlon. births 1n excess
of deaths, etc.

AN unknown factor of significant proportions 1in 1987 1s the
appearance of the Acquired immunodeficlency Syndrome (AIDS) which
1s currently expected to affect 1.5 million Americans by 1991 and
cost approximately $75,000- 100,000 per case/year according to
the recent Institute of Medi.ine Report.

Three economilc factors that limit local, state and national
government optilons 1s th¢ large unfunded pension liability
particularly before state and local employees, and Federal Civil
Servants and retired military. Although previously addressed,
social security funds are by no means certain for the rpretirees of
the year 2011 and beyond. Second, because of large & continuing
trade deficits 1t appears that the U. S. will have a _substantial
forelgn debt to service throughout the early 1990’'s and beyond.
Finally, debt service on the $25 - 4.0 trilllon national debt
will continue to be a constralnt on other governmental functions
depending somewhat on 1lnterest rates and the societal
propensities to save and to be taxed. Hot 1included in this
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assessment are such factors as the 1ncreased participation and
specialization of other health Professionals; unexpected break-
throughs in the management or treatment of disease groups, or the
possibility of a major war and 1ts consequences.

PHYSICIAN SUPPLY: PROJECTIONS

The £first of these factors 1s the supply of physicians. In
Canada. sixteen (i6) medical schools have an enrollment of 7350
with approximately 1837 students being graduated annually. in
the U. S. 127 meqical schools have 66,604 students with 16.664
students graduating annually. This 1s approximately an 89z
1ncrease over twenty years 1n Canada. and a 1027 increase 1in the
U. S. Each medical school has larger classes graduating and
there are forty plus new schools since 1965. It 1s possible to
1magine a small future decrease 1n class size at the 143 school
in the U. S. ana Canada, anda Perhaps a hanaful of marginal
schools might close Dbecause of location or abhsence of funas for
rennovation and rehabilitation of Pphysical plant. However,
students of public Ppolicy, human nature and academic medicine
wouid Dbe sKebptical about any wholesale reduction in Programs or
1n any resulting decrease 1n number of medical scheo; graduates.
Put another way, the class of 1946 1s retiring from the active
practice shortly, and they are being replaceda by the class of
1986. Since the class of 1986 1s substantially larger than the
cilass of 1946, what will be the economic imwmact of their entry
over the next forty to fifty years? VWaen this question 1is
addressed, the cumulative impact of the classes entering sin.e
1966 and those classes expected to enter after 1986 should be
analyzea for economic 1impact by eco.aomists, actuaries and
statisticians.

The organized medical Profession today .onsists of 460,000 active
practitioners in more than 200,000 predominantly small entities,
each generally behaving as a small business. There are 128,000
pPrimary care practitioners., alone. This group c¢f individuals and
small businesses are represented very effectively by one of the
strongest trade group/professional unions Kpos«n on the American
political scene, the American Hedical Association {(AHMA) ana 1ts
state, county ana affiliated bodies. The marKet has exterted
only minimal force on the organization and remuneration of
physicyans. this 1s not expected to change signmificantly.
Physicians are substantially able to generate and control their
own demand.

It 1s mYy roukh calculation that the increase of active physicians
from 460,000 1n 1985 to 635,000 i1n 2035 will result in a yearly
increase of one billion doilars 1n heaith expenditures for each
two thousand physicians added to the system. This 1s an increase
that 1s linear and begins at $i.75 Dbililon 1in 1985 and ends at
$88 billion 1n 2035. The cumulative addition would be approxi-
mately $2.23 trillion to the health care budget over {i1fty
years. It 1s vital to remember that Pphysiclans, i1n addition to
being Ppald on average $ii3,000 per year, order referrals,
services, tests, Pprocedures and hospitalization. It is a rough
estimate that a physician accounts for approximately $500,000
annually 1n total health services ordered on behalf of clients
and bheneficiaries. Epidemiologists, manpower and health econ-
omists, and health actuaries should examine this concept 1n
detail and depth to develop sensible and realistic figures. One
sobering factor that must be weighed 1s that there has been a
substantial increase 1n the numbers of practicing physicians 1n
the U. S. 2i1nce 1965, and PpPhysicians i1ncome has risen regularly
in both absolute and 1n real terms except for a brief period 1n
1974 and 1980. The ration of PpPhysicians to population has
increased constantly since World war IL
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The second factor causing an increase i1n American health expend-
1tures 1s the aging of the Ppopulation. There are more very old,
those aged 75+, than any Previous time. [t 1s expected that in
absolute numbers thoe over 85 willl 1increase by several hundred
percent 1n the coming decades. We will have more than 4 million
over 85 and more than a hundred thousand older than 100. The
aged are predominately female and have been, are. and Prorably
will be 1n the lower rungs ‘of the economic ladder. Although the
absolute numbers of the very old will not be a large percentage
of the total population. the absolute increase will have an
economic 1mpact on health services costs and distribution.

It 1s more expensive to treat a long term degenerative disease
than 1t 1s to treat an acute mycocardial infarct. It 1s more
expensive to successfully treat cancer and then five Yyears later
to treat a reoccurence. It 1s strange, but total lifetime health
expenditures are higher for fit. healthy people. Previuously
nothing was really done for "galloping consumption” and the
afflicted died rather 1inexpensively.

The management of neo-nates 1s similar. Three to seven percent
of births have significant medical problems. Today 1t 15 possible
to save babies delivered at less than 1000 grams but at a cost
than can run to hundreds of thousands of dollars 1i1n care. and
care that 1s often not covered by insurance. Throughout the the
health system simple and relatively inexpensive deaths have been
replaced through heroic intervention with extensions of life and
expiration much ater. but at much greater total lifetime health
costs. Further. as the aged live longer, the variety of
complications and co-morbidities managed or palliated becomes
more extensive and more expensive,

Ho mention has been made to such heroic efforts as organ
transplants and mechanical replacements. The 1ssues ra:sed Dby
th? End Stage Renal Disease (ESRD) program 1s but the first
chapter of increased costs due to the diffusion of an experi-
mental set of technologies based on chemical management and
transplantation. The cost per year of the program 1s 1n excess of
one Dbillion tor approximately 80,000 beneficieries. and the cost
per year of life 1s 1n excess of $50.000 per beneficiary year. A
national AIDS eéntitlement program will liKely follow. costing
billions annually.

The third factor to Dbe considered. easpecially 1n planning for
health care expenditures after the year 2011, 1s the 74 million
Americans that will reach retirement age for two decades unti)
2031, This 1s the largest cohort born 1n 20 Years 1n American
experience. This group has moved through the schools. colleges
and workKforce with an outline that 1s compared to “the pig moving
through the python®. Its outline 15 evident to any that look.
The major problem 1s that there 15 not a concommitant number of
offspring expected in the economy to support the "baby boomer”
nhealth and retirment costs. In the {930's 9 workers supported
each retiree: 1n the 1950’s, 6: and 1in the 1970’'s. 5. In the next
centgrury the ration will go to two and a half or three to one.

Any adjustment to the health system today should address the
husbanding for resources to provide for the health and retirement
expenditures of this unusually large group. Perhaps special
Hedicare, Medicaid. Social Security and General Pension funds or
programs should be encouraged thorough legislative enactments.
It 1s possible that intergenerational tensions will peak when
the "baby Dboomers" use a very large share of the national product
for health and pension benefits and there are not sufficient
resources 1n the American economy to meet the needs and wants of
the Dbalance of the population. A worst case scenario taking
account health., retirement, debt service, international debt
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service 1s truly cataziysmic.  In wnas problem 1t 1s important to
remember that one Congress o: the United States cannot bind a
succseding Congress, and thus the “baby boomers" are currently
anxious. and the rsal Pprospect of a renunciation ©0f Ppresent
health and pension Programs exists,

It could be argued that 1t 1s the currént high earning and
precduction effsarts of the "baby boomers” that allow f{or generous
treatment of those now retrred or disabled. It need not be a
problem that 1s faced only 1n 2044 and thereafter. It s a
problem that could be addressed 1mmediately and certainly when
the Medicare Pprogram 1s restructured in the mid o late 1990's
It could be argued that the “"baby boomers" 1s going to Pay the
healthh and retirement benefits of this decade s thie next. ~ut
that shortly after 2041 the succeeding workers in Iwliely will
substantially modify., reduce, or renounce their "social contract”
obligations to this cohort.

It 1s Ppossible to construct a scenario where this 1s the only
viable alternative for the society. It 1s difficult 1n a capital-
1stic  society that 1s deqjoc¢ratic and pluralistic Ao plan
rationally for the impact t at such a segment of the population
will surely bring. It 1s not difficult to imagine the relative
unavailability of nursing home beds. home care services. hospital
space, hospice beds. and Pprice escalation that such situations
engender 1n a capitalistic society. One might send children to
school on a spblit double daily shift with fifty students per
teacher. Put double shifting as nursing home 1s a different
matter. It 1S possible for the health analyst and policy maker
L0 1magine aged poverty. and health care nheglect on a scale never
before experienced 1n America. It 1s an obligation of all health
policy maKers: legislators, administrators, 1hsurors. benefi-
ciaries. providers and economists and actuaries to Pprepare for
the arrival of this large Ppopulation cohort. A nhecessary adjyust-
ment mus:i be a slowing of health expenditure nhow, rather than a
severe breakdown on neslth budgets later. Lot u; also start
examinations of specific disease management 1n other cultures,
particularly Japan, Canada and to a lesser extert western
European Nations. .
The fourth factor concerning technological imprevements such as
artificial  Joants and Joint procedures. computer assisted
tomography. Mmagnetic resonance 1maging. Positron emission
tomography, lythotripsy, €tc, etc. etc. will have their own
impact on the 1ncrease 1n health expenditures. Each technology 1s
expected to have 1its own incremental addition or subtraction from
the total cost of health care. It appears that the diffusion of
small technological changes such as exemplfied in the past by the
use of unit dose pharmecuticals and disposable operating room
svpplies and linens may have as large an impact as do the “major”
developments noted 1n the medical press. Knowledgible analysts
i1ndicate that their best guess on cost i1mpact of technology has
peen Dbetween 20 - 307 of the 1increase 1n medical costs since
1965.

Rather than attempt to tabulate the costs associated with each
technological change, 1t would be wiser and more practical to
focus on the fact that these devices, medicines, and supplies are
produced by forprofit corporate entities whose fiduciary duty to
stocKholders 1S to maximize long term stock value. It 1s also
wise to acKnowledge that these large and mid-sized corporations
are familiar with the Ppolitical leverage Ppoints in any govern-
ment, and especially intimately famil.ar with the Wwashington
lobbying process. As entities with tiduciary duties to stock-
holders. 1t must be expected that they will aggressively promote
the sale of their products and services throughout the U.S,
health economy, and throughout the world health economy as well

when technology 1S ¢« asidered, two claims should be investigated.
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One 1s that between ohe quarter and onhe third of all American
dlagnostic and therapeutic procedures have no value, Second, 1t
has been acKhowledged that thirty Ppercsnt of the hedlth care
dollar Now spent 1N the last Year of life often “exquisitely
measures death™. This Policy might be moderated by governmental
policy fostering changes 1N socletal ¢xpectations, and with an
amelloration of malpractice and defensive medicine problems. To
expent wholesale change 1n long term hilstory and experience flies
1n the face of reality. The multinationals in healt), care will
continue to eNcourage demand. and will cohtinue to maximilze
profit from the techhologies. services and products developed.

Health 1insurors and 1nvestor ownh#d 1NPpatlent, outpatient and
ambulatory facilities 1mpacts onh costs of health services over
the next several decades 1s ulclear. Pe&rhaps the most clearly
defined Pproblem 1is that corporations owhed by stockholders and
1nvestors have a fiduciary duty to their owhers to maximize lohg
term Profit. and that they are less liKely to cost shift from onhe
group of health beneficiaries to anhother, and they are liKely to
have a long term strategy for Pproflt oRtimization. It 1s Possible
that the for °“profit health" sector 1s more efficient and better
1N the utilization of health resources than the noh-profit
voluntary systems. It 1s also Possible to 1imagine segements of
the for Preo*. sector "sKimming® to maxim.ze profit from various
affluent segments of the health economY that previously sub-
s1di1zed the less Pprofitable. Ho on2 really Knows how forprofit
and non-profit sectors of the health economy compare.

It 1s Plain. however. that 1N most sectors of the health ecohomy
the Dbenheficiaries cholces are cohstralned either by geography,
experience. Ppolicy or Dnature. Physicians have admitting
Priveleges at a limited number of facllities, usualily three or
fewer., Patients are lumited by geographic location to hospitals
and clinics il taat regioh and that usually means a hanaful of
primary care facilitles. one Public 1Nhstitution, and a tertiary
medical center within 200 miles.

As for health 1insurance. 1t 1s wise to remember, as a founhder of
the social ' security system told me Yyears ago. "Insurance
companlés are 1N business to collect mohey and 1nvest 1it. Not to
Pay claims." 1f Blue Cross and Blue Shield Associlatlons were to
comPpletely lose thelr anti-trust lmmubity, some ihcrementai gains
1N system costs would be Ppassed to the beneficiaries. The
existence of 4£400 health 1insurors. 50 state medicaid Pprograms.
and a multitude of fiscal 1htermedlaries, Peer review organiza-
tions, Plus a dozenh or so governmental health Programs does Not
maKe for administrative efficiency. Experts have calculated that
at least $29 b»dillion have been sPent annually on health care
admihistrative costs that might have been avoided Dby 2 more
streamiined and compact acmihistrative system.

The £final factors causing 1ihcreases 1N ecohomy-wlde health care
expenditures beyond the Ppresent 10.9 of GNP or $458 billion
(1985) dollars can be related to: () natwral increase 1 Popu-
lation due to net 1mmigratiol and normal a'vth/death rations (2)
legalizaticn of up to seven (7) million 1llegal i1mmigrants
already within the U. S. and (3) high medical costs for care of
high risk children 1n various milority groups. AN 1llegit)sacy
rate of 504/ for BlacK and 40+/ for Hispanic Americans goes
beyond the immedilate costs of Neo-Natology units, but to bilgher
health expenditures throughout the life of the mother and the
child/chilldren born uhder such clrcumstances. These children
traditionally use more health care services than do other more
traditional arrangements where fewer birth, psychological, and
Physiological complications are eNhcouhtered. (4) AIDS has been
mentioned, and it 18 uNhclear whether this will be a Pproblem that
costs four - five Dbillion dollars PeY Year for a number of Yyears,
o¢r whether 1t 1s a major epidemic that could cost hunhdreds of
billions for treatment, education. and research. Present ranges
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indicate that New York City alone expects to devote a billion
dollars per year to the 1issue. and the Institute of Hedicine
projects that by 1991 the annual cost will be in the $6 - 16
billion annual range for health. alone. No one expects the
health sector to grow less rapidly than the real ¢rowth of
national product.

Three non-health economic factors must Dbe examined because they
uimit local. state and federal government's range of optlons and
ability to respond to 1irncreased <+mands for health resources.
{§) Pension liabilities 1in local, state. and Federal Government
for military and cilvil service reurees and current employees are
currently largely unfunded. The recent problems of the Pension
Benefit Guaranty System highlight how badly the private sector 1s
prepared to handle the pension rights of 1t's retirees, Steel
inqustry claims alone are approximately 300 percent of the Yyearly
fund revenues. It 1s obvious to all that have examined the
pension problem that huge unfunded llabilities will have to be
met 2r defaulted on Dby business. local. state and federal govern-
ment, This problem tends to coincide with the health care short-
falls, (2) International debt obligations 1n the range of 3500
dillion to 32 trillion wil. need to Dbe serviced because of trade
problems with thLe rest of the world. The experts concur in the
belief that the yearly current accounts deficit i1n excess of $150
dillion 1n 1986 =i11 not quicKly 1ecede. Mmuch less reverse
atself. This «iebt must be serviced at the international market
lend:ing rate and this outflow further reduces economy wide
options for other resource allocations. as well as a further
drain on savings. (3) A national debt at 32,3 trillion dollars
currently regquires in excess of $125 biillion annuaily to service
interest charges, alone. No one c¢an see the debt being realisti-
cally reduced, and one can expect the $3 trilhion markK being
passed Dby 1995 or during the next e¢conomic downturn. whichever
comes earlier. {(4) Finally. no one expects the proportion of GNP
devoted to0 national defense to significantly decline from the 6 -
82 of GNP , nor does anyone have realistic expectations for
reduction 1n national education. housing. agriculture. airport,
and smaller regulatory and intrastructure programs.

The real concern 1s not the next decade. which will have 1ts own
problems. but rather the decades beyond 2011 when the confluence
of the factors discussed here are realized. All these would be
manageable were there normal popuiations i1n the workforce to
provide the foundation funding, but this appears impossible at
this time.

The supporting workforce 1s already largely present and their
numbers do not appear sufficient to support an increasingly
larger portion of Rross national product devoted to health,
pensions. national defense, international dedt service and
governmental debt service as well as the basic governmental and
infrastructure programs.

If a worse case scenario 1is considered. i\ 1S Ppossible to project
1n excess of 17/ of national product being devoted to health Dby
the Yyear 2005. Even a Dbest case scenario. wnhere the historic rate
of health care cost increases was half its historical twenty year
rate, one would expect that the proportion of national produ~t
devoted to health would increase by 111/ of national product per
decade. This would bring the 2005 Dbest case of 13.04 Translated
1nto real numbers, best case. this means 1in 1996 $504 billion
would Dbe expended on health i1n 1985 dollars. and 1n 2005 approxi-
mately $550 Dbilllion 1985 dollars would be spent annually. Iif one
extrapolates the doliars spent tuday on federal health programs.
assuming no major proframatic changes. this would mean that
Hedlcare A would receive approximatiey 164 of that 1increase:
Hedicare B, approximately 4.5, of the 1nlrease; and Hedicaid
approximately 7.9/ of the increase.
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In total the Federal share of the health doilar has been about

297 of total health expenditures, the states represent Japproxi-
mately 127, and the total Federal and State share 1s about #l/ of
the health care doliar. Sometime, a calculation of  tax
expenditures. employer administrative expense for Federal hesith
program, and 1insurance loadin§ costs associated should Dbe
tabulated.

POLICY DECISIONS: PRESENT TO 2000

Tre decisions between today and the expected depletion of the
Medicare trust funds are. (1) Do we want to <ontinue the present
pluralistic hedith system or do we want to adoptsaccept another
model? (2) Do we want to patch and T"retread” the present system
with mandatory empioyer insurance coverages? voucher systems?
rates with extensive regulations, severity, and exceptions?
extensive peer review and quality control Pprograms? state
tnsurance pools for the "presently unisurable"? all of the above?
etc. e€tc. ect. -

Prehiminary caicujations show that heaith expenditures in excess
of 15, national product are not sustainable for long Pperiods for
the American economy 1in the situation that it Ppresently {inds
1tseld, Heaith expenditures, particulariy f{for the elderly, must
pe considered “consumption® as opposed to “investment™. It s
clear that the combination of 154 spent on health, 6 - 8% spent
on national defense Pprosrams. debt service on three trition
dollar national debt, and foreign 1interest service on accumula-
tions of i1nternational debt must put the economy at a
disadvantage with other industrial nations and with some advanced
developing economies. Of the four or {ive categories listed
above, the only ones really susceptible to reduction Dby Ppolicy
changes are health ana defense. and i1f heaith and defense were
to be reduced Pproportionately, heaith would need to taKe two-
thirds of the Pproportionate reduction.

Put another way, it cannot escape the ec~ncmist that U. S health
costs., as in  automobile manufacturiny. are higher on 2
comparative basis than the total houriy ces$ts inh countries such
as Hexico. Xorea. and Taiwan. In Hexico and Xorea. hourly wag .
1n 1985 were as low as s.72/hour in Hexito, and $1.90/hou’l 1in
Korea.

The Canadian example offers some advantages for a U. S,
comparison Dbecause of cultural and language similarities.
Appendix A shows the seclected statistics for comparison. Also 1t
15 not quite as T"socialistic®™ as many European health systems.
The adoption of a Canadian system results in two major items for
health cost savings. The f{irst 1s the reduction of {inancial and
budget assoclated paper f{lows between Pproviders, beneficiaries
and the intermediaries and the Ppayor, savings f{rom which are
estimated to Dbe at least 329 Dbillion per year. The U. S network
of Blue Cross and Blue Shield Associations. Fiscal Intermediaries
of the Governmental programs, S0 state Medicaid Programs, landian,
Hilitary, and other government health Pprograms. 400 plus heailth
tnsurance cecmpanies, pilus an assortment of Heaith Haintenance
Oorganizations, Preferred F.ovider Organizations. etc. is an
“boulibasse”. Further. the U. S. preoccupation with malpractice
and -~defensive medicine® 15 estimated to cost more than 152 of
the total expended. and .. has heard estimates as high as 507 of
hospital costs being tied to “"defensive medicine®

.
The problem with adopting a =Canadian” style system 1s that the
insurance combPanies and many others maKe money from the present
system, with the excess costs being passed onh to the Ppayors: be
they the employer. the government. the taxpayer, the
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beneficiary. or the 1intemnity ansuror. .ested 1nterests also
penefit {from the continuation of the present tortsmalpractice
arrangements. Reasonable analysis would show that 1f  we,
tomorrow, were willing and did adopt a “Canadian® stYle national
health insurance system with one goverament insuror and one set
of policies and procedures, we would hive hundreds of thousands
of mid and lowerlevel administrative worKers with no real
function locatea throughout the health system == 1n doctors
offices. i1n hospitals & clinics; at insurance offices and 1in
insurance companies., at data processors. and in government. No
one Knows what the bulk of these claims and information transfer
personnel centribute to health care of the beneficiary. but one
does Know that $29 billion annually probably pays for something
like a million workers. A million workers who could Productively
be used elsewhere. though retraining and dislocation program
costs would Dbe substantial.

PROSPECTIVE PAYHENT -- DIAGNOSIS RELATED GROUPS

-

Thiz recent <¢ffort. that of prospective PpPricing in Hedicare Part
A ana somi state Hedicaid and nursing home, and a h: 1ful of
=all payor“ hvuspital Programs. has a mixea history . A ier an
i1nit1al °notch™ of reduction and rationalization of the health
sérvice process, The rate of aincrease 1n health care <costs
charged to the government appears to <¢ontiiue at a rate substan-
ti1ally hisher than the comsumer Pprice 1i1nd:x, or even the more
generous medical economic index. No severity of iliness indexX has
peen 1nstalled across the nation to dis¢ri inate hetween levels
of comPlexity and intensity of resource ust.

The Peer Review Program (PRO) established aimost simultaneoulsy
has been laffing due to a variety of reguiaziory. budgetary, an”
political complications. It does not appear that the polttical
will to do the deep and complete analysis that would Dbe required
for a true “product lin¢ management™ system. to develop. imple~
ment. and enforce Peer Review Standards of a National PRO progam
that woulda eliminate or rednrce much of the malpractice
potential.

It appears that the ainclusion of hospital based Physicians 1in
radiology, anesthesiology. and pathology i1n the PPS/DRG system 1s
years away. 1f{ ever. and that the regfional and geographic
variations of medical Ppractice and ¢ost are very dadifficult
problems {for a «sapitilistic political system to Jdddress.

It appears tha'. the medical communities major players. the
Hedical. Nursiig. Hospital., Hedical Education, Equipment
Supplirrs, and Insurors insist on the applicatior. of cuastituency
power to DblocKk or slow changfes to a more cff ciznt system. If the
major players insist on a perpetuation of the Present system . a
rate of health care costs increases that iz half of the historic
rate of increase for the past twenty y<ars 1s not achievable.

PEER REVIEW, UTILIZATION REVIEW AND QUALITY ISSUES.

Peer Review 1ssues are intimately tied to health care economic.
policy and Pphilosophy 1ssues: (i) product Iine protocols will
even.ually be defined On state. regional, national and eventually
international levels, at least amonf the advanced developed
nations. (2) the division Dbetween "art® ana ®science” 1n medicing
w11l be more clearly delineated, with tuae result that the missing
“theory of medicine” will Dbecome more and more systemically
defined. (3) peer review must Dbe available to counterbdalance the
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tendency of a prospective payment system to discharge earlier and
treat less aggressively. (4) Fanally, the functions of reduction
of variations in medical practice and incidence of questionable
medical actions are natural roles of this process. Peer review
can be expected to increase 1n budget terms as more and more
payers of different stripe and Pelrsuasion undertake the examin-
ation of the details of medical management. Currently, the PRO
budget for MHedicare A 1S approximately $154 miilion per year,
with approvals suggested for an increase of $67 million in the
OMB mill, with another $33 millaon onh request. Peer Review
requirements mandated by Congressional action signed 1nto law in
the various budget reconciliation acts have substantially
1ncreased the scope of work 1in the 53 contracts ainitially
negotiated 1in 1984 & 8%,

AN 1ssue tnat must be focused on 1s the 1nvoivement with, and
participation 1n, the peer review Process by «.® American MHedacal
Association. A second major 1ssue that has .ot heen addressed 1s
the combination of financial data with the medical data, and the
development of "longitudinal” analysis of Dhealth care on some
statistically sound Dbasis. Confidentiality 1s an issue that Keeps
coming up. The release of data and 1its impact on institutions
and the Privacy rights of individual patients 1s a concern and a
problem for management of health care. It can and has been used
as a "straw man* to DblocKk progress, analysis. and development of
health policy.

QUICKER & SICKER

The quality 1ssue of "quicKker and sicker” will be with the system
as leng as efforts are made to control cost. For twenty years
cost reimbursement made for medical and administrative health
Praciires that did not measure benefit 1n relation to resources
employed. Once Yyou begin measuring resoulrces employed and
weighing against benefit received, 1t 15 1nevitable that those
1ndividuals receiving fewer services or services in a different
satting will complain. For example, 1f the average acute care
length of stay drops from eleven days to seven, what would one
expect 1n either nursing home, home health serice, or vaisiting
nurse sel*vice than clients that are not marginally as well,
ceteris paribus. It does seem to maKe sense to shift care to a
site where daily cost 1s lower, rather than the acute care
setting where average medicare costs per day exceed $500 nation-
wide, and $800 1n many localities and ainstitutions.

Quality control issues have a potential for better management at
individual institutions. The more clearly an institution 1s aware
of 1ts patient mix 1ncluding the severiaty of thear 1llness, the
better 1t can plan for long term management of the institution.
Put another way, quality control and utilization review 1intern-
ally are part of a product line management system that have
hastorically Yielded a return to management from the investment.
The gains are not only internal, but ailso 1n customer assurance.
It would be wise for many providers to move ahead with qualilty
and utilization programs,in advance of government mandates Just
because 1t 15 good management, and wiil assist in problem identi-
fication, resolution, managment control, and beneficiary and
third party payor confidence. One wonhders what an apporpriate
level for thas activiy might Dbe, Dbut 1s 1s certainly larger
than the $130 to $250 million currently allocated for such
activities by HCFA from the Medicare insurance funds. Experts
indicate that 3 - 5% of gross revenue 1s Not uncommon in industry
for such purposes. This figure would translate to $i{3 bDb:llion
annually in health care. Another problem that has not been
addressed 1i1s the hidden cost and the diafficulty of adequately
measuring the resources of all the Pplayers in the peer review,
quality and utllization review efforts at the different levels.
It 1s safe to say the amounts formally earmarked for such program
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are much less than the total resources expended. Efforts to
1dentify total costs of quality and product line management need
to begin.

CONCLUDING POINTS: RARELY CONSIDERED

1 would liKe to conclude this paper with three simple 1items for
consideration  that are rarely mentioned, though each of us
intuitively Knows their importance and sigmficance 1in Ppolicy
formulation: (1) the dastribution of physicians, nurses, and
hospitals Dby congressional district; (2) the implied require-
ments on a physician and practice to support an average physician
income of $113,000 annually, (3) some Ppractical ideas that must
be considered i1n the national debate to modify and restructure
American Health Care.

DISTRIBUTION ISSUES: CONGRESSIOHAL DISTRICT

1f physicians, hospitals and nurses were distributed uniformly
across &35 Congressionul Districts (and they are not even
remotely evenly distributed] the following woslld be t{rue: aproxi-
mately $1.053 billion would be spent for health cire 1in each
congressional District annually for each districts approximately
525,000 i1nhabitants. This 1s: $482 million for ULospitals; 8232
millton for physicians services; $94 million for nursing homes;
$84 mallion for drugs; $73 million for dentists; and about $94
millton for miscellaneous NEC than health 1insurance, educattion
and "tax expenditures®. These constituents are served by eleven
acute care hospitals and approximately four specialty or govern-
ment hospitals. Each district has approximately 1,225 physicians,
3218 registerred nurses. 1300 practical or vocational nurses and
an assortment of pharmacists, administrators, therapists, and
other allied health personnel, There are 3198 counties or
independent cities in the U. S, which raKes for an average of
approximately seven per Congressional District. The average
hospital in this hypothetical district has between approximatety
100 beds, with 174 physicians on staff due to duplicate staff
priveleges. There are 127 medical centers that ssrve as tertiary
care centers across the nation, and these must be described as
medical and economic behemoths. Associated with these medical
centers are approximately 450 Council of Teaching Hospital
Institutions. The i1mportant economic and policy point to consider
1s that the smaller hospitals make up more than 507 of the total
number of facilities, but they taKe account of only 4% of the
patient days/revenue. The corollary 1s true for the medical
centers and Council of Teaching Hospital Facilities. They make
up about 10Z of the 1institutions but have a much larger propor-
tionate share of both dollar a..d patient days. The group of
facilities represented by the American Associtation of Hedical
Colleges are truly the giants of American Hedicine. Further,
since their staff is often faculty, resident, and highly selected
atteonding physicians, they do not have the problems of physician
management that are sometimes assoctated with the smaller
suburban and rural facilities. These institutions also account
for the lions share of medical research funds; funds that total
$4 - 10 billion annually from Federal, State, philanthropic and
foundation sources.

Each constituent has the cholce of between one and three
hospitals for immediate acute care, and virtually all, by virtue
of interstate highway or air medical service, have access to
secondary and tertiary care referral uenters. Host physicians
nave admitting priveleges and staff obligations at between one
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and si1x or seven 1institutions. I suspect. though studies have not
peen Published. that the average physican in private practice has
priveleges at two or three institutions in a limited geographic
area. Those with more than three stafi appointments would be
rare., Other than the non-profit voluntary, or the 1investor owned
facilities. each constituent has access on some basis o a public
or county hospital. There are 2pproximately 900 county hospitals
with 75 of them located 1in large cities, and the balance 1in small
towns or rural areas. Beneficiaries are restricied :in therr
choice of hospital to (1) those where their physician has
aamitting and staff Ppriveleges (2) those 1in their geographic or
service areas and (3) to a smaller number of public hospitals and
to referral centers. The average PhyYsican 1in private practice
has staff priveleges at one or two small hospitals to which he
owes praimary allegirance, Perhaps he also :s allowed to admit
to a public hospirtaloften a hospital of Jast resort though their
staff 1s often salaried. He 1s not ]iKely to have a clinical
appointment at a tertiary care or teaching hospital.

The point of this discussion 1s to point out that med:icine has
some of the gualities associated with a public utilzty with
restraints for the beneficiary on the basis of geography and
bureaucratic privelege. A patient cannot go to any physician
seeking treatment at any facility. A patient usually gots to the
physician that has been treating hims/her, and then 1s referred to
the hospital where that physician has priveleges. A beneficiary
can make alternative choices, but often at great expense, without
guidance. and often requiring the acceptance of a new Pphysician,
outside the area of his/her domicile,

PHYSICIAN CHARACTERISTICS

Another factor should be considered when takKing into account the
relation of Dbeneficiary - physician - hospital! - third party
payor. Physicians are very talented. Their earnings are in the
top percentile; they are in the top social stratum of therr
society and have always been. They were academically excellent in
secondary school. and 1in college. They have been trained for four
years 1in med:ical school, and 1in a residency of three or more
Years. They see hundreds of sick Mmonthly and thousands in a
career, and are rarely at a disadvantage with their clients.
The hospital depends on physicians to admit patients, and Key
Players :in several hospital departments are often physicians.
Physicians networK with each other very well.

Insuror’s pay claims on the basis of experience, and they are not
inclined to "haggle” 1f the increased cost can Dbe passed to the
beneficrarey, government, the employer, or to the 1insurance
purchasor. Altogether 1t 1s a system that favors the physician,
the 1institution, the 1insuror, and does not take 1into account the
wishes of the patient. The patient 1S generally inart:culate,
when the beneficiary has input, 1t 1s often transmitted through
his Physician, and occassionally the hospital.

The dominant player in state and nationa! health policy debates
about American Hedicine 15 and has been the physician for at
least fifty Years. when we Jook to modification of health policy,
1t 1s to the physician that these modifications must Ppramarily be
addressed and whose favorable response s critical in any reform.
There are exceptions, there are methods Dby which this 1s

occasionally overcome, but for the average person, in the average
place, with the average disease, the physician manages and
directs the employment of resources. Why 1s this? Wwhat under-
1ying economic, political, and social realities cause the
physicians to be the draivers of the health system?
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FACTORS: PHYSICIAN POLICY DOMINANCE

Several important facts follow from the organization of medicine.
By "organization* we mean those c<hoices made through time that
formed the policy and economic structure within which the medical
professions practice. ours 1s a pluralistic, free enterprise.
mixed capitalistic-socialistic economy governed Dby a tri-
partitate Federal national government 1n concert with smaller
units of government. Much medical and 1insurance regulation comes
from the 50 state governments. and the three Dbig Federal
Insurance programs. Remember that 22 cents from each health
care dollar goes to physicians. That number 1itself totals approx-
i1mately $101 Dbillion 1in 1985. This 1s not profit, this 1s not
income. but rather approximately gross physician receipts.
Average physician income Wwas calculated to Dbe $113,000 in 1985,
This $101 should be compared to $2i1 billion for hospital. s4l
billion for nursing home s 36 Dbillion for drugs: $32 Dbillion for
dentists: and  $36 Dbillion {for other personnel services &
supplies. Omitted from this calculation are funds spent for
health 1insurance administrative expenses. investment 1n medical
education; and costs associated with employer & government
insurance administration as well as *tax expenditures®™ due to
the deductibility of employer paid premiums, and other medical
tax deductions.

In most settings the physician directly or 1indirectly dominates
the encounter. Physicians are organized in more than 200.000
small Dbusinesses. 128,000 1in primary care alone. HNo guarantees
are given that any patient or referral will be given today,
tomorrow. next week or next Yyear. Physicians depend on each other
and the hospital to care for the client beneficiary. The very
organization of the network of small businesses 1insures that
changes to a “"statuys quo” that has provided for 1ts members an
assured high income 1S not 1liKely to Dbe undertaken quickly.
easily.or without expression and examination of real and imagined
problems with a potential for anxiety. It 1s no surprise, after
f1fty years of experience. in the present economic Ssituation, to
find physicians resisting movements to change and rationaiize the
practice of medicine. Huch Pphysician Dbehavior recalls the
"Luddites and the looms” of 18th Century England.

Physicians can‘t even agree among themselves what appropriate
levels of compensation should be Dbetween and among their
specialty groups, between academics and practices. between
practice based and hospital based, between urban and rural. and
between “cognitive* and "procedurally” oriented specialties.
Couple this with the already experienced expansion in the number
of physicians, plus the expectations of 630,000 practicing
physiciani 1n the forseeable future and one sees the root of
professional intransigence absent any tnreat of increased Federal
presence 1n medical economic 1Ssues. Faced with proposals of
major changes on Federal payment programs, the £fears and
intransigence escalate, Forgotten i1s the fact that Hedicaid anag
Hedicare Part B substantially increased Ppayment to Pphysicians.
providing payment for services Ppreviously provided without
compensation. Twenty percent of gross practice revenue, or
something 1ike $35,000 annually, comes from Hedicare and Hedicaid
pPhysician payments. Medicare B payments alone total 24 billion 1in
19866 and that does not 1include deductibles, co-payments. and
balance billings allowed. The total of $24 Dbillion divided Dby
460,000 active physicians, yields $52,173 per physician. Someone
gets the money!
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PRACTICE ECONOHMICS: TO SUPPURT 113.000 [NCUME

ASSUMPTIONS:

507 NET OFFICE OVERHEAD, 2080 TOTAL SCHEDULED PRACTICE WORX WEEK
HOURS: 160 HOURS ANNUAL LEAVE: 88 HOURS NATIONAL HOLIDAY TIME, 96
HOURS AVERAGE SICK LEAVE, ATTENDANCE AT FOUR CONTINUING MEDICAL
EDUCATION MEETINGS: BAD DEBTS 15. GROSS BILLING, AND 7/ DONATED
CHARITY CARE; 40 HOURS ANNUALLY IN HOSPITAL AND PRACTICE STAFF
ACTIVITY & MEETINGS.

AVERAGE SOLO PRACTICE PROJECTIONS

Total hours for practice 2080
Annual leave/vacation 160
Hollday Time 88
Professional Meetings/CHE 64
Average SicK Leave 96
Hospital staff & peer review 40
Sub Total (448)
Bad Debt (157) 312 -
Charity care (77) 145
457
Hours 2080 905
Regular revenue hours 1175
Practice i1ncome 50Z gross income 226,000

192.34 hour or 348. per quarter hour
time i1ncrement.

The end result 1s that approximately 1632 hours of patient
contact, with 1175 paid revenue hours, result 1n the necessity
for a charge of s$48 per 15 visit/time 1increment to support
income of $113,000 year. for those that actually pay their 5ills.
There 1s grcat varilation on thils theme, but 1t 1s not
unrealistic. and 1s employed for exposition purposes only. No
account 1s taken for weeKend, after-hours work, procedural
income, coverage, and g¢roup practice divisions. Wwhat 1s clear 1s
that a physician probably must have a client base 1in the
neighborhood of 1000 to 2000 patients to support 1600 hours of
yYearly practice experience. One pust remember that on the day a
Practice opens. no patlent 1s assured, and that economlc
viability 1s slowly built. Once bullt, of course, thils client
base offers both economic, practice: and political stabllity to
the practitioner and the profession. Physiclans are sure only
that people will be born; that they will be sick and injured, and
they will ultimately expire. No patlents are guaranteed.

POLITICAL PARTICIPATION: PRACTICE & POTENTIAL

Several 1mportant consequences flow from the organlzatlon of
medicine. HMost important, with an average income of 3113,000 per
year, 1t 1s possible for physiclans and thelr famllies to be
active in the State and Federal elective campalgns. Imagine the
impact of two or three groups of several hundred physicians and
their wives contributing 31000 each to the Congressional District
Primary and general election campalgn. With 1225 physicians per
district, on average, they can effectively fund a viabhle
challenger 1in any Congressional District. Though they might not
cause their candldate to be elected, or even to be nominated,
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let me assure you that the potential of a "war chest"™ of several
hundred thousand dollars certainly gets the attention of the
party and of any incumbent. Ten or twenty such chailenges around
the nation would have measurable Ppolicy impacts. it has never
been done, but 1t could Dbe.

The Hedical aud Dental professions have not exploited this
potential to date. but they couwld. However. their PAC. "In Xind~,
~soft money” and "independent expenditure“other efforts are not
unnoticed. There are many state AHA-PACS and no collective data
are readily available. Federal PAC data show that five of the top
ten non-affiliated Political Committees are the AMA. the Texas,
California, New York Associations and HNational pental Group. The
average AMA member contribution of $35 has accounted for an
accumulation of several million dollars. and the ability to do
1ndependent expenditures for selected races to the extent of
several hundred thousand dollars.

The potential for political influence 1in a Congressional
district 1s through contact with the medical beneficiaries being
treated. With exposure to between 1000 and 2000 people per year.
the 1225 physicians i1n a given district have effective avenues
for the dissemination 0r their Ppolitical views not open to other
groups. Further in this encounter. the physician‘s advice. belief
and request has more credence and impact than other Pprofessional
groups. Physicians spend their lives advising people. and learn
the techniques of effective advice giving as a part of their
professional training. Finally, physicians have been 1n a variety
of leadership and organized committée groups.

They have been exposed to rigorous scientifaic and social
training. They substantially control their own schedule and have
a network of referral and professional contacts 1in any given
geographic area. were physicians to choose to do so. 1n a decade
they could elect dozens of members to Congress, and shortly
therafter 1t would Dbe possible to take over health policy
positions. It 1s the prospect of 1increased physician political
involvement over the .past fifty years that has allowed them their
preeminent position in the setting of heailth policy. The prospect
of direct. organized, orchestrated long term 1invoivements by
physicians i1n congressional Diastrict Politics 1S enough to str.ke
fear in the hieart of the professional politician.

REFORM: PRINCIPLES & REQUIREMENTS

Some ideas that should be considered 1in reforming American heaith
care system policy are:

(1} Grandfather economic rights. Assure the physician
community that their collective income will not be smaller than
1t 1s today, and protect them with an inflation escalator, plus
adjustments for population growth and real GNP growth.. This
seems #&enerous, but had 1t Dbeen applied since 1965 national
health expenditure would have been substantialy lower annually,
and the aggregate savings would Dbe several hundred billion
dollars for .he federal treasury alone. These savings occur not
from reduced physician income, Mut from reduced demand for
hospitalization and use of all other medical services.

(2) Change the present system of first dollar coverages,
deductibles and co-payments, to one where beneficiaries pay sub-
stantially all of his/her family routine and normal expenses up
to some indexed annual and lifetime limit. Employ vouachers for
the impoverished or elderly, and allow credit to individuals for
the unusedq portion of the yearly credit on some sort of multiple
year 1rollang average. Somewhere we must rccognize that economi-
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cally the aRed are not better off 1in 1985 than in 1965 when the
HedicaresMedicaid Program was established. Then approximately 15-
207 of aged 1ncome was committed ¢ medical care. and 1n 1985
this proport.on was again reached and exceeded. The benefit has
reen more extensive and 1ntensive service. and perhaps an
extension of life expectancy of 3 - 5 years. Many would make
causually connect the growth of health expenditure as a
proportion from S.3% to 109/ GNP as a direct consequence of the
establishment of the MedicaresMedicaid Programs.

Perhaps the lLimit should be $i500 for an individual and $2500 for
a family yearly. and 75.000 lifetime before Federal Catastrophic
Health Program benefits are triggered, When such a Pprogram 1s
constructed. 1t 1S Possible to 1nclude :nflation modifaers.
rolling average concepts. and fjife-time expena:ture accounts for
both Ppayment and benefits employed. If such a Pprogram were
constructed and employed. the government programs would then pay
when 1imits are reached. For the 1individuals truly unable to pay.
the government could develop a voucher system to Pay for
services, Perhaps even children could be included 1n a Vvoucher
program, with lifetime accounting to allow for payment of medical
services after a given age. such as 25, 1s attained.

The posstibilities are limitless. It shouild be remembered that
1ndividuals could still buy any variety of i1nsurance Ppolicies to
1nsure arainst this first aincrement of vyearly medical services,
and lhfetyme and catastrophlc risks. Sometime. 1t must Dbe
remembered and emphasized that 1f 242 million Peopie spend $458
billlon dollars annually for health care. that the $1892 spent
annually comes f.,om the society. all 1ts members. The question
that must be addressed by policy maKers 1s who 1S5S to pay the
funds. and who 1s to receive them. and finally. what can be done
to decrease the absolute real level of expenditure,

Absent the ability to decrease the expenditure to minimize the
rate of 1increase over the long term. the present health 1nflation
willl continue, The present system 1s characterized by being the
worst of "socialized medicine” and capitalism. It 1s difficult o
visualize a system where more health resources are used. where
the rate of increase 1 payment for those services 1s faster, or
where theére 1s more paper generated 1n admihistrative processes.
Not only has the proportion of the national pie used for health
care doubled 1n twenty years. but the pie was already much larger
than any other 1n the health care world.

one wonders when the cost spiral will cease. and what will bring
1ts halt. Nothing appears on the economic or Ppolicy horizon
presently other than the limit of the society to tax and the
willingness of employers to pay and a comparison of health
program expenditures compared against other programs such as
Defense. Education. Housing., Agriculture, and Debt Service.
Political realists Know that the $1892 spent per person for
health care in 1985 will not be reduced. the best that can be
hoped for 1s to slow the rate of increase,

The policy questions for the next several decades will address
the question: How 1s the $1892 and any real increase to be
distributed Dbetween long term borrowing. employers. taxpayers.
and beneficiaries. No one else 1s going to come forward and
volunteer to shoulder the burden. The debate 1in U. S, health care
has really been over who receives how much of the $1892 spent
each year for each of us. That fight has little to do with
health. and much to do with politics. economics and the exercise
of power.
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AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION
535 MORTH DEARBORN STREET o CHICAGO. ILLINOIS 60510 o PHOMNE(312)645-5000 « TWX 910-221.0300

The Honorable Henry A. Waxzan
Chairzan
Subcormittee on Health and the

Eavirouzent

Conmittee on Energy & Conzerce
0G.S. House of Representatives
2415 Rayburn House Office Bldg.
Waghington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Waxmans

On behalf of the undersigued nrganizations, we are writing to

request your help in correcting soze of the considerable problenms
and distortions created by Medi{care's maxinmum allowable actual
charge (MAAC) limits, mandated by the Ocnibus Budget Reconciliation
Act of 1986 (0BRA). Since the law was enacted, it has been increa-
singly apparent that this and other requirements in the law are
causing unintended — but nevertbeless extensive — inequities and
distortions in Medicare's physician payuent system. Consequently,
the undersigued organizations strongly believe that the MAAC program
should be repealed. In the interim, we recognize that soze of tne
irequities in the program could be eliminated through minor modifi-~
cations.

OERA established a complex fornula for determining how much

physicians may charge medicare beneficiaries each year, based upon a
comparison of the physician's charges and Medicare's prevailing
charges. For a MAAC to be determined based on an individual physi-
cian's actual charges, the physician must have charged for services
provided during April through June of 1984. In all instances where
Medicare 18 not able to identify the physician's actual charge in
April-June, 1984, the MAACs are eatablished based on the 50th per-
centile of the customary charges of all other non-participating
physicians in the iocality for the 12-month period ending on June
30, 1986, rather than the individual physician's own established
pattern of charges.

The purpose of the attached draft amendments 13 to make the

following modifications to the MAAC program to correct some of the
glaring inequities instituted by the progran.

1.

Base each physician®s MAACs on his or her own current estab—
lished cuatomary charge profile (i.e. actual charges submitted
from July 1, 1985 ~ June 30, 1986).

This change will help correct many of the inequities caused by
the law, without circunventing Congress' intent that MAACs fcr
establighed physicians continue to be based on charges in effect
during ~he fee freeze. For the most part, actual charges for
services furnished froa July 1, 1985 through June 30, 1986 were
frozen by law at the charge levels in effect in April-June, 1984.

o

It will provide a more accurate MAAC— based on’

the physician's own established charge—for ger-

vices that were not provided during the base per-

1od, such as newer services and services provided -
before and after the period from April-June

1984. This will elininate the unjustified roll~-

back experienced by many physicians for some of

their charges and mske program enforcement more
realistic.

It will bage the MAACs for physizians who entered
practice from July 1, 1984~June 30, 1986 on their
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own established customary charges, thus elinin-
ating unfafr rollbackas in their established fees.

(] It will correct many of the probleas resulting
froa coding conversion. All carriers were re-
quired to convert to the new HCFA Common Proce-
dure Coding Systea (HCPCS) by October, 1985.
Consequently, there has been considerable trouble
in matching up the old codes in use in April-June
1984 with the new HCPCS codes—a process often
analogous to comparing apples to oranges. This
is less likely to be a problem if the more cur-
rent customary profile is used, since it includes
actual charges for all or most of the new HCPCS
codes. (Some coding problems may sti111 persist,
however, so the existing process that allows an
opportunity for individual physicians to ask for
a reviev of errors resulting from the conversion
to the new codes should still be continued.)

o It will siaplify adninistration of the prograa by
Medicare carriers. Instead of mafntaining two
profiles—the April-June 1984 base period charges
and the current customary charges—-for each
physician, Medicare carriers would only need to
maintain the current custonary charge profile,
which they aliualy were required to calculate for
the January 1, 1987 profile update. In addition,
since that profile is more curreant,
accurate, and foclusive than the fpril~June
1984 charges, csrrier administration and
expense will be eased.

Prov. «: physicans with sccess to MAAC information in a tizely
fastion for making future participation decisfons. In 1987,
physicians were not provided with MAACs in time to make a
decision on participation and the MAACs that eventually yere
provided often were inaccurate.

, Make the proposed changes in the MAAC methodology retroactive

to Jaguary 1, 1987, go that physicians are not penalized for

nine MAACs.

Anerican Medical Associstion

Anerican Association of
Neurological Surgeons

Anerican Acadeny of Ophthalmology

Anerican College of Surgeons

Azerican Society of Gastrointestinal
Endoscopy

Apericen Association of Clinical
Urologists

Renal Physicians Association

Anerican Acadeny of Fanmily Physiclaas

College of Anerican Pathologists

Anerican Acadeay of Physical Medicine
and Rehabilitation

Anerican Society of Cataract and
Refractive Surgery

Anerican Acadexy of Otolaryngic Allergy

American College of Gastroenterology

Ascrican Society of Hematology

Association of Mflitary Surgeons of
the U.S.

Anerican College of Nuclear Physicians

Q
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the failure of carriers to provide accurate and timely
infornation and for the use of a flawed methodology to deter-

We strongly urge you to support the sttached draft legisla-
tive language to inplement these changes to the MAAC program.

Anerican Society of Internal Medicine
Congress of Neurological Surgeons

Agerican Acadeny of Otolarygology ~
Head and Neck Surgery

Anerican Group Practice Association

Anerican Urological Association

Azerican Society of Anesthesiologists

American Rheunmatisn Association

Anerican Acadeny of Neurology

Hedical Group Management Association

Joint Council on Allergy aand
Ieezunology

Anerican Society of Ophthalamic
Adainistrators

Anerican College of Emergency
Physicians

American Academy of Dermatology

American Society of Clinical Oncology

Aserican Psychiatric Association

Anericao Society of Clinical
Pathologists
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Written Statement

American Medical Puer Review Association

The American Medical Peer Review Association (AMPRA), is pleased to
present written testimony redarding necessary improvements in the current
statute authorizing the Utilization and Quality Control Peer Review
Organization (PRO) program. AMPRA is the national association of
physician directed med.ical review organizations, including the federally
designated PROs. We appreciate this opportunity to present our views.

We have had several years of experience with the PRO program and AMPRA is
prepared to recommend six changes needed to strengthen it. We believe
these changes will help assure that the PROS remain strong guardians of
quality for Medicare's beneficiaries, especially important at a time when
the Congress must find ways to achieve $1.5 billion in Medicare savings
for fiscal year 1988, and a total of $8.7 billion over the next three
fiscal years. Continued tightening of Medicare's reimbursement of health
care providers and practitioners may increase the possibility that
beneficiaries will be exposed to inadequate care, hence the need for an

effective peer review program.

Budgeting for PRO Review Activities

AMPRA'S FIRST RECCMMENDATION IS THAT THE HEALTH CARE PINANCING
ADMINISTRATION (HCPA) SHOULD BE REQUIRED TO SET PORTH ANNUALLY SEPARATE
BUDGETS FOR EACH OF THE NEW CONGRESSIONALLY MANDATED PRO FUNCTIONS: health
maintenance organization (HMO) reviews, skilled nursing facility (SNF)
reviews, and home health agency (HHA) reviews. For inpatient reviews,
AMPRA recommends that it is now time for Congress to establish an explicit
funding level in the st.tute to protect against the Administration's

unwillingness to set PRO budgets at appropriate levels.

The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986 (OBRA 86) included

amendments to the procedure for determining the annual level for funding

O
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PRO activities in a number of specific settings. Section 1866(a) of the
Medicare statute now states that, in addition to hospitals, all HMOs, SNFs
and HHAS must maintain an agreement with the PRO in their state. The
purpose of these agreements is to assure that PROs are reviewing the
quality of care in these settings and responding in a timely manper to
beseficiary complaints about quality.

The new statutory provisions direct the Secretary of HHS to cover the
costs of this expanded review actjity by transferring from the Medicare
Trust Funds the amounts deemed sufficient by the Secretary. These

provisions are similar to those in place for the funding of PRO review of
inpatient hospital services, and we believe that the clear intent was that
these amounts be in addition to those required for inpatient hospital

review accivities.

Unfortunately, in presenting its fiscal year 1988 budget to the Congress,
the Adninistration failed to acknowledge the new statutory requirements,

providing instead for a total funding amount based on the historic amount
required for inpatient hospital reviews, adjusted only for inflation.

AMP.A believes that HCPA should set forth budgets for each of the new
Medicare-covered settings in which review is to be conducted. This would
permit Congress and the public to review and comnent on the judgements of
the Secretary in preparing these individual budgets, and to determine
whether these budgets are adequate to support the review efforts required
by law in each of the settings. We believe that this was the intent of
the OBRA 86 provisions, and we recommend that Congress require HCFA to
provide explicit budgets for implementation of expanded PRO functions.

As an alternative to separate budgets for the different PRO review
functions, Congress may want to consider and AMPRA could support the
development-of a single budget for the PRO program. This approach has the
benefit of simplicity and permits greater flexibility in allocating

-
¢ e

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




225

budgeted dollars to various review tunctions as the need arises. This
funding level should be explicitly stated in law and be sufficient to
support the entire scope of PRO review functions including: inpatient
review, the second opinion program; ambulatory surgery review; quality
denials; assistants at cataract surgery review; HMO/CMP review; SNF
review; and home health agency review. Finally, this statutorily mandated
funding level must also take into account the new requirement that
hospitals be paid for all xeroxed copies of medical records requested by
the PRO. AMPRA would be pleased to work with the Senate Pinance Committee
on developing a sufficient budget for the entire PRO program. Given the
clear intent by Congress to expand the PRO program and the
Administration's unwillingness to support these new activities, there can

be no higher priority for the PRO program at this time.

PRO Contract Administration

AMPRA's SECOND RECOMMENDATION IS THAT HCFA BE REQUIRED TO COMPLETE PRO
CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS, INCLUDING NECESSARY PINANCIAL ADJUSTMENTS, PRICR
TO REQUIRING PRCS TO IMPLEMENT ADDITIONAL REVIEW ACTIVITIES.

PROS have been particularly concerned with the mannt;r in which HCPA has
implemented changes in the scope of work that result from either statutory
or administrative requirements. 1In a number of cases, PROs have been
required to perform significant, additional work in the absence of timely
adjustments in their operating budgets. A good example of this was the
new provision for review of the use of assistants at surgery for cataract
procedures, where PROs were required to perform the additional duties far
in advance of the necessary additional funding.

We urge the Congress to adopt on amendment to the PRO statute which would
require that all necessary contract modifications, including the

nagotiation of additional dollars, are accomplished prior to the effective
date for changes in t..2 scope of work. Such a procedure would ensure that
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PROS and providers have timely notice for necessary changes and that the
financial resources to carry out new assignments are available. In our
view, this procedure is in place under most other contracting
arrangenents, including federal contracts, and is a generally accepted
means of conducty 3 business. Present 1imited financing for peer review
leaves little room for absorbing new work withcut the addition of funds to

carry out new program initiatives.

PRO Contract Period

AMPRA AL30 RECOMMENDS THAT THE PRO LAW BE AMENDED TO EXTEND THE PRO
CONTRACT PERIOD FROM TWO TO THREE YEARS.

Qurrent law authorized HCPA to contract with a PRO for a period of two

Years. There is no discretion for a longer contract period, although
contracts are subject to two year renewals under certain circumstances.
There has now been a significant period of experience with the new PRO
program and the time has come to provide for longer contract periods. A
three year contract would have the following benefits:

It would promote increased stability and continuity in the PRO's

quality assurance activities under the Medicare program;

(<] It would provide for a contract period that is long enough to

allow a fair and thorough evaluatior. of a PRO'S performance; and

(<] It would reduce HCFA administrative costs inherent in contract

renewals and renegotiations,

Stability and continuity are important to the PRO program because they
foster strong PRO-beneficiary and PRO-provider relations essential to
accooplishing the quality assurance mission of the program. The continual
changing nature of the PRO “cope of work during the last three years also
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arques for a longer contract pericd to allow PRO physicians and staff to
focus for an extended period of time on their quality assurance duties

rather than on preparations for contract renewals.

with a FRO at any time during the contract cycle for poor performance.
Therefore, Congress should not be concerned that extending the PRO
contract period to three years runs the risk of enfranchising a review

organization over a long period of time,

Liability Protection for PROS

It is irportant to note that HCPA has the ability to terminate a contract i

Our fourth recommendation is that the PRO STATUTE SHOULD BE AMENDED TO
EXPLICITLY CLARIFY THAT PROTECTION AGAINST CRIMINAL CR CIVIL LIABILITY IS
EXTENDED TO THE PRO CORPORATE ORGANIZATION AND THE STANDARD SHOULD BE

REVISED FOR INVOKING THE LIABILITY PROTECTION TO GRANT IMMUNITY TO
INDIVIDUALS AND PROS "ACTING IN GOOD FAITH".

Under the 1982 PRO law, the stitutory language dealing with limitations on
the 1iability of persons participating in the program applies to three
clrcumstances. First, persons who supply information to a PRO cannot be
held liable so long as the information is true to the best of their
knowledge and is relevant to the conduct of review activities.

Second; individuals who are employed by or oty rwise furnish professional .
services to a PRO may not be held liable for the performance of their
duties so long as they exercise due care. And, third, providers and
practitioners and others related to health care institutions under PRO
review are protected from liability so long as they exercise due care and
act in accordance with professionally accepted norms of care and treatment
in carrying out their responsibilities. .

Although the language of this section of the law implies that the PRO as
an organization also enjoys the same immunity from liability, there is no

ERIC <33

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




228

explicit reference to it. Thus, AMPRA recommends a revision to the

section for this purpose. We believe this change is simply a

clarification of existing law.

ERI

There is a second issue concerning the standard of behavior set forth in
the law as a prerequisite to the limitation on liability. 1t present, the
law requires that persons exercise due care in the conduct of their
responsibilities. We believe this standard should be r:e:vised to require
that persons perform their duties in good faith. AMPRA would like to
remind the Committee that this is the same language contained in the
recently enacted Health Care Quality Improvement Act of 1986. AMPRA
believes PROs should be protected by the exact same legal standard. This
standard inplicitly recognizes that errors do occur, but so long as they
are not intentional or committed with malice the statutory immunity should

continue in force.

Quality of Care Research and Education Center

AMPRA ALSO RECOMMENDS THAT CONGRESS EARMARK A ONE PERCENT ADD-ON TO THE
PRO BUDGET TO SUPFORT A PRIVATE SECTOR, QUALITY OF CARE RESEARCH AND
EDUCATION CENTER.

During the last several years, PROs have been involved in a variety of
quality assurance activities, requiring the use of complex methodologies,
some of which are quite new and relatively untested. As review mandates
for PROs are expanded, there is a greater need to further develop the art
and science of quality review, including the generation of meaningful data
and information on quality of care under the Medicare program.
Unfortunately, little funding has been made available to support technical
assistance for PROs or educational workshops for community physicians and
PRO staff. This is in stark contrast to the active federal support given

the Professional Standards Review Organization program.

A quality of care research and education center, funded through a one
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percent PRO budget add-on (about $2 million in fiscal year 1988), could
perform a number of critical tasks. .For example, the center could 1)
assemble a multi-disciplinary technical assistance team to help PROs
improve their performance; 2) provide a much-needed independent forum to
evaluate and validate the quality assurance methodologies currently in
use; 3) suppo.t meaningful analysis of the data currently being generated
by the PRO program; 4) devote resources to develop and pilot test
innovative quality assurance techniques; 5) provide the resources
necessary ¢o build model continuing medical education programs for
providers identified through the review process as requiring needed
changes in behavior; and 6) take the lead in disseminating new information
to physicians regarding practice pattern variations and the outcomes of

medical interventions, and support additional research in this area.

In general, the center would foster a strong and effective nationwide
network of FROs. A financial commitment is needed now to develop new
review methodologies 2nd to encourage PRO/provider educational activities
to ensure PRO program success and to adequately monitor quality of care
under the Medicare program.

Standards for Evaluating PRO Performance

Pinally, AMPRA urges that the CONGRESS REQUIRE HCFA TO PUBLISH IN THE
FEDERAL, REGISTER THE CRITERIA AND STANDARDS BY WHICH FROS WILL BE
EVALUATED with an opportunity for public comment prior to their use.
Sections 1816(f) and 1842(b)(2) of the Social Security Act require the
Secretary to publish annually in the Federal Register the criteria and
standards which will be used in evaluating the performance of Medicare
intermediaries and carriers, and to provide an opportunity for public
comment Prior to implementation. In the case of the PRO program, there

are no similar requirements.
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The absence of published evaluation criteria and standards has resulted in
confusion on the part of PROs as to exact); how their performance would be
Jjudged in deciding whether to renew or to recompete their contracts,
Published criteria would end this confusion and allow PROs, Medicare
beneficiaries, health care providers, the Congress and others to know
specifically how HCFA expects PROs to accomplish their utilization amd
quality review assignments.

In swmary, AMPRA is recommending a number of improvements to the PRO

program. We believe that, if enacted, these refinements will result in an
even stronger quality assurance system to serve Medicare's 32 million

beneficiaries. fThank you for the opportunity to comment.,
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Statezent of The American Occupational Therapy Association, Inc (AOTA)
on Iwprovements to the Medicare Home Health Program

United States Senate
Cozmittee on Finance
Hearing on Medicare Part A
July 9, 1987

The American Occupational Therapy Association, Inc. (AOTA) is pleased
to submit this statement on improvenents to the Medicare hoze care progranm in
conjunction with the Committee’s hearing on Medicare Part A. The
Association, which was formed in 1917, represents over 45,000 mexbers
including occupational therapists, occupational therapy assistants, and
students of occupational therapy.

The Association wishes to call the Committece’s attention to S. 1076, the
Medicare Home Health Services Improvement Act of 1987. This bill was
introcuced April 22, 1987 by Senator Bill Bradley and co-sponsored by several
Senators, including many members of the Finsace Committee.

We believe the provisions of this bill represent excellent and ruch
needed remedies to the many problems encountered by beneficiaries and
providers in the Medicare hoze health program. Of particular concern to us
is the tremendous increase in claims denials in recent years, the reasons for
which, when stated, are arbitrary and capricious. This unusual, and in our
opinion unwarranted, surge in denfals has seriously affected beneficiary
access to rehabilitation services such as occupational therapy and
jeopardized their ability to remain at hoze and avoid institutionalization.
The provision of S. 1076 calling for reform of the claims denial process
strikes us as encouraging and long overdue.

The Association also welcomes the provision of S. 1076 that would
establish occupational therapy as the fourth qualifying service under the
Medicare home health benefit. Occupational therapy personnel and the
beneficiaries they serve are confused and frustrated by a Medicare policy
that allc s beneficiaries to reveive medically necessary occupational therapy
services at hoze only if they are in need of another service. Requiring a
multitude of services when a person needs only one is neither logical nor
cost effective and we are pleased that S. 1076 addresses this problem.

Occupaticnal therapy is an important part of the home health care
provided to many Medicare beneficiaries. It is especially necessary for
individuals who are victins of strokes, heart attacks, diabetes, multiple
sclerosis or spinal cord injury, who are disabled by severe arthritis, or who
have suffered physical injury as a result of a fall or soms other zccident.
Under the current Medicare law occupational therapy i3 a covered service only
if the patient also req.ires nursing, physical therapy or speech pathology
services. This legislative restriction on coverage for occupational therapy
contradicts the mandates of quality health care and contributes to the
unnecessary spiraling of health care zosts.

Occupational therapy focuses on increasing the patient’s functional
level. The application of this service often plays a critical role in
ensuring the patient’s full recovery, the prevention of further disability,
and a successful roadjustment to the home and community environment. The
occupational therapist will establish a treatment program designed to
increase the patient’s level of physical function. The therapist will also
teach the patient, and those family members or others who will care for the
patient, compensatory techniques which permit the patient to function more
independently with feeding, dressing, and personal hygiene activities. The
therapist will also make splints and self-help devices which efther protect
against joint deterioration, e.g. with an arthritic patient, or make the
individual more independent, e.g. by providing stabilicy of the wrist joint
vhich will allow a person with severe wrist deterioration to use their
remaining hand function. Finally, the therapist will recommend changes in
the physical environment of the home to promote increaged patient
independence under the safest conditions possible.
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In many instances only occupational therapy {s required to meet the
medical needs of beneficiaries covered under the Medicare home health
benefit. Specific patient conditions where only occupational therapy might
be needed include the following:

[ The patient wvho has been acbulatory and functioning independently
in her home calls her physician because she is no longer able to
walk safely and has fallen several times. The physician determines
that she has decreased knee and ankle motion bilaterally due to
accelerated osteoarthritic changes. The physician orders a home
health occupational therapist to design and fabricate night resting
splints to increase knee and ankle motion and prevent further
defornity. without these splints, the joints will permanently lose
range of motion, and the patient may never walk again. The
physicfan’s alternative to occupational therapy in the home is
admitting the patient to a hospital or transporting her by
ambulance to the occupational therapy outpatient department of the
hospital.

o The diabetic wheelchair-bound patient with bilateral above-knee
amputation, partial blindness, and decreased sensation in her hands
due to diabetic neuropathy has been discharged from physical
therapy soon after she was independent in wheelchair transfer
techniques. She needs the continued services of an occupational
therapist to teach her an acute awareness of her sensory doficits
and compensatory techniques to overcome her partial blindness and
poor hriid sensation. Without the occupational therapy prograxs,
complications such 2s accidental burns in the kitchen and decubiti
can easily occur.

» o The homebound patient with chronic lung disease and subsequent

weakness, decreased endurance, and a continuous need for oxygen has

difficulty performing daily functional activities. She is unable
to pace her activities with her limited breathing capacity, and her
p~vsician has ordered occupational therapy to see if an energy
cvaservation program will allow the patient to perform the
necessacy daily activities to remain at home and avoid nursing hone
placenment.

[ The patient with a long history of multiple sclerosis is
experiencing increased difficulty with coordination due to
spasticity and is no longer able to feed herself. She needs an
occupational therapist to decide whether adaptive equipuent would
allow her to regain independence. Only the occupational therapist
is skilled in assessing and providing this type of equipment, and
no other service "is necessary.

In all of these instances occupational therapy would be provided in
accord with existing Medicare coverage criteria ar specified in the
intermediary manual for home health agencies. These criteria require that
occupational therapy be prescribed by a physician, be performed by a
qualified occupational therapist or assistant, and be reasonsble and
necessary for the treatment of the individual’s illness or injury.
Occupational therapy is consideréd reasonable and necessary when "an
expectation oxists that the therapy will result in a significant practical
improvement in the individual’s level of functioning within a reasonable
period of time.”

Cost considerations must be an essential part of every proposal to
revise the Medicare benefit system. With regard to the occupational therapy
home health amendrent, all cost expenditures must be assessed in the light of
potential cost sa ings. The current Medicare restriction on home health
coverage for occupational therapy occcasions a variety of unnecessary costs.
The present law now contains incentivas for placing people in the more
expensive hospital or nursing home setting where treatmert can be provided on
& covered basis. In those instances where the treatment torminates

Q
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prematurely because the coverage ends, the possibility of recurring
disability with its accompanying need for a return to more costly
institutional care is increased. Under existing law unnecessary home health
costs can be incurred because additional prerequisite services may be ordered
so coverage for necessary occupational therapy treatment will be available.
The proposed amendment would correct these systemic prublems and in the
process provide savings to offset the initial costs necessary to make this
service more available. With respect to this initial cost, the Association
paintains it would be ninimal since it would not affect a very large nuzber
of beneficiaries. However, for those beneficiaries who would be sffected,
their need i{s critical.

We hope that all of the provisions of S. 1076 will be approved by
Congress this year. We believe it is a balanced and reasonable package of
home care improvements which will significantly strengthen the program. We
appreciate the fact that enactment of these amendments will depend largely on
their impact on the Federal budget. However, we are hopeful room can be
found, possibly in reconciliation legislation, for these important
azendments. If Association members or staff can be of any assistance to the
Cornittee on this or other matters, we will be happy to do so.

SS:sn
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UNITED STATES SENATE
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH

STATEMENT
OF THE
AMERICAN SCCIETY OF CATARACT AND REFRACTIVE SURGERY
JULY 9, 1987

The American Society of Cataract and Refractive
Surgery submits these views to the Subcommittee on Health in
connection with its efforts to effect budget reconciliation
-or Fiscal Year 1988 through reductions in Medicare payments
for physicians' services. The Cataract Society understands
and respects the need for our federal government to act
responsibly with respect to reduction of overall budget
deficits. It recognizes, too, that even such crucial
programs as those providing medical reimbursement for the
aged must be closely scrutinized for possible contributions
t0 budget reductions. N

The Cataract Scnriety wishes to offer its views and
recommendations with respect to (1) the general approach of
the Congress on reducing Medicare payments for physicians’
services and (2) some specific proposals to achieve
reductions in Medicare reimbursement for cataract surgery as
alternatives to direct physician payment cuts.

First, the general approach.

Among the options available to the Congress in
reducing Medicare payments for physicians' services, two
general approaches stand out as possibilities.

First, some broad, across-the-board reductions can
be made with respect to all payments under the Medicare Part
B program for physicians' services. This could be done by a
simple percentage reduction in prevailing charges nationwide
for all Medicare part B physician reimbursement. The
Physician Payment Review Commission has considered an
alternative whereby there would be a reduction in the
updatigg of prevailing charges by the Medicare Economic
Index.=" A variation of this broad, across-the-board-
approach might be to identify large categories of physa.cians
by experience, nature of practice, or cther features
(office-based vs. surgical, "cognitive vs. "hands-on",
experienced vs. newer physician, etc.). The PPRC also has
considered one rform of {his =~ reductigy in reimbursement
for Medicare-defined "new physicians."<

The second option available to Congress as a
general approach would be to focus on Medicare physician
reimbursement for a few frequently-performed services or
procedures for which current reimbursement is thought to be
excessive. Prevailing charges would be reduced nationwide
for those services or procedures exclusively. This ic the
so-called "inherent reasonableness™ approach. It was first
proposed as a way to adjust Medicare rates nas}onwide by the
Health Care Financing Administration in 1986.27 1t was

1/  Letter of May 14, 1987 to several medical organizations
TIncluding ASCRS from Paul B. Ginsburg, Ph.D., Executive
Director of the PPRC.

2/ 1

3/ Proposed regulation, 51 Fed. Reg. 5726 (Feb. 18, 1986);
Tinal regulation, 51 Fed. Reg. 28710 {Aug. 11, 1986).
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endorsed for use by HCFA in budget reconciliation legisla-
tion last year, although according to cagofully described
criteria and using specific comparisons.=’ Again, the PPRC

. has cecnsidered reduction in prevailing charges for some
Medicare-reimbugyed procedures based upon "“inherent
reasonableness .=

In reaching its Medicare budget reconciliation
reductions in physician payments for FY 1988, the Cataract
Society urges Congress to the avoid utilization of the
second option, the "inherent reasonableness" approach,
because it would be redundant and excessive if applied to
cataract surgery, and, overall, the results would be unsub-
stantiated, arbitrary and unfair. The Cataract Society
urges Congress instead to utilize whatever form of the first
option that it finds would most bxoadly and uniformly spread
any necessary budget reductions throughout the Medicare
physician reimbursement program.

The Cataract Society has additional specific
recommendations for other poscible approaches to meeting
Congressionil budget targets.

ASCRS

The Cataract Society is a national scientific and
educational professional society of some 4,500 ophthal-
mologists (physician eye specialists) who perform cataract
surgery. The organization was formed in 1974 as the Ameri-
can Intra-Ocular Implant Society. :

Its primary endeavors are the presentation of
scientific symposia and the publication of a peer-reviewed
journal on cataract surgery, intraocular lens implantation,
and other aspects of anterior segment eye surgery. fThe
Cataract Society believes that its membership includes the
vast majority of all United States ophthalmologists who
regularly perform cataract/IOL surgery.

Cataract is the condition of the eye, usually
occurring because of the normal human aging process, in
which the eye's natural c¢rystalline lens becomes clouded and
impairs vision. In cataract surgery, the ophthalmologist
removes the opacified portion of the lens and, usually,
replaces it with a permanently-implanted clear plastic
intraocular lens.

In 1987, it is estimated that between 1.25 and 1.5
million patients will have cataract surgery performed. The
average age of a cataract gatient is estimated to be =0
years; {“us, the overwhelming majority are eligible fur
reimbursement of their expenses under the Medicare prcgram.
The annual Medicare outlays for physicians' gervices for
cataract/IOL surgery are estimated to be about $1 billion.
Among all of the speclalities and subspecialities of wedi-
cine, cataract surgery is likely the most immediately and
most universally affected by budget cuts in Medicare pay-
ments for physicians' sgervices.

THE CATARACT SOCIETY OPPOSES THE
" INHERENT_ REASONABLENESS™ OPTION

The Cataract Society strongly urges Congress that
it not attempt to meet budget targets for Medicare phycician

4/ Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act, P.L. 99-509 at
5 9333 (1986).

5/ 1d. n. 1.

240
ERIC =

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




; Q

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

' ERIC

236

payments in PY 1988 through an "inherent reasonableness"
approach.

That approach would be redundant for ophthal-
mologists who perform cataract surgery, because Congress has
already specifically reduced prevailing charges for cataract
surgery in FY 1987 and FY 1988. 1In addition, Congress has
itself established appropriate criteria for evaluation of
Medicare physician reimbursement based upon "inherent
reasonableness™. Those criteria should be addressed by an
appropriate administrative agency based upon the requisite
notice and comment rulemaking procedure, not in the neces-
sarily rushed Congressional budget process. Finally,
reference points previously identified by the HCFA or the
PPRC in these "inherent reasonableness" approaches have been
extremely unreliable indicators of the relative value of
physicians' services; reliance upon them by Congress would
result in payment reductions that would be unsubstantiated,
arbitrary and unfair.

1. Congress Has Already Reduced
Cataract Surgery Reimbursement

Last year the Health Care Financing Administration
proposed and finalized a controversial regulation by which
it assumed authority to modify Medicare reimbursement
nationwide for particular procedures when the reimbursement
was not “inherently reasonable". Many doubgyd that HCFA had
authority to do this on a nationwide basis.> fThe first
procedure that HCFA proposed to address under "inherent
reasonableness” authority was cataract surgery. The agency
conducted a study of the 30 hospitals in the United States
at which cataract surgery was most frequently performed; it
determined that cataract surgery with the implantation of an
intraocular lens took about the same amount of time at those
hospitals as cataract surgery without an IOL. HCFA proposed
that prevailing charges for cataract/IOL surgery be reduced
in steps nationwide to ;9% alove prevailing charges for
cataract surgery alone.~

Among many challengers opposing the HCFA proposal,
the Cataract Society filed extensive comments that exposed
serious flaws in the agency's methodology. A suppiementary
report to the Cataract Society by the 2ighly regarded health
care reimbursement firm of Lewin and Associates discussed
the gaps and weaknesses in the surgical time study as well
as in several published reports that had been cited by the
agency. Ultimately, however, Congress itself preempted
finalization of the HCFA proposal on cataract surgery.

In its omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act,gl
Congress ended the controversy over HCFA authority to make
nationwide modifications in Medicare physician payments
using the "inherent reasonableness" approach. It specifi-
cally granteg/that authority and made it subject to a list
of criteria.=’ 1In OBRA Congress 34380 addressed cataract
surgery physician reimbursement.”~" cCongress reduced
Medicare prevailing charges for cataract surgery in FY 1987

§/ See comments submitted in response to the proposed
regulation identified in n. 3.

7/ sSee 51 Fed. Reg. 29321 (Aug. 15, 1986).

8/ 1d. n. 4.
8/ 14.
10/ see id. at § 9334(a).




Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

237

by 10%. It reduced prevailing charges for cataract surgery
in FY 1988 by an additional 2%. No other medical or surgi-~
cal procedures were singled out by Copgress for reductions

in Medicare payments to physicians. "=

If Congress were to subject several procedures,
including cataract surgery, to physician payment reductions
on the basis of "inherent reasonableness® for FY 1988,
cataract surgery reimbursement would be subject to
singularly redundant and excessive additional reductions.

Congress should exglude and exempt cataract
surgery if it proceeds with any other Medicare physician
payment reductions based upon “inherent reasonahleness".

2. The HCFA and PPRC "Inherent Reasonableness"
Approaches Have Been Seriously Flawed

In OBRA, Congress laid out in detail a strategy
for Medicare physician payment policy. An important element
of that strategy, to achieve short-term reform, is the
specification of a process for HCFA as an administrative
agency tc¢ implement “inherent reasonableness" review of
physician reimbursement. Congress has appropriately en-
couraged HCFA to reduce physician fees for overpriced
services. But it has also mandated a system for identifying
overpriced procedures and for determ!ning the extent to
which those procedures are overpriced. Congress listed six
circumstances in which nationwide Medicare rate adjustments
would be appropriate and four methods of comparison as the
bases for the adjustments to be1!7ed by HCFA in "inherent
reasonableness” determinations. =

Congress has also already effectively made its own
“"inherent reasonabdleness" determination with respect to
cataract surgery. It is therefore unnecessary and inappro-
priate to again address cataract surgery physician reim-
bursement at least until the changes effected by Congress
can be evaluated.

Any "inherent reasonableness"™ determinations by
Congress would rresumably rely upon preli inary relative
value scale work idzntifi2d and discussed by both KHCFA and
PPF~ ip its previwus considerations of "inherent

11/ In addition to cuts in Medicare raimbursemeat for
ophthalmologists who periczi .ataract surg::y, Jongress also
ratiiied HCFA's reducti 2 in payments for unesthesia
services in zonnecticn t¥th ca*aract sargery. Id. at
§9334(b).

12/ See id. n.f. 1ln suumery, the six circumstances in
which an adjustment in Medicare payment for a procedure may
be appropriate are whure: previously charges are

significantly different from those in comparabie localities;'

Medicare is the & le or primar- source of payment; the
marketplace is not truly competitive; there have been
increases not explajned by inflation or ‘.:hnology: the
charges do not reflect technology; ther .3 increased
facility with the technology or reduced coste; or the
charges are substantially differcnr than those of other
payers. The four methods of comparison a 2: between chazges
and resource costs for related procedures; between charges
and resource costs for a procedure over a period of time;
between chargus for a procedure in different geograpaic
areas; or between charges paid by Medicare and by other
payers. There must be substantial economic justification
for a nationwide Medicare payment; there must be proposed
and final notices by HCFA.
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reasorableness” approaches to Medicare physician
reimbursement reductions. Two works in particular have been
repeatedly cited as appropriate bases for the "inherent
reasonableness® approach.

Work by Profg;sor Hsiao on a "resource-baged
relative value scale" =’ has been cited bylgyth HCFA and
PPRC. Likewise the Mitchell-Stason report™=’ on Medicare
relative values has been used as a basis for comparison of
physician fees by HCFA and PPRC.

The Cataract Society addressed the most recent
Hsiao work and the Mitchell-Stason Study very extensively on
its own, and through submission of a supplemental report by
the firm of Lewin and Associates, in response to the HCFA
proposal last year on cataract surgery physician reimburse-
ment reductions. An abstract of the Cataract Society's
pertinent comments, and the entire Lewin and Associates
submission, appear as Attachment 1 to this Statenment,

Greatly summarized, a number of gerious flaws in
the Hsiao and Mitchell-Stason studies were noted. With
respect to the Hsiao work:

M It is not meant to be used to judge com ensaticn.
The gecond Hsiao work makes no attenpt to evaluate
how physicians should be paid for services; it
only addrecses the value of medical procedures in
relation to one another; it does not support the
conclusion that any one or a few procedures are
overpriced, as Dr. Hsiao has himself acknowledges
in tne work.

M 1t makes arbitrary assessments of complexity. As
a primarily tIme-Easea study, the Hsiao wor% has
heen severely criticized in a report under con-
tract to HCFA as unreliable for the proper
reasurement of compensation for medical sgervices;
physicians' time is not combined in fixed
proportion with other resources; measuring
relative physicians' time alone is a poor
indication of costs; adjustments to time to
reflect complexity of procedures must of necessity
be arbitrary ones.

M It is sensitive to weighting. bDr. Hsiao gives
equal welght to *time-on-task” and “complexity",
or risk, skill and judgment; even minor changes to
the weighting of these factors produces radically
different results under Hsiao's mathodology, as

demonstrated 'y the Lewin and Associates analysis.
With respect to the Mitchell-Stason Study:

i It is based on Hsiao's work. Having adopted the
Hsiao methodology, the Mitchell-stason Study

necessarily transfers, or even amplifias, the
concerns expressed above.

M Ic depends upon arbitrary index procedures. The
Study adopts particular procedures as precisely
priced and measures others against those index

—_—
13/ &ziao, Braun, et al , "Final Report: Resource Based
relative Values of sel rted Medical and Surgical Procedures
in Massachusetts"™ {pec. 1985).

14/ Center for Health Economics Research, “What Should
Medicare Pay for Surgical Procedures?" (June, 1986).
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procedures; the authors acknowledge this problem
and suggest further work on it.

3. ASCRS Recommendations for a Relative Value Scale

Preliminary work on primarily time-based relative
value scales, such as the work of lsfaoc and Mitchell-Stason,
is not suitable for Congress to use to base short-range
determinations on Medicare physician reimbursement for some
procedures in an "inherent reasonableness® approach. Among
other infirmities, that preliminary RVS work relies exces-
sively on time measurements, arbitrarily weights time and
complexity, and very poorly measures complexity. Any
"inherent reasonableness" determinations based upon that
workiwlll inevitably be unsubatantiated, arbitrary and
unfair.

Congress has offered to HCFA its own "inherent
reasonableness” criteria for use in these short-range
determlnafgyna which Congress should allow to be
followed. ™=

Having questioned the relative value scale work to
date as a proper basis for "inherent reasonableness" deter-
minations, however, the Cataract Society would be remiss if
it did not offer recommendations to Congress for the future
direction of work on relative value scales.

Congress has ordered the Depurtment of Health and
Human Services to develop a relative value scale for physi-
clansisyervlces and to report to Cong:.ess on it by July 1,
1989.°=' Two members of the Cataract Society's Scientific
Advisory Board are among the four members of a panel of
ophthalmologists responsible for providing expert assistance
in the Harvard/AMA relative value scale project pursuant to
the HHS obligation imposed by Congress.

The development of a relative value scale for
physicians' services reimburseld by Medicare, mandated by
Congress to be performed by HHS, is admittedly a long-range
effort rather than a short-range one. It is therefore not
directly germane to the present mission of Congress on
short-range methodologies to meet FY 1988 budget targets.
Neverthelesy these recommendations on RVS development are
offered to Congress by the Cataract Society.

First, preliminary work to date on a “"resource-
based relative value scale™ has focused too much on the time
it takes to perform physicians' services. Time is measur-
able; it is not surprising that scientific researchers favor
time measurement when attempting to compare the value of
physicians' services. However, physicians do not perceive
their own work, are not perceived by patients, are not now
reimbursed, and should not in the future be reimbursed, as
only "hourly fee" professionals. Time-on-task measurement
of physicians' services is a trap for the unwary. Cataract
surgery, for example,; ~as been popularly characterized as a
"routine"” procedure that takes perhaps one-half hour to
perform. In fact, of course, the characterization is
inadequate. Cataract surgery time varies considerably 17/
depending upon patient condition and surgeon methodology. -

15/ See id. n. 9.

16/ P.L. 99-272, §9305(b) (1986).

17/ The HCFA time study of cataract surgery last year was
severly criticized because no methodology was published,
(Footnote Continued)
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Horeover, Medicare reimbursement for cataract surgery is on
a "global fee" basis -- it covers extensive preoperative,
operative and postoperative services that often involve a
considerable commitment of a physician's time and attention
to patient care. Finally, the cognitive function of the
surgeon in today's highly complex cataract procedure is
enormous, In short, the Cataract Society recommends that
Congress consider how some now frequently-publicized
studies, such as that of pr. Haiao, can inaccurately reflect
actual physician time reimbursed by Medicare and, evea more
inportant, that time-on-tagk should not be given undue
wexg?t in evaluating the relative value of physicians'
services,

Second, more scientific analyses must be conducted
as to the complexity of medical services. The Hsiao and
Mitchell-Stason work makes assumptions rcgardigg/complexity
that the researchers admit are arbitrary ones.’=’ Both rely
on interviews with a small number of Physicians as a gauge
of the complexity of cataract surgery, for exzmple. It ig
likely that no physician can assess the complexity of a
nedical procedure, whether within that physician's gpeciali-
ty or not, without significant bias. Other methods beyond
consultations with plysicians must be found to help deter-
mine the relative complexity of medical procedures for
purposes of developing a relative value scale.

Third, whether as a function of the study of
medical procedure corplexity or otherwise, the Cataract
Society recommends consideration of several factors that it
regards as “orphans® in the relative value scale work to
date:

. Patient risk. Some methodology should be devel-
oped to assess the relative Perceptions of pa-
tients in subjecting themselves to medical proce-
dures performed by physicians. With respect to
cataract surgery, patients are nearly always the
elderly who have gradually lost full functional
vision and greatly fear blindness. They subject
themselves to an elective procedure that has as
one of its risks, although thankfully a remote
one, the risk of blindness. Many patients regard
the risk of blindness as gretter than the risk of
death. Ppatient risk is an important factor in
deternining the "value” of a medical procedure.

. Patient benefit. Another crucisl measurement of
the relative *value” of physicians' services in
connection with various pedical procedures is the
perception of patients regarding the benefit to be
achieved. fThe main reason that cataract surgery
haa proliferated, in addition to a vastly improved
medical procedure and to the fact of an increasing
old age population, is the enormous efficicy of
the procedure. Patients often regard themselves
as functionally “reborn® following successful
cataract surgery. Their quality of life iz almost
always improved dramatically. The Cataract
Society has recently arranged to fund a study at
Johns Hopkins University School of Hygiene and
Public Health regarding the patient benefits of

(Footnote Continued)

there were apparently no standards ugsed for time measurement
and HCFA studied only the 30 highest volume, and presumably
most efficient, cataract surgical facilities. See
Attachment 1.

18/ See Attachment 1.
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cataract surgery. This factor cannot be dis-
regarded in an attempt to relate the value of one
nedical procedure to another.

. Tochnical Sophistication. Preliminary relative
value scale work has failed to adequately address
elements Of technical gophistication of medical
procedures revicwed, but has instcad relied only
upon comments of a non-representative population
of inevitably biased physicians. The technical
sophistication of cataract surgery today, for
oxample, is truly awesome. A listing of operation
techniques of an uncomplicated cataract surgery
proccdure is included as Attachment 2 to this
Statenent. Cataract surgery demands that cach of
many intricate microzurgical steps must be per-
formed with absolute procision to achiecve a
successful functional vision result for the
patient. Clearly some mothodology beyond sceking
comments from physicians should be developed to
moasure the complexity of medical precedurss for
an Xvs.

° Resecarch. The extent to which the perfoiwmance of
a medical procedure includes a "by-product® >f
research should also be measured. In cataract
surgery, for cxample, virtually all of the miajor
rovolutionary technical changes in the last 50
years have been developed in the course of clin-
ical practice, rather than through traditional
acadenic rescarch. This is true with respect to
intraocular lens implantation itself, the
phakoenulsification procedure for extracapsular
cataract extraction, devalopment of modeny IOL
designs, the YAG laser surgery technique for
posterior capsultomy, etc. A recent survey
comnissioned by the Cataract Soclety and conducted
by Bonner & Associates demonstrates that fully &
third of clinical practitioners in cataract 19/
surgery are conducting or planning rescarch. =
what value one places upon cataract surgery should
reflect the research component.

* Educatior.. An important “resource” to be con-
sidered in comparing the value of medical proce-
dures i3 the oxtont of continuing education that
is required. Cataract surgery has cvolved so
consistently and extensively that cataract sur-
gqeons pust commonly attend several scientific
symposia each year to stay abreast of clinical
research. A recent study revealed that cataract
surgeons spend at least five hours per week doing
pxotosgaynal reading or viewing professional video
tapes.”™=" The requirements of education to
successfully perform onec medical procedure versus
anothef is an important clement of "relative
value.

The Cataract Society is aware that a relative
value scale can never measure onc physician service against
another accurately and completely. fHowever, a useful
measurenent system can be approached. The preliminary work

19/ "Report of Survey of ASCRS Members,” Bonner &
Associates, Washington, DC, Apr., 1987, p. 2. (available
from the Ca:aract Socioty).

20/ 14. p. 3.
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in this area is just that, preliminary. It should not be
relied upon by Congress as adequate to make short-range
"inherent reasonableness™ determinations. In the longer
range it should be modified to increase its accuracy and
therefore its utility.

OTHER SHORT-RANGE OPTIONS
FOR MELTING BUDGET TARGETS

It would be myopic for the Cataract Society to
argue that there must be no changes in cataract surgery
reimbursement by Medicare. Criticism of that reimbursement
prior to the OBRA changes by Congress last year, although
refuted by the Cataract Society, came from many quarters.

It is too early to evaluate the OBRA changes; they have not
yet even been fully implemented. But no doubt further
changes can be made ir. Medicare cataract surgery
reimbursement to inciease efficiency and fairness. The
Cataract Society believes strongly that the option of
focusing on a few procedures, for adjustment arbitrarily
using an "“inherent reasonableness® approach, is ill-advised.
It is redundant because cataract surgery is already subject
to Congressional reductions. And it is improper because any
"inherent reasonableness™ approach should be conducted by an
administrative agency according to due process and avoading
inadequate, irrelevant or unscientific kases. Nevertheless,
the Cataract Society does have suggestions for assisting in
meeting Congressional budget targets on a short-range basis
with respect to Medicare reimbursement for physicians'
services in performing cataract surgery, assuming there are
no further sc-call-1 “inherent reasonableness™ changes
implemented by Congress.

First, Medicare reimbursement for intraocular
lenses themselves when purchased by ophthalmologists is
often inappropriately high. HCFA recognized this problem
and has repeatedly suggested that Medicare carriers congyyt
their own individual "inherent reasonableness" reviews. =
So far many carriers have apparently either not conducted
the reviews or have not reduced IOL reimbursement as a
result. Medicare carriers in many states, such as Florida
and Texas for example, continue to reimburse for 22/
ophthalmologist-purchased 10Ls at the rate of $300-$400.°<
And yet many IOL models can be purchased from manufacturers
at considerably lower amounts. The subject is explained
fully in a communication recently sent to all cataract
Society members which is included with this Statement as
Attachment 3. Congress should consider declaring that
Medicare reimbursement for an intraocular lens purchased by
the ophthalmologist should be in an amount no higher than
the acquisition cc3t plus a nominal handling charge, with
the IOL reimbursement subject to a maximum amount determined
by the Medicare carrier under "inherent reasonableness"”
methodology.

Second, much has been said about the possibility
of "bundling” physicians' services that are now individually
reimbursed into larger packages. In fact, the cataract
surgery physician's fee has been bundled since the inception
of the Medicare program. Medicare now reimburses a "global
fee" for most preoperative, operative and postoperative

21/ Medicare Carriers Manual, Transmittal No. 1129, Oct.,
1985, §5246; Transmittal No. B-86-1, Jan., 1986; Transmittal
No. 1180, Mar., 1987, § 5246.1.

22/ See "Cataract IOL Surgery Reimbursement under Medicare;
Present Methodologies and Payments with Impending Changes,”
Health Coverage Strategies, Inc., Edina, MN, oct., 1986.
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services of the ophthalmologist in connection with cataract
surgery. However, there do remain some procedures performed
in comnection with cataract surgery and not universally
included or bundled by Medicare carriers into the cataract
surgery global fee which might be appropriate for further
bundling. Study would be necessary to identify procedures

3 that are frequently performed in connection with
cataract/IOL surgery but that are not now bundled by
carriers.

Third is the subject of geographic disparity in
cataract surgery cJeimbursement. Medicare prevailing charges
for typical cataract/IOL surqery in FY 1985 varied by
geogrigyic region from $1,166 to $2,500, a difference of
114%.°=" while practice costs and practice patterns may
justify a reasonable disparity among geographic locales in
physician global fee reimbursement for cataract surgery, the
present enormous disparity is simply not warranted. If it
can be effected administratively without undue bureaucracy,
the Cataract Society favors a change whereby carriers would
be required to "average out” cataract surgery reimbursement
amounts by state or region, subject to some allowances for
areas that have unusually high or low basic costs of prac-
tice. It might seem that savings to the Medicare program
would not result by simply averaging reinxbursement amounts
by state or region. In fact, Lowever, savings could result
from averaging because higher reimbursement amounts for
cataract surgery seem to occur in areas with higher popu-~
lations of e1der1¥4?nd therefore higher incidence of
cataract surgery. -  Further study, of course, would be
necessary to determine this.

Fourth, savings can be effected in Medicare
reimbursement for physicians' services in performing
cataract surgery through improvements in enforcement of
existing Medicare "fraud and abuse" laws. The Cataract
Society believes that deliberate fraud and abuse in Medicare
reimbursement for cataract surgery is uncommon, but it does
occur. The Cataract Society has issued dozens of communica-
tions to members on avoiding prohibited payments such as
inducerents for IOL Bgychases, referral fees to other
professionals, etc. "=’ By its educational efforts in this
area, the Cataract Society has become, in effect, the
primary "enforcement"™ agency, as acknowledged informally by
HCFA. But instances of fragg and abuse, however abhorrent,
no doubt continue to exist.“~' fThere has been inadequate
official enforcement by the federal government of Medicare
fraud and abuse laws. With respect to fraud and abuse
through kickbacks, bonuses or rebates such as in connection
with the purchase of intraocular lenses, there has been
virtually no enforcement by Medicare. Neither 4CFA nor the
Attorney General will assist in educational efforts such as
those of the Cataract Society even by advising as to the
scope and applicability of the fraud and abuse laws to

23/ See Table 4 of Lewin and Associates' comments in
Attachment 1.

24/ See id. Reimbursement rates in "Sunbelt" states of

California, Nevada, New Mexico, Arizona, and Texas were all
above the national average.

25/ See ror example, Attachment 3.
26/ See report on "Cataract Surgery: Fraud, wWaste and
Abuse,” Select Committee on Aging, Subcommittez un Health

and Long-Term Care, U.S. House of Representations, July 19,
1985.
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specific factual situations in cataract surgery.zl/ Con-

gress should consider a program of increased enforcement of
these laws.

COKCLUSION

In conclusion, the American Society of Cataract
and Refractive Surgery respectfully submits to this Subcom-
mittee that, in meeting Fiscal Year 1988 budget targets
through changes in Medicare reimbursement for physicians®
services, any "“inherent reasonableness" option be avoided.
Application of an "inherent reasonableness" approach to
cataract surgery would be redundant, because Congress has
already reduced cataract surgery reimbursement by Medicare
in FY 1987 and FY 1988. There has not yet been sufficient
time to evaluate the results of those reductions. Moreover,
in general, an "inherent reasonableness" approach is best
performed by an administrative agency such as HCFA utilizing
due process and avoiding reliance upon inadequate, irrele-
vant or flawed data. For Congress to utilize an "inherent
reasonableness" approach would necessarily result in Medi-
care reimbursement changes for physicians that are unsub-
stantiated, arbitrary or unfair. The Cataract Society
recommends finally that its recommendations be considered
with respect to long-term development of a relative value
scale and with respect to short-term modifications in
Medicare physician reimbursement for cataract surgery, as
alternatives to further reductions in physician
reimbursement for cataract surgery.

27/ Cong. Claude Pepper requested interpretations by letter
to the Attorney General of December 18, 1985; the response
was not helpful. The Cataract Society has itself
unsuccessfully sought interpretations from HCFA, from the
HCFA Office of Inspector General ard from the Department of
Justice.
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AMERICAN SPEECH-LANGUAGE-HEARING ASSOCIATION

July 22, 1987

The Anerican Speech-Language-Hearing Association (ASHA) is pleased to
bhave this opportunity to provide recommendations regarding federal Medicare
budget issues as they affect the provision of services to Americans with
cozzunication and related disorders. Many of ASHA’s 52,000 members deliver
evaluation and rehabilitation services to Medicare beneficiaries. Conse-
quently, we are acutely aware of the difficulties of older Americans who have
comxunication disorders. ASHA, along with other national associations con-
cerned with adequate service provision of rehabilitation services. has been
advocating for controlling the potential catastrophic costs for certain {11-
nesses and correcting deficiencies that exist in current Medicare coverage.
We believe that Congress should not concern itself solely with catastrophic
costs but should look more closely at established ways to prevent those cata-
strophic costs from occurring.

Querview

Our testirony describes the current shortcoamings of the Medicare
program as it relates to coverage of services to individuals with communica-
tion and related disorders. ASHA is concerned with the lack of coverage under
the Medicare program for private practice professionals, hearing aids,
assistive listening devices, rehabilitation services provided by audiologists,
augzentative cozmunication devices, and the two-year waiting period for dis-
abled Americans who require services covered by the Medicare program. We also
are providing specific recommendations to izprove access to services that
pernit continuation of independent living or rehabilitate a person so that
they may again live an independent life. Services provided by speech language
pathologists and audiologists are essential to eliminating the need for long--
tern care. We believe that communication - not solely robility - is a crucial
determinant of the need for institutionalization.

‘The availability of speech-language pathology and audiology services and
devices to assist in corzunication remain out of reach for many Americans.
Despite overall izproverant in the economic status through Social Security
payzents, approximately 13X of the elderly have incomes below the poverty
level. Additionally, more elderly Americans remained close to the poverty
level than did membex. of any other age group. 1In 1984, for example, almost
30% of the elderly were in households with incomes below 1.5 times the poverty
level or less thav, $10,000 (GAO, 1986).

Speech-language pathology and audiology services are Medicare benefits
in many settings. Individuals who are Medicare beneficiaries may receive
evaluation and treatment in inpatient and outpatfent hospital settings,
skilled nursing facilities (SNFs), rehabilitation agencies, comprehensive
outpatient rehabilitation facilities (CORFs), home health agencies, and hosp-
fces. The most recent improvezents in coverage have been the dramatic growth
in rehabilitation agercies and the recent additions of the CORF and the hosp-
ice benefits. However, these new coverage sites have not included audiology
services, either diagnostic or rehabilitative. ASHA does view the fincentive
for health maintenance organizations participating in Medicare risk contract
ing to include hearing aids as a positive fincentive because benefits have been
expanded.

Such modest expansions still lag far behind the needs of the older
Anerican. For example, many nursing homes do not provide, or provide only a
minimal amount of services to persons with speech, language and hearing
ippairments (Mueller and Peters, 1981).

For those Americans who qualify for Medicaid, many states have found
speech-language pathology and audfology services {mportant. Services .or
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individuals with speech, language, or hearing disorders is an optional benefit
under Title XIX. Nevertheless, many states include the benefit fn various
ways. Aezoiling to an ASHA survey cozpleted in 1983 (Downey, White and Karr,
1984), speech-language pathology services were covered by all states but & for
hospital inpatients, all but 6 for hospital outpatients. Thirty-five states
covered speech-language pathology services in skilled nursing facilities and
through home healt agencies. Most states (35) used speech and hearing clinic
services as a benefit while 22 extended the benefit to independent speech-
language pathology practitioners. Audiology coverage by the states was
similar for hospital services but somewhat less for other settings. Skilled
nursing facility coverage existed in 29, home health agency coverage in 24,
speech and hearing clinic coverage in 29, and independent audiology
practitioner coverage in 23.

Medicaid coverage of hearing aids was extended to children in all states
because of the Early and Pcriodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment progran
required by federal law. The ASHA survey also found that hearing aid benefits
fer adults was present in a majority of the states (27). Therefore, elderly
Agericans who qual!fy for Medicaid, {.e., are poor, can recefve rehabilitation
services through programs in some states.

Hearing Lloss

According to reports from the National Center for Health Statistics,
hearing impairment ranks amcng the five most prevalent chronic conditions
affecting the physical health of older persons. The prevalence of hearing
izpairment in the United States has been estimated to be 8X of the cfvilian
non-institutionalized population or 21.1 mfllion Americans, 1% of whom are
deaf. For those over 65, the prevalence rate is 31.1%. Demographers have
estimated that as a direct result of aging, hearing impairment will in crease
approxirately 102X as the U.S. population increases 36%. In 1980, the over-65
group with hearing loss conscituted 43% of the total U.S. hearing impaired
population. This percen’.re is projected to increase to 59% by the year 2050.

More recent data (kles, 1985) are descriptive of hearing loss as it
relates to aging. The findiigs were only for the non-institutfonalized
civilian population based on their responses to an interview. As such, care-
ful interpretation of how these figures translate for those in residential
facilicies or who have military benefits must be taken into account, obviously
an important consideration when the “older of the old~ are the fastest growing
segment of the aging group.

Tables I and II reveal prevalence of hearing {mpairment by age. Of the
21,190,000, a total of 8,229,00 or 31.13% are 65 or older; 4,208,000 or
25.84% are botween 6€5-75 and 4,021,000 or 39.64X are over 75 years. Note that
tinnitus (ringing in the ears), which may or may not be accompanied by hearirg
impairument, is reported by 2,213,000 of those over 65.

It is easy to see that one of the most pervasive health problems for
Anerica’s older citizens is hearing loss. However, the Medicare progran just
barely covers needed evaluation and rehabilitation services for the hearing
iopaired and will not reimburse for any service remotely related to the most
important assistive divice available to the hearing impaired - the hearing
aid. Approximately 16 million people in the United States have hearing loss
and, of this number, more than 10 million of these people are 65 years of age
and older. These 10 millfon persons represent approximately 31 percent of the
non-institutionalized elderly population (National Health Interview Survey
[NHIS], 1984). Hearing loss now has become the third most prevalent chronic
condition among the non-institutionalized elderly population (National Center
for Health Statistics [NCHS], 1984).

The 0ffice of Technology Asse t succinctly divided the fmpact of
hearing loss into two categories: ths clinical impact and the psychosocial
impact. The clinfzal impact of hearing loss in the elderly is the better
known of the two areas of concern: the inability to hear speech and environ-
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nental sounds, the inability to tune out background noise, and the inability
to hear high frequency scunds. The psychosocial impact is the result of the
interference of hearing loss on comaunication. As the OTA Report indicated,
~Comaunication plays an essentfal role in maintaining relationships and the
quality of 1ife, and hearing loss deprives not only the individual, but also
fanily and friends, of easy coxmunication” (OTA, 1986, p. 18). Not only are
fanily relationships severely strained but hearing impairment limits access to
information that {s normally available through personal cocmunication, tele-
visfon, radio, and telephone. Other consequences of hearing loss, especially
wvhen coupled with aging, are severe: coping with loss of income and
decreased sense of usefulness associfated with retirement; loss of relation-
ships due to the death of a spouse, siblings, and friends or due to & physical
move; and diminished health, energy and mobility. According to Becker, et.
al. (1984), most elderly people can cope with these losses but hearing impair-
rent interferes with the coping process by hindering the person’s ability to
become involved in new activities, form new relationships, and arrange for
needed services.

For some people, hearing loss can lead to withdrawal, social isolation,
and depression caused by lack of interpersonal relationships. Other severe
problems reported are: paranoid symptoms (Zimbardo and Anderson, 1981),
dementia (Herbst an:’ Humphrey, 1980), and the appearance of confusion (Thomas,
et. al., 1983). All of these problems are typical of reasons for a family's
contemplating adaission to & nursing home. In cozbination, they would
accelerate that thinking. According to the OTA report (1986):

Nursing home residents are very likely to have hearing impairments
that can be particularly devastating for several reasons. The move

to a narsing home requires adjustment to a new environzent, new

people, =nd new daily routines. Hearing irpairment interferes with

the individuzl’s ability to develop relationships with staff and

other patients and to fully understand the daily schedule. One

regular visitor to a nursing home reports a comment that is heard

all too often with regard to hearing impaired residents, °Don’t

bother talking to her, she can’t hear you.’

(0ffice of Technolougy Assessment, 1986)

And yet, Medicare wil not help these older Americans. Medicare’s
avoidsnce of the problems of hearing loss in older people will not stop the
changes in our society. Denographers predict that there will be an increase
in hearing loss for Americans 65 years and older from 28.6 million in 1985 to
39,2 million by 2010 and 64.6 million by 2030 (Punch, 1983).

Revices
Hearing Alds

The use of hearing aids is well known in our society of high technology.
Hearing aids are beconing smaller in size and more accepted by older
Anericans. Today there are five different types »f hearing aids:
in-the-canal (made popular by its small size and rorn by President Resgan),
in-the-ear (somewhat more larger), behind-the-ear, eyeglass, and body worn.
A dramatic change has taken place in the past few years in the types of
hearing aids sold. According to Cranmer (1985, 1987) the following
propo..ions reflect hearing aids sold in 1983 versus 1986:

1983 1986
in.the-canal not available 24.15%
in-the-ear 51.20% 49.61%
behind-the-ear 44.45% 24,29%
eyeglass and body 4.35% 1.90%

(combined)
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The smaller hearing aids are capturing most of the hearing aic market not only
because of their size but because of the ability to maintain quality of sound
with minfaturization of electronics.

Recent surveys also indicate that older Americans are the major users of
hearing aids. Cranmer (1985) reported that 64.27X of hearing aid dealers
clients were over 65 while 52.69% of the hearing aids dispensed by audiolo-
gists were to patients over 65. The Markat Facts survey conducted for the
Federal Trade Commission found the follewing proportions of hearing aid
purchasers: ages 2 to 39 - 8%, ages 40 to 49 - 3X, ages 50 to 59 - 11X, ages
60 to 69 - 31X, ages 70 to 79 - 30 X, ages 80 to 89 - 14X, and ages 90 to 99 -
3. Interestingly, 47X of those surveyed by Market Facts (1985) were very
satisfied with the use of the hearing aid and another 37X were somewhat
satisfied with the hearing aid,

There are three service providers of hearing services: audiologists,
physicians and hearing aid dealers. Audiologists hold master’s or doctoral
degrees and provide and coordinate services to the hearing iopaired which
include detzction of the problem and management of any existing communication
handicaps. The are over 7200 audiologists of which about 40X of which dis-
pense hearing aids. Physicians, especially otolaryngo logists, can diagnosis
and treat medical conditfions of the ear and some are involved with hearing aid
delivery.Hearing aid dealers are not required to complete any university
training but may have completed a home study course and supervised practical
experience. Of the three providers of services, only physicians and
audiologists can participate in the Medicare program at the present tine.

Older Americans who have difficulty affording hearing aids £ind no
relief from the Medicare programs. The current average price of a hearing
aid, $513.01 (Cranmer, 1987), is expensive in light of a fixed fncome. As
the Office of Technology Assessment (0TA) of the Congress of the United
States wrote:

~“Third-party payment, including Medicare and Medicaid, is
available for medical and surgical treatment but usually not
available for hearing aids, assistive listening devices, and some
aural rehabilitation services. Thus, these reipbursement programs
fail to fund the treatments that are most effective for elderly
people.”~

(Office of Technology Assessment, 1986)

OHIA"S statex .t becomes more remarkable in light of Medicare coverage of
cochlear implants; a decision that occurred following publication of the OHTA
Background Paper. If a Medicare beneficiary {s eligible for surgery to
izplant electrodes in the ear in order ro permit the electricsal stimulation of
the auditory nerve, the Medicare program will pay for the surgery and the
device that transduces the signal. Conversely, if another Medicare
beneficiary had usable residual hearing and would profit from hearing aid
wear, the Medicare program would deny coverage of any hearing aid related
expense. Ironically, a hearing aid and associated aural rehabilitation
services would cost the Medicare program substantially less than a cochles -
implant now covered under diagnosis related group (DRG) 49, Major Head and
Neck Procedures. ASHA believes that coverage of hearing aids and related
services must be covered by Med)care {f return to good health is a priority
for the Medicare program.

Assistive Listening Devices

Hearing aids are not the only solution to rehabilitation of Americans
with hearing loss. Assistive 1istening devices are similar to hearing aids
in that they amplify sound but differ because they transmit sound directly
from the source to the listener, e.g., the device :an send the voice of a
lecturer to the individual in the audience. Other assistive listening
devices work similar to a hearing aid but are not fitted to a specific in-
dividual, that is, anybody with a hearing impairment may use this device on a
temporary basis. An example of this type of device would be a hand-held

o
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amplifier that could be used to facilitats communication between a person with
a hearing loss during someone’s visit to their home.

Augm ommun{ ces

Another major shortcoming of the Medicare program is a lack of coverage
for augmentative communication devices. As the Office of Technology
Assessment, in their report, Iechnology and Aging in America (1985), indi-
cated, assistive devices for speech may range from a manual communication
board on which the individual points to a symbol o. what he or she wants to
say to /. complex electronic comaunication board with memory and print-out
capability. The augmentative communication device may be one in which the
individual uses a switch to activate a cursor on the board to indicate words
or messages.

In the United States, it has been estimated that as many as 1.5 million
persons have expressive communication disorders that could benefit from an
augmeritative communication device or aid (Bureau of Education for the
Pandicapped, 1975). These speech and/or language disorders primarily affect
the expression of thoughts, ideas, and leelings and prevent independent com-
nmunicatfion. Although ASHA does not know how many older Amerfcans are repre-
sented in this number, a large proportion i{s assumed to exis because the need
for communication devices fncludes individuals with Parkinson’s Disease, head
and neck cancer, stroke, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), other progres-
sive neurological diseases, spinal cord injuries and traumatic head injuries.
The common goal is to improve the daily lives and opportunities of individuals
with severe expressive comzunication disorders but Medicare has tuilt a
barrier in meeting the coznmunication needs of these individuals. These people
are usually eligible to receive speech-language pathology services but without
financial support for needed assistive devices. Medicare considers com-
ounication devices (e.g., Communic-Aid) as “convenience items” (Medicare
Coverage Issues Manual, HCFA-Pub. 6, Section 60-9). Consequently, families,
cormunity organizations, charities, and some private insurance companies and
state Hedicaid programs assume part of the cesponsibility for providing
nonfunctional spuaking people with these n.eded devices. Unfortunately, the
grim reality is that many such fndividuals who receive Medicare benefits go
without these devices and so remain communicatively dependent and need high
cost daily personal care.

Ironically, these devices are viewed in a similar fashion as are hearing
alds by the Medicare program, {.e., the program will pay for surgically re-
latel devices but not devices required because of disease or disability alone.
Guidelines sent by the Health Care Financing administration to fiscal inter-
mediaries deny coverage for augmentative communication devices while paying
for artificial larynges. The Medicare rational in this instance is that the
body organ (the larynx) is still present in the person who requires an augmen-
tative communication device while the laryngectomized patient has literally
lost his or her voice because of surgery. Even though the individual no
longer has the neurological ability to use his or her voice, the body organ
1.22ins intact thus causing a Medicare denial of payment for an augmentative
communication device.

Even the devices that are the higuest in cost, although proportionally
small fn number, have been viewed as important. Paul Rettig, Vice President
for Health Care Policy of the Health Insurance Manuf.cturers Associat.on,
wrote that ~"some very high cost technologies, such as computerized
comnmunication aids, may be found useful and cost-effective in individual

cases” (Business and Health, April, 1987, p. 64).

Aural Rehabiliration

Aural rehabilitation s a concern "o both speech-language pathologists
and audiologists who treat Medicare parients in certified skilled nursing
facilities. Clients in nursing homes may be in the most acute need for aural
rehabilitation services but Medicare vagaries may prohibit the receipt of such

Q
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valuable assistance. The counseling, speechreading (also known as lip read-
ing), hearing aid orientation, and auditory training are much needed by our
older fellow citizens. Hearing loss among nursing home residents has been
reported to range from 45-82X of the elderly in long term care facilities
according to prevalence studies. Mueller and Peters (1981) rasported that
nursing hoze adainistrators estimated 33X of SNF residents had hearing
provlens,

The ure of both a hearing afd and an assistive listening device can only
be affective in conjunction with an aural rehabilitation program. Unfortu-
nacely, neither the statute nor the regulations address aural rehabilitation
and, consequently, contradictions octur in Medicare coverage for aural
rehabilitation. One fiscal intermediary, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of
Missouri wrote, "Cenerally, aural rehabilitation for presbycusis (hearing loss
due to aging) would not meet Medicare criteria as reasonable and necessary”
(M>dicare Bulletin #788, 1984). This interpretation is in direct opposition
to a Medicare Region IIT (Philadelphia) letter that stated "If a parient
exhibits a severe hearing loss, regardlesc of the cause (e.g., *the aging
process’) and the speechreading services are °reasonable and necessary’ in
order for the patient to function adequately and safely f{n a day-to-day basis,
speechreading services may be covered” (Health Care Financing Administration,

Region III, 1982)
Independent Practice

Similarly, access of beneficiaries to speech-language pathology and
audiology services is a major concern for ASHA. Currently, independent
practitioners of physical therapy and occupational thezapy are eligible for
dircct Medicare reimbursement but the independently practicing speech-
language | “thologist is not and the audiologist only has coverage for diag-
nostic services. ILike physical therapists and occupational therapists,
speech-language pathologists are eligible to provide services in all Part A
and Part B settings. The restriction against fndependent practice coverage
for the speech-language pathologist and audiologist denies access to Med..are
beneficiaries who may not have a hospital, comprehensive outpatient rehabi-
1itation facility, or rehablilitation agency within a reasonable distance and
restricts physicians in the choice of referrals. These people will more than
likely have a speech-language pathologist nearby who will be able to rrovide
evaluation and treatment services if Medicare coverage was available.

Professional licensure is required for speech-language pathologis.s in
36 states and licensure for audiologists is mandatory in 27 states. Mecicare
ard other federal and state programs such as Medicaid and Vocational
Rehabilitation require the ASHA Certificate of Clinical Competence for those
professionals participating in service delivery. Therefore, adequate protec-
tion is afforded the Medicare beneficiary with ioverage extended to the in-
dependedent practitioner.

Naturally, the population that lives in rural America and in other
underserved areas of the country will be the primary benefactor of such a
change in Medicsrre statute. People who have had strokes and, consequently,
lost the ability to speak well and become dependent on others will be
afforded the opportunity to regain inde.endence. The same would be true for
Anerficans with hearing impairment and other communication disorders such as
that resulting from laryngectomy and traumatic head injuries.

Ivo Year Waiting Period

ASHA believes that the time has come to elimfnate the two-year waiting
period for disabled Americans to bec.z2 eligible for Medicare benefits. This
waiting period creates an artificial delay before receipt and coverage of
ipportant rehabilitation services. Precious time is lost for the person to
receive benefits that can improve independence.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

The Armerican Speech-Language-Hearing Association has developed a
proposal that will e)iminate the current failing of the Medicare system as it
relates to communication disorders. Our concept for a reorganization of the
speech-language pathology outpatient benefit has been directed toward a qual-
ity assurance program as well as cost containment methodology. We believe
that older Americans who have disability or impairment that results in isola-
tion because of an inability to communicate or communicate well will be served
by this plan. We have exan! .24 Medicare Part C proposals and believe that our
proposal includes the merits of that legislation but additionally addresses
augnentative communication device coverage, better accessibility to care, and
clarifies vagaries in current Medicare coverage of audiology services.

1. Remove speech-language pathology from the current location [42
U.S.C. Sec. 1395x, Sec. 1861 (p) of Titla XVIII of the Social
Security Act] in the Outpatient Physical Therapy Services
section and create a new Communication Disorders Services
section.

N
.

Delete the exclusion of hearing aids and examinations
therefore [42 U.S.C. Sec. 1395y, Sec. 1862 (A)(7) of Title
XVIII of the Socfal Security Act] in the current law.

w
N

The new Comm.nication Disorders Services section should provide that.

A. Beneficiaries are ‘‘gible for necessary speech-
language pathology . diology and related disorders
services and devic

B. Speech-language pathology and audfology services are
available from current Medicare providers and from
ASHA certified, and, where appropriate, licensed
independent practitioners.

C. Beneficiaries are eligible for hearing aid evaluations
and hearing aids (one hearing aid every three years)
{f tche hearing aid meets standards established by tha
United States Veteran’s Administration and other
appropriate standards (e.g., the United States Food
and Drug Administration standards for hearing aids)
and other augmentative ication devices when
recomnended by a licensed o 2rtified speech-language
pathologist or audiologist.

1. Beneficiaries would be required to make a
copayment of $150 (with payment level indexed
to the cost of living) for any device and the
Medicare program will reimburse up to $400
(indexed to coat of living) for a hearing aid
or $600 (indexed to cost of living) for an
augmentative communication device.
Beneficiaries must be provided with a trial
period of not less than 30 days. The
Secretary is authorized to remove & provider
from this benefit {f -y provider huas a rate
of return which signiticantly exceecs the
national average and the provider hus been
afforded a hearing. If the beneficiary
returns the device because of an inappropriate
fitting, the copayment is to be returned to
the beneficiary.

2. Providers eligible to render this benefit
include: prospective paynent exempt
rehabilitation hcspitals, prospective payment
exenpt rehabilitation units of hospitals,
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hoapitals and hospital unita accredited by the
Joirt COmmission on the Accreditation of
Hospitals aa providing comprehenaive
rehabilitation programa, facilities accredited
by the Comnission on Accreditation of
Rehabilitation Facilitiea, speech-language
pathology and audiology providers accredited
by the Professional Services Board of the
Anerican Speech-Language-Hearing Association,
comprehensive outpatient rehabilitation
facilities, public health agencies, clinics
which provide outpatient speech-language
pathology sarvicea, rehabilitation agencies,
and independently practicing speech-language
pathologists and audiologista. The provider
of haaring aid related aervices, in order to
be eligible, muat provide the following
on-aite:

a. audliological evaluations

b. audiometric facilities and equipment
:hat conform to standards of the
American National Standards Institute

c. aural rehabilitation and counseling

D. For the nurpoaea of thia benefit, “necessary speech,
language and hearing services and devices” is defined
to mean those aervices and devices neceasary to either
reatore, maximize or maintain the functional
communication abilitiea and related abilities of th.
beneficiary as determined by a licensed or certified

Ti.e American Speech-Language-Hearing asaociation will endeavor to make
certain that the benefit described above is developed in such a way to assure
maxioum independence for older Americans at a level that will promote
independence of 1ife and mitigate against the need for long term care.

apesch-language pathologist, audiologist or physician.
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Statement of the American Urological Association
to the
Committee on Finance
United States Senate
July 13, 1987

The American Urological Association is pleased to submit the following
statement to the Committee on Finance for its consideration as it examines
budget reconciliation issues relating tec physician payment under Medicare.
AUA's ?embership of 6380 represents the majority of physicians specializing
in urology.

The American Urological Association is very concerned that the nation's
budget deficit cont:inues to force the Administration and Congress to seek
funding reductions in the Medicare program. We believe that the many
program changes and spending cuts that have been made in recent years tend
to undermine the confidence that patients, physicians, and institutions have
in the Medicare system. We realize that Congress is faced with many
difficult choices in dealing with the budget daficit; however, we caution
you not to choose deficit reduction measures that could jeopardize the
future of the Medicare program for its beneficiaries.

Recognizing the responsibilities you have, AUA believes it is
imperative that physicians discuss with you the varizus deficit reduction
groposals affecting Medicare in order to seek those that will cause the

east disruption to the delivery of medical services. Our comments will
focus on three areas of possible savings. The first is the selective
reduction in payment of certain surgical and medical procedures for which
current levels of payment are alleged to be excessive. The second is an
across-the-board adjustment to the Medicare Economic Index. The third
relates to geographic variations in payment for services.

The House Ways and Means Health Subcommittee has, as part of its
reconciliation package, agrecd to reduce the Medicare prevailing rate for
nine procedures by 15 percent below 1987 levels. This is effectively a 15
percent cut in payment. Limits on balance billing would be applied. One of
the procedures targeted for payment reduction is prostate surgery. We are
extremely conceined by this entire approach to-budget savings and especially
by the inclusion of prostate surgery. We believe there is a fundamental
misunderstanding af the pr.cedure. Therefore, before we turn to discussing
the specific budget proposa s, we think it is important to offer you some
insight into prostate surgery, especially the transurethral resection of the
prostate (TURP), which is the more commonly performed prostate procedure.

It is the volume of procedures performed and the total of the program costs
that have drawn the government’s attention to this procedure. AUA thinks
that an understanding of the procedure is essential before you lock at the
reasonableness of its reimbursement.

A1l men have a prostate gland, and as men age, most of them experience
benign growth in that gland. What causes this enla-zement is not clearly
understood. However, it does occur quite commonly, and the longer a man
lives',1 the more 1ikely he is to experience problems associated with that
growth.

Because men live longer today, prostate problems are becoming as common
as gray hair and balding. As the prostate enlarges, it spreads, tightens
around the yrethra like a clamp around a garden hose, and interrupts urine
flow. Surgical intervention, a prostatectomy, relieves this problem. There
is no medical alternative. If treatment is delayed too long, or if the
condition is not treated, it can cause bladder damage and kgdney failure.
Prevention of these conditions is an important aspect of this surgery.
Treating kidney failure is far more difficLlt and expensive than per¥orming
prostate surgery. Timely surgical intervention prevents these complications
from developing. The TURP is, in the best sense, preventive medicine in
that it is curative or the problem and will, if done on a timely basis,
avoid complications to the bladder and the kidneys.

238

30-747 0 - 88 - 9




254

Once the process of enlargement begins, the issue is not what to do but
vhen to do it. Remember, for Most men who live long enough, the enlargement
will cause pain, discomfort, anu other problems that can only be retieved by
surgery. The question for the surgeon is when is the most appropriate time
to perform the surgery. The timing will vary somewhat from patient to
patient, but in gereral, urologists agree that certain indications always
require impediate surgical intervention. These include urinary retention,
when the blockage has become so severe that the patient can no longer
urinate and will die if surgery is not performed. The second indication
dictating surgery would be frequent bleeding or infection. Hhen these sorts
of indicators show up, surgery must be performed and quickly. These are the
%inds of emergency situations’ that urologists hope to avoid by performing
tise TURP early.

The other, more common, indications for surgery are the presence of
symptoms of urinary disruption. This ?enerally means itst the patient is
experiencing discomfort in urination, requent urination, or other
alterations of normal urinary function. The decision to operate depends
upon the severity of this disruptive pattern. For some men, it may occur
early in the growth of the prostate with obstruction resulting from a
relatively small gland; other men may not experience these s{mptoms until
the gland has gotten quite large. The degree of disruption to 1ife caused
by these symptoms is very important in deternining when -surgery will be
performed, and each man will differ in his ability to tolerate them.

Thus, we see that the volume of prostate procedures results from an
aging male population and the almost inevitable prostatic eniargement that
2ccompanies long life.

The American Urological Association has published standards for various
urologic procedures, including prostate surgery, and the indications fo-
performance of these procedures. We think that adherence to these standards
and effective utilization review in the hospital are wags to keep the volume
at appropriate levels. Congress has already directed the PROs to have
mandatory preadmission review and possible second opinions for a number of
high-volume procedures. He understand that prostate sur?ery will be one of
the procedures on that 1ist. Thus, utilization review will bz broadly
applied, and inappropriate procedures should be eliminated. AUA sees this a
positive development that can benefit both patient and surgeon.

A distinction should be made between the transurethrai resection of the
prostate (TURP) and the suprapubic or open prostatectomy. The choice of
procedure by the surgeon is based largely on the gland size. A larger
gland, perhaps £5 grams or over, is going to be removed by many surgeons
using the open procedure. This is a function of the time it takes most
surgeons to perform a TURP on a glard of that size. Physician and patient
fatigue becomes a very critical ?actor in those circumstances. For the
large ?Iand, the open grocedure is much quicker for the surgeon and less
fatiguing for all parties. HNonetheless, the open procedure is substantially
more expensive in its overall cost because the tength of hospital stay for
the patient who has had the open Erocedure is, on the average, twice as tong
as tgat of the TURP patient. Both procedures are considered major surgery.
The open procedure is also harder on the patient since it requires a major
incision which causes substantial discomfort. The TURP does not require an
incision, and patients much prefer this procedure. They can be discharged
sooner but must be cautious in their activities for several weeks. ANl of
this argues for early intervention so that the TURP can be performed safely,
and the Eatient can then get out of the hospital in three or four days
rather than eight or nine.

AUA believes that most urologists are making an effort to intervene
surgicallg at 2 time when the TURP can be performed effectively, thus
sparing the patient the ri?ors of open surgery and the cost of a long
hospital stay. Given the lower costs overall of the TURP to the government,
it would seem that the reimbursement system should be structured to
encourage the earliest appropriate intervention on behalf of the patient so
that the TURP can be performed.
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TURP is clearly the preferable procedure and has been so for many
years. First introduced in the 1920s, TUxP gained wide acceptance among
urologists many years ago. The procedure is Iar?ely unchanged since then.
Equipment improvements have occurred, most notably in the optics, but there
have been no dramatic breakthroughs in technology. The surgical skills
needed have remyined unchanged.

Don¢ properly, a TURP jocks like a very smooth procedure. In the hands
of a skilled urologist, it shouid be so, since he has had extensive training
in it. Despite the apgarent ease of its performance, educators in urolog
generally a?ree that the TURP is a difficult procedure to teach and probagly
the most difficult urologic procedure to learn. This is because it is a
one-on-one procedure in a closed environment. Open procedures such as the
ogen prostatectomy or a cholecystectomy are easier to teach because the
physician in training can readily observe and participate in the operation.
This is not possible in the TURP, so training is more difficult.

A study performed for HCFA by Drs. Srason and Mitchell has compared a
TURP to a cholecystectomy in terms of relative difficulty and has determined
that the TURP is less difficult. AUA believes this is incorrect and
reflects a lack of understanding of the TURP. One way of comparing the
relative complexities is to look at when in the course of ghysician training
a person learns to perform a specific procedure. A general surgical
resident will perform a cholecystectomy in the first or second year of
training after medical school. In fact, many residents in general surgery
could in their second year perform a cholecystectomy competently and with
minimal supervisjon. On the other hand, the urological resident will
usually not perform a TURP until well into the fourth or fifth year of
training. We regard it as a difficult operation to do and veruire that the
urologist in training have developed substantial skills in many areas before
attempting to do it.

Even though the procedure appears relatively simple, even to other
physicians who do not perform it, it is not. It is major surgery w.ith all
of the attendant risks to the patient if not done right. In fact, patients
often need to be reminded that they have had major surgery and that recovery
takes several weeks. The President's experience with his recent pros ite
surgery is instructive. Despite reports in the news media that the
President was undergoing a relatively “simple procedure®, his recovery of
about six weeks was consistent with what should be expected. That recovery
time is consistent with other types of major surgery.

We will now turn to the particular budget reconciliation items under
consideration. One approach being considered involves selective reductions
in payment for certain medical or surgical procedures for which current
payment levels appear to be excessive. This is the one agreed to by the
Ways ang Means Health Subcommittee. AUA has a number of concer-s agout this
approach.

Last year in the Oanibus Budget Reconciliation Act, Congress directed
the Health Care Financing Administration to conduct “inherent
reasonableness” analyses of high-volume, high-cost procedures. The purpose
was to examine the appropriateness of payments and to make changes as
needed. Prostate surgery is on that list. Since that work is still
ongoing, we wonder why it is necessary to rush forward on another track and
try to undertake a similar kind of effort, but without the study and
analysis that HCFA is doing. AUA believes Congress should stick with the
procedure developed last year. It allows for ccnsideration of a variety of
important issues, such as beneficiary impact, and permits participation and
negotiation by physician groups. The proposal before the Ways and Means
Cormittee does not. :

The proposal to reduce payments for certain surgical and medical
procedures is based largely on a preliminary feasibility study performed by
Drs. Mitchell and Stason under contract with HCFA and subsequent
recomsendations of the Physician Payment Review Commission. For the first
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time, an attempt was made to look at the rslative values of certain surgical
and diagnostic procedures to see if some of the procedures were overpaid
compared to others. Clearly, this work raises some .triguing questions
about physician charges and payments; however, the authors clearly noted the
preliminary and tentative nature of their study. We do not view that single
study as sufficiently convincing evidence for Congress that would allow
intelligent and equitable judgments to be made about the relative worth of
physician procedures in general or about the few that they specifically
identify. AUA thinks it would be extremely ill-advised to proceed at this
time on this course.

He believe the wiser decision would be for the Physician Payment Review
Commission to continue to look at this avenue of approach and to make
further recommendations after more careful examination and debate. If this
were a new medical procedure, physicians would be reluctant to embrace it
until there had been an opporiunity for replication of the studies and
adequate peer review. If it were a new drug, the government would mandate
this cautious type of approach. The study of brs. Mitchell and Sta-a has
yet to be subjected to the kinds of review, comment, and criticism that is
appropriate for a work of this magnitude. Until the many gquestions already
raised about this study are answered, Congress should not use this work as a
basis to proceed with cuts in payment for selected procedures.

A troubling point for AUA is the allegation by PPRC that the relative
value scales used for comparison with Medicare *undervalus" TURP compared to
Medicare. Presumably, payment based on these relative value guides would be
less than Medicare payment. Yet an informal survey of ,clogists in nine
states indicates that private payors always pay more for a TURP than does
Medicare. It would appear from this Vimited data that Medicare
“undervalues" the TURP, not the private sector.

In addition to the overall problems with this study, the authors
express a real misunderstanding about urologic surgery. Drs. Mitchell and
Stason refer to open prostatectomy as more complex than TURP. This is
absolutely wrong. The TURP is much more difficult. Pproblems like this must
be resclved before Congress acts on the basis of their work.

There is no question that there are many issues in physician payment
that need to be addressed. For example, are procedures more highly valued
than the so called cognitive services? That is difficult to answer, but
certainly it is appropriate to look at payment levels and try to reach some
conclusions. The HCFA-Harvard study of relative value scales is attempting
to do this. An examination of prices should look at the rijsks assumed by
the ph{Sicizns, the stress of doing the procedures, and the benefit to the
patient.

One area that we are very concerned about is geographic variation in
payments. AUA recognizes that there are Iegitimate differences in the cost
of doing business which need to be reflected in fees. However, we wu not
think that all the variation in fees can be accounted for cn the basis of
differences in costs of living. More work needs to e done in this area.

We are also aware that the incidence of procedures tends to vary around
the country and we are not at all certain about the rationale for that.
However, rather than assuming one answer or another, we would be most
interested in working with Congress, HCFA or the Physician Payment Review
Commission to see if we can't answer these questions and decide what steps
should be taken.

AUA has commissioned two studies to be done relative to TURP S0 we can
get a better handle on what is happening. The first is a major scientific
study which will ook at the performance of TURP in a variety of settings
and deal with the medical fssues surrounding it. The second is a survey of
all urologists which will look at some of the practice and socioeconomic
issues surrounding TURP. We hope that through these two studies, AUA will
gain information which will be valuable not only to us but also to policy
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makers. We would be pleased to share the results of this work with the
Members of this Subcommittec when the studies are completed.

AUA recognizes the compelling need to achieve budget savings for FY
1988; however, we hope that Congress will not make a decision today that
will cause an erosion in patient access to services some time in the future.
We are concerned that older experienced urologic surgeons, at the peak of
their carcer, may decide that the pressures and costs of doing business are
too troublesome to continue in practice. These physicians may well decide
to retire early, which means that the patient no longer will have available
to him the wide range of skill that now exists. It means that many Medicare
patients would have their prostate surgery by the easier, open prostate
procedure, requiring many more days of hospital expenses.

We think a clear example of this problem exists in obstetrical care in
many states where the incredible growth of professional liability insurance
premiums has m de the practice of obstetrics either unattractive or
impossible. As these obstetricians retire or stop delivering babies,
expectant mothers find that their access to care is significantly reduced.
In many states, pregnant women now have large distances to travel for their
prenatal care. Such a situation is obviously not desirable and we would be
disturbed if decisions about payment for Medicare patients lead to similar
results. As an example of what happens when cost cutting continues
unabated, one only need lock at the Medicaid program in many parts of the
country. In many states, Medicaid payment is so low, it is often not worth
the cost of processing the paper for payment. It would certainly be
unfortunate if Conjress took actions that had the same corroaing effect on
the Medicare Orogram.

Two other observations are important. First, the TURP is probably the
most common surgical procedure performed by urologists. For many, it
is the bulk of their surgical practice. A major reduction in payment for
TURP would be a severe financial blow.

Second, a cut taryeted on TURP payments would punish urologists whose
fees have been reasonable far more severely than those few urologists whose
charges have been outlandish. Across-the-board cuts of this magnitude are
unfair §n the extreme, especially when they are not based on credible
evidence that payment levels are improper.

The AUA believes that the time is not right for Congress to proceed
with sti1l another version of the "inherent reasonableness® analysis. HCFA
js already working on this process at Congress' direction. Additionally,
work is ongoing at Harvard on relative value scales and we urge that you
wait until that work is in and adequately reviewed before you make any
decision to fundamentally alter payment levels or mechanisms. We certainly
have concerns about the way that program at Harvard will come out, but we
think it is preferable to work within that framework rather than to simply
make arbitrary decisions about payments for selected procedures.

AUA recognizes that program savings must be found in order to meet the
budget targets. We have a specific su%gestion for how the Congress may be
able to provide savings without significant program disruption. AUA
believes that some savings can be found from adjustment to the Medicare
Economic Index. We are not enthusiastic about another freeze and we
recognize that other medical organizations do not share our view. However,
we believe that it spreads the misery and does not unduly burden any one
specialty or any one procedure. You may wish to recommend that certain
physicians who would be especially disadvantaged by a further freeze get
seme special consideration. In any event, we feel that adjustments to the
Medicare Economic Index are an appropriate source of savings. Both
customary charges and prevailing charges could be held at current levels.
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As noted earlier, we are also concerned about the geographic variations
in payment. We think that this is an area which the Committee could look
at and perhaps find some initial savings this year and other savings in
future years as the methodology for reviewing these problems becomes. more
secure. Such a system could measure the prevailing charges for a number of
procedur.s against the national average. Pay=ents higher than the national
average could be reduced slightly in order to achieve savings and reduce
geographic differences.

In conclusion, the American Urclogical Association is deeply concerned
that the Medicare program continues to be a target for budget deficit
reduction. We are very concerned about the future of the accessibility and
quality of services for patients under the program. Second, we are
persuaded that the propesal to cut select g procedures should not be adopted
at this time. Much more work is needed. Third, we beiieve that short-term
budget savings under Medicare can be found in proposals to adjust the
Medicare Ecoromic Index to hold customary and prevailing charge levels
constant. Finally, geographic variation is a problem which is deserving of
your attention and which may offer some savings to the Committee.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, the Association
of Professional Sleep Societies is pleased to present our views
concerning physician payment under the Medicare Program. As you
well-know, our population's age distribution is shifting towards
the elderly. Each year, a greater proportion of our medical
practices are cnmprised of Medicare patients. The elderly have
rmore diseases as a group and are individually more likely to have
multiple diseases. New technologies can diagnose and treal those
elderly at risk for medical catastrophes before dea.h or
disability claim their tolls in quality of life and Medicare
expenditures. The control of high blood pressure is just one
example. During your Committee's consideration of options for
cuts in the Medicare program to achieve anciljiation targets, I
believe it is vital that you remember . .. Medicare is designed
and intended to provide top care to our nation's elderly. Every
technological and scientific advance that is available to the
medical comnunity should be utilized to insure good health and
longevity for our aged citizens. Too ofen decision-makers look
at the Medicare program as a nunbers issue. But those numbers

translate into health care coverge and Medicare policy.

My specific message to you today is that many diseases,
particularly those of the heart and lungs, change for the worse
on a nightly basis during sleep. In people over 65 years of age,
nost disease-related deaths and disease-related medical
catastrophes (such as heart attack and stroke) occur during the
hours of sleep. Any reiambursement proposals for physicians, such
as prospective plans based on Diagnostic Related Groups, or
specific cuts in 2allegedly over-utilized procedures must
recognize the 24-hour nature of disease and accordingly provide
for responsible care. Current and proposed Medicare guidelines
and p;;ment policies force the health care system into short-

sighted treatments because patients cannot afford the necessary

tests for sleep related abnormalities. A further ratcheting down
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of these policies in the name of cost containment would present
additional likeliness of catastrophe.

internal medicine who have studied for additional accreditation
in diagnosing and treating sleep disorders: The emphasis on
internal medicine and specialized training stems from the fact
that most frequent sleep disorders are associated with life-
threatening cardio-pulmonary probleams during the night, such as
sleep apnea, asthma, heart disease and chronic obstructive
pulmonary disease.

Our ability to differentially diagnose patients with sleep
complaints has progressed rapidly in the past ten years. We now
have well-accepted guidelines and rationales for treating sleep
disorders with surgery, mechani 1 devices, medication or some
combination of these approaches. There is broad consensus as to
the life-threatening nature of cardio-pulmonary abnormalities in
sleep and risks of falling asleep while driving a vehicle or
operating dangerous machinery. Furthermore, recent studies
indicate that over 903 of the patients evaluated by sleep
disorders centers are significantly improved by recommended
treatments. The great impediment that we face as clinicians is
that the elderly are reluctant to seek out our expertise because
Medicare already pays so little for the costs associated with
testing. This fact has recently been supported by reports from
met ers of the Association of Professional Sleep Societies. I
will describe two types of lif=-threatening, yet treatable,
medical conditions. For both, current Medicare policy
effectively prevents treatment due to inadequate reimbursement.

Inappropriate use and overuse of sleeping pills is
particularly common in elderly, Medicare patients. Many patients
began such treatments years before modern knowledge was
available. Most of the prescriptions for sleeping pills are
written for this catego.y of patients. Research indicates that
cardio-pulmonary disorders, also common in the elderly, are
exacerbated by sleep and zccount for the disproportionate number
of medical catastrophes that occur during the night. Sleeping
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pills enhance the depression of respiration and cardiac function

that normally accompanies sleep. Inappropriate use of sleeping
pills in the elderly may also contribute to confusion and
locomotor problems and thus potentiate accidents and falls. This

vicious cycle can now be broken with rational approiches to

problems of sleep in the elderly.

Second is the major problem surrounding people who cannot
stay awake to function. Such patients often take prescribed
stinulants, to help them stay awake while driving a vehicle or
during activities that require sustained alertness. The United
States Senate, in report #99-152 ac ‘ompanying the fiscal year
1986 Appropraz%ions Bill for the Department of Transportation,
has recognized the potential impact these disorders have on
highway safety. Stimulants, such as amphetamines, are proper
treatment for only 103 of the people who have prescriptions for
stimulants. For example, the most common cause of an inability
to stay awake in the day is the disorder of sleep apnea which is
characterized by symptoms of loud irregular snoring and high
blood pressure. Stimulants are medically inappropriate for such
patients. Now We know how to correctly diagnose conditions of
excessive somnolence and provide appropriate treatment for the
millions of Americans with these symptoms, but in many cases
Medicare policy prevents this important diagnosis.

We ask that this Subcommittee carefully review reimbursenent
practices for Medicare patients and suggest that revisions to the
Medicare Guidelines be made which are in line with present
knowledge and standards of practice. As a further policy
recommendation, we do not believe it is advisable to increase
Part B preminuas or raise deductibles, unless a comprehensive
benefit is added, such as the pending Proposal that would
establish catastrophic health care coverage. Right now, access
and affordability are major obstacles to many elderly persons
seeking health care.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views.
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College of American Pathologists

The College of American Pathologists, a national aedical spocialty societ
representing more than 19,000 pathologists who practice medicine in community sx
teaching hospitals and iIn Independent laboratory settings, is pleased to pres
it's views on the proposal to include pathology services in a DRG payment system.
The College belleves that changes in the Part system for physician services
require careful analysis because of the potent:1}l adverse fmpact on quality,
availability, and cost of physiclan services to beneficiaries, The current
reimbursement systea has, so far, assured Medicare beneficiary access to high
quality medical care. It should not be abandoned In favor of other foras of
payment which have not been adequately Investigated. While there are probleas
with the carrent system, we belleve that precipitous change is not warranted.

-
Pathology Services to patients

Our rosncerns will be better understood if we first describe what a patholo-
gist does and then describe how pathology services are currently paid under
Medicare. Pathology s generally divided into two major categories: clinical
pathology and anatomic pathology. The pathologist specializes {p diagnosing
diseases found In all areas of the body. Through examination of body tissues,
fluids, or other specimens removed from the body, the pathologist determines
whether disease exists, the nature of the disease, and what changes the disease
has produced {n the patient. The pathologist reports his or her findings to the
patient's personal physician and assists that physician f{n deternining the
correct diagnoesis and best course of treatment.

Often from the patient's perspective, the pathologist's work is not visible.
Such {s the case for a surgical patient who i3 on the operating table and
anesthetized when the pathologist examines patient tissue and identifies whether
or not disease is present. Sizilarly, the patient may be unaware that it is the
pathologist who consults with the attending physician to deterzine the fepli-
cations of unexpected laboratory test results or that it {s the pathologist who
investigates a transfusion reaction or perforas a difficult blood crossmatch.

Pathologists practice nmedicine to find answers to bring together, on a
daily basis, the scientific nedical knowledge about disease and the patient's
presentation of the disease. In this role, the pathologist nost often will coa-
municate his findings to the patient's personal physician. However, the patholo~-
gist's primary responsibility is to the patient -- to ensure to the degree
possible that disease is accurately diagnosed.

The Current Mediczre Pa/ment Systes

Medicare regulations divide pathology services into two categories:
physician services to an individual patient (e.g., surgical pathology, cyre-
Fathology, hematology, blood banking services) which are pald on a fee-for-
service basis under Part B; and services which benefit all patients (e.g.,
quality control, infection control, technology evaluation and inplementatior,
aorbidity and mortality analysis, and laborat-=-- administration) which are paid
under Part A through the hospital DRG rate. Si sificant anounts of the patholo-
gist's time and effort are involved in the provision of care to fndividual
patients and are therefore billed on a fee-for-service basis to Part B.
Therefore, proposale for change in the method of paying for Part B physician
services are critically iaportant to ou~ meabers and the beneficiarfes they
serve.

The provider-based physician rejulation which implemented Section 108 of
TEFRA redefined Part A and Part B pathology services and eliminated hospital
coabined billing for physician Part B services. The regulation requires that
Part B services be separately identiffed and billed to Part B. Today, like other
physicians, most of our members are not paid by the hospital for part B services;
instead they directly bill on a fee-for-service basis for services to Medicare
beneficiaries as well as to other patients.
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Conversely, pathologists are precluded from billing the Medicare program or
Medicare patients for significant portions of their clinical pathology services,
even though the services are expected to be provided. This arbitrary redefi-
nition of some pathology services to patients as Part A services resulted in
disruption in coding and reimbursement for all pathology services. Our members
and their Medicare carriers are still attempting to resolve these problems
equitably.

No other specialty was affected by TEFRA so profoundly as pathology.

TEPRA regulatory changes In conjunction with the 1984-86 physician fee
freeze had a severe Impact on pathology. Many pathologists received Part B
payments based on prior combined-billing arrangements that did not reflect
historical charging practices of puthologists or the resource costs associated
with the =service. Payment for Part B services was frozen at levels which were
often below what any objective analysis would deem reasonable. These problems
significantly distorted the Part B database for pathology services.

Pathology services which are of general benefit to all hospital patients
(e.¢ ., quality control) are paid under Part A to the hospital in the hospital DRG
rate. The financial incentives of the hospital prospective payment system have
resulted In significant hospital pressures to reduce Part A payments to patholo-
gists. Because Medicare rules do not require the hospital to xake Part A
payments to pathologists, some hospitals have refused to pay the pathologist for
Part A services, even though the DRG rate includes payment for the service.

DRG-Based Payment for RAPs

The problems we have outlined above fllustrate the Inequities and arbitrary
nature of the current system. The College believes a DRG-based payment systemr
will not correct the inequities of the current system. Instead, it will exacer-
bate current problems ang create new probleas.

pathologists recognize that payment for physicisn services will be reeval-
uvated and considered in the context of limited fiscal resources available to the
federal government. The College supports Physician Payment Review Commission
efforts to advise Congress on a ceasoned public policy for payment of physicians
services and appreciates the difficulty of the task at hand.

Physician payment changes that slingle out radiologists, anestheslologists,
and pathologists for special treatment are not, In our opinfon, justifled.
Pathology services should be considered as part of the comprehensive reform of
physician payment that is under way. Plecem: ‘1 radical change for only pathology
services and other selected specialties would be unnecessarily disruptive and
could ao ‘ersely affect patient care.

The Adainistration’s BY 1988 budget proposes the use of MD-DRGs to pay for
the services of radiologists, anesthesiologists, and pathologists (RAPS) to
Medicare Inpatients. The proposal is known as MD-DRGs for RAPs.

The MD-DRG proposal Is an abrupt chonge In payment methods. The new system
would include the services of patholog.st. and other selected specialties under a
DRG payment system. Medicare would pay an average predeternined amount for RAP
services for each Medicare hospital discharge according to the patient’s hospital
DRG.

Several options for implementation of RAP-DRGS have been discussed by
Adainistration officfals. Two basic nptions have been described:

1. Pay the MD-DRG amount to the hospital in the hospital Part A DRG rate
with assignment mandatory.

2. Pay the MD-DRG amount to a medical staff entity comprised of radiolo-
glsts, anesthesiologists and pathologists (RAP, Inc.). Assignnent
would not be mandatory, but there would be 1limitations on balance
billing.
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Each of these options has significant potential for adversely affecting the
provision of pathology services and the quality of ~are avallable to benefi-
claries., No one has demonstrated that any MD-DRG payment option is adminis-
tratively feasible or equitable. Proponents clala that DRG payment would create
incentives for greater efficlency. We belleve a DRG system is more likely to
lead to reductions in needed services and would conpromise the individual
physician's ability to prowvide quality care. We are opposed to DRG payment; none
of the options for implementation is appropriate.

Reasons for Opposition to DRGs

The use of Diagnosis Related Groups (DRGs) as the basis of payment for all
physician services has ralsed serlous questions concerning the feasibility of
this approach. We belleve that DRGs are also inappropriate for pathology
services. The reasons for our opposition are presented below and then followed
by College recommendations for developsient of a rational system for paying for
pathology Part B services.

1. Financial Incentives. Any MD-DRG p=z, aent system will introdnce
inappropriate financial incentives into the provision of direct patient
care services to patients. Fee-for-service for physiclan services
provided to hospital inpatients is an important countervailing force to
the incentives now in place under the hospital DXG system. There is
already much concern that the DRG prospective payaent systea for
hospital services has great potential for suboptimal care. It is a
nistake to extend the DRG system to the direct patient care activities
of hospital-based physicians.

[t the hospital were pald the DRG amount, hospital-based physicians and
attending physicians would be under pressure from the hospital to
reduce Part B services to Medicare inpatients. Hospitals could earn a
profit or lose money on Part B services. Hospital efforte to deal with
these new incentives in the arena of physician direct patient care
activities holds great potential for reducing qua.ity. Hospital
economric incentives should not be allowed to determine when, whether,
ar to what extent pathology services are provided to {ndividual
Medicare patients.

If RAP, Inc., were pald the MD-DRG amount additional concorns become
apparent. The fin- .cial Incentive to reduce services would shift from
the hospital to an entirely new artificial entity created solely to
recelve the DRG oayment. There is no practical experience 1s a gulde
to assess probable impact of this arrangement, because grouj- practice
of RAPs 1s not consistent with medical practice patterns. The three
involved speclalties would presumably negotiate payment amcng them-
selves, but without the abllity to control utilization ¢ their
services. We see no benefit to a system which forces physicians to
trade off patlent care resources among speciitles.

2. Part B Data for Pathology Services In the past few years, Medicare
requirements for billing and reporting pathology services have under-
gone substantial and repeated changes. These changes have been
impleaented during the period when other general Part B program changes
have occurred, such as Medicare carrier conversion to a coxmon proce-
dural coding system, imposition of a freeze on physiclans' actual
charges, and inclusion of some pathologists’ services in the hospital
DRG payment.

The result is a Medicare Part B database for pathclogy services which
is in a transitional phase and is inherently inaccurate. This data
should not be used as the basis for yet another, and more radical,
change In Medicare relmbursement policy for pathology services, such as
an MD-DRG.

The MD-DRG payment amount would likely be based on FY1984 or 1985 part
3 allowed amounts. HCFA has publicly acknowledged that FY1984 data for
pathology services are incomplete and inaccurate because of TEFRA
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billing changes and the recent conversion to a new physiclan coding
system (HCPCS). FY1985 and 1986 data will not be much better because
the billing system °**111 not reflect all of these changes. There is
continuing variation in Medicare carrier implementation of HCFA
instructions regarding reimbursement for pathology Part 8 gervices.

The physiclan fee freeze ha> compounded the problem of inaccurate and
incomplete Part 8 data. Medicare Part 8 customary charges for path-
ology s-rvices prior to May 1, 1986, were often developed based -
combined billing arrangements that predated the implementation o.
TEFRA.  These compensution-related customary charges (CCRCs) limited
Medicare payment to unreasonably low aazounts because they were not
based on historical charging practices of pathologists or on procedural
resource costs. For example, one California pathologist’s relm-
bursesent for a complex diagnostic probleam in surgical pathology was
linited to his CRCC of $6.00. He received as little as 90 cents for
the less difficult cases. In Connecticut, one CRCC for consultation
during surgery was $2.70. Less difficult cases requiring gross and
microscoplic examination of tissue were reimbursed $1.90. Pathologists'
low CRCCs were frozen from July 1, 1984, until May 1, 1986, when
Congress elininated ths use of CRCCs In determining customary charges
for vathologists who direct bill Medicare.

CRCC nd non-CRCC charges continue to be combined to produce Medicare
prevalling charges for pathology services. This results {n prevailing
charges which do not reflect actual charges of pathologists in many
instances.

Medicare prevalling charge screens for pathology services are also
affected by the lack of accurate historical charge data for pathology
services. Many carrlers used “gap filling" techniques to establish
pathology prevallings during 1983 through 1986. In the normal course
of events, gap filling applies to only a small number of the total
services an individual physiclan provides over a very limited period of
time. In the case of pathologists, gap filling was used by some
carriers to establish prevallings for most of the services pathologists
performed. Moreover, the physiclan fee freeze kept the “gap filled"
prevailings in place unti] May 1, 1986.

The DRG as a Basis for Payment. To our knowledge, no definitive
studies exist that demonstrate the DRG would be adequate for predicting
expected pathology resource requirer nts. Given the Part B data
problens I have described, it is unlik  that a study using historical
Part 8 data could be relied upon to determine the feasibility of using
the DRG as the unit of payment for pathology services.

The DRG averaging concept 1s unworkable when applied to pathology
services. Pathology services provided to patlents within a DRG are
substantially dissimilar. Patlents classified within the same DRG will
require different pathology patient care services, depending on the
stage of diagnosis and the treatsent plan. Pathology services are
provided to patlents in assoclation with surgical and other services
which are not initiated by the pathologist. Thereforc, the pathologist
has little opportunity t. “‘'ft resources between patients {p order to
adjust to a DRG averaging concept. The payment of an average DRG
amount is likely to result I arbitrary underpayments and overpayments
to individual pathologists.

RAP-DRG Budget Savings. Medicare Part 8 payment for inpatient RAP
services 1s only 10% of total physiclan payments. Medicare Part 8
apnroved amounts for pathology services are less than 1% of total
Medicare-approved amounts for physician servjces, according to a 1986
Congressional Budget Office report on physician reimbursement. In our
opinion, the potential for budget savings is ainimal.

We know of no studies which indicate that pathology Part B services are
inappropriately ordered or over-utilized. Pathology services are
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provided in assuciation with surgical services or diagnostic procedures
which are not initiated by the pathologist. Therefore, HD-DRGs for
pathologists have no realistic potential for encouraging more effectlive
utilization of pathology services.

Pathologists and Medicare Assignment. It has been suggested that DRG

payaent for hospital-based physiclan services could be implemented with
mandatory assignwent or with linits on balance billing.

Many pathologists are Medicare participating physiclans and accept
assignment for all Medicare services. A recent study funded by the
Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) shows that our specialty
has a very high participation rate - approximately 50 percent of
pathologists have signed participating physician agreexents. Many
pathologists who have not signed participation agreements do accept
assignment for Medicare services. According to the HCPA-funded study,
17% of nonparticivating pathologists accept Medicare assignment on 100%
of their cases. An additional 41X of nonparticipating pathologists
accept assignment on soxe of their Medicare claims. Thus the assign-
ment rate for pathology services is much higher than the participation
rate. When aore recent data on assignment rates by physiclian specialty
are available, we belleve they will continue to show that pathologist
assignment rates are high.

Pathologists and Exc.usive Contracts

The College is aware that some view the use by hospitals of exclusive
contracts for physiclan services as potentlally conducive to excessive
fee levels. The experience of pathologists is that hospital adminis-
trations may prefer exclusive contractual arrangesents in order to
facilitate efficient and predictable delivery of pathology services to
patients. Hospital administrations do exert considerable influence on
pathologists to keep their fees low in order to limit beneficiary out-
of-pocket costs. Informatien received from College members indicates
that hospital adainistrators exert this influence whether or not a
clause in the contract addresses this {ssue. It is in the best
interest of the hospital and pathologist that fees are competitive; an
exclusi'e contract may be an appropriate method of attaining this
result. In addition, attending physiclan staff are concerned that fees
of referral physiclans are not excessive and Informally exert thelr
influence on pathologists.

Pathologists are afforded little protection by the exclusive contract.
Moat pathology contracts contain a provision for termination with 30 to
120 days' notice. Thus, the contract s effectively a 30-to-120 day
contract. Any pathology group could be replaced quickly should the
hospital perceive that to be in the patients' best interest. While a
contract is {in effect, pathology departments have provisions for
honoring medical staff or patient requests for use of another patholo-
gist. These requests are handled without disruption to the ongoing
operation of the pathology department.

For pathology services the exclusive contract is often used as a means
of assuring adequacy and continuity in the provision of laboratory
services. We know of no study results or other evidence that exclusive
contractual arrangeaents produce excessive pathology fees. It is not
necessary to mandate assignment or establish arbitrary limits on
pathologists charges in order to protect Medicare beneficlaries, to
reduce excessive pathology fees, or to foster competition for pathology
services.

Quality and Access Some proponents of MD-DRGs for provider-based
physicians claim that beneficlary access to quality services would not
be adversely affected. We strongly disagree with that premise.

The financial {ncentive of an MD-DRG payment systea is to reduce
services because the payment amount would remain the same regardless of
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the services actually provided. If the hospital is pald, the hospital
would be imposed into the physiclan’s medical decision-making process
concerning the diagnosis and treatment of individual patients. It {s
our opinion that hospital-physiclan relationships would be disrupted.
If RAP, Inc., were pald, physiclan relationships with one another would
be disrupted. Disruption of these relationships should be of concern
to federal policymakers because it will affect the ablility of all
physicians to provide high quality care. MD-DRGs would iapose costly
adainistrative burdens on the payment systea with no assurances that
quality weuld not be harmed. No studles exist which demonstrate the
impact on quality and access of an MD-DRG paynent system for pathology
services.

7. PFuture Delivery of Patholo Services Of particular concern to the
College 1s the effect of radical change on the future supply of
pathologists. Data from the National Residency Matching Program for
1986 show declining interest In pathology by medical school graduates.
The percentage of pathology residency positions filled has declined
fron 67% in 1983 to 58% in 1986. In contrast, 86% of all physician
residency training positions were filled in 1986. In 1983, 326
pathology residency positions were filled. Only 276 positions were
filled in 1986.

This decline began and continued during the disruption caused by TEFRA
and the 1iaplementation of hospital DRGs in 1983. Pathology residents
tell us that the MD-DRG proposal introduces additional uncertainties
about the future of pathology that reduce the attractiveness of
pathology as a medical specialty.

A period of stabllity is now required to allow our specialty to adjust.
MD-DRGs for RAPs would mean further disruption and would raise serious
questions about the avai'able supply of pathologists for the future.

Alternative Recounmendations for Physiclan Payment Refora

The College recognizes that the Medicsre payment systen will be changed and
supports appropriate efforts to improve Medicare payment aethodology for physi-
clan services. We have described problems with current Medicare data on path-
ology services that make the data unsuitable as a basis for construction of MD-
DRGs or any other radical change in payaent methodology. The College 1s not
calling for continuation of the current syster, however. Instead, the College
reconmends the following approach to Medicare refors of payment for physiclan
Part B services:

1.  Allow Medicare reimbursement policy changes made by Congress and the
Departaent of Health and Human Services over the last 5 yaars, which
have greatly affected pathology services, to be fully fmplemented and
their effects known.

Only when pathologists and Medicare carriers have adjusted to recent
changes will the Medicare database on pathology services move from a
transitional to a stable mode. In the interests of equity and accu-
racy, this stabilization period should be allowed to occur.

2. Consider the results of the Harvard University Relative Value Study.

Only last yesr, Congress diracted the Secretary of HHS to develop an
RVS and submit recommendations for its application. Pathologists and
29 other specialties are involved in this effort to establish a system
of relative values aiong physiclan services. Results of the Harvard
study may be useful in identifying the nature and magnitude of current
Inequities in the Medicare fee-for-service systen.

3. Reform the fee-for-service system across all specialties rather than
considering drastic change in the current methodology for only selected
specialties. Effective reform must consider the interrelationships of
all physician services.

Q ."2'/
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The present systea has afforded Medicare beneficlaries access to very
high quality medical care because, with all of its problems, the fee-
for-service system does provide strong physician incentives for
excellence in diagnosis and treatment. Changing that systemn of
incentives 1is an undertaking that has the potential for unintended
adverse impact on Medicare beneficlaries. Changing the system precip:-
tously and without first ostablishing an adequate and equitable
database s even more risky.

It {3 totally {napp-opriate to establlsh r-~zative incentivas for
diagnosis and treatment among a subset of specialist physicians whose
services affect the ability of other physicians to provide high quality
medical care.

The Physiclian Payeent Review Commission has endorsed the concept of a
Medicare fee schedule for physician services and sald that recommen-
dations for how a fee schedule would be implemented will be forth-
coming. The Coamission has also opposed the use of DRGS to pay for RAP
services. A fee schedule for pathology services, pald directly to the
pathologist and developed with appropriate data, could be an equitable
approach to payment refora. The College strongly recoxmends that
exlsting Part B data on pathology services not be used for developsent
of a fee schedule for pathology services - it is incoamplete and
inaccurate.

Since 1982 Medicare requirements for billing and reporting pathology
services have undergone substantial and repeated changes. These
changes have been implemented during the period that other general Part
B program changes have occurred, including Medicare carrier conversion
to a comnon procedural coding system, imposition of a freeze on
physicians' charges, and bundling of previously Part B physiclan
services into the hospital Part A DRG piyaunt.

The result is a Medicare Part B database for pathology services which
is in a transitional phase and is inherently {naccurate. At this point
there i3 no data in th- Part B systeam which could appropriately be used
as a basis for a fec schedule for pathology services.

. Customary charge data on pathology services reflects low compen-
sation-related customary charges (CRCCs). CRCCs do not reflect
historical charging practices of pathologists or pracedural
resource costs. Congress acknowledged this inequity and granted
CRCC rellef to direct billers on May 1, 1986. Medicare Part B
cdata does not reflect these changes.

[ Medicare prevailing charges for pathology services are also
affected by the lack of accurate historical charge data. Many
carriers used “gap filling” techniques to establish pathology
prevallings during 1983 through 1986. The gap f11ling methodology
Is normally applled to only a samall nuater of services that a
specialty provides (such as services involving totally new tech-
nology) and 1s used only as a temporary way of establishing a
payment limitation until actual charge data is available. 1In the
case of pathologists, however, gap filling was used sxtensively,
and the physiclan fee freeze kept the artificirily developed
prevailirgs in place until May 1, 1986.

Even now, Medicare prevalling charges continue to be developed by
the merger of CRCC and non-CRCC customary charge data. The result
is unreasonably low prevailing charges in soaC instances.

¥We anticipate that 1987-1988 data on patholofy Part B services wiil be free
of some of the probleas which I have outlined. We expect % when a fee
schedule {is developed for physiclan gervices in general pat ogy could be
included in that fee schedule.

O i)
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Conclusion

The College supports equitable reform of the Medics 2 Part " physician
payzent systea. We are opposed to the arbitrary seclecifon of a suhsot of
physicians for Inclusion in a payment methodology for which there no expe-~
rience, unacceptable data, and which holds potential for significan. 1isruption
in quality medical care. The College supports a refora mcthodo’ogy which
involves correction of current inequities in the Part B system and which reforas
payaent methodology across all physicians in a reasonable manner.

The College of American Pathologists appreclates the opportunity of sharing
with the Senate Pinance Committee its views on the RAP-DRG proposal and on
Medicare physicifan Payment reform. The College will be glad to provide addi-
tional information to the Committee.
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Statement on
Medicare Capital Reimbursement Policy
Submitted to the

Committee on Pinance
of the

United States Senate
by the

COALITION.FOR FAIR CAPITAL REIMBURSEMENT

Mr. Chairman, the Coalition for Fair Capital Reimbursement
(the "CFCR") is pleased to submit this written statement to the
Committee for inclusion in the record of the July 8, 1987 hearing
on FY 1988 Medicare Budget Reconciliation Proposals. The CFCR
fully surports the testimony on the issue of Medicare capital
reimbursement given at this hearing by the Auerican Hospital
Association ("AHA®) and the Federation of fmerican Health

Systems.

The CFCR is comprised of thirteen of the nation's most
renowned major teaching hospitals:

University of Michigan Hospitals

University of Minnesota Hospitals and Clinics

Brigham and Women's Hospital

Mount Sinai Medical Center (Cleveland)

Queen's Medical Center (Honolulu)

Stanford University Hospital

University of Virginia Hospitals

West Virginia University Hospitals

Montefiore Medical Center (New York)

Mount Sinai Medical Center (New York)

New York Hospital

Presvyterian Hospital in the City of New York
at Columbia-Presbyterian Medical Center

St. Luke's-Roosevelt Hospital Center (New York)
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Each of these institutions is undergoing or has recently com-

pleted a major building project to renovate or replace an
antiquated, substandard, and in many cases, cuda-deficient facil-
ity. Accordingly, each of these institutions, like ol“er hospi-
tals with recent or pending building projects, has a rritical
interest in the Medicare Program's new reimbursement policy for

capital-related costs.

Although an improvement compared to the Department's 1986
proposal, the capital regulations proposed by the Department of
Health and Human services ("HHS") on May 19, 1987 still fall far
short of providing a rational system for prospective pay. ent of
capital-related costs. For institutions like those of the CFCR,
incorporating capital into PPS as progosed would be devas-
tating. In fact, the CFCR institutions would suffer a 25% cut in
their Medicare capital reimbursement over five years and a 30%
cut over ten years if the proposed regulations were implemented.
An analysis of the impact of the proposed regulations on the CFCR
institutions, prepared by Dr. John Cogan of the Hoover Institu-
tion, is attached hereto as Exhibit "A". The proposed HHS policy
would greatly harm ! dspitals sith recent or pending necessary
construction projects while providing windfalls to hospitals with
low capital costs —- all without achieving any concrete program~
ma*tic goals beyond the substitution of one payment system for

another. Making a commitmen: to prospective payment for capital
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before developing a well-designed methodology is simply not

rational.

The CFCR has been working with other hospital industry
representatives since the beginning of this year to develop a
unified position on the issue of Medicare capital reimbursement.
Despite the best efforts of both the government and the hospitals
to develop an adequate and equitable method gor folding Medicare
capital payments into PPS, no fair system has yet been proposed.
Accordingly, the CFCR, together with the entire hospital indus-~
try, urges Congress to continue the current capital cost pass-
through and defer the Administration's capital regulations for
four years in accordance with the plan developed by the Health
Subcommittee of the House Ways and Means Committee. As demon~
st 'ated by the testimony presented to this Committee by the AHA
and the Federation, this position has the broad support of the
hospital industry and reflects a strong consersus among hospitals

in all parts of the nation.
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Exhibit "A"
June 30, 1987

1 IMPACT ANALYSIS OF ADMINISTRATION POLICY
($ in millions)

5-Year 10-Year 1988-2000

IMPACT OF ADKINISTRATION REGULATIONY/
RELATIVE TO COST REIMBURSEMENT

Cost Based Payments........ 672.0 1455.0 1882.6
Administration Regulation.. 506.1 1032.1 1309.2
Reduction..ceeecevscnanens 165.9 422.9 573.4
(Per~ent Reduction)...... (24.7%) (25.1%) (30.5%)

IHPACT OF ADMINISTRATION REGULATION
RELATIVE TO CURRENT LAY REIMBURSEMENT

Current Law Payments....... 606.7 1311.4 1696.2
Admiaistration Regulation.. 506.1 1032.1 1305.2
Reduction...ceeeevenennnne 100.6 279.3 387.0
(Percent Reduction)...... (16.6%) (21.3%) (22.8%)

v Mainistration goli.:y {mpact does not include estimates of yat
unspecified outlier policy. Interest allocation based on current
eedicarz principles.

Hoepitais inclided. Brigham and Women’s, Univarsity of Michigan,
University of Minnesota, Montefisre, Ht. Sinai at Cleveland,

Mt. Sinat at N.Y., New York Hosp., Presbyterian Hosp. in M.Y.,
Queen’s in Hoaolulu, St. Luke’s\Roosavelt, Stanford University,
Unfversity of Virginia, West Virginia Hosp.
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LOSSES QUE T ADMINISTRATION REGULATION
elative to Cost Based

S-year 10-year 1988-2000 {
BRIGHAM AND WOMEN’S HOSPITAL 7.3 12.§ 10.3
(23.5%) (19.9%) (12.7%)
UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN 8.1 15.2 16.6
(19.3%) (18.4%) (16.9%)
UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA 9.2 26.3 36.6
(27.9%) (37.6%) (41.7%)
MONTEFIORE 28.9 61.1 79.4
(26.1%) (27.5%) (27.5%)
MOUNT SINAI, CLEVELAND 5.5 10.7 11.8
(20.8%) (20.4%) (17.6%)
MOURT SIHAI, NEW YORK 27.2 64.5 90.5
(28.2%) (32.8%) (35.3%)

THE HEW YORK HOSPITAL 21.7 63.1 92.2
(26.0%) (33.5%) (37.4%)
PRESBYTERIAN HOSPITAL 22.6 52.8 70.4
(29.0%) (32.5%) (33.2%)

QUEEN’S MEDICAL CENTER 6.8 17.7 4.3
(22.5%) (28.6%) (31.9%)
ST. 1UKE’S\ROOSEVELT 10.1 52.5 82.5
(19.2%) (32.3%) (36.6%)
ST/ANFORD UNIVERSITY 6.5 16.1 20.2
(20.0%) (22.9%) (23.1%)
UKIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA 1.6 18.6 2.5
(22.9%) (24.8%) (24.7%)
WEST VIRSINIA UNIVERSITY 4.4 13.6 15.2
{19.5%) (24.8%) {25.1%)
TOTAL LOSS 165.9 422.9 573.4
(24.7%) (29.1%) (30.5%)

Adafnistration go‘licy impact does not include estimates as of yet
unspecified outlier policy. Interast allocation based on current
medicare principles.

* [P
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LOSSES DUE TO ADMINISTRATION REGULATION
elative to Current Law
' 5-year 1C-year 1988-2000
BRIGHAM AND WOMEN’S HOSPITAL 4.4 6.5 2.3
(15.5%) (11.3%) (3.2%)
UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN 4.0 7.0 6.9
(10.5%) ( 9.4%) ( 7.8%)
UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA 5.9 19.4 21.8
(20.0%) (30.7%) (35.3%)
MONTEFIORE. 18.3 39.4 51.0
(18.3%) (19.7%) (19.5%)
MOUNT SINAI, CLEVELAND 3.0 5.6 5.2
(12.4%) (11.8%) ( 8.6%) \
MOUNT SIWAI, NEW YORK 17.7 45.0 65.0
¢ (20.4%) (25.4%) (28.2%)
THE HEW YORK HOSPITAL 13.6 44.5 67.8
(18.1%) (26.2%) (30.5%)
PRESBYTERIAN HOSPITAL 15.0 36.8 49.4
(21.4%) (25.1%) (25.9%)
QUEEN’S MEDICAL CENTER 3.8 11.6 16.7
(14.2%) (20.8%) (24.4%)
ST.'LUKE'S\ROOSEVELT 4.9 36.4 60.1
{10.4%) (24.8%) {29.6%)
STANFORD URIVERSITY 3.3 9.1 11.5
(11.1%) (14.4%) (14.6%)
UHIVERSITY OF VIRGIHIA 43 i1.1 14.0
(14.4%) (16.5%) (16.3%)
WEST VIRGIMIA URIVERSITY 2.2 1.0 9.3
11.0% {16.6%) {16.9%)
TOTAL LOSS 100.6 279.3 387.0
(16.6%) (21.2%) (22.0%)
Adainistration ?oHcy {mpact doas not include estimatas as of yet
unspecified outiier policy. Interast allocaticn based on current
medicare principlas.
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- NATIONAL FEDERATION OF
SOCIETIES FOR CLINICAL SOCTAL WORK, INC.

The National Federation of Societies for clinical Sccial
Work is pleased to have this opportunity to present the views of
tha clinical social work profession on issues relating to mental
health coverage under the Medicare program. The National Federa-
tion represents thousands of clinical social workers around the
country who are engaged in provic'ng mental health services to
individuals, families and groups, in private practice, ih group
practice settings, in HMOs, PPOs, EPOs, IPA., in public and pri-
vate clinics and agencies, and in hospitals. /

(o) o] H

COVERAGE UNDER_MEDICARE

Medicare's outpatient mental health benefit may have been
adequate when it was established over 20 ;sars ago, when we knew
very little about mental illness, but our understanding and
treatment of mental health disorders have improved dramatically
since ther. Yet the amount that Medicare will pay for outpatient
treatment of mental health problems has remained the same, even in

the face of 20 years of inflation.

By limitcing coverage to $250 a year fo: outpatient mental
health treatment, Medicare clearly discriminates against mental
illness by treating it as less significant than ohysical ailments.
This difference ir. coverage of physical and mental illness should
not be tolerated any long2r. Our progressive understanding of
health in recent years has increased our awareness that physical
and mental health are inextricably connected. Studies have con-
sistently shown that many patients going to physicians' offices
for physical complaints have emotional and psychological problems

which either have caused or aggravated the physical condition.

We urge Congress to end the discriminatory treatment of

mental illness under Medicare and enact a meaningful increase in
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the outpatient mental health benefit. This year, the House ways
and Means and Energy and Commerce Committees have voted to in-
crease the outpatient mental health benef *+ by raising th~ current
annual outpatient limit from $250 to $1,000. We applaud the
efforts of both committees to improve mental health coverage under

Medicare; however, we suggest that the dollar limit be changed to

a visit limit in order to avoid the need to amend the law as the
purchasing power of the dollar limit fluctuates over the years.
Furthermore, in order to maximize the cost-effectiveness of the
covered service, we urge that beneficiaries be given freedom of
choice, so they can obtain covered services from any qualified
mental health professional without rejard to professional disci-
pline. Specifically, we endorse the follcwing approach to out-
patient benefits, proposed recently by the Mental Health Law
Project with the support of numerous mental health organizations:

"Pyenty-five visits to an eligible mental

health professional for individual, group or

family, or other form of psychotherapy should

be covered. The eligible professional should

be determined by state licensure and profes-

sional practice laws. Both public and pri-

vate individual and group practice arrange-
ments would be eligible to provide services.

MEDICARE'S RESTRICTIVE REIMBURSEMENT POLICY

Although an increase in the outpatient r..ntal health bene-
fit would do much to help some elderly beneficiaries pay for
needed mental health services, as well as begin to bridge the gap
in coverage between physical aad mental health care, it would do
little to make mental health services available to a large segment
of the Medicare population unless it is coupled with Lreedom of
choice among qualified providers. The mental health delivery sys-
tem in the United States has grown up over the years around tane
availability of a number of qualified mental health profession2ls,
without regard to the discipline of the provider, yet Medicare

currently will only pay Eor services rendered by a physician. The

law does not even require that the services be performed by a
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trained mental health professional -- any physician will do. 1In
this respect, the 20-year old Medicare program is out of step with
the realities of today's mental health delivery system, which is
universally recognized to consist of four "core disciplines" --
msychiatry, psychology, clinical social work, and psychiatric
nursing. Consequently, many of the nation's elderly are often
denied the freedom to select from a range of qualified providers
simply because the therapist of their choice may be a clinical

social worker and is excluded from the Medicare financing struc-
ture.

UNMET MENTAL HEALTH NEEDS OF THE ELDERLY

Several years ago, the President's Commission on Mental
Health conducted an analysis of governmental policy in the area of
mental health service delivery, with particular focus on under-
served populations. Many older Amerlcans‘were found to have in-
sufficient access to services or to personnel trained to respond
to the special needs of the elderly.l/ Moreover, the Commission
found that the elderly have a greater need for mental health
services than the general population (up to 25% of older persons

are estimated tc have significant mental health problems).2/

Since then, other studies and reports have confirmed the
findings of the President's Commission. A recent General Account-
ing Office report determined once again that the elderly do not
have adequate access to mental health services.3/ And a 1984
study by the Department of Health and Human Services found that
less than 4 percent of psychiatrists' visits are provided to per-
sons over age 65, even though this age group accounts for almost
20 percent of office visits generally.4/ Further, the study docu-
ments the fact that four out of five perscas age 65 or olcer with
a mental illness are seen by non-psychiatrist physicians.5/

THE NEED FOR FREEDOM OF CHOICE

Insufficient access to mental health services and to

trained mental health professionals led the President's Commission




219

to recommend that Medicare and other publicly financed mental
health service programs should provide direct reimbursement :o all
independent qualified mental health professionals including the
four core disciplines, who meet the requisite standards of educa-
tion, experience and professional licensure/certification.§/ The
fundamental point made by the Commission was that federal financ-
ing mechanisms should be based upon the appropriate ess of care,

not the discipline of the provider.7/

It is particularly ironic that Congress, on the one hand,
has _ppropriated funds over the years to train clinical social
workers, under such programs as the National Mental Health Act of
1946, and, on the other hand, has excluded them from participation
in the Medicare delivery system:

", . + [A} major barrier to outpatient care for popu-

lations with special needs is imposed by the public

mechanisms for financing their mental health care --

Medicare and Medicaid . . . . Jederal financing

mechanisms have often worked at cross-purposes to

federally initiated service delivery programs."8/

It is also ironic that at the same time Congress has guar-
anteed the patient through the Medicare law "freedom of choice" in
selecting a provider, it has restricted that choice to only one

class of provider -- physicians.

The President's Commission on Mental Health has rot been
alone in urging that the mental health delivery structure allow
the consumer “"freedom of choice" in selecting among Gualified pro-
viders. Several years ago, Lewin and Associates, Inc. published
the results of a study prepared for the Federal Trade Commission
on competition among health practitioners, which examined the in-
fluence of the medical profession on the health manpower market.
The study concluded that one of the principal ways to broaden con-
sumer choice, and to diminish the monopoly power of physicians,
was to allow consumers the freedom to select among a variety of
health professionals. "If carefully desigued, a system based on

broadened choice could prescrve professional competency while in=-
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creasing competiticn among providers on the basis of the service

they provide, quality, and price."S9/ The study warned that “un-

reasonable resistance to change in present manpower arrangements
has, in some cases, prevented appropriate utilization of health

resources and possibly raised the cost of care."10/

There is no basis for concern that expanding the provider
pool to include qualified non-physician mental hezlth profes-
sionals will adversely affect therapeutic outcome. To the con-
trary, research has demonstrated there is no measurable difference

in outcome on the basis of provider discipline.ll/

"Freedom of choice" can be a critical element in the
patient's acknowledgment that he or she needs treatment, in the
patient's actual resort to treatment, and in the relationship of
trust and confidence in the psychotherapist necessary tu make that
treatnent successful. Medicare beneficiaries should not be denied
the opportunity to select from a range of qualified providers
merely because the therapist of their choice is a clinical social
worker, and not a physician.

THE FEHBP AND CHAMPUS EXPERIENCE

Other federally funded health insurance progcams have rec-
ognized the importance of utilizing the services of clinical
social work rs and other qualified non-physician mental health
professionals. A 1986 study conducted by the Office of Personnel
Management examined the effects of providing direct reimbursement
to clinical social workers and otner non-physician providers under
the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program (FEHBP). The re-
sults of the study were encouraging. OPM concluded there was no
basis to anticipate adverse impact o cost or quality of care from
mandating coverage of non-physician providers, including clinical

social workers.l2/

The CHAMPUS program reports a similar experience. In 1980
Congress directed CHAMPUS to conduct a2 demonstration project by
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including clinical social workers as independent providers of
covered services for a period of two years, in order to assess the
impact on cost and utilization. In 1982, following the experi-
mental period, Congress authorized continuation of the independent
provider status, based on the finding from the demonstration
project that "no quality of care problems “ave arisen, and re-
imbursement of clinical social workers costs less than the tradi-

tional physiciar gate-keeper approach.l3/

COST OFFSETS OF MENTAL HEALTH “REATMENT

In past years, some opponents of freedom of choice have
arqued that expanding the available provider base will cause 2
large increase in utilization, at additional cost to the goverrn-
ment. Even if utilization were to increase with the inclusion of
clinical social workers in the Medicare provider bazse, overall
program costs would not necessarily increase proportionately. To
the contrary, the evidence strongly suggests that increased utili-

zation would be offset by corresponding cost savings.

For example, the President's Commission on Mental Health
concluded that increased utilization of mental health services
‘jelds decreased utilization of (more expensive) doctors, hospi-
tals and surgery. "[A)s a group, this research is most striking",
the Commission reported. “Research from health maintenance or-
ganizations (HMO's), from industrial programs, and from regular
health insurance plans suggests that providing outpatient mental
health services can reduce overall health services utilization and

overall health costs.ld/

The Commission also determined that as many as 60 percent
or more © physician visits are from sufferers of emotional dis-~
tress rather than diagnosable illness.l5/ A similar finding was
reported by the Department of Health and Human Services, in its

study report titled "the Hidden Mental Health Network."16/
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An article published by Jones and Vischi of the Alcohol,
Drug Abuse and Mental noalth Administration, summarized the re-
sults of twelve separate studies which have demonstrated that khe
cost of providing mental health services was offset by a sig-

nificant decline in medical utilization.12/

One of the most recent studies relating to the offset ef-
fect of mental health treatment on medical costs is a 1983 study
on outpatient mental health treatment following the onset of a
chronic disease. The findings indicate that outpatient psycho-
therapy beginning within one year of the diagnosis of one of four
chronic diseases is associated with reduced charges for medical
services by the third year following the diagnosis.18/ The
authors conclude that the study “adds weight to the conclusion
drawn from the reviews of the scientific literzture that the in-
clusion of outpatient psychotherapy in medical care systems can
improve the quality and appropriateness of care and also lower
costs of providing it."19/

CONCLUSION

It is clear that the cost of leaving the mental health
needs of our elderly unattended are enormous both in human and
social terms. From the standpoint of just the dollars and cents
involved, it has to cost more to keep paying the physician,
laboratory, x-ray, surgical and hospital biiis to treat the symp-
toms of underlying mental and emotional problems which can be
more effectively (and inexpensively) dealt with by a trained

mental health professional -- physician or non-physician,

It is time that benefit levels be updated to account for
decades cf inflation, and that the Medicare delivery system rec-
ognize as independent providers clinical social workers and other
qualified non-physician mental health professionals who are cur-
rently providing the majority of the mental health services
throughout the country,

_YY
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